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COMMISSION ON WARTIME RELOCATION AND
INTERNMENT OF CIVILIANS ACT

TUESDAY, MARCH 18, 1980

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.
The committee met at 2:03 p.m., in room 3302, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Hon. Henry M. Jackson Rdresmng
Present: Senators Jackson, Levin, and Mathias.
Also present: Senator Matsunaga.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JACKSON

Senator JAcksoN. The committee will come to order.

Today the committee will receive testimony on S. 1647, a bill to
establish a factfinding commission to determine whether any
wrong was committed against Japanese Americans during World
War II, pursuant to Executive Order 9066.

The commission would also be charged with recommending ap-
propriate remedies, if any, for those interned. The legislation would
not authorize any compensation for internees at the present time.
It would establish, however, a mechanism for examining Executive
Order 9066, the circumstances surrounding its implementation, and
the appropriateness of compensation or other remedies for those
whose lives were affected by the order.

Several of the witnesses who will testify today were residents of
the relocation camps during World War IL

Many years have passed, but time has not dulled the memories
of those who lived through and felt the effects of that experience. It
is time to deal with the consequences of Executive Order 9066 and
put this chapter in our history behind us, once and for all.

Senator Levin has a brief statement, and then I am going to call
on the House Majority Leader, Jim Wright. Senator Matsunaga
will be arriving later and will make a statement.

I might say that Senator Inouye is ill today and called me to
advise that he is unable to be present. We will place in the record
his statement in support of the pending legislation.

[The prepared statement of Senator Inouye follows:]

PREFARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR DamielL K. Inouye

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to be here this
afternoon to testify on behalf of my bill, 8. 1647, the Commission on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act.

The subject—the relocation and internment of 120,000 American citizens and
permanent resident aliens—has been considered by numerous scholars and ad-
cdlﬂraaed in many editorials and learned articles. It been the subject of much

te.

(1)
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Members of Congress are not rs to what this issue involves.
I hope that this committee and this Congress will consider this measure with
favor and thus serve to close this sad chapter in American history.

Senator JAcksoN. Senator Levin?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LEVIN

Senator LEvin. First, let me commend you for the leadership role
you are taking on our committee on this matter. It is a critical one,
certainly, and one I think there is a great deal of support for in the
U.S. Senate.

Surely one of the most depressing chapters of American history
occurred when our Government decided to relocate and intern
approximately 120,000 Japanese Americans in the aftershock of
Pearl Harbor. The camps we created at that time were initiated by
Executive order and ultimately sanctioned by the Court. That
order and sanction, however, came in a time warped by fears and
war hysteria, and in a place colored by ancient prejudices.

I would hope that in these times we can re-examine that episode
in our history, try to understand it, and in the words of the
legislation before us, determine whether a wrong was committed,
and recommend appropriate remedies.

The legislation calls upon us to come to grips with what we did,
to look at our behavior from the vantage point of 38 years, to
evaluate the motive of our policy and the morality of our acts.

It may be that such an eval?l?itinn will not reveal any basic flaws
in the course we pursued, although I rather suspect that in the
light of an objective appraisal, we will find that American policy in
that time was devoid of a compelling motive, and was without a
valid, moral justification.

If the commission envisioned by this legislation so finds, it can
recommend ways to try to make up for this not-so-ancient wrong.
This is a chapter in our national ?ife which we cannot afford to
ignore any longer. We condemned 120,000 civilians to prisoner-of-
war type camps, and we need to come to grips with that fact. We
need to understand it in order to be worthy apgur being designated
seekers of justice. We need to understand it so that we can use our
knowl if we face similar situations again. And we may indeed
face such situations. Events in Iran present a possible parallel
which we ought to be aware of as we move into these hearings.

In response to the seizure of our Embassy and taking of hostages
there, public pressure for some dramatic act against Iranian citi-
zens living here mounted, such as placing them all under deten-
tion. The review of student visas which was undertaken was clearly
and wisely a more restrained response than relocation centers. But
there was a national feeling for retaliation by detention which had
to be overcome.

We need to be aware of that feeling and that fear to fully
understand its most dramatic manifestation.

The study IJrnpused by this legislation, which I am proud to
cosponsor, will help us do just that. As a matter of simple equity, I
believe we owe it to those who we put into the camps to review our
action. As a matter of simple education, I believe we owe it is their
descendants to understand those acts. As a matter of simple justice,
I ll‘:;elieve we owe it to ourselves to understand what we did and
why.
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Justice cannot triumph if past injustices are bottled up. When
injustice is held up to the light of day and acknowledged, even if it
is too late to be totally corrected, the result can ennoble those who
wrongly suffered and help cleanse the larger community of which
they are a part.

is legislation, Mr. Chairman, is a mild and very reasonable
step toward that goal. It cannot redress the wrong we have commit-
ted but it does help us recognize it and perhaps in some way to
make up for it. That is the least we can do, and it is what we ought
to do now.

Again I want to commend you, Senator Jackson, for your leader-
ship role on this committee in chairing these hearings, which I
think are such a critical step toward correcting this injustice.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you, Senator Levin, for a very fine
statement.

Senator Matsunaga will be here in due course, and we will call
on him when he gets here.

I would like now to call on the House majority leader, Co
man Jim Wright and Congressman Norman Mineta. I think they
both can come up, if you don't mind, at the same time.

Representative WriGHT. My colleague, Mr. Matsui.

Senator Jackson. Mr. Matsui, will you join us. We will have all
three at one time.

Congressman Wright, we are delighted to have you and your
colleagues with us.

TESTIMONY OF HON. JIM WRIGHT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS; HON. NORMAN Y.
MINETA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF CALIFORNIA; AND HON. ROBERT T. MATSUI, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA

Representative WrigHT. Thank you very much indeed, Mr.
Chairman.

Thirty-eight years have passed since the U.S. Government or-
dered the internment of thousands of American citizens on no
other ground than their racial heritage. They were effectively in-
carcerated solely because their ancestry was Japanese.

Like the suspension of habeas corpus by Abraham Lincoln
during the Civil War, this act was one of those grotesque aberra-
tions of the American politican system—one of those outrageously
wrong things that we do in moments of great national stress, and
which we later regret.

There is no way in which we can ever repay those proud and
loyal Americans for having questioned their patriotism. We cannot
give them back the months of their lives nor redress the shame to
which we subjected them by impugning their loyalty to this land.

The best we can do, therefore, is to take notice that what we did
under the severe pressure of that wrenching emergency was com-
pletely out of character for us—to apologize to those on whom we
afflicted the insulting assumption of their disloyalty, and to avow
that never again will any group of American citizens be subjected
to such humiliations on grounds no more valid than the blood that
runs in their veins.
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With still remembered pain, I recall rend.mgofrum the Southwest
Reporter in 1944 the digest of the Supreme Court's ruling in this
case. | had just returned from a tour of military duty in the Pacific
where | had participated in combat missions against the armed
forces of Japan. But I could not agree with that ruling. Ingloriously
and to our everlasting shame, the Court upheld as constitutional

the act of our Government in rounding up the Japanese American
citizens, almost as though they were cattle, and herding them into
corrals. Barely more than 21 years of age at the time, I knew
nevertheless that the ruling of the US. Supreme Court on that
occasion was temporizing with eternal truth. I swore then that
whenever | had a chance to do so, I would out against it. For
it was an unconstitutional and unconscionable undertaking, totally
mmmstentmthourmustfundamentalﬁecepm It deserves to be
mMemnedwtuisy#ust [?.5 it deserved to cgfndfmned even then.

During Wor ar American citizens apanese ancestry
established a record of patriotism unexcelled by Americans of any
other racial strain. Hawaii's native son battalions endured the
heaviest battlefield casualties of any American field unit. Theirs
justly became the most highly decorated organization in the entire
;:usto' ry of the U.S. Armed i

Many of my very good and close friends in Texas who served in
the 36th Division during World War Il owe their lives to the
selfless, heroic and sacrificially patriotic devotion of the men of the
442d Infantry Regimental Combat Team. Those Americans of Japa-
nese ancestry who comprised that unit broke through the enemy
lines in Italy after other units had failed and, at great cost to
themselves, they rescued that substantial part of the 36th Division
which had found itself trapped and surrounded. No Texan and no
American should ever forget that act of marvelous heroism.

In our unreasoning fear and misguided zeal at the outset of
World War II, we did a great disservice to our fellow Americans of
Japanese heritage those 30-0dd years ago. At the very least, we
now should say that we are sorry. We might recall in this connec-
tion the words of Abraham Lincoln who said:

Those who would deny freedom to others do not deserve it themselves. And, under
a just God, they will not long retain it.

Senator Jackson. Thank you, Congressman Wright, for an excel-
lent statement.

Congressman Mineta, we are delighted to have you here, as well
as r colleague, Congressman Matsui. I call on you next.

tative Minera. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman
anil:'l members of the mir:mttee. &
wnnt to thank or us opportunity to appear
wulodn}rtudmms 1647, a bill to create a Commission
artime Relocation and Internment of Civilians.

Asonenfthellﬂ,ﬂmpersumufJapunmanwstrywhuwere
evacuated from our homes and placed in internment camps as a
result of Executive Order 9066, I have given much thought to the
implications of this experience. At the time of the internment, back
in 1942, although I was too young to experience the frustration and
confusion that my elders felt so strongly, I was old enough to know
that Executive Order 9066 set into motion a puzzling and serious
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chain of events that profoundly affected the lives of many loyal
resident aliens and American citizens.

In the ensuing 38 years since the time we were sent to the
camps, we have often discussed the meaning of this experience and
have time and time again agreed that as citizens, we have a special
responsibility to insure that no person—citizen or resident alien—
is ever again subjected to such an order. We now feel that our best
hope of conveying the true message of the internment experience is
through the establishment of a Presidential Commission, with the
primary goal of educating the American people. The questions we
believe the Commission must ask are things like: What caused the
evacuation and internment? Was it necessary for the security of
our Nation in a time of war? What effects did the experience have
on those who were interned? And, most importantly, how can we
prevent its ever happening again?

We would all agree that the idea of setting up a commission to
study a problem in our society is not new or radical. To name just
a few during the past 20 years, we have had commissions to study
urban riots, violence in our society, and campus unrest. For the
most part, these commissions have been surprisingly successful.

For example, in 1968, the Kerner Commission.on Urban Riots
and Racism issued a report that contained a rather startling mes-
sage: That white America was largely responsible for the urban
riots which tore our cities apart in'the 1960's.

This official document—which, by the way, sold over 2 million
copies—gave an official legitimacy to the ideas of people who had
been considered outside the mainstream of public opinion. The
findings of the Kerner Commission forced us to realize the part our
attitudes played in fueling racial tensions, and, most importantly,
they contributed to changing America’s attitudes.

In the late sixties, the Eisenhower Commission on Violence had a
profound effect on the American people with its message that
police brutality was responsible for a great deal of violence in our
society. Again, this Commission’s report lent legitimacy to the
message of minorities and dissidents that police brutality had
reached tremendous proportions. And, once again, America took
note: The report found its way into the nightly news and onto
drugstore racks. Scholars have even said that by uncovering the
roots and causes of violence in our society, the Commission created
a new field of study.

Then in 1970, the Scranton Commission on Campus Unrest ex-
amined the killings of students at Kent State and Jackson State.
Its message was very simple, yet very memorable: The killings
were unnecessary, unjustified, and inexcusable. Its recommenda-
tions were equally simple: We need a return to restraint and
Presidential moral leadership.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, the messages and
benefits of these Commissions can easily be related to what we
hope to accomplish through a Commission on the Relocation and
Internment. It would provide an important framework for a factual
discussion of this sad chapter in our not-so-distant past. Such a
comprehensive study is long overdue. Instead of focusing on second-
hand accounts, inaccuracies, and accepted myths, the Commission
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will force us as a society to concentrate on the factss What really
ha and what were the consequences?

addition, the work of the Commission will educate or remind

people about an event they may not remember or know much
aMuLItmmasnmrprmetnmetnmhmthatmﬂ one Member
of Congress currently serving was in office back at time of the
internment in 1942 *‘hena are hundreds of thousands more citizens
and public officials who are too young to remember much about
the internment. And the history books in our schools are notori-
ous for their lack of mention of the evacuation and internment.

Mr. Chairman, I am convinced that the message we hope to
publicize has meaning for every citizen in our country, regardless
of race, ethnic background, or religion.

My message today is this: What happened in 1942 can happen
again. Civil liberties cannot be taken for granted. Our greatest
hope is that the knowledge gained from the proposed commission

ill guarantee that this tragic abuse of civil nghts will never occur
again.

Thank you very much.

Senator Jackson. Thank you for an excellent statement.

Congressman Matsui, we are delighted to welcome you to the
committee.

Representative Martsul. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Levin,
Mr. Matsunaga. )

I have a prepared statement. I would like to submit that state-
ment for the record.

Smatnr.lmn It will be included as if read, at the conclusion
" ‘Ma uld only lik add

p:mentat.we TSUL. 1 wo e to a
u“nﬁ.mem thedw Mrwmmand
have Tl'maethatwﬂ] follow me this
wﬂlundouhted]yhaveamologml historical and legal reasons to
have the Commission set up and for passage of this bill and the bill

on the House side.

As a freshman Member of Congress, I am here not so much to
speak as a Member, but as an individual who was born in 1941 and
who, when I was 6 months old, was sent with my mother, my
fat.her, my grandmothers and their immediately family to the
Heart Mountain Relocation Camp. I spent my next 4% in
those camps, and I must admit, I don't have any d or
personal knowledge of what went on in those camps. | was of the
age that my memory would not serve me right today.

At the same time, during my younger days, when I was in high
achmlandmmilege.ldetectegmmjrnwnpemnahtyasemt}mt
I did not want to discuss or talk about the experiences of 1941 to
1945. 1 noticed other Japanese American colleagues my
same age that they felt very similarly. I suppose the reason for it
was very aptly stated by Edison Euno, who was a member of the
Japanese American Citizens League, who died some 4 or 5 years
ago, and who did historical research on the Japanese and what
happened during the war to them. He aptly stated that the Japa-
nese-Americans were a little like victims in a rape. They were the
ones who were embarrassed. They were the ones who suffered the
indignities, but left with very permanent scars. It was very difficult



wa.s legal, but it will also give a perspel:t:lve to my children, the
of us who suffered those indignities an rhaps our

ch Idren. I think it is very important for us today in the 1980’s to
recognize that what went on in the past will undoubtedly affect us
in the future.

Senator Levin, in his opening remarks, aptly, correctly made the
statement about what happened on November 4 of last year, and
the public anxieties and sentiments now of the talk of rounding up
Iranians and putting them in similar internment camps. | think a
hmmm[a:mmembymus Government as an objective
hodywnll to rest those kinds of statements which I consider to

e.

Solthmku:s rtant for this body and the body on the
House side to not this Commission, but put a mandate
mitthatthestlﬂywﬂlbeuh ive and fair so that all Americans,

much.
pmpamd statement of Congressman Matsui follows:]

PrerparED STtaTEMeENT oF ConGrREsSMAN Roeert T. Matsun oF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of this committee, thank you for affording
im the upp&urfﬁty to testify before you today as you consider this important
lation,

rlfl -eight years have passed since President Roosevelt signed Executive Order

ich broadly authorized military commander to exclude any person from

rdylmmudelmtlmd tial power to the military led ultimately to the

ocation and incarceration of more than 110,000 persons of Japenese ancestry
during World War I1.

for the s action thenrl nnﬂ.hu:f
Amnlmﬂrmlmﬂuﬂﬁ:ﬁmm - ’

Thirty-eight years have passed, and the American people still do not know how

hmmmﬂMathPmdhmmHWMdh

Eovernment.

a8 Member of Congress, | believe it is the responsibility of the legislative

branch to take the initiative and leadership to reexamine the past courses of

government action which have impacted negatively on our democratic process. 1
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believe it is the inherent responsibility of our government to ensure the rights of
those who are most vulnerable to violation of basic civil protections.

Mr. Chairman, passage of this legislation would allow for the first time Federal
examination of the serious economic, social, and psychological implications of the
incarceration of loyal Americans during the early stages of World War 1. However,
equally important, passage of this bill would signal the Federal government’s will-
ingness to constructively examine errors of the past, and to define clearly its role
and r ibilities in the future.

Thank you.

Senator Jackson. Thank you, too, for a very fine statement. Are
there any questions? We appreciate your coming over, especially
you, Mr. Majority Leader. We know you are all busy over on the
other side. k you very much.

.I am going to call on Senator Matsunaga. I have asked him to sit
with us here today. He was to have made an opening statement
and was detained. He also has so many guests for lunch. We read
about you in the paper.

Senator MaTsuNAGA. Thank you very much.

Senator JacksoN. That was a good story. Did you arrange it at
one of those luncheons?

STATEMENT OF HON. SPARK MATSUNAGA, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII

Senator MAaTsuUNAGA. Before I proceed, I wish to thank Majority
Leader Wright for his statement and Congressmen Mineta and
Matsui for having taken the time out to come over to this side of
the Congress to testify. 1 think each of you made an excellent
statement in appeal. | am sure the committee will be moved to
action by your statements.

Senator JACKsoN. Senator Matsunaga, you may testify up here.

Senator MaTsuNaGa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your per-
mission I will testify from here. That is one of the advantages of
being a Senator.

Representative WriGHT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for your understanding.

Senator MATsUNAGA. Mr. Chairman, I welcome this opportunity
to join such a distinguished panel of witnesses in urging that early
and favorable consideration of S. 1647. S. 1647 provides for the
establishment of a Federal Commission to study, in an impartial
and unbiased manner, the detention of civilians under the provi-
sions of Executive Order 9066 during World War II.

Some of those who are here today will recall with great clarity
the atmosphere which prevailed in the United States following the
attack on Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1941. Rumors were ram-
pant that Japanese warplanes had been spotted off the west coast
and erroneous reports of followup attacks on the U.S. mainland
abounded. A great wave of fear and hysteria swept the United
States, particularly the west coast.

Some 2 months after the attack on Pearl Harbor, in Februa
1942, President Franklin D. Roosevelt issued Executive Order 90'&;{
The Executive order gave to the Secretary of War the authority to
designate “military areas” and to exclude “any or all” persons
from such areas. Penalties for the violation of such military restric-
tions were subsﬁuently established by Congress in Public Law 77-
503, enacted in March of that year.
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Also in March, the military commander of the western district—
General John L. DeWitt—issued four public proclamations, and it
wnsunderthmepmdamatmﬂmttheﬁrstmvﬂmnmﬂerwas
issued by the general on March 24, 1942, which marked the begin-
ningofthamﬁmofmlm.m]ﬂJapamﬁmm
their parents from the west coast.

It is significant to note that the military commander of the then-
territory of Hawaii, which had actually suffered an enemy attack,
did not feel it was necessary to evacuate all individuals of Japanese
ancestry from Hawaii—although it is true that a number of leaders
in the Japanese American community in Hawaii were sent to
detention camps on the mainland.

Moreover, no military commander felt that it was necessary to
evacuate from any area of the country all Americans of German or
Italian ancestry, although the United States was also at war with
Germany and Italy.

FBI Director J. Edgm' Hoover, who could hardly be accused of
being soft on suspected seditionists, opposed the evacuation of Jap-
anese Americans from the west coast, pointing out that the FBI
and other law enforcement agencies were capable of apprehending
any suspected saboteurs or enemy agents.

I might point out that whenever I criticized the FBI, the late J.
Edgar Hoover was quick on the telephone to remind me that he
opposed the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the west coast.

Indeed, martial law was never declared in any of these western
States and the Federal courts and civilian law enforcement agen-
cies continued to function normally.

You will be interested to know, Mr. Chairman, as a Senator from
the State of Washington, that one of the real strong defenders of
the Japanese Americans during this distressing period in their
lives was the mayor of Tacoma, Wash., the Honorable Harry Cain.
One western Governor, the Honorable Ralph Carr of Colorado, was
willing to accept Americans of Japanese ancestry as residents of
his State and undertook to guarantee their constitutional rights.

Of the 120,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry and their parents
who were evacuated from the west coast and placed in detention
camps, about one-half were under the age of 21; about one-quarter
were young children; many were elderly immigrants prohibited by
law for becoming naturalized citizens, who had worked hard to
raise their American-born children to be good American citizens.
Not one, I repeat, not one, was convicted or tried for or even
charged with commission of a crime.

As a consequence of their evacuation, they lost their homes, jobs,
businesses, and farms. More tragically the American dream was
snuﬂ'admtnfth&mandtheufmthmtheﬁmenmnsmemwas

shaken. Reportedly, one of the evacuees, a combat veteran

dWaerhnfervmﬂyhelmmdthat his own U.S. Govern-

mentwnuldneva-depnvehxmufhmlibeﬂywrthnutdue process of
law, killed himself when he discovered that he was wrong.

InrﬁrnspeththemnhmufJamAmmnfmmthe
wmtmastnndthmrmmhmmwhatmmﬂybepmpeﬂy
described as concentration camps is considered by many

- as one of the blackest pages in American history. It remains the
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single most traumatic and disturbing experience in the lives of
many Nisei.

Some, now middle-aged and older, still weep when they think
about it. Some become angry. And some still consider it such a
degrading experience that they refuse to talk about it. More impor-
tantly, their children have started to ask questions about the in-
ternment of their parents and grandparents. Why didn't they “pro-
test?” Did they commit any crimes that they are ashamed of? If the
Government was wrong, why hasn't the wrong been admitted and
laid to rest forever?

No branch of the Federal Government has ever undertaken a
comprehensive examination of the actions taken under Executive
Order 9066. In 1943 and 1944, the U.S. Supreme Court did hear
three cases involving the violation of the Executive order. In Hira-
bayashi v. United States (1943) and Korematsu v. United States
(1944), the Court ruled that an American citizen could be re-
strained by a curfew and could be excluded from a defined area.

However, in Ex parte Endo (1944), the Court held that neither
the Executive order nor act of Congress authorized the detention of
an American citizen against her will in a relocation camp.

In 1972, the Congress repealed the Emergency Detention Act, a
repugnant law enacted in 1950 which provided a procedural means
of incarcerating Americans suspected of espionage or sabotage
during an internal security emergency in camps similar to those
established for Japanese Americans in World War I1.

In 1975, President Ford revoked Executive Order 9066, and Con-
gress repealed Public Law T77-503, and a host of other outmoded
emergency war powers granted to the President on a temporary
basis since the Civil War.

Despite these commendable actions, many unanswered questions
remain about the detention of Japanese Americans during World
Eﬁar II, and there remains an unfinished chapter in our national

istory.

In recent years, the issue of how to write “The End” to this sad
and unsavory episode has been widely discussed in the Japanese
American community. From time to time, reports that the Japa-
nese Americans might be preparing to request monetary repara-
tions have been floated in the national press.

Some members of the Japanese American community do believe
that the Federal Government should provide some form of mone-
tary compensation to redress them for the injustice they suffered.
However, members of this committee ought to know that an almost
equal number maintain that no amount of money can ever com-
pensate them for the loss of their inalienable right to life, liberty,
azu.::ulil1 the pursuit of happiness, or the loss of the constitutional
rights.

The proposed bill is not a redress bill. Should the Commission
authorized to look into the matter decide that some form of com-
pensation should be provided, the Congress would still be able to
consider the question and make the final decision. Whether or not
redress is provided, the study undertaken by the Commission will
be valuable in and of itself, not only for Japanese Americans, but
for all Americans.
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Passage of S. 1647 will be just one more piece of evidence that
ours is a Nation great enough to recognize and rectify its past
mistakes.

Thank you.

Senator Jackson. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga, for that
moving and well-reasoned statement.

[The prepared statement of Senator Matsunaga follows:]

PREFARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR SPARK MATsuNAGA

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I welcome this opportunity to join such a distinguished
1 of witnesses in urging that early fﬂ‘d’DrﬂﬁE consideration be given to 5. 1647,

. 1647 provides for the establishment of a federal commission to study, in an
impartial and unbiased manner, the detention of civilians under the provisions of
Executive Order 9066 during World War I

Mr. Chairman, some of those who are here today will recall with great clarity the
atmosphere which prevailed in the United States following the attack on Pearl
Harbor on December 7, 1941, Rumors were rampant that Japanese war planes had
been spotted off the West Coast and erroneous reports of followup attacks on the
1.5 mainland abounded. A great wave of fear and hysteria swept the United States,
particularly the West Coast.

Some two months after the attack on Pearl Harbor, in Fel 1942, President
Franklin D). Roosevelt issued Executive Order 9066, The Executive er gave to the
Secretary of War the authority to designate “military areas” and to exclude “any or
all" persons from such areas. Penalties for the violation of such military restrictions
“ir'erﬁa subsequently established by Congress in Public Law T7-503, enacted in March
of that vear,

Algo in March, the Military Commander of the Western District (General John L.
DeWitt) issued four public goc]amatiuns as follows:

Proclamation No. 1 divided the States of Washington, Oregon, California and
Arizona into two military areas and established “restricted zones” in those

Proclamation No. 2 established four additional military areas in the States of
Idaho, Montana, Nevada and Utah.

FProclamation No. & instituted a curfew in military area number one for all
enemy aliens and “persons of Japanese ancestry,” and placed restrictions on
their travel within the military area even during non-curfew hours.

Froclamation Ne. 4 forbade all aliens of Japanese ancestry and all American-
born citizens of Japanese ancestry to leave military district number one.

The first “Civilian Exclusion Order” was issued by General DeWitt on March 24,
1942 and marked the beginning of the evacuation of 120,000 Japanese Americans
and their parents from the West Coast.

It is significant to note that the Military Commander of the then Territory of
Hawaii, which had actuall - suffered an enemy attack, did not feel that it was
necessary to evacuate all individuals of Japanese ancestry from Hawaii—although it
is true that a number of leaders in the Japanese American community in Hawaii
were sent to detention camps on the mainland.

Moreover, no Military Commander felt that it was necessary to evacuate from
any area of the country all Americans of German or Italian ancestry, although the
United States was also at war with Germany and Italy.

FBI Director J. Edgar Hoover, who could hardly be accused of being soft on
suspected seditionists, opposed the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the West
Coast, pointing out that the FBI and other law enforcement agencies were capable
of a ding any suspected saboteurs or enemy agents. Indeed, martial law was
never declared in any of these western States and the federal courts and civilian
law enforcement agencies continued to function normally.

You will be interested to know, Mr. Chairman ﬂ{at one of the real strong
defenders of the Japanese Americans during this distressing period in their lives
was the Mayor of Tacoma, Washingion, the Honorable Harry Cain. One Western
Governor, the Honorable Ralph Carr of Colorado, was willing to accept Americans
of Japanese ancestry as residents of his State and undertook to guarantee their
constitutional rights.

Of the 120, Americans of Japanese ancestry and their tz who were
evacuated from the West Coast and placed in detention camps ut one-half were
under the age of 21; about one-quarter were young children; many were elderly
immigrants prohibited by law from becoming ized citizens, had worked
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hard to raise their American-born children to be good American citizens; not one
was convicted or tried for, or even charged with the commission of any crime.

As a consequence of their evaucation, they lost their homes, jobs, businesses, and
farms. More tragically the American dream was snuffed out of them and their faith
in the American system was severely shaken. Reportedly, one of the evacuees, a
combat veteran of World War I, who fervently believed that his own U.5. Govern-
ment would never deprive him of his liberty without due process of law and, when
he discovered that he was wrong, he killed himself.

In retrospect, the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the West Coast and
their incarceration in what can only be pruiierlg described as concentration camps
is considered by many historians as one of the blackest pages in American history.
It remains the single most traumatic and disturbing experience in the lives of many
Nisei. Some, now middle aged and older, still weep when they think about it. Some
become angry. And some still consider it such a degrading experience that they
refuse to talk ebout it. More importantly, their children have started to ask ques-
tions about the internment of IE]E]I parents and grandparents. Whﬂ'_ didn't they
“protest? Did they commit any crimes that they are ashamed of? If the govern-
ment was wrong, why hasn't the wrong been admitted and laid to rest forever?

No branch of the federal government has ever undertaken a comprehensive
examination of the actions taken under Executive Order 9066. In 1943 and 1944, the
1.5, Supreme Court did hear three cases involving the violation of the Executive
Order. In Hirabavashi v. United States (1943) and Korematsu v. United States (1944),
the Court ruled that an American citizen could be restrained by a curfew and could
be excluded from a defined area. However, in Ex parte Endo (1944), the Court held
that neither the Executive Order nor Act of Congress authorized the detention of an
American citizen against her will in a relocation camp.

In 1972, the Congress repealed the Emergency Detention Act, a repu t law
mmén 1950 which pm adprmeclum] umsg&s of incarcerating ericans
SL1 of espionage or uring an internal security emergency in cam
similar to those established for Japanese Americans in World \E’g:;- l{ In lﬂ'i%‘i
President Ford revoked Executive Order 9066, and Congress repealed Public Law
T77-508, and a host of other outmoded emergency war powers granted to the Presi-
dent on a “temporary” basis since the Civil War.

Despite these commendable actions, many unanswered guestions remain about
the detention of Japanese Americans during World War II, and there remains an
“unfinished” chapter in our national history. In recent years, the issue of how to
write “The End"” to this sad and unsavory episode has been widely discussed in the
Japanese American Community. From time to time, reports that the Japanese
Americans might be preparing to request monetary reparations have been floated in
the national press. Some members of the Japanese American community do believe
that the federal gnvemment should provide some form of monetary compensation to
“redress” them for the injustice they suffered. However, members of this committee
ought to know that an almost equal number maintain that no amount of money can
EVET emg?ensate them for the loss of their “inalienable” right to life, liberty and the
pursuit of happiness, or the loss of their constitutional rights.

The pro bill is not a “redress” bill. Should the Commission authorized to
look into matter decide that some form of compensation should be provided, the
Congress would still be able to consider the guestion and make the final decision.
Whether or not redress is provided, the study undertaken by the Commission will be
valuable in and of itself, not only for Japanese Americans but for all Americans.
Pasasage of 5. 1647 will be just one more piece of evidence that ours is a Nation great
enough to recognize and rectify its past mistakes.

Thank you very much.

Senator JacksoN. Our next witness is Clarence M. Mitchell, Jr.,
chairman, Leadership Conference on Civil Rights.
Mr. Mitchell, we are delighted to welcome you to the committee.

TESTIMONY OF CLARENCE M. MITCHELL, JR., CHAIRMAN,
LEADERSHIP CONFERENCE ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Mr. MrrcHELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1 am happy to be here.
As the committee suggested, I would like to offer my statement for
the record and summarize it orally.

Senator JacksonN. Your entire statement will appear in the
record following your testimony.
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Mr. MrrcHeLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to say I
am sure Senator Matsunaga has many admirers here in the audi-
ence and the country indebted to him for his contribution in im-
proving the House rules in his very widely circulated book which is
in libraries and classrooms of many of our great universities of the
country. So in addition to his other good works, he has done much
to improve the Government of the United States.

Mr. Chairman, I, as has been said in my written testimony, am
chairman of the Leadership Conference on Civil Rights, which is
an organization of 150 national groups. We have been in business
now for 30 years and we have been devoted to trying to improve
civil rights for all Americans, without regard to race, religion,
national origin, or sex. It has been my good fortune personally to
work with many of the people of the Japanese American communi-
ty, most especially with Mr. Mike Masaoka.

He has been a stalwart in efforts to improve civil rights in this
country for everyone. The thing that is so distressing about this
problem as it occurred in a time when the executive order was
issued was that the people we had looked to as great proponents of
human rights and human dignity, not the least of which was
President Roosevelt himself, were the architects of this action, and
it shows that in times of hysteria, unless there are very important
safeguards built into the legal process and important restraints on
executive action, the good people are the persons who come for-
ward and do the harm.

I have been reading Congressman Paul Simon’s book on Elijah
Lovejoy. The thing that struck me about the contents of that book
was that when Mr. Lovejoy was killed by citizens of Alton, Ill., he
was not killed by the riffraff. He was killed by some leading
citizens and had no protection from the leading citizens. That, on a
larger scale, is really what happened here in the United States. I
happen to have been at a mature age at that time and personally
observed some of the hysteria that took place. I had the good
fortune also to have a young woman working in my office who had
been in one of the camps. I also knew about the problem of her
cousin, who was a person who was a seaman of American Japanese
ancestry, but he was not allowed to ship out on merchant vessels
Eecause there were problems associated with the hysteria of that

ime.

In my testimony, I mention a quote from the commanding gener-
al that Senator Matsunaga has referred to, in which he said, when
somebody asked him about the way things are being done in round-
ing up of citizens as well as aliens, he said, “Well, a Jap is a Jap,
whether he is a citizen or not.”

I think as we probe into this we will find because the greatest
harm descended on the west coast, it is because there was another
motive for those who were trying to Fut the Americans of Japanese
ancestry into detention camps. And I submit on the basis of what I
was able to observe on the west coast, one of the prime motives was
not patriotism but a desire to acquire the property of those who
were of American Japanese ancestry and who had very desirable
farmlands, very desirable real estate and things of that sort. It is
my opinion that if we have the right kind of probe in this matter,
all of that will be revealed and perhaps in another period when the

63293 0 - BOD = 2
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Nation is riding on a crest of its emotions, we will think back and
there will be safeguards against such unjust treatment again.

Another aspect of this, which I had mentioned in my testimony,
is the utterly amazing wag' in which humans were herded into
living quarters which would be a disgrace in any period of human
history. For example, some were put into narrow stalls at race-
tracks which had been the stalls for horses. And unfortunately, the
horse manure had not been entirely cleaned out of some of those
places, yet these people were put in them.

There was also a disregard for the family structure in that
people who were not necessarily members of same family were
put together in narrow confines.

An equally amazing and shameful aspect of this was that when
there were people who tried to escape from some of these places of
internment, they were shot and in some cases killed, even though
they really were not guilty of any crime other than trying to
escape from camps which, as Senator Matsunaga pointed out, were
not sanctioned by anything in the Constitution as the Supreme
Court later found.

I share the views of those who will appear before this committee
and which have also been expressed by those who have gone
before, I don't see any way that we can compensate the moral
indignity that has been heaped upon those who were interned and
subjected to this kind of humiliation, but I do think the Commis-
sion will serve a purpose of trying to state for the record of histo
that the United States expresses great shame for this action, 1t
wishes in some way to give redress to those who were injured and
also produce evidence beyond dispute.

Finally, I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, members, including
my beloved friend Senator Mathias, that I feel that at this stage in
the history of the human race, the world is looking for moral
leadership. The United States is in an excellent position to give
that leadership and if we pass this legislation, if we have an
appropriate exploration of what went on and indisputable findings
of fact, I think it will be much easier for our representatives, in
whatever forum they express themselves internationally, to argue
that we are a nation that is just, we are a nation that is consider-
ate of human rights, and that we are not ashamed to admit when
we have done wrong, although we are ashamed by the magnitude
of what have been our wrongful acts.

I thank you for hearing me, Mr. Chairman.

Senator JacksonN. Thank you, Mr. Mitchell. And your entire
statement will appear in the record as if read.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mitchell follows:]

PrEPARED StaTEMENT OF CLARENCE MITCHELL

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee [ appear before today on behalf
of the Leadership Conferenee on Civil Rights and in support of S 1647, which would
establish a commission to determine whether an{ wrong was committed w
those American Citizens and permanent resident aliens affected by Executive r
9066 issued February 1942,

It is very interesting to read a publication of the Japanese American Citizens
Leagued which sets forth some of the incidents that followed the issuance of this
OTaer.

Executive Order 9066 authorized military commanders to exclude any and all
persons from areas considered militarily sensitive. It also empowered commanders
to house those evacuated. This seemingly generalized authorization during World
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War II began the most incredible mistreatment of our citizens in modern times. Its
chief targets were Americans of Japanese anuestrytlivieﬁi;:qn California.

It is ironic that the real objective for many in ornia was to grab lands,
property and other assets of those affected by the Order. the JACL pamphlet states
that General John L. DeWitt, milita]r]y commander, issued over 100 orders strippi
rights from American citizens as well as resident aliens. He is quoted as saying: “
Jap is a Jap, it makes no difference whether the Jap is a citizen or not.”

'?'h.is paragraph from the JACL booklet describes what many of us knew and
observed in numbed shock at the time:

“There were 15 temporary detention camps scattered throughout Arizona, Califor-
nia, Oregon and Washi n. They were mostly county fair grounds, race tracks and
livestock exhibition hastily converted into detention camps with barbed wire
. fences. Each camp held about 50 detainees, except for Santa Anita race track
. near Los Angeles which held over 18,000 and Mayer, Arizona which held only 247.
- Living quarters consisted of horse stalls, some with manure still inside.”
As evidence of the blundering associated with the displacement of Japanese
' Americans from their mainland homes and possessions, plans to apply the executive
| order in Hawaii had to be scrapped because the commander in the islands decided
that military necessity required the Japanese-Americans to be free to help maintain
I the island's economy. The JACL writers note that in contrast to California, “Hawaii
was 3.{}{1!;[ miles closer to the enemy and in far greater danger of invasion and
sabotage,

Japanese-American seamen were denied jobs on U.S. merchnt vessels even though
they were experienced and we needed manpower. When [ discussed this at the time
with our former ambassador to Japan, he said the British had caused the problem
because seamen of Japanese ancestry were arrested and put in jail when our ships
entered British ports.

The climax of events associated with Japanese-American displacement came when
permanent camps were established. These were set up in Arizona, California, Colo-
rado, Idaho, Utah, and Wyoming. Those seeking to leave without permission ran the
risk of being shot. JACL assets that “Dozens of detainees and internees were shot
and wounded and eight were killed by guards.”

“Living quarters were crowded,” JACL states and “large extended families or
groups or unrelated individuals were squeezed into tiny unpartitioned 16-by-20 feet
units.”

It may be difficult to establish accurate measurements of the harm done to those
who were put in the detention centers because there is no real way to compensate
for hurt to pride, destruction of dignity and unjust humiliation. Nevertheless, S.
1647 gives us a chance to try.

What should be easier and should leap from the records of land property transac-
tion at the time are the farms, businesses and homes that were acquired by the
types of persons who are always ready to capitalize on the misfortunes of others.

If the bill becomes law and those appointed to carry it out do a good job, our
country will be able to speak with greater confidence and credibility when it rightly
calls for respect for human rights in other parts of the world.

Senator Mataias. Mr. Chairman?
Senator JACKSON. Yes?

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES McC. MATHIAS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND

Senator MaTHiAS. [ am cosponsor of S. 1647, and I have cospon-
sored it because I am convinced of the equity of the proposition. 1
recall one of the most interesting afternoons of my life was the day
when I walked across the street to the Supreme Court to consult
with Earl Warren, who had retired as Chief Justice but still main-
tained his office in the Supreme Court Building. As we discussed
matters, the question of the internment of American families of
Japanese ancestry came up, and he described that as the most
serious error of his life, one that he regretted the most.

As I say, I am determined to support and join with Senator
Inouye, Senator Matsunaga, Senator Ha wa and others in sup-
port of this bill on the merits of the bill, Mr. Chairman. It makes
me very much more comfortable to know that Clarence Mitchell is
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Senator MATHIAS, Safeguards and a little sense of humility about
the ibility the best among us can make mistakes.

r. MircHELL. So true. )

Senator Jackson. Thank you very much, Mr. Mitchell. We really

pﬁ:emaieynurstatenmnt.
5 _ Roger Daniels, head of the department of history, University
of Cinci .

Dr. Daniels, you may proceed. You have a prepared statement.

TESTIMONY OF ROGER DANIELS, HEAD, DEPARTMENT OF
HISTORY, UNIVERSITY OF CINCINNATI

Mr. DanieLs. Yes, sir. Thank you, Senator Jackson.

1 have been studying and writing about Japanese Americans for
more than 20 years. Among my books on the subject are “The
Politics of Prejudice,” “Concentration Camps, US.A.”", and “The
Decision To te the Japanese Americans.”

Although Japanese Americans suffered from a wide variety of
dimiminatmyacﬁmsateverylemlafggoment,thecﬁm&cﬁc
discrimination began on F 19, 1942, when Franklin D. Roo-
sevelt signed Executive Order . That order set off a chain of
events which resulted in about 110,000 persons, more than two-
thirds of them native-born American citizens, being incarcerated
htehh;?d barbed wire simply because they belonged to an enemy
ethnic group.

. Smme the publication of Eugene V. Rostow’s 1945 article calling
it “Our Worst Wartime Mistake,” most scholarly opinion has con-
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was a prelude to sending him to a concentration camp that was
strictly for ethnic Japanese.

At the same time, the Court ruled in Ex Parte Endo (323 U.S.
283) that any loyal citizen, as Ms. Endo admittedly was, could
apply for a writ of habeas corpus and thus gain release.

. Endo, who was incarcerated in mid-1942, spent nearly 2%
years behind barbed wire simply because we were at war with the
nation from which her parents had emigrated. Neither she nor any
other Japanese American was ever indicted, no less convicted, for
any treasonous act in the continental United States.

ince the closing of the last of the relocation centers in spring,
1946, the social and legal position of Japanese Americans has
gradually improved. The heroic and well-publicized performance of
Japanese American troops in Italy and France, as well as the
almost unknown exploits of some 5,000 who served in various mili-
tary intelligence roles in the Pacific, were, to a degree, responsible
for the change in the Japanese American image.

In 1948 Congress passed the Japanese American Claims Act
under which some Japanese Americans received about 10 war
cents on the pre-war dollar of assets that were lost or dmged
because of their enforced relocation.

In 1952, Japanese and other aliens from Asia were made eligible
for naturalization so that the last vestige of legal discrimination
was erased from the statute books. And finally, just over 4 years
ago, President Gerald R. Ford, on February 19, 1976, issued a
proclamation revoking Executive Order 9066, saying, in part:

We know now what we should have known then—not only was the evacuation
wrong, but Japanese Americans were and are loyal Americans.

For more than a generation the Japanese American community
was largely silent about the question of redress for what was an
undoubted wrong. It is silent no more. The bill before you, which
would set up a commission to investigate, take testimony, and
make legislative recommendations, is an excellent way to begin to
make some amends. Such a commission could also serve an educa-
tional purpose by reminding Americans about one of the wrongs of
our past.

This bill does not just affect Japanese Americans. The late
Morton Grodzins pointed out that although:

Japanese Americans were the immediate victims of the evacuation . . . [its] larger
consequences are carried by the American people as a whole. Their legacy is a
lasting one of precedent and constitutional sanctity for a policy of mass incarcer-

ation under military auspices. This is the most important result of the process by
which the evacuation decision was made. That decision betrayed all Americans.

Your committee has an opportunity to begin a significant mitiga-
tion of that process.

Thank you.

_Senator JacksoN. Thank you very much, Dr. Daniels. We appre-
ciate having your statement. It should be very helpful in the delib-
erations of the committee.

We call up the members of Panel III: Jerry Enomoto, Past Presi-
dent, Japanese American Citizens League; Diane Yen-Mei Wong,
Executive Director, Commission on Asian American Affairs; Wil-
liam Hohri, Chair of the National Council for Japanese American
Redress, also a member of Methodist Association fEm- Social Action,
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Chi Chapter; and Mike Masaoka, who has been around this
town longer than anyone else, President and Washington Advocate,
Nisei Lobby.

We are delighted to have all of you with us this afternoon. There
is no special order in the way you are seated. Mr. Enomoto, do you
wish to proceed first?

Mr. Enomoto. That is fine.

Senator Jackson. That is the way you are on the list. Why don’t
we Lfl? that way. Mike, you will wind up.

. Enomoto, we are delighted to welcome you to the committee.
You have quite a lengthy statement, I think. You may wish to put
it all in the record and tl{en summarize it. I am looking at the book
and yours is half the book. Go right ahead.

TESTIMONY OF JERRY ENOMOTO, PAST PRESIDENT, JAPANESE
AMERICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE; DIANE YEN-MEI WONG, EX-
ECUTIVE DIRECTOR, WASHINGTON STATE COMMISSION ON
ASIAN AMERICAN AFFAIRS; WILLIAM HOHRI, CHAIR, NA-
TIONAL COUNCIL FOR JAPANESE AMERICAN REDRESS, ALSO,
MEMBER, METHODIST ASSOCIATION FOR SOCIAL ACTION,
CHICAGO CHAPTER; AND MIKE N. MASAOKA, PRESIDENT
AND WASHINGTON ADVOCATE, NISEI LOBBY, A PANEL

Mr. Enomoto. Mr. Chairman, I would like to accept your invita-
tion to have the entire statement on record, and I would like to
take a few minutes to summarize.

Senator Jackson. Right. The entire statement and the support-
ing documents and material will all go in the record following your
testimony.

Mr. Enomoro. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. My name is Jerry Enomoto. I am the past president of
the Japanese American Citizens League, which I will heretofore
refer to as JACL, from 1966 to 1970. I spent the last 5 rs since
1975 as Director of the California Department of &e:;'ectinns,
whose responsibility it is to manage the prisons and the parole
population in the State of California.

I want to thank the committee for inviting me to speak on behalf
of the JACL, advocating passage of S. 1647. It is a pleasure for me
to come here from my home in Sacramento, Calif., to speak in
favor of this legislation.

Joining me today on the JACL panel and resource people are the
folks that are seated in the back that I would like to acknowledge:
Dr. Clifford 1. Uyeda, national president of the JACL, from San
Francisco.

Senator JacksoN. Would you stand, please, as you call them.

Mr. Enomoro. Mrs. Lily Okura, vice president of operations for
the national JACL, from Washington, D.C.; Mr. Karl K. Nobuyuki,
executive director of the natio JACL, from San Francisco; Miss
Cherry Y. Tsutsumida, eastern district governor for the JACL,
from Washington, D.C.; and Mr. Ronald K. Ikejiri, Washington

resentative for the national JACL.
nator JACKsoN. Thank you, ladies and gentlemen.

Mr. Enomoro. I would briefly state that all these, with some
exceptions, all of these colleagues of mine have spent time in the
relocation centers that have been referred to up to now by past
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speakers. They have all relatively served with distinction in the
armed services in the United States.

For the committee’s information, I would like to state JACL is
the oldest and largest national, educational, civil and human rights
organization, representing Americans of Japanese ancestry in the
United States. It was chartered over 50 years ago in Seattle in your
home State of Washi n. It has over 30,000 members in 109
chapters, in 38 States. Those chapters make up the heart of the
national organization.

During 1942-1946, as a result of the issuance of Executive Order
9066, some 77,000 American citizens of Japanese ancestry and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent U.S.
residents, were summaril{; deprived of liberty and property without
criminal charges, and without trial of any kind.

Several persons were also violently deprived of their lives. All
persons of Japanese ancestry on the west coast were expelled from
their homes and confined in inland detention camps. The JACL
contends that the sole basis for these actions was ancestry: Citizen-
ship, age, loyalty, or innocence of wrongdoing did not matter. Japa-
nese Americans, incidentally, were the only ones singled out for
mass incarceration. German and Italian nationals, and American
citizens of German and Italian ancestries were not imprisoned en
masse.

Many authorities can recount facts as to the consequences of
Executive Order 9066. The historians can piece together the acts
and events, which in hindsight, suggest a rationale for the Govern-
ment’s action.

Constitutional law authorities can explain the impact of the
Supreme Court cases which upheld the military orders for curfew,
relocation, and detention. Political scientists can suggest that the
cause of the relocation and internment was the breakdown in the
separation of powers.

iologists can reveal case studies which suggest increased fa-
milial conflicts as a result of the communal style of life in the
concentration camps. The victims themselves can recount to you
their personal fright, frustration, and feelings of hopelessness.

With your permission, very briefly, I would like to share some
personal accounts: 28 years ago I found myself running through
the streets of San Francisco in order to get home before the curfew
time. I remember my mother bringing our few possessions to the
street to wait for the bus to take us to the Tamforana Assembly
Center, which was one of the racing tracks previously referred to,
in which we were put in very narrow horse stalls in which we
spent some months before we were then subsequently transferred
to the Relocation Authority Cargg.

Briefly, I feel in the past years of my experience in the
business of corrections where we deal with imprisoned human
beings, convicted felons, that I can personally testify, as many of
my fellow Japanese Americans can, there should be no doubt in
the minds of any Americans, this was imprisonment, incarceration.
Whether or not we were held in cells that represent prisons like
San Quentin, like in my State, does not matter.

The fact the barbed wires, the tanks, the knowledge that if you
stepped out beyond that limit they were going to shoot you makes
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the experience one of very clearly locked up, incarceration, impris-
onment. There has been a ten in the late sixties and seven-
ties for our country and courts to met.we,nghﬂjrsn,tuﬂ
the due process rights of human beings, including those convicted
n!'felomunndmthemnsofthmmntry A commendable

m]:mnt, Eomfferadthlsexpermmdldntmmmtauy
mmesandweweredepnvedoflibertywhmhuaplmﬂmmtwe
extend to people who commit crimes in this country. I thought that
was important to share with you.

Despite all this information and knowledge, to recount in detail
the relocation experience—not one of these individuals can with
u;ﬂ:ﬂ:lnable mﬂ.ninity explrj;i for the Amenu:; ?ovemment—huw

ecision to relocate intern persons apanese ancestry
was made. Obviously, it seems to me, this is a responsibility of the
Government and these things I think have something to do with
the question that may now be asked, why the JACL, why did we
come before this committee or the Congress with a request that
redr‘fubemnmdmﬂdasymnﬂertlmupemmuftheemma—
tion?

During the early part of the relocation program in March of
1942, the Army's justification of military necessity, was coupled
with the Army’s desire to secure the west coast of the United
States from espionage, sabotage, and other fifth column activity
which could be ex Oﬂrected from persons of Jaxanese ancestry. Why
was Executive er 9066 msued when the Administration had in
its possession a report from Curtis B. Munson, Special Representa-
tive of the State Department, a report which was completed in
early November 1941, certified a remarkable, even extraordinary
degrf?e of loyalty among residents of Japanese descent on the west
coast’

As was previously cited by other speakers, why was Executive
Order 9066 issued when both the Federal Bureau of Investigation,
and Naval Intelligence protested the need for the evacuation plan?
Why, if military necessity, was the justification for the evacuation
from the West Coast of persons of Japanese ancestry, were not the
Japanese in Hawaii, who were some 24,000 miles closer to the
memy, evacuated?

mdv if military necessity was the justification for the reloca-
tion internment of persons of Japanese ancestry, why were
German and [talian enemy aliens not mcluded in the evacuation
and exclusion orders?

I think Professor Daniels has written and commented on that
particular matter. I might share briefly something that the JACL
has in its files referring to a "Memrnndum for the President”
from then Attorney General Francis Biddle, dated April 17, 1943.
Quoting from that memo, it says:

You the original Executive Order permitting the exclusions so the Army
can thn.lq:-.l:r.mnevermtmd:dtul to Italians and Germans. Your
order was based on protection against espionage against sabotage.

The question remains, why were not the German and Italian
enemy aliens evacuated and interned in camps like the Japanese
citizens and aliens alike?
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The JACL believes that the Commission, with its independent
vestigatory powers, can answer these questions and others, which
have never answered.

We refer to remedies. I think one of the responsibilities of the
commission is to recommend appropriate remedies, if they deter-
ine the wrongs which were committed against persons of Japa-
ese ancestry can be remedied.

Those who were interned or otherwise affected, feel that the US.
ernment should redress them in some way for the wrongs
Some Americans today believe that the relocation and intern-
ment of persons of Japanese Americans was justified under the
I have come across in the last years in California an amazing
number of my fellow citizens, non-Japanese, who didn’t even know
e evacuation happened, unbelievable though that may be. I think
) er away from the West Coast, the less they know about this
period of history. I think there is a shameful lack of recording in
the textbooks as to actually what happened.

I don’t mean these comments in any kind of vindictive way, but I
think it is a clear answer to the questions after all these years we
come before this committee and ourcountry asking for some kind
of redress.

I don’t think we should get hung up and distracted on issuves of
monetary compensation or any other kind of compensation. I think
there is much to be said for whatever conclusions this objective,
fact-finding commission comes up with and recommends to the
Congress, and it seems to me the organization believes and I be-
lieve that only such an approach can really address the issues that
have been of our concern for these 38 years.

I think the federally-created Commission will undertake an ob-
jective, unbiased study to determine whether some form of redress
is warranted under the circumstances, and report its findings and
recommendations to the President and the Congress.

Mr. Chairman, I have several pages of remarks here prepared. I
?ﬂlnuttakemth?timenfthemmmitteetnreadthatmﬂwrlengthy
our pages, but I would like to, with your permission, submit these
documents for the record which support many of the things that I

have said and I also would like to in advance apologize to the
committee.
I must catch a plane to go back to California before too long and

:
g
|
E
8
g
X
?



22

Do you have any views at this time? The Commission, of course,
is free to recommend anything. It is very broad gauged. I think

Mr. Mr. Chairman, I am sure, my colleague, Mr. Ma-
saoka, definitely has some opinions in that li

My the Japanese American ns League has a
mmmiﬁe&Theyhnvelookedmmth:smﬂwy I believe,

in that regard. I believe that a Commission of

this kind re ting a cross section of American citizens from all
States and ut the country, if they held hearings through-
uutthemunt;ry in various places where everybody will then have
tell their story and also share with the Commis-

ﬁnga as to what constitutes redress in their minds,

the voluminous amount of material I know and JACL knows enﬂt.
I would think the Commission would want to examine and evaluate
::I‘lis assess for themselves what the story that that documentation

Senator JACKSON. In other words, the Commission should be free,
obviously, to make whatever remmmendatmna they deem appro
ate after they have heard from the various witnesses that wou]tr
called upon to testify in the field and here, wherever the Commis-
sion is sitting.

Mr. EnomoTo. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Jackson. | think that makes a lot of sense. What you
are saying is, there is no point in prejudging at this time the kind
of relief. Some may feel monetary compensation will never be
adequate and that there has to be some other form or both in the
redress of grievances.

Thank you, Mr. Enomoto. We appreciate your coming this great
distance. I know have to leave so you are excused, if wish.

Mr. EnomoTo. k you, Mr. Chairman. I will just take a seat
in the back.

Senator Jackson. You may stay where you are. If you wish.
I lllllfhellpm} statement of Mr. Elnomoto with addltmnal mate-
rial follows:
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STATEMENT OF THE
JAPANESE AMFRICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE '
ADVOCATING PASSAGE OF 5. 1647
to the
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES SENHATE

HARCH 18, 1980

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee:

My name 1s Jerry J. Enomoto. I am the past NHational Japanese American
Citizens League (JACL) President, from 1966-70. I thank the Committee for
inviting mwe to speak on behalf of the JACL, advar.-ati.n.g the passage of 5. 1647.

Joining me today on the JACL panel sre: Dr. Clifford I. Uyeda, President
of the JACL, from San Francisco; Lily Okura, Vice Fresident of Operations for
the Hational JACL, from Waghington, D.C.; Karl E. Mobuyukl, Executive Director
of the Hational JACL, from San Francisco; Cherry ¥. Tsutsumida, Eastern District
Governor for the JACL, from Washington, D.C.; and Ronald K. Tkejiri, Washington
Represehtative for the Wational JACL.

Mr. Chairman, for the Committee's informatfion, the JACL is the oldest
and largest, national , qux;al:innal, civil and human rights crganization, repre—
eenting Americans of Japanese sncestry in the United States. Founded in 1929,
the JACL bas been an advocate for justice and democracy for over 50 years,
and have strived to attain our geal as set forth in our motto: "Better

Americans in a Greater America.”



INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, as you well know the Constitution of the United States of

America guarantees that:

i

"Mo person shall be deprived of life, liberty, or property without
due process of law. The accused shall enjoy the right to a speedy and
public triel by an impartial jury and to be informed of the nature and
eause of the accusation."

However, during 1942-46, as a result of the issuvance of Executive
Order 9066, some 77,000 Aserican citizens of Japanese ancestry and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent U.5. re.si.dentn,
were summarily deprived of liberty and property without criminal
charges, and without trial of any kind. Several persons were also
violently deprived of life. All persons of Japanese ancestry on
the West Coast were expelled from their homes and confined in inland
detention camps. The Japanese American Citizens League (JACL) contends
that the sole basis for these actions was ancestry-—citizenship, age,
loyalty, or innocence of wrongdoing did not matter. - Japanese Americans
were the only ones singled out for mass incarceration. German and
Italian nationals, and American citizens of German and Italian ancestries
were not imprisoned en masgse.

This episode was one of the worst blows to constitutional liberties
that the American people have ever sustained. Many Americans find it
difficult to understand how such a massive injustice could have occurred
in a democratic n.u.r_ino._ Because these lingering questions remain, the JACL

advocates the passage of 5. 1647.
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RATIOHALE FOR THE COMMISSION

One of the strengths of our American democratic process {s the ability
to acknowledge past mistakes through critical self-appraisal, while at the
game time setting forth precedence for future democratic actiom.

The Japanese American Citizens League believes the fact-finding
commission proposed by this legislation will indeed reinforce that democratic
process, and have tremendous implications for the future of our American
way of life.

Without such a fact-finding commission, without such an examinatien,
without such an opportunity to investigate past wrongs, the historical
precedence which we inherit from that peried of our Amerian histery can
have disturbing implications for the future.

INFERENCE OF WROMNG

Over the years, Congressional and Presidential actions have inferred
that the wholesale suspension of constitutional rights of persons of
.Iapa.n&n ancestry during World War II was not justified.

Over the years, Senate and House members have placed into the Congressional
Record, remarks as to the tragic wrong which was committed against persoms of
Japanese ancestry during the war years.

Below is a listing of Congressional and Presidential actions taken in
the past which infer that the wrong committed against persons of Japanese

ancestry.
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EVACUATION CLAIMS ACT OF 1948: HReviewed property losses suffered

by the evacuation orders to the internees. FPartial compensation was
provided which amounted to less than ten cents on the dollar of the

smpunt claimed.

IMMIGRATION AMD MATIONALIZATION REVISIONS: Allowed for the naturalization

of Japanese aliens-among other provisions. Enacted 1952.

REPEAL OF TITLE II OF THE INTERMAL SECURITY ACT OF 1950: Act originally

establighed procedures whereby apprehension and detemtion, during
internal security emergencies, of Hﬂm..-du..n.:h..—m likely to engage in
acts of esplonage or sabotage., Reviewed legal implications of the
evacuation and detention of the persons of Japanese ancestry im World
War II. Repealed in 1971.

AN.AMERICAN FROMISE FERRUARY 19, 1976: Termination of Executive Order

4066 by President Gerald R. Ford. Proclamation by the President which
in part read, "I call upon the American pecple to affirm with me this
American Promise-that we have learned from the tragedy of that long-ageo
experience forever to treasure liberty amd justice for each individual
American, and resclve that this kind of actlon shall never again be
repeated .

ASIAN PACIFIC AMFRICAN HERITAGE WEEK PROCLAMATION: Signed by President

Carter, on March Z8, 1979, proclaiming the observance of the contributions
of Asian Facific Americans te the American way of 1ife, and reading

in part, "Unfortunately, we have not always fully appreciated the

talents and the contributions which Asian Americans have brought to

the United States...and during World War I1 our Japanese American

citizens were treated with suspicion and fear.”
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PART 1

MAJOR AREAS OF INQUIRY FOR TEE COMMISSION

A major area of inquiry for the commission is the review
of the arguments in favor of the evacuarion af_:ht Japanese
Apericens from the West Coast, and how the government
1ntnrpnt§t!é these ltll;tntl in its plans for evacuation.

Morton Grodzine, 4in his authoritative boek on the
policics and evacuation of the Japanese Americans, "Americans
Betrayed,” lists eleven classes of arguments justifying
gevacuation. They are as follows:

1. sabotage, esplonage, fifth column: The Japanese were

actual eor pot'itill ulbutgurn, fifth-columnists, or

espionage agents.

2. public morale: Widespread disctrust of the Japanese

population lowered public morale om the West Coast:
correspondingly, evacuation would 1ift public morale.

3. humanitarisn: The Jepanese (a) wvere themselves im

denger from actual or potential wvigilantes, ind the
evacuation (b) would be carried out with decency
and without hardship.

4. approval of Japanese militariem: The Japanese in

America had earlier favered Japanese aggression

in ﬁ-ta; had been informed of Pearl Harboer im
" advance but had not revealed the secret; and in no
single inmtance gave adverse information lh?ht

dangerous members of their own race to the intelligence




10.

11.

egencies.

influence of Japanese government: The Japanese military

government exerted great influence over Japanese in
America, and even American citizems of lelntné
ancestry wvere citizens of Japam.

migration and distributicon: The Japanese had iovaded

America by fravdulent immigration, and they located
themselves in strategic areas.

race: Because of racial prejudices, Japanese Americans
were not essimilable, their thought-processes were
inscrutable, and the loyal could not be distinguished
from the disloyal. Their high birth rate was a mark

of special danger. ;

culture: cultural practices (language schools,
vernacular press, sending shildren to Japan for
education) enhanced the racial barrier to assimilation
and were further evidences of disloyalty.

ecopomics: Economlec practices made Japanese undesirable
competitors, and their productive comstributiom

to the nation's economy was negligible. In any case,
evacuees could be employed im productive work at

points of concentration.

appeal to patriotism: Loyvalty of the Japanese would

be demonstrated by acceptance of evacuation; 1if they
refused to co-operate, they thereby showed their
disloyalty.

pecessity for drastic measures: Comstitutiomal rights

had to give way, in total war, to drastic meassures.

-3 0-80~-3
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Why was Executive Order 9066 igsued when both the Federal Bureau of
Investigation, and Naval Intelligence protested the need for the evacustion
plan? If “military necessity,” wvas the justificatios for the evacuatiom
from the West Coast of persons of Japansese ancestry, why were oot the
Japanese in Bmwmil, who were 2,400 miles closer to the enemy, evacuated?
Perhaps the most dasaging evidence that "military necessity,” was
not the true justificetiom for the relocation and interoment of permsons of
Japaness ancestry, can be found in reading & document from the Secretary of
State's office, dated Decesber 17, 194). The document indicates official
pentiment to deport all perscons of Japanese ancestry—citizens, aliens,
as well as those Japanese Americeans wvho fought for the United States in
the European end Facific theatre of operatioms. Quoting in part from said
document §
"1 think the far larger part of official sentiment is
to do scmething so we can get rid of these people when the
war is.over-obviously we ceamnot while the war comtinues.
But sentiment is liable to wane 1if the authorization
measures are not adopted before the war ends. We have
110,000 of them in confinement here now-and thar is a
lot of Japs toc contend with in postwar days, particularly
as the west coast localities vhere they once lived do not
desire their return.”
It would therefore appear that "military necessity," was not the true
besis for the mass incercerartion of persons of Japanese ancestry, but rather
an initial step in & plan to legitimire racism, meet the needs of political
expediency, end serve the needs of some governmental officials in exercising

their private brand of diserimination and prejudice.
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(Note: A detailed asccount of the Root Causes of anti-Japanese American
racism is discussed under Root Causes-Historical Ferspective of Pre-Evacustion
of Japanese Americans, in sections which follow. In addition, a detailed
discussion of "military necessity,"” can be found in subsequent sections.
Finally, if "military necessity,” was the justification for the
relocation and internment of persons of Japanese apcestry.....why were
German and Italian enemy aliens not included in the evacuation and exclusion
orders? As noted by Professor Roger Daniele, "there was never a mass
movement of German and Italisn enemy aliens. This policy was never formally
emmciated; they simply were not affected by the 108 civilian exclusion

erders which uniformly specified Japanese.” In a Memorandum For the President,

from Attorney General, Francie Biddle, dated April 17, 1943, it is explained

that: ~
"You signed the original Executive Order permitting the
exclusions so the Army could handle the Jape. It was never
intended to apply to Itelisns end Germans. TYour order was
baged on "protection against espionage and against sabotage.” "

The gquestion remains, why were not the Germans and Italian: enemy aliens

evacuated and interned in camps like the Japanese citizens and aliens

alike?

Fhe-JACL believes that the commission, with its independent imdestigatory

powers, can answer these questions and others, which have never been answered.
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PART ITX

RECOMMENDATTON OF APFROPRIATE REMEDIES

Oneiof the responsibilities of the commission, is to recommend
sppropriste remediss, if they determine the wrongs which wvere commirted

Those who were interned or othervise affected, feel that the Unired
States Mt should redress them in u-s 'l-:r_fnr t‘h- mi- ii.i:h
were inflicted upon them.

Some Americans today, as during 1942, believe that the relocation -
and internment of persons of Japanese Americans was justified under tll'll
circumstances. )

The f;nplmlly created commiseion may undertake an objective, unhissed
study to determine whether some form of redress is warranted under the

circumsteances, and report its findings and recosmendations to the President

and the Congress.




FART IV

IMPLICATIONS OF THE SUPREME COURT CASES
The JACL believes that the commission in its imvestigation will
review the se—called Evacustion ceses. The Hirabayashi v. United States

Yasul v. United States, Koresatso v. United States, and Ex parte Mitsuye
Endo cases beld that the evacuation process vas constitutional.

Despite the Soprese Court's unigue opportumity during the wsr years,
to undertake its Conmstitutionally mandated responsibliry to sct as a fimal
arbiter, the final check—of the Executive and Legislative branches of the
goveroment—the Court failed to seize the chance to over the judgments of
the military orders.

The JACL wishes to direct sttention to the fact that im the Endo
decision, the Court ruled that admittedly loyal American citizens could
not be imprisoned indefinitely. This decision _‘l handed down on December
1B, 1944, One day earlier, the Western Defense Command had rescinded the
exclusion and detention orders...on December 17, 1944, One cannot help but
wonder what circumstances and forces were at play hntulnn the highest
judicial and Executive positions in our land to render 4 resc ission of
the exclusion and detention orders and Supreme Court decisions comcerning
those orders within a day of each other.

A full and complete discussion of the Supreme Court cases can be

found in section H 17, which follows.



FART V

NATIONHAL PUBLIC HEARINGS -

Under the proposed legislation, the commission must hold publie
hearings in Los Angeles, San Francisco, snd Fresno, California} Portland,
Oregon; Seattle, Washingtom; Phoenix, Arizona; Salt Lake City, Utah; Denver,
Colorado; Chicego, Illinode; Wew York, Mew York; Washington, D.C.; and
any -other city that the commission deems necessary and proper.”

This mandate affords Americans across the United States to raise
thu:_l.t concerns and express their views to the commission. This mandate
allows "persons of Japsnese ancestry,” to come forth and share with the
commigsion their experiences, detaill their losses, and suggest possible
remedies for the mﬁmmnr_'n consideration.

During the evacuatiom pfrucl!is-. persone of Japanese ancestry were
denied the right to have a hearing, and confront these who wished to
deny their comstitutional rights. The national public hearings, to &

small degree will be their “day in court.™



FART V1

TIMELINESE OF THE ISSUE

Profeasor Eugene V. kﬁ_m.:-:nr, of the Yale University Law School
ncates in 1945, "Time is often needed for us to recognize the great
miscarriages of justice.....As time passes, it becomes more and more plidin
that cur wartime treatment of the Japanese and Japanese Anericans on the
West Coast was a tragic and dangerous mistake. That mistake is &
threat o society, and to 211 men. lis sotivation and ics iwpact
on our system of lav deny every wvalue of democrecy....

"One bundred thousand persons were sent to concentrationm camps
on a record which wouldn't support a conviction for stealing a dog."

In recent days, there has been an outcry in the halls of Congress
and across the United States that some ul:l].:l..l.ur;- action should be
taken against Iranisn naticnals who are in the United States, as &
possible response for the breakdowm in th- niced States attempt to
have the Amevrican bostages in Tehran returned.

The JACL shares with all Asericans rhe concern for the safety
and early return of our American hostages.

-Sn-e Members of Congress have suggested that the United States
should be rational and comstitutionally acceptable, The JACL believes that
we should not allow ocur constitution to be dismantled for the sake of
interpaticnal and even domestic political expediency.

In view of these developments, the passage of 5.1647 becomes sub-
stantially sore isportsst, mot only for Japanese Assricamns, bot for all
Amsricans. .. because what happened to persons of Japanese Encestry may
well happen to another group of our comstitutionally protected citizens

and residents.



PART VII
CONGRESSIONAL SUPPORT

On August 2, 1979, 5. 1647, was introduced by Senators Daniel E. Inouye
and Spark M. Marpunaga of Hawail; Senators Alan Cranston and 5.1. Hayakawa of
California; and Senators Frank Church and James A, Mc Clure of Idaho.

Today, over 20 Senators have sponsored S. 1647. In the House,
HMajority Leader, Jim Wright introduced H.R. 5499, which is identical in
language with 5. 1647, on September 2B, 1979. Congressman Horman Y. Mineta,
Robert T. Matsul are co-sponsors, as well as 133 additional House members.

It would appear likely that the faveorable action by the Govermmental
Affairs Committee would be met with strong support in both houses of

Congress.




WHAT FOLLOWS IS A DEFINITIVE COMPILATION
OF THE JAPANESE AMERICAN

RELOCATION AND INTERNMENT EXPERIENCE

ROOT CAUSES

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE OF PRE-EVACUATION PREJUDICE
OF JAPANESE AMERICANS
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ROOT CAUSES

The seeds of prejudice which resulted in the incarceration
of Japanese Americans during World War II were sown nearly a century
earlier when the first immigrancs from Asia arrived during the
California Gold Rush. California was then a lawless frontier that
harbored a climate of indiscriminate anti-foreignism. The Japanese,
who were to arrive three decades later, inherited the hatred reaped
upon their forerunners =-- the Indians, the Mexican Californians, and

the Chinese.

Approximately 25% of the miners in California during the Gold Rush

cape from China and alwost from the mement of their arrival became
the objects of hatred and violence. The Chinese miners were limited
to working abandoned or inferior diggings, and frequencly the
white miners drove them bodily from towns and seized thelir claims.
The Chinese became the vicrims of fraud and abuse in the absence of
active public opinion which might have alerted the police and courts.
Acts of terrorism, robbery and murder were regularly reported and
utilized as the tocls in driving the Chinese out of the mining areas.
In 1875, che Supreme Court of the United States held
vnconstitutional a California scatute that assumed the right of
California to exclude the Chinese from entering the United States
via California. ‘'hus, the attempt to transform attitudinal
prejudice into legal discrimination was established, setcting the
tone for binding discriminatorv rulings in the following vears.

On May 7, 1879, the new California Constitution lumped into
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one class all persoms to be denled the right of sufferage — all
"natives of China, idiots, and insane persons." Article XIX of the
same constitution authorized cities to totally expel or restrict
Chinese persons to segregated aress, and prohibited the employment of
Chinese persons by public agencies and corporacioms. Other federal,
gtate, or local lews or court decisions at varlous times prohibited

the Chinese from becoming citizems, testifying in court against a

white person, engaging in licensed businesses and professioms,
attending school with vhites, and marrying whites. Chinese persons
alone were required to pay speclal taxes, and a major source of revenue
for many cities, counties and the State of Californis came from

these assessments against the Chinese. The poli:ic:l demand and

public sentiment were persistent in their pursuit of exclusion legislationm,
and these efforts paved the way for a series of steps which culminaced
in the passage of the restrictive Immigratiom Act of 18B8Z.

Thus, during a periocd of thirty vears, lawvmaking agencies at all
levels of government, from miners' councils to the federal Congress,
approved measures aimed directly at the Chinese. The movement which
was begun in the gold mines of Califernia went on to capture the
public opinion of the Pacific Coast and reach fulfillment with the
signarture of the President on legislacion for the total exclusion of
the Chinese. The prejudice of the California miner and workingman had

become the policy of the matiom.

JAFANESE ARRIVE

The Chinese populatiom rapidly declined due to the lack of women
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and the return of men to China. As a result, an acute labor shcr:a;i
developed in the Western states and the Territory of Hawaii in the
188B0"'s., The agriculture industry wanted another group of laborers
who would do the menial work at low wages, and looked to Japan as

a new scurce.

At the time of the Chinese Exclusiom Act, Japan pruhibitad
laborers from leaving the country. In 1884, the Japanese government
adopted a policy of allewing its laboring classes toc emigrate to
foreign countries to work. In this year, & comavention was signed
between the Japanese government and the Hawaiian sugar plancaticonm
owners, permitting the owners to import Japanese labor under contract.
Thus, in January 1883, 994 Japanese labor contract emigrants sailed
for the sugar plantations of Hawaili. The numbers of immigrants from
Japan coming directly to the mainland slowly began to increase, adding
to those who were coming via Hawali. Between the years 1884 and 1890,
2,270 Japanese immigrants entered fhe United States. During the
next decade, 27,440 arrived.

As long as the Japanese remained docile, their hard labor was welcomed.
The Japanese immigrants served as laborers in various fields but
mainly within the growiang agricultural industry in California,
Washington, and Oregon. The hop fields of Northern California and
Oregon attracted many young Japanese immigrants, because the Japanese
ability and willingness to work long hours on plece-work basis resulred
in good pay. From the beet fields and the hop farms, the Japanese
found their way into seascnal work in the fruit orchards, vinevards, and

vegetable farms.




These young immigrants were in great dessnd ss laborers,
but tl_uyuutﬁtl:im and they wvanted to better themselves. As
they learned the language and wars of American, they began to lease
or purchase land, or go into business so as to establish families
and live a normal life. California and other West Coast farmers
resented having their field laborers suddenly become .competing
farm operators. This resentment was economic, but racists saw in
this trlnl.i.tiun from day laborer to operator another threac, like
the Chinese before. As a result of the impassioned cry of ""rh'-
Chinese Must Go!," the Chinese had finally been excluded. Now the
slogan was "The Japs Must Go!™
During this pericd, newspapers tock up the cry against the
Japanese. The clearest early manifestarion of the intemsity of the
anti-Japanese feeling wvas a caspaign initiared by the San Francisco
Chronicle 4n 1905. The frontpage headlines were reflective of the
racist sentiment.
= CHISESE ASD POVERTY GO HAND IN EAXD WITH ASLIATIC LABOR
=JAPARESE A MENACE TO AMERICAN WOMEN
=THE YELLOW PERIL--HOW JAPAXESE CROWD OUT THE WHITE RACE
Myths regarding the Japanese were manufactured and propagandized
by raclists throughoot the years after 1905, For example, the
population mvth inveolved greatly exaggerated claims regarding the
total population of Japanese in this country. This was aided and
abetted by official sources in California who issued badly juggled
statistics. Further, there was the charge that the birth rate of the
Japanese was very high and that thevy "bred like rabbits." The public

was teld thar for these reasons it would omly be a matter of time
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before the Japanese populatios would be in the majority.

Like the Chinsse before thes=, the Japanese became victims of
legal discrimination dus in no small part to the racist caspaigne
of groups such as the Japanese and Korean Exclusion League, The
Bative Soms of the Golden West, and The Oriental Exclusicn League.

The 1906 San Framcisco School of Law order segregating oriental
students from white students, was the first official discriminatory
act of importance.

On Octcber L1, 1906, the San Francisco Board of Education formally
approved a resolution to segregate the grammar school children of
Japanese ancestry into a separate imstitutuion. To the Japanese
press and the public, anti-Japanese agitation in the United States had
heretofore been based solely on a fear of comperition and a loss of
vork if Japaness laborers were permirted into the United States. Now,
wvhen the news of the school segregation in SanFrancisco reached Japan,
the Japanese public discovered that the discrimination against the
Japanese in the United States was really based upon an alleged
racial inferiority of the Japanese people.

Japan was a proud pation with a history and culture reaching intoe
antiquity. Their religion and philosophy had beenc conceived of
before the dawn of the Christian era of the Western world. For the
Japanese as a race to be held in contempt as barbarians and te be
abused and discriminated against was, at the very least, an insult.
The San Francisco school board issue had hm:m-l international in
scope.

President Theodore Roosevelt, after hearing protests from the
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Japanese Ambassador, had his Secretary of State look into the macter.
It wvas found that treaties with Japan guaranteed Japanese citizens
cartain civil rights in America, and the Secretary of State felt that
actendance at school was one of these rights. He had s federal suirt
grepared against San Francisco to provect the alien srudents fros
segregation. For the Aserican—born citizens in an age when “separate
but equal” was the law of the land, the suit could de nothing; however,
sceething could be done for aliens protected by treaty.

Fresident Rocsevelt susmoned the school board mesbers to
Fashington and succeeded in having the school board rescind the offending
crder. Ar about the same time — early 1907 — the President
zanaged to prevent the California legislarure from passing anci-Japanese
legislation. In return for this restraint, which was highly unpopular
among most Californians, the President promised ro do something about
Japanese immigration which was the major concern. It was not so
much the presence of the Japanese already in California, as it was
the imagined threat of thousands more to come that was apparently
frightening. However unrealistic and irrational these fears, they
were deeply felt.

In January 1908, a series of correspondence was commenced between
Inited States Asbassador 0O'Brien and Foreign Minister Hayashi for
further discussions. The correspondence ulrimarely formed the basis
of a2 series of understandings now known as the "Gentlemen's
Agreement.” Consussated in 1908, this series of notes committed the
Japenese governsent itself to restrict the izzigration of Japanese
laborers and farmers to the Cnited States. Both governments hoped

€3-293 0 - 80 - 4
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this would quiet the agitation on the Pacific Coast and make it
unnecessary for the United States to pass restrictive legislation
barring Japanese.

The growing resentment against the Japanese was responsible
for the passage, in 1913, of the California Alien Land Act, which
made it illegal for aliens ineligible for citizemship to buy agricultural
lard or to lease such land for a period exceeding three years. It is
dmportant to emphasize here that the Japanese and Chinese were not
eligible for American citizenship because of American's first immigracion
law in 1790, allowing only "free whites" to become naturalized
citizens. This gave a convenient "handle" to the racists, and most
of the discriminatory legislation passed by the states was based upen
ineligibility ro cicizenship.

During World War I (1914 - 1918), the campaign of the anti-Japanese
group was muted somewhat because Japan was at least technically on the
side of the United States in that conflict. Almost immediarely
afrer the close of the war, the anti-Japanese campaign was renewed
with new viger and new recruits. The American Legion in its first
convention of 1919 passed a nmmmw:npoﬂ recomeending exclusicn of
Japanese.

In 1920, a massive petirion campaign placed a stronger anci-
Japanese land law on the state ballot. Under its terms, all further
transfers of land to Japanese nationals were prohibited as were
all further leases of land. A final provisionm, Lcﬂnrww struck dewn
by the courts, barred noncitizen parents from serving as guardians

for their minor children. The sovereign people of California
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spproved this measure by an overvhelming 3 to 1 vote. Whatever else
the anti-Japanese movement was, it was certainly popular.

It the early 1920"s, the Joint Immigration Committee was formed
and comprised of individuals from influenmtial organizatioms witchin
California. This committee formed the basis of polictical support
jn behalf of the asti-Japanese caspaign. In July, 1921, che execurive
director of the Joint Immigration Comsmittee prepared and filed with the
the United Stares Senate a brief stating the case of the racist groups
for an exclusion act. The brief was presented to the Senate by Senator
Eiram Johnson. Like the Chinese Exclusion movement before, the
subsequent regional pressures resulted in the Asiam Exclusion Act of
1924, denying admission to the United States of all immigrants
ineligible for American citizenship, including "Mongolians, Folynesians,
and races indigenous to the Western Hemisphere" == which meant
American Indians.

This exclusion law remained in effect for all mentioned groups
until 1940, when it was revised in regard to American Indians. The
lew was subsequently revised in regard to Chinese in 1943, and
for Filipinos and East Indians in 1946. The Exclusion Act provisions
affecting other Asians, including the Japanese, were finally
repealed in 1952.

To the diszay of the exclusiomists, the Japanese populaticnm did
oo quickly decrease as the Chinese population did earlier. There
wvere sufficient ousbers of Japanese women pioneers who gave birth
te an Aserican-born gemeration, and families decided to make the

Cnited States their permanent home. as the exclusionists intensified
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their efforts to get rid of the Japanese, their campeign was enhanced
by the development of a powerful new weapon -— the mass media.

Sewvspapers, radios, and motion pictures stereotyped Japanese
Americans am untrustworthy and unassimilable. The media did not
recognize the fact that a large number of persons of Japanese ancestry
living in the United States vere American citizems. As Japan became
a military power in the years preceding World War II, the media
falsely. depicted Japanese Americans as agents for Japan. MNewspapers
inflamed the "Yellow Pe}*il“ myths on the West Coast, and radio, mﬁvies.
and comic strips spread the disease of prejudice throughout the United
States.

Trapped in segregated neighborhoods and with no access to the
media, Japanese Americans were unable to counteract the false
sterectypes. Even though those born in the United States were
culturally American, spoke English fluently, and were well educated,
they faced almost insurmountable discrimination. Theirs was a
legacy of a century of discriminacion that would place in motion
in the months following Pearl Harbor, events leading to the wholesale
suspension of constitutional rights of an entire group of American
citizens.

PEARL HARBOR -— THE AFTERMATH OF FEAR

Iemmediately following the attack on Pearl Harbor, December 7, 15941,
surprisingly little agitation ceccurred against the Japanese Americans.
There were rumors of poisoned vegetables, which the Los Angeles Times
reported as untrue, and one small California newspaper proposed

evacuation. In general, a quiet period continued until after the turn
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Pacific Coast congressmen directed a campaipgn of criticism against the
departments of both War and Justice. Demands were made for the mass
evacuation of all Japanese -- citizens and aliens alike.

The Los Angeles Chamber of Commerce through its Washington represen-
tative, Thomas B. Drake, presented s Chamber resolution of January
30th to the West Cvluast congressional delegacion, along with a drafec
resulutiuntspuniared by Congressman John Costello, that called for
army control over aliems and dual citizens, and for mass evacuation of
aliens and their families. The Joint Immigration Committee, which had
been active and politically powerful for more than 20 years, met on
February 1, 1942. The members urged evacuation and plamned for
further propaganda activicy, whch was their specialty. 1In early
February, the California State Personnel Board issued an order barring
from civil service positions, all citizens who were descendants of al»en
enemies. Although it covered all groups, this order was applied
only against Japanese Americans.

In the meantime, the Los Angeles Times and the Hearst press in
parcticular, were carrying on a day-by-day campaign. On January 29,
and again on February 5, the S5an Francisco Examiner, a Hearst paper,
published columns of a race-baiting and irresponsible nature.

Om January 15, Congressman Martin Dies, chairman of the Un-American
Activities Committee, addressed the House of Representatives on the
"fifrth column" in America. Then on January 28th, he declared that
"a fear of displeasing foreign povers, and a maudlin attitude toward

fifth columnists was largely responsible for the unparalleled tragedy
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at Pearl Harbor." He said further that & report of his commirtee would
"disclose that if our committee had been permitted to reveal the facts
izst September, the tragedv of Pearl Harbor might have been averced. "
The report referred to was not actually released until after authority
had been given to the military for the evacuation. However, a n
committee spokesman, in summarizimg what the report would contain, said
that it would dis:ribi the activities of Japanese natiomalistic
organizations engaged in espionage and similar details. This
report, called the "Yellow Report," after February 5, supplied material
for scare stories for the racist press. For example, the Los
hngeles Times headlined the first disclosure of the Dies Committee findings
as: "Dies Yellow Paper Reveals Jap Spying Attempts, Probably
Sucessful, to Learn Los Angeles Aqueduct Secrets, Disclosed." This
item was based on a request for information made by the Japanese
consul twenty years before. Several days after the repoert
was releesed, the Times devoted six full columns to its contents.

On February ll, Mayor Fletcher Bowron of Los Angeles, State
Attorney General Warren, and Tom Clark of the U.S. Department of
Justice, met with General DeWitt. After thn-mleting, Attorney General
Warren announced that he felt that the p;nhlem was a "military one, not
civil." Mayor Bowron said, "I feel that DeWitt is awake :6 the
situarion and doing all he can.”

The Mayor returned te Los Angeles in time to make a Lincoln's
Birthday radic address in which he posed the question, "If Lincoln
vere alive today, what would he do. . .to defend the nation against

the Japenese horde. . .the pecple born on American soil who have
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secret loyalty to the Japanese Emperor." Bowron answered the
question as follows: "There isn't a shadow of a doubt but that
Lincoln, the mild-mannered man whose memory we regard with almost
saint=-1ike reverence, would make short work of rounding up the
Japanese and putting them where they could do mo harm." He said
further; "The removal of all those of Japanese parentage must be effected
before it is too late.”

On February 12, Walter Lippmann, & nationmally known and highly
respected columnist, wrote a syndicated column enztitled "The
Fifth Column on the Coast;" in it, he advocated setting aside the
civil rights of citizens of Japanese ancestry. He put forth a specious
argument that had been used by General DeWitt, Attorney General
Warren, and others, which read like this:

Since the outbreak of the Japanese war, there has been no
important sabotage on ne Pacific Coast. From what we know about
Hawaii and the fifth column in Europe, this is not, as some
have liked to think, a sign that there is nothing to be
feared., It is & sign that the blow is well organized and that
it is held back until it can be struck with maximum effect.

On February 13, the West Coast congressicnal delegation — under
the goading of Leland Ford, John Costello, A.J. Elliot, and Jack Z.
Anderson, all congressmen from California — passed a resclution
demanding "immediate evacuation of all persons of Japanese lineage
and all others, aliens and citizens alike, whose presence shall be
deemed dangerous or inimical to the defense of the United States from
all strategic areas.”

On February 15, General DeWitc fo}wnrded to the Secretary of

war his recommendations on the subject of the "Evacuation of




Japanese and other Subversive Persons from the Pacific Coasc.”
After pointing out the probability of attacks on shipping, coastal
cities, and vical installations in the coastal area, of air raids,
and of sabotage of vital insrallarioms, DeWict set forth his comvictions
about the nature of Japanese Americans.

Following this scacesent, DeWitr set forth in detail his formal
recoemendations, including a request for presiidential direction
z=d suthority to designate milirary areas from which all Japanese
and 2ll alien enemies or suspected saboteurs of fifth colusnists
could be excluded.

Afrer five more tumultous days, on February 19, the president
gigned Executive Order 9066. On February 20, Secretary of
war Stimson designated General DeWirt as military commander
empowered to carry out an evacustion within his command under the

wrms of Executive Order No. 9066.
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MILITARY MECESSITY AND THE DECIS OK 70O EVACUATE

The decision to exclude all persons of Japanese ancestry
frem the West Coast following the beombing of Pearl Harbor
was based on arguments of military necessity presencted by the
Commander of the Western Defense Cu-uand..Liiutenlnt General
John DeWitt. The Government accepted with only a cursory
examination General DeWitt's cnntenfiun that the Japanese residing
in the West Coast constituted & threat to the securitv of
the nation. And in thereby estabiishing the policy for the
evacuation, the government knowingly failed to protect the
conetituctional right;.uf American citizens.

Military justifications for the mass evacuation of over
120,000 persons, the majority of whom were American citizens,
were to a large degree the product of regional pressures which
reflected histerical animesities towards the Japanese
immigrants and their cicizen ﬂﬂldr!ﬂ-l That the evacuation
was racially motivated is evidences by the fact that whac
was originally intended as s selective plan for the exclusion
of all enemy eliens {German, Italian and Japanese) by the
Western Defense Command was developed by the Department of

War into a plan which called for the total exclusiom of only

persons of Japanese ancestry.

In & broad historical perspective, it becomes guicte clear
that "milictary necessity"” became a raticnale rather chan

a8 reason for the evacwation.



During the days {mmediately following the attack om Pearl
garbor, there were & pumber of reports of enemy ships offshore
along the Pacific Coast, and although these reports proved to
te false, they nevertheless conmtributed greatly to a semse of
glars in the sctactes of Washingron, Oregon, and especially
iz Califormia.

Despite the alarm act chese reports, there surprisingly
remained s geseral cale throughout the West Coast. Eowever,
oo December 15, 1941, uponm his recurn teo Washington from a
purried inspection of Pearl Earbor, Secrectary of the Navy Frank
Enox stated at & press conference that "the most effective
fifth column work of the entire war was done in Hawaii, wich
the possible exception of Norvay." Knox's statement resulted
in a proliferation of rumors along the West Coast, implicating
Japanese Americans as dangerous agents of the, enemy.

In his Final Report, General DeWitt states:

"The Facific Coast had become exposed to attack by

enemy successes in the Pacific. The situaticn in

the Pacific theatre had gravely deteriorated.

There were hundreds of reporcs nightly of signal

lights visible from the coast, and of intercepts

of unidentified radic transmissions. Signaling was

often ocoserved at premises which could not be

entered without a warrant. . . .The problem required

iomediace solution. It called for the applicacion
of measures net then in being." /[ Italics added._

In & note to the above scatement, DeWitt adds the following:
"It is incteresting to note that follewing the
evacuation, interceptions of suspicious or unindencified
radic signals and shore-to-ship signal lights wvere
virtually elisinaced. . . .™ &
Howevar, ip a meering with General DeWitec anmd his scaff
og January 9, 1942, che Chief of the Federal Communication

Cozmission's Radie Intelligence Division reperted that "there
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had been ne illegitimate radic trangmission or signaling

5
from Japanese or other coastal residents." And more tham

two vears later, the Chairman of the Federal Communications
Commission wrote to Attorney General Francis Biddle regarding
DeWitr's statements in his Final Report. In his letter of
April &, 1944, the Cheirman stated that the “"reports of.

signaeling by means of signal lights and unlawful radioc trans-

; &
mitters" proved “"without exception, te be baseless.”

Furthermore, instead of the "hundreds of reports mightly™ of

unindentified radio signals, 760 reports had been reporced

7
and investigated, none of which were found to be "4llicic.”

Indicating that General DeWitt and his staff were "kept
continuously informed. . .through day-to-day liaison,”
the Chairman concluded with a specific reference to the Fimal

Report and to the Department of Justice's conclusion thac:
", . .alcthough no unlawful radic signaling or any
unlawful shore-to-ship signaling wicth lights was
discovered, a great number of reports of such activity
were received, and that these did not diminish imo
number feolloving the evacuation. It is likewise the
Commission's experience that reports of unlawful
radio signaling along the West Coast=-=-which in each
case were unfounded--were not affected by the
evacuation." J/ Italics added_/

The primary concern of General DeWitt was “"the mission
of defending this coast”™ (i.e., the Western Defense Command)
predicated on the assumption that Japanese Americans could
not be trusted to be loval to the United States. Citing from
the Final Report, General DeWitt gives the following

assessment of the Japanese Americam in 1942:

“pecause of the ties of race, the intense feeling of
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filial piety and the strong bonds of common
tradiction, culture and customs, this populacion
presented a ctightly-knic racial group. It
included iz excess of 115,000 parsons deployed
along the Pacific Coast. Whether by desigm or
accident, virtuvally alwvays their communitiss
ware adjacent to very vital shore imstallations,
war plants, stc. While it was balieved some
ware loyal, it wvas known that many were not.

Te complicated the sitvation no ready means
existed for decermining the loyal amd the
disloyal wicth any degree of safety. It wvas
necessary to face cthe realities--a positive
detersination could nor have been made.™ 9

And in testimony pressnted before the Subcommittes cof the
fouse Committee on Naval Affairs om April 13, 1943, DeWice
reiterated the peint that “there is oo way to detersine their
lovaley.” 1o and provided evidence that the evacuation was
detersioed by other than cbjective consideracions:
"You needn't worry about the Italians at all
except in certain cases. Alsoc, the same for
the Germans except in individual cases. But we
pust worry aboutr the Japsnese all <he time
until he is wiped off the map.” 11
The major issue raised by General DeWitt, and indeed the
justification of milicary nt:cssi:y_lnd for the evacuation,
was the questionable loyalry of the West Coast Japanese
population-~-the legal permanent residents and native borm
citizens alike. The arguments cited as the jusctification for
the evacuatlion could, with equal cogency, have been applied
to Italians and Germams. Like the Japanese, the ltalians
and Cermans saintained dual circizems, had inadvertentcly
located in areas comsidered to be strategic, had demonscrated
regard for the country of their origin, maintalined language

schools, maigtained fraternal organizations and continued

their 01¢ Worléd cultural patterms. Aand yet, the authoricies
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did not impugn the loyalty of resident Italians and Germans for these
reasons. These factors served to magnify the dangers of Japanese Americans
and vet were minimized in viewing the Italians and Germans. The evacuvation,
then, would seem guite clearly to have been carried out surgically on racial
lines.

If there was a questioning of the lovalty of Japanese Americans,
this had been determined by investigations by Army and Naval Intelligence, the
Federal Bureau of Investigation, and by a Special Representative DF the State
Department, Lt. Commander Curtis B. Munson (known as the Munson Report).
While the G-2 operations of Army and Maval Intelligence had conducted their
investigations for approximately ten years prior to the bombing of Pearl
Harbor, and the F.B.1. for approximately five years, the Munson Report
was compiled from investigations conducted, at the orders of the President,

during the months of October and November of 1941.

In short, there was over a decade's worth of intelligence gathering
on the Japanese communities on the West Coast by the finest intelligence
agencies of this nation. The agencies and Munson had secretly investigated
businesses, Drgan‘lza-ticrns, and individuals, and, in the view of Munson.
"Tha apiniun. expressed with minor differences was uniform. "1 Describing
the native born Japanese as demonscrating "& pathetic eagerness to be
Americans,"1? Munson addressed the key question of the investigation: "What
will these people do in case of a war between the United States and .Iapm?"u

“as interview after interview piled up...the story was all

the same. There is no Japanese "problem’ on the Coast.

There will be no armed uprising of Japanese....We do not

believe that they would be at the least any more disloval

than any other racial Ernup in the United States with

whom we went o war."l

Expressing a similar view, F.E.I. Director J. Edgar Hoover felt thar

the demand for the evaruation was "based primarily upon public polirecal



pressure Tathar thar wpon factual data."}5 Be alsc felr that the F.B.1.
was fully capable of handling those individuals who had been identcified as
petentlally dangerous.

1f the basis for the "military necessity” argument was lodged (as
it wam) in the questicnable loyalty of the Japanese Americans, and if the
intelligence services——including the military's own intelligence operations—
dispelled the guestion of betrayal by Japanese Americans, the rationale
for the evacuation becomes highly suspect.

And Lf, as DeWitr stated, "There is not ;uy to decermine their
loyalty,” it is even more curious thar the Japanase Americans in Hawaili
were oot similarly subjected to vholesale and indiscrimirare incarcera—
tion. Hsmil was 3,000 miles clossr to the enesy and in far greater
danger of invasion and sabotage. While only 1I of the Baziian Japacese
pepulation identified as potencially dangerous, wvas 1nc,rcerited, it
vag the judgment of the military commander in Hawaii that "military
necessity” there required the vast majority of Japanese Americans to
remain free to help maintain the islands' economy.

The fepar of invasion of the Pacific coast may have been maintained
in the public mind throughout most of the war, but the military leadership
tas svare that such a threat 41 not exist afcer the early days of June
1842, vhen naval intelligence reports indicated that the Japanese caval
fleet had been so badly crippled at che Battle of Hidway there was no
possibility of an invasion on the West Coast.

By Jupe 1, 1942, a little more than 17,000 persons of Japaness
ancestry, both citizens and aliens, had been placed in governoent concen=
tration :lnpl.lﬁ and that number would subsequently grow te over 112,000,

In other words, the military, who srgued thar Japanese Americans could not
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be trusted in the event of an invasion, demanded the further incarceration
of an additional 95,000 persons after it was known that the threat of an
invasion no longer existed. The gquestion then remains, why did ir happen?
The answer is cbvipus: the evacuation was racially, policically and
economically morivated. In shore. "under the guise of nactional defense,
evacuation became an end it itself, a fertuitous wartime opportunity to
rid the western states"!? of cheir Japanese populations.

But questions of greater imporc and profundity require éluser exEmine~

tion: How did the evacuation come sbout? At what levels of government
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were the decisions for the evacuation made? And why did the government
fail so completely to protect the rights of Aserican citizens?

The answers to these guestions can be found in part by tracing
the manner and events by wvhich the decisiom int the sass evacuarion took
place.

The inicial plans for evacuarion specified the exclusion emly of
zliens of the three Axis marions. Under the provisions of Presidential
groclamations issued by President Framklin D. Roosevelt on Decemsber 7 and
5, 1541, there vas & round wp of individusl aliens who had been identified
by the F.B.I. as potentially dangercus. The proclamations suthorized the
exclusion of aliens froe locarions which were considered strategic to the
safery of the United States. Although the round up was largely centered
along the West Coast, it wes nor restricted to aliens of Japanese ancestry
alone; Italians and Germsns were slsc arrested by the authorities.

In the early stages of the discussions about evacuation and the
treatment of aliens, General DeWirr was opposed to the evacuation of
citizens. During a telephone conversation on December 26, 1941 between
General DeWitr and the War Department's Provoat HMarshal General, Major
Ceneral Allen Gullion, DeWitr said:

"1f we go shead and arrest the 93,000 Japanese, native

born and foreign born, we are going to have an awful

job on our hands and are very liable to alienate the

loyal Japaness from disloval....I'mn very doubtful

that it would be common sense procedure to try and

intern or to interm 117,000 Japanese in this cheater

v+2s1 told the governors of all che states that cthose

people should be watched better if they were vatched

by the police and people of che communicy in which they

live and have been living for years....and them infora

the F.B.I. or the military authorities of sny suspi-

cious actiom so we could take necessary steps to

handle it...rather than crv o intern all those

people, men, wvomen sné children. and hold then under
silicary control and under guard. I don't thiok it's

a sensible thing ro do....1"d rather go slong the vay

63-793 0 - BO = &
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we are Dov...rather than attespt any such wholesale
inteTnment....An Aserican citizen, afrer all, is an
dmerican citizen. And while cthey 21l may not be

loyal, I think we can wveed the disleval out of the

loval and lock thes up if mecessarv.”™ [Tealics added]

Ar the sase time, Ceneral DeWitr cpposed the Frovost Marshal Ceneral®s
proposal cthat the responsibilicy for rhe alien program be tracsferred from
the Justice to cthe War Department. However, Gullion had arranged for
DeWitt to deal directly with the Provost Marshal's office on the alien
situvation, and Eu:: the lacter to keep General Headquarters informed of
developments. This sesmingly insignificant event had far-reaching effecrs,
for Army Headquarcers had little te do in the early months of 1942 wich the
plans for evacuation.

In a meeting with General DeWitt on Jenuary & and 5, 1942 in
S5an Francisco, Colonel Karl Bendetsen. Chief of the Allens Division of the
Provost Marshal General's office, urged the dererminacion of srrategic
areas in the Western Defense Command from which all aliens were to be
excloded. This resulted in the definition of “Categories A and E" as
restricted zones, and vas later expanded inte “Zones I and 117 25 the
exclusion areas for the evacuatiom.

As the racial campaign increased on the West Coast, DeFicc's
atcitudes noticeably began to change vis-a-vis the evacuation. Im 2
converseriom with General Gullion on January 24, DeWitce expressed what was
to become one of the principal arguments for the evacuation: "The fact that
nothing has happened so far is more or less...ominous in thac I feel thaz
in view of the fact that we have hed no sporadic attempts at sabotage there
is control being exercised and when we have it it will be cn = mass
basis."1¥

One week later, Bendetsen reported to the Chief of Staff’'s office that

DeWitr had recomsended the evacvation of cthe entire Japanese popularion from




the coastal stafes, but that Attormey Ceneral Francis Biddle was opposed
1o the evacuation of citizens. In an earlier meeting., Eiddle had stated
that the Justice Departesnt “would have nothing whatever to do with anv
isterference with citizens or with 2 suspension of the writ of habeas
corpus. ™20 In 2 lerter shortly thereafter to Secretary of War Henry
stimson, the Attormey General stated thar if evacuation were to be carried
out on any kind of a large scale plan, the Department of Justice did not have
the physical clp-bi-ll.t:r to handle ir. He added thar "the Department of
Justice was not suthorized under eny circusstances to evacuzte American
cirizens; if the Army for reasoms of wmilitary necessity vanted that done
in particular areas, the Arey itself would have to do ie. 21

In response, Stimson oet with Fresident Roosevelr on February 11 ro
discuss the mess evaicuation proposal and to pressnt ::he President with four
guestions of major impsct which required his decision. The most significant
guestion vas, "Is the President willinmg to authorize us toc move Japanese
citizens as well as aliens from restricted areas??? The result of the
meeting was that the President apecifically authorized che evacuation of
citizens and, it was felt, "wvas prepared to sign an executive order giving
the War Department cthe authoricy te carry cut whatever acciom it decided
upon " 23

Consequently, Ceneral Deliics, with the assistance of Colonel Bendetsen,
began to draft hiz final recomsendation for am evacuatiocm plan. Dated
February 13, 1942, it was sddressed to the Secretary of ¥ar and forvarded ro
feneral Headguarters in Washington, D.C., where it was received on February
1Eth. On February 19ch, "it wvas decided at a /Teneral H:adqu:r:-u" staff
conference not to comcur in General De¥itt's recommendstions, and inetéad

nd
to recommend...that only enemy aliens leaders be arrested and interned. %
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However, the following day General Beadgquarters forvarded DeWice's
recommendations with an endorsemsent to the War Department “in view of the
proposed action already decided upom bv rhe War Department ™25 GCemeral
Dedice, on February 23, received directives [rom the War Deparrment for
the evacuation, but these directives differed significently from DeWict's
own recommsendstions.

The major difference between the two plans was the proposed treatment
of American citizems. The objective of DeWitt's plen wvas the removal of
alien and American-born Japanese from restricted areas ("Category A").
and being "opposed to any prefential treatment to any alien irrespective
of race"28 (despite his distrust of the Jananese population), the olan
called for a similar removal of German and Italian aliens. Citizen evacuees,
under DeWitt's plan, would either accept internment voluntarily or would
relocate themselves cutside of the restricted areas.

Under the ¥ar Department plan. however, the entire Japznese populacion
would be excluoded from the restricted areas, but only German aliens identified
for evecuarion would be excluded from the “Category A™ area, vhile there
would be no evacustion of Italisns withour the specific permission of the
Secretary of War. Addictionally. the Japanese would not be sllowed to
relocate outside of the restricted areas—i.e., within the states of
California, Oregon, and Washington.

In other words, it was the harsher War Department plan for evacuation, and
not DeWite's, which was implemented by the government. This plan had been
largely designed by the Frovost Marshal General's office under the guidance
of Colomel Bendetsen. I

The avthorization for the evacuation was implemented by Presidential
Executive Order Number 9066, signed by President Roossvelr on February 19,

15942. The Exscutive Order had been drafted by General Gullion and Colomel
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gendetsen, and accepted by Attorney Genmeral Biddle because "the President

kad already indicated to him that this was s matter for military decision.™27
gme month later, Congress accepted a resolution to implement into law che
fxecutive Order. It wvas signed by the President on March 21, 1941 as Public
Law T7-503.

Aod so, in March of 1942, there began a process in which 120,313 persons
of Japsnese sncestry, 76,000 of vhos were Mmericas citizens, were lor.ﬂ'h‘.l.r
rescved from cheir homes along the West Coast. Although the civil courts
were fully operaticnal, the Japanese American populstion was not given an
opportunity to defend themselves by trial or hearing and comsequently were
denied their rights of protection guaranteed by the United States Comstirution.
In essence, through the suspensiom of the writ of habeas corpus, they becaue
the victimse of a governmental racial policy.

That the evacuation was necessary in the first place is questionable in
light of the reports of the government's own intelligence agencies. But
apart from these reports, the military leaders who became the chief
architects of the evacuation plan cast some strong doubts on its necedsicy.
Colomel Bendetsen, in a lecter to General Gulliom on February &, 1942,
"stated st the outset his conclusion that an enemy alien evacuation 'would
accomplish little as a measure of safety,' since the alien Japanese vere
mcstly elderly people who could do little harm if chey would."2® And inm
2 letter to corps ares commanders from che Provost Marshal General’s
office, it was explained that of the torzl oushers evacusted, “60,000...
would be women and children."Z9

Aod at the highest levels of government, the President’s Cabinet
irself, there were some seriocus doubts raised. Labeling the incarcerstion

of Japanese Asericans as “clearly wmconsriturional™ W {n 1ight of a pending
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U.S. Supreme Court decision, and "a blot upon the history of this country,"3
Secretary of the Interior Harold Ickes wolced a strong questioning of the
governmental policy of the evacuation. In an interview in 1946, Ickes
stated:

"Ag a member of President Roosevelt's administration, I saw
the United States Army give way to mass hysceria over the
Japanese...it lost its self-control and, egged om by

public clamor, some of it from greedy Americans who scught
an opportunity to possess themselves of Japanese rights

and property, it began to round up indiscriminacely

the Japamese who had been born in Japan, as well as those
born here. Crowded into cars like catcle, these haplass
people were hurried away to hastily constructed and
thorocughly inadequate concentrationm camps, with soldiers
with nervous muskets on guard, in the great American desert.
We gave the fancy name of 'relocarion centers' to these
dust bowls, but they were concentration camps none-

the less... o<

Similarly, War Relocation Authority Directer Dillon Myer was
highly critical of the evacuarion, stating that there had been a2 rocal
lack of justification and that omce the evictlon process begam, the
Army did an "all ocut job trying to justify the move.” Myer added that
"I found out very quickly after I becsme Di:eczqr that most of the
Teasons Were phnny."33 Myer later stated that "after the evacuation
order was issued here on the mainland, he (Colonel Bendetsen) tried for
weeks to get a large group of panﬁlt evacuated from Hawaii with the idea,
I a= sure, of justifving their West Coast evacuation, "3

James Rowe, Jr., aide to Attorney General Biddle, reported that
"there was no good military reason for it...the whole story lies in the
single fact that the Army folded under presaure."35

The extent to which the government "folded under pressure” is
evidenced time and again. The collusion of the government regarcing the
evacuat icn seems to have been widespread at the highest levels and, in

some cases, with ominous intent. In & memorandum, dated December 17, 1943,
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to Secretary of State Cordell Bull, there is specific discussion of
stripping Aserican-born Japanese of their citizenship and deaporting che=
md their alien parents from the Unicted Scates:

"] have appearsd before two commicrees of the Senate

where the subject has been discussed and 1 may say vhers

an svid intersst in the future of the Japanese in the

Uniced States has been manifested. Legislation will

be nesded if any large-scale operatiocn is desired...

The Attorpey General is reported to have said recemtly

tc ooa of the Cosmittess char he had a formuls under

one of our statutes by which a pative—born Japanese...

could be divested of his Americen citizenship-—thus

making his eligible for deporracion.™3®

Attorney Ceneral Francis Biddle, the Administration's looe volce
calling for tolerance and understanding of Japanese Americans in che days
izsediately following the atrack on Pearl Earbor, fell prey to pressures

Ll
of another kind. While Biddle was successful, on arguments based on
the rights of citizens, im blocking the sarly moves to evacuate the
Anerican-born Japanese, by Februarv 19, 1942, had conceded to the wishes
of the President and the Army. It was he who wrote the government's
justificacion for Executive Order No. 9066. 37
L]

From December 7, 1941 to February 19, 1942, a whole series of events
had taken place that had prompted the government to act in an unprecedented
and extraordinary manner. The decision for the evacuation had been made
at the highest levels of govermment, and it was at this level that che
decision had been made to suspend the constitutiomal righes of American
citizens.

Executive Order 9066, che key inscrument for the evacuation, did nor
specify any one particular racial grouwp. but it is clear that the machina-
tions of government wvere designing the fates of alien and Asericas cirirens
of Japanese ancestry. Whatever doubtfs remained were expelled by the

Attorney General in a cemorandum to the President. dated April 17, 1943:
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"You signed the original Executive Order permittimg the exclusions so the
Army could handle the Japs. It was pmaver intended to apply to Italians
and Germans. Your order was based on 'protectiom against espionage and
against ilbblngu.'“ja

The circle, then, was drawvn to a close on Japanese Americans in 1942,
and they unwittingly hecaqe the fareful victims of a breach in the
trlhiclnns of American democracy. There was within the highest ranks
of government, shared by the President and the members of his Cabinet,

a conscious decision to abrogate the rights of citizens. Bur the manner
by which this decision was reached by this nation's leadership remains
unanswered.

The concluding words of historian Morten Grndzins39 lend perspective
here to an episode that can only be viewed as tragic for the cause of
American democracy:

"The immediate goal presumably served by the Japanese
evacuation was clear cut: protection of the West Coast as

& war measure. But the national government, in additicn

.to winning the war abroad, had an equal responsibility for

maintaining democracy at home. The evacuation viclated
fundamental liberties of Americans.

-

Evacuation was a radical departure from traditional
Acerican ways and a disturbing model for the future....
Fegional considerations, emotiopal half-truth and racial
prejudice colored the public discussion and the original
military decision in favor of evacuation. HNeither at
this point nor at any subsequent point in the entire
history of evacuation policy-making did the necessity
of evacuation receive full, impartial discussion.

Japanese Americans were the iomediate vicrcims of
the evacuation. But larger consequences are carried by
the American people as a whele. Their legacy is the
lasting one of precedent and constitutional sanctity for
a policy of mass incarceration under milicary auvspices.
This is the meost isportant result of the process by
which the evacuation de:iainn was made. That process
betrayed all Americans."®
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Ir examining the evacuation, our comcern should mot be with the past. but
with the present and the future. Ir is we Asericans vho must discover
snswars for the guestions raised by the tragedy of rhe evacuariom in

srder to prevent = similar threat teo the libsrties of Americans in the

future.
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APPERDIX I

THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIDR
WASHINGTON

JUK 2 1944

My dear Hr. Presldemt:

I agnin call your attsation to the wrreot necessity of mrriviog et a
detarzingtion with respect to revocation of tha crders exclullog Jepaness
Amaricans from the West Comat, It ir =y understsnding that Secretasy Stimscz
balleves that there s mo longer anmy militasy necesslty for excludiog thess
persens froo the State of Oplifernis mod portions of the States of Washingten,
Cregon mod Arircos, Aocordiogly, there is no tusle in law or in equlty for
the parpetustion of the ban,

The ressons for rewvokicg the arclugion orders may be briefly statod as
fallowe:

1, I have been informmlly adviged YTy officislc of the War Depa~tment whp
ace in charge of this problen that there is no wmbstanticl justification for
coptioustion of the ban from the stasdpolint of military securitr.

2. Tae contiousd excluelon of imericen cltizens of Jenanese mnceetry Sron
the affected aress is claarly uncenstitutional in the present circassimnces,
I expect that & case sguately ralsing this Lssue will resch the Scprese Coart
at ite nert terc, I nnderstend that the Departmant of Justioe agreess that
there im 1ittle doobt me to ths decigion which the Bu-reme Court will Teach 1a
& cass gauarely pressnting the fgsues

3. The contionetion of the excluclon erdesw in the Yest Cosst s-eag ia
advarsaly effecting cur efforts to relocats Jepansss Azs=icans eleevhare in
the couztry. Stste mnd locel officlalg s2=e sxying, with some juctificetien,
that Af thess pecple are too dancerons for ths West Cosst, they do mot wmat
them to reesttle in thelr loealitiesz.

4, The perchology of the Jepaness imericess in the reloestion cectes
becomes progoeseively worse, Tha difficolty which will cen®ront thess pecple

in resijusting to ordinary life becomes greater ma they spend mcre time 1n the
ceniers.

5. The children in ths esnters ars expossd sclely to the irflusnce of
persone of Jesansee ancestry, They are baconing & hopalesely meladjusted gen-
eration, aporabencive of the cuteide world and diverced from ths possibility

of aswoclotiog-—or even seelng to eoy concldersdle ertent—Aims=icans of other
TROEN,.

6. The retsntion of Japaness Amariceng in the reloocation centers i=mpairs
the sfforts wvhich are beln; mads to securs better treatmant for Asericas
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rriscoers—of-war and elviliacs who mre beld by the Jepacess, In many lecalitles
issrices mationsls wers 2ot interned by the Japasess goverzasat motil after Lhe
Ygst Coast evmcuation; asd the Jepansse goversmant bas recestly respondsd to

the Btate Departsest cosplalcts conoer—ing trsstment of Asericean oatiomals %7
citicg, mong ether thisge, the circosgtaszces of the sracmation aad detestics of
tie Yoot Const Japassss Amaricacs,

Iwill eof commast at this tise om the Sustificatics er lack theresf for
the erigizal svesmation erdar, But I &5 say that ths costisusd retesticn of
£ere izzocest paople in the relocatico cazters woull be & blot spoa the hlstery
sf 1tais souztry,

I bope that yeo will declde that the erslusiss erders should be revsisd,
iy, of courve, would sot sply to the Jepasess Assricasg is Tule late, Iz mcy
smezt, I ooge that you sale & declslos ooe way or acotber so that we cas asrwcss
= prap== acserdiagly,

Biz=eraly yours,
—e
Escretary of ths lataciar,
Tos Fresldeat,

Toe hite Esuse,
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APPENDIK II

MEMORANDUM TO CORDELL HULL:
POSTWAR DEPORTATION OF JAPANESE AMERICANS
DISCUSSED IN RELATION TO POSSIBLE MEASURES

TO BE PURSUED BY CANADA

oA

triation phase of it, the
the perscns concerned and the
to it & color of foreign

The Canadias probl
for we have (a) gquite & mmber of these Japanese (of Aserican
could rot in Justice

:
and (B) laws of citizenship 41fTerent fros those of Cansda.

Eowever, the Canadian snalysis as prepared for the Frime Minister
is congldered well done,

I bave recently gone into thias probles in several of ita
phages, The Departsent has a responsibllity - because of the
reciprocal treatzent provisios in the Geneva Convention - in
conoection with intermment camps, relooation centers and priscners
of war camps in this country where Japsnese citizens and American
cltizens of Japanese rece are confined. I have appeared before
two commlittees of ths Senate where the subject has baen digcussel
and I may say where an avid interes future of the Japaneseg
in the United States has been =eu. Leglelstlon will be
oeeded 1T any large-scale operation ls desired - and a large-
scale operation to get them out of the United States seems to by
the hops of the members of thoss comalttess. =

The probles has been cospllicated by our laws relating to
eitizenship and by the constitutlional provision regarding the
native born character of the citizenship of those born here,
The Attorney General ls reported toc have sald recently to one
of the Committess that he had & formuls under one of cur statutes
by which s native-born Japanese or one naturalized could be
divested of his Aserican citlzenship - thus saking his eligible
for deportation, HRowever, there has been no official ruling by
ths Attormey Geperal on this poist.

I think the far larger part of officlal sentisent is to do
scmeiling a0 we oan gt rid of these people when the war is over =
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pbviously we cennot while the war continues.

But sentizent 1s liable to wane if the suthorization
peAsures are not adopted before the war ends.

¥We have 110,000 of thes in confinesent here now - and that
is = lot of Japs %o contend with in postwar days, particularly
a8 the weat coast locallties where they cnce lived do not desire -

thelr retum,

As the protlez invclves both foreign and domestle policy
ard as detenticn, issmigration regulations, depoartation pro-
eeedinge, probably suthorizing legislation and appropristicn
ef funds % defray costs as well ag allocatien of tonnage for
transport, and as constitutlonal guestions are involved 1T
seens you may want to suggest tc the President that he say
want the Attornay General te study the guestion and take atrpe
te work 1t out, keeping you advised as regards those mallers
wileh Fave & bearing abrosd,

The letter of Mr, Atherton sight be ansgwered to the efTect

that we are studying the patter here but find 1t very cospli-
cated and that we will let Canads know later what we proposel os.

2

1
"By L.

LT eclad ~ LTS Larl Foardr: 27

|B.L.: Breckinnidge Long., Assistent Secretary of State and
author of Genesis of the Constitution of the United Siates)
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APPESDIX 111

WASHINGTOM ;

s b{/
SN

Iy dear Vr. President:

I ao enclosing you a memorandum in
conn=ciion with the Executive (rder which you
signed vesterdoy, authorizing the Cecretary

of war 1o prescribe military areas. T thought

that you might have quut.innuﬂﬁﬂd you with
reference to the Order at a press mre;ence «ib
&nd thzt thi=s meworandes would, therefore, be
convenfent.

nespectiully rours,

b tvff QoL

Francis 2idile
x 10

The President

The Ehite House
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AFPPERDIE IV

COFFICE OF TEE ATTORMEY CEIERAL
WASHINGTON ,D1.Ce

Aprdl 17, 1943.

YRMORANDIN FOR THE FRESIDENT

Re: Exclusion Orders — JULIA KRAUS and SYLVESTER ANDRIANO,

I have your memorandum of Aprll 7th, suggesting that I talk to the
Secretary of War about these cagea. I shall, of course, be glad to do-<so,
and so informed him sometime ago. Conferences heve already been poing on for
several months; and T have talked personally to YeCloy (and others) for
several hours,

The Secretary's letter misses the points st issue, which are:

1. Uhatever the militery deo, 25 Attorney General I should decide what
criminal cages to bring and what not to bring, I shall pot institute crizinel
proceedings on exclusion orders which seem to me unconstitutional.

2. You signed the original Evecutive Order permitting the exclusions so
the Ar—y could handle the Japs. It was never intended to apply to Italisns and
Cercens. Your order was based on "protection against espicmage and against
sabotage.” There is zbsclutely no evidence in the case of ANDRIANC, who has
been 2 leading eitizen of 5&n Francisco for thirty years, that he ever had any-—
thing to do either with esplonage or sabotege. He wes merely pro-lfussolind
befora the war. He is harnmless, and I wunderstand is pow Living Iz the country
outside of S&n Francisco.

3. KBAUS w2z connected befcre Pearl Harbor with German propagenda in this
country. She turned state's evidence, The order of exclusion is so broad that I
az of the opinion the courts would not sustain it. As I have said before to you,

sech 2 decision misht well throw doubt on your powers as Commander in Chicl.
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4. % have not approved the Arzy procedurs, which does not permit the
persons excluded - American eitizens - to confront witnesses before the
ldtary Tribunel. This is ageinst a fundaspental conception of comnstitutional
rights.

5. Prosecution would have little practiesl effect, Bail vould be granted
and the individuals would go on living where they chose until the casecs were
ultisately decided by the Supress Court, If the Argy believes that they ere
dangerous they hawve express pomer to exclode thes under the Evecutive Crder
and do not need your approval as requested by the Secretary of Tar.

6. Obvicesly the exclusion procedurs has nothing teo do with black-out
or any sisilar powers exercised by the Argy,

7. A guestion involwving power to exclude the Japanese has been cestified
to the Supreme Court and will be deterzined wery sood by the Court. Feo action
ghould be taken tntil this decision. The Lndrimmeo exclusion order was issued
by Genersl DeWitt, in charge of the Western Defense Cocmand. The quality of
his judgment may be pauged by his recent statement: "Adap's a Jap. Tt pekes
no difference whether he 18 an A—erican citizen or mot . . ." I call yeur
attentica to the attached editoria) in the Tashington Fost for April 15tk, oo
ihs Geseral's remarks, Thess are particularly unfortomate in view of the
case pending in the Supress Court.

B. Exclesion is based on silitary danger. This elsoert is entirely
lacking fre= these cases.

Fespectlully yours,
Sgi. Francis Biddle

: Francis Biddle
Encl, Attorney Ceneral
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DESCRIPTION OF RELOCATION CENTERS

RELOCATION
COMMUNITIES

for Wartime Evacuees

A RELOCATION CENTER

War Relocation Authority
Washington, D. C.

September, 1941
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Manranar

locatiom: Ioyo County, California Groas aoreage: ﬁ.m?ﬂ

Evacuse capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-
cultural development 500

Tirtually under the shadow of soow-capped Nt, Whitnoey, highest
peak in occtinental Toited States, the Manzanar (prom: MANzanar)
Eslocation Area i3 smitusted in historic Owens Vallsy about five miles
porth of the town of Looe Pins and 220 miles north of Loa Aogelss,

To the southward, Owems Valley slopss slowly izto the Mojave
Desert, and beyond an 11,000 foot range £o the sast-lies Death
Valley. HNotwithstanding this close ssscolation with deserts, Owena
Valley is falrly fertils, the clizate is tesperats, and water is
supplied from year-round glaciers in Whitoey's desp canyoms. The
relocation area is cwned by the City of los Angeles mnd is being
operated by the Authority wmder permit from the War Demarimemt.




¥anzanar was built ae ar asseshly cemter by the Wartime

civil Control Admiristration, later turned over to the Tar
pelocation Authority ms a relocation areas It im mostly undeveloped
land, partly covered by sapebrush and mesquites Under evacu=e
poerations, a water system wlll be bull® and approximately 500 mcres
e? land will be turmed ioto a farz to produce subsistemos crops

fo— the center's population.

iz orghard of spples trees ("Macranar® means spple orchard is
Specish) has beez reclaimed .anf irrigated and is expected to bear scoe
usable frult this season after having received paither care nor wter
for fifteen years, Here, too), camoullage nets for the United States
Army are being garnished by evaoues workers, mnd guayule cuttings
tuye beem plarted on ope plot s part of the natioowide effort to
develop s substitute source for rubber,

Tule Laks

looatiom: Modos Comxty, Califorzia Gross acreage: 26,000

Evaouse capacity: 16,000 Sultable for agri-
cultural development 24,000

In extreme northern Californie, only a few miles south of
the Orsgen line, the Tuls (prom: TO0O=lee) lakes Ealocation Area lies
chiefly in sn 0ld lake bed reclaimed for irrigation by the TUnited
Etates Bursau of Esolamation as part of the [la=ath Esclamstlior
Frojects Irrigatios strustwes have already beem built for about
Ealf tha aoreage in the relocatios aree and seme 2500 scres are
tlready iz eultivation, The evasuees will level the additiocmal screages
axl comsirust nscsssary irrigstioc snd draicags facilitiss with the
object of avizg about ET00 acres im produstiom by 1943.

Twenty ysars ago, when the work of draining Tule Lake first
wus started, much of the swrownding reglon was littles more than a
desert-type willerness, Since that time, mnd with about two thirds
ol the lake now drained, the reglon has besz gradually settled by
bemsateaders, mortly ez-service men and their fa=ilies, attTaocted by
9 agrioultunal ocpportumitiss, Thers were, howewer, Do settlsms o=
the la=ds taken over for ths relocatics area.

Esstled betwsen somlio mounteln ranges, the basin will be
irrigated by water from a diversion dam on Lost River, a mountais
firean, The project lies at an slevatlion of about 4,000 fest and has
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& black loam soil capabls of intemsive oultivation, Although precipi-
tation averages only ebout nine inches a year, the land is well adapted—
mder irrlgation--tc the raising of potmtoes, small grains, berrles,
alfalfa and other forage crops as well as the hardier varieties of
vagetablas guch as oarrots, pesas, lettucs, twnips, celery, beans and
opions. Temperatures range from 99 degrees ebove zero to 27 below,

and growlng season averages about 130 days,.

Colorado Fiver
logation: Yumm Cowunty, Arizoma Gross acreage: 72,000

Evaocuse capacity: 20,000 Sultabls for agri-
oultural development: 41,000

Iargest of all the relocation mareas is the ooe located on the
Arizora side of the Colorado River at Poston, sbout half way between
Yura and Needles. Here, out of the sagebrush and sillt om the Colorads
Fiver Indian Reservation, evacuesas from the Pacifio Coast will develop
a green irrigated valley for their own use durlng wartime and for post-
war use by the Indian tribes. -The relccation area is situated cn a
part of the Reservation not now ccoupied by the Indian pecples

Double-roofed gquarters at the Colorado River Helooatiom
Area, The barrack type of comstruotlom is typical of

the living quariters mrovided in the relooation commmities.
Desert in the background will be cleared, irrigated

and brought inte productiom.

Threa relocation centers have beem built on this desert area
whare the ralnfall averages only three lnches a year and much of the
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amual Supply sometizes pours down iz a single oloudburst., Commumity
sizter One will house 10,000 persoms, and Coreumities Two and Three
£,000 each. The communities bave besn dispersed for grester ease of
pizicistration and to maks the evacuses more mocessibls te the warious
gricultfiral areas spruwled over thes wvast screage.

Several mllss away up the Colorsdo River is Esed Gats Rook
[e= fros which the relocation area will derive the water supply for
ruisizg vegetatles, fruits, berries, moloms, and a wids wariety of
ciker agricultwral products, Cozpletion of the irrigation sywte=
will evertually bring 41,000 acres into producties,

In the su=mer, tecperatires sc=etimes rise as high as 120
fegress, But this warzth bricgs o the crops with recarkable speed,
ifelfe, for exmsgple, somptises retwrs as many as seven or eigkt
settings a year. Wister tesperatizes drop to mine degrees and the
goring season is 258 days,

Duricg the wartize period, the relocation project is being
sizicistered by the Indien Service mder policides formulated by the
Ter Relocation Autbority,

Gila Eiver
Lecation: Pilnal Coumty, Arizoma Grose mareages 18,467
Evecuse capmoltyr 15,000 Sultable for agri-

cultural developmext: 14,750

Also located en Indian lands, the Gila (prom: HEE-1a) River
Felovation Area in southecermtral Arirons lies cm part of the Pima
E:nmttm atout 40 miles sowuth of Phoordx smd B0 milss north of
AUCEON.&

Esady for imediste agricultural use are £,977 acres of irrigated
led now in alfalfa, Another tract of 8,850 acres now undeveloped is
Fultable for irrigaticn iz line with the program of the Indian Servics -
il may eventually be developed. The area, lying about 1500 féet
stove sea level, s fairly level, guite fertile, and has a growing
seascm of sabout 247 days. Bainfall aversnges 10 inches s year,

Su=srs are long and hot, winters short and mi1d, Tasperatures
Zave ranged f3om ine degrees above pero in winter p to 117 in the
orer months .
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The land already developed, which hasg been planted to alfalfa
far five to six years, end the tract plammed for irrigation are both
well adapted to the growing of gardem truck, such as melons, beens,
tomatoes, carrcts end lettuce, ag well as feedstufiss Thizs area 1s
also one of the few in the coumiry where long-etaple cottom, being
developed by the Experizent Station on the Indian Reservatlion, can
bte grown, and 1543 produstien plans cootemplate 3,000 acres of thils
erope .

The relocetion project inoludes two commmities, about three
miles aparts

Minidoka
Location: Jeroms County, Idaho Groes acreage: EE, 000
Evncuee capecity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-

oultural developmemt: 17,000

Second in gross acreage only to Colorade Flver, the Kinidols
Eelocetion Area irn souvth-cenmtral Idaho om the Gooding Division of the
Yiridoln Eeolaration Project presents a peculiar problem of land develops-
mert. DBeceuse the aresa is broken up by huge outeropplnges of lawve, only
25 per oent of the broad acreage is even potentially suited to agri-
cultures Yet the soil between the outoroppingzs ia fertile and needs
enly irrigation water to yield abundant arcps.

Plans for develeprermt of this public land aree were lald out
by the Buresu of Reclarmticn and will be carried forward by the
evacueess By next year several thousand aores would be under cultiva=-
tion and producing moet of the food needed for the evacues commmity
and perhaps a swplus for other reloocation centars. Major crops will
bte potatoes, beacs, and onlons. Eay crops such ae alfalfa and olover
will alsc be grown, along with barlsy, and cata, After the war the
land will revert to the Pureau of Bsclemmtion and will be availabls
for settlersot.

Lying at an elevaticn of 3800 feet, the Wiridola ares has
tempersetures manging from 30 degrees below rerc to 104 above, The
average annual rainfall is 10 inches and the growing seascn averages
atout 138 days,
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Central Ttah )
on: Millard County, Ttah Gross acreage: 19,900
capacity: 10,000 Sultable for agri-

cultural development: 10,000

Located some 4700 feet above sea level and about 140 =iles

of Salt lake City, the Central TRah Eslocation Area includes
formerly io privats cwmership as well as State-cwoed land, and
lic dommin, The War Eslcocation Authority has purchased the priwvets
and is opersting the public land under agreenect,

More than 9,000 acres in the area have previcualy been sultiwveted -
are capable of producing good ylelds of alfalfa, sugar beets, and
The svouees will wse irrigation water provided tizough the
ls of the Abrala= md Deseret Fater Corpanies' syste=s and will
=d recondition laterals alresdy extending over the project

Characterized by m dry and a wet season, the area gets about
its szmual raizfall of eight inchas in the spriczg and little or
during the suwmmer, Temperatures range from alout 106 degress
iz summer to about 30 degrees below rerc in the winter months. The
st kKilling frosts wually come in late September and the last cnes
cor during the latter part of May, This makes for a growing seascn

Park County, Wyoming *  Gross moreage: 45,000

cuwe capacityr 10,000 Sultable for agri-
cultural development: 26,000

Situated in the Pig Horn Basin, less than 50 miles sast of
Tellowstone Naticoal Park, the Heart Mourtain Eslocation Xrea is the
thermmost of the sites so far selected for resetilecent of West

EBecanse of latitude plus its 4,800-foct elevation, the area
L cold ir w' ‘ter and lms a growing sesscn that averages about 130
2 between Zlling frosts, Over most of the area, howewver, the
is fertile, light-textured, and easy to work. Alfalfs, semll
ruies, beans, potatoss, ==l seed peas are typleal cropie
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Liks Tule Lake mnd Miridoka, the Heart Mountain Eelooatiom .
Area lg on public land made available by the Eureau of Reclamatiom.
It is on & division of the Shoshone Reclametion Projects Although
most of the ares is now used fer grazing and precipitation averagea
only seven inches a ywar, nesrly 10,000 acres are served with a
cormplete eystem of canals and laterals, and arple water for further
development is awvailable from the Shoshome Reservoirs Terperatures
range from 40 degrees below zero in winter to 100 above in surmer,

Granada
Locatlon: FProwers County, Colorado Grose acreaget 10,000

Evnouse cmpacity: 8,000 Suitable for agri-
cultural developmant: 6,500

In the old I-Y Rench country of southeastern Colorado, the
War Relecatlon Authority le establishing its smmllest relcoatiom
commmity, named Granads after a nearby town. The Autherity has
purchesed the land outright especially for use as & relooation area,

About 5,500 mores in the area are already under cultivatiom
and ready for immediate farming by the evacuses, Ancther 1,000
acres have been earmarked for crop productiom in 1943, after the
irrigetion system has been repaired and extended,

Crope best adapted to the area include sugar bests, alfalfa,
srall grains, and truck crops such as tomatoes, ocuocusbers, omioms,
Feas, cabbages, and melonss BHainfall averages 15 inches a year smd
soorfall 14 inches. Tempsratures over a perlod of ysars have ranged
from a marimm of 110 degrees domm to a minimmm of 26 below zero,
The growlng seascn averages 166 days a years

Eohwer

Looation: Desha County, Arkansas Gross acreage: 10,000

Evacuee capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-
cultural developmemt: 5,000

Far to th» east of meet eveouee commmities, on lapd lsased
from cooperative organizations sponsored by the Farm Security Admine
istretion in souwtheastern Arksmsas, ths Bohwer Relooatlcon Area liess
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iz o regionm of abundant raiznfall, Pifty-two inches a year is average
for this section, and the chief agricultiral proble= will be to keep
the land properly draiced.

Iz additicn to drainage, the most izmediate task facing the
gracuses, will be to clear the land of its present dense cover of
trush, sescond-growth tisber, and sti=ps left fro= earlier logging
cperaticnss As this work goes forwerd, the harvested tizber will
be processed o= the project as rallrced ties, staves, headizg blocks,
fezos posts, and rough lusber. As the land is olesared and drained,
it will be used to produce crops for relocation Ktchens and for the
wmr affort,

Like mcet Mlssissippl Delta areas, the Echwer Relocatics Area
tas & rich allurial soil and a comparatively lomg frost-free growing
ssascn, Wicters are =114, and plowing is possible all momths of the
yeare Alfalfa, smll grains, cottonm, and a wide wariety of frults
ssd truck orops are the prizeipal sgricultural poseibllities, The
rea lies at an slewatiom of anly 150 feet mnd has had temperstures
rarping from sixz degress balow zevo up to 112 abowe,

S
location: Chioct and Drew Countles, Gross acreages 5,500
Arianeas
Evacuse capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-

oultural development: 8,500

Also in the Mississippl Delta Sectiom of Arlmneas, only a few
miles south of the Robwer area, lies the twin relocation project near
Jerome, an old logging towm.

The Jerome Relocatlion Area is nearly the same olre as Rohwer
ard in aleo on land leased from FSa-sponsored cooperatives., It
wi]ll have the ssoe population and roughly the same acreage in
sgriculture, land development work mnd cropping possibilities at
the two projects are virtually ldentical. In fact, the only note-
wrthy difference is that the Jeroos ar-a has somewhat less timber
than Hohwer and will oonsequantly yiald a considerably lighter
barvest of wood products.



(Above)
Tule Laks Relocation Area, in early stages of construc.
tions The site was the bed of a lake a few years ago,.
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LIFE IN THE CAMPS

Faced with the evacuation orders, Japanese Asericens had to leave
their homes wvith only a few days notice and could take only what they
could carry with them. Property had to be hurriedly sold, abandoned,
given away, left in insecure or unpredictable trusts. Crops were left
gnharvested., Many lost titles to homes, basinesses and farmlands
pecause taxes and mortgage payments became Impossible to pay. Bank
sccounts had already been frozen or confiscated as “enemy assers,” and
there was lirtle source of income within the casps.

But vhat life awaited thes in camp?

The camp life of the evacuees can be divided into two distinect
seriods. The first period began in March 1942 and ended later that year.
:‘-'.t ipvolved residence in 15 temporary detention camps scattered through—
out Arirona, l'.'-llifnrnia., COregon and Washington. They were mostly county

fairgrounds, race tracks and 1iua;tnck exhibition halls hastily
converted inte detention camps with barbed wire fences, searchlights
and guard towers. Each camp held about 5,000 detailnees, except for the
S5anta Anita Race Track near Los Angeles, California which held over
1E,000 and Mayer, Arizona which held only 247. Living quarters for many
consisted of horse stalls, sose vith mapure scill inside.

Quarters in the assembly centers were generally a bare room comprising
3 "fanily spartment,” provided only with cots, blankers =snd martresses
(often straw-filled sacks). The apartment's enly fixture was a hanging
light bulb. Each famlly unit was separared from the adjcining one by a
thin dividing partition which, "for ventidation purposes,” only went part

way up.
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Evacuees ate communally, showered communally, defacated communally.
Again with an eye toward economy, no partitions had been built between
toilets—a situation which everywhere gave rise to camp-wide cases of
constipation. Frotests from Caucasian church groups led, in time, te
the building of partial dividing walls, but doors were never installed.
Equally abhorrent to the Issei, for whom scalding baths were a nightly
fatigue-relieving ritval, were the Western-style showers, from which
they usually walked away unsatisfied and shivering. for the hot water
supply was never dependable.

In interior California camps, the hot summer sun beating down on
paper—-thin roofs turned living quarters into sizzling ovens, sometimes
causing floors to melc.

Despite concerned efforts of humanitarian groups, the Publiec Health
service could not be moved to condemn the stables as unfit for human
habitation though the stench became oppresive in the summer heat,
especially in stables which had been merely scraped out and no floors
put in. At the largest of the assembly centers, the Santa Anita Race
Track, then housing over 18,000 evacuees, hospital records show that
75 percent of the illnesses came from the horse stalls.

In the early days of the Army-controlled assembly centers, camp
fare consisted largely of canned goods: hash, pork and beans, canned weins
beans of an infinite variety. Conspicuocus by their absence were the
fresh fruits and vegetables which the Issel had once raised in succulent
profusion.

In this caged-in government-made ghetto without privacy or permanence
the adolescent Nisei alse experienced their first exhilarating sense of
release--from the severe parenmtal restraint placed upon them. Until theit

camp experience, such phenomena as youth gangs and social workers, for




grasple, were virtually unheard of in Japanese communities. In the free-
and-easy contacts now available to the army of teenagers involved, the
carefully inculcated discipline, the traditional solidaricy of the
Jepanese family and its extremely rigorous moral code all undervent a
sready weakening.

While order was gradually being established in the assembly centers,
sork crews under the supervision of Army engineers were toiling ar a3
feverish pace to meet the near-impossible governmental deadline on
relocation camps in the far interior. While mosc of chese sprawling
encaspments were located on hot desert acres or om droughr-parched
flatlands, two of the relocation projects (Rohwer and Jerome) were
tzking shape on swaspland areas in distant Mm;.n. This marked che
second period of camp 1ife—"The Relocaction Centers.”

Again, with scant regard for the elderly in fragile health, rough—
bewn wooden barracks—the flimsy “theater—of-operations™ and mesnt
for temporary housing of robust fighting men—had been speedily
ta=ered together, providing only the sinisus protection from the
elements. Though lined on the inside with plaster beoard and almost
totally wrapped with an overlay of black tarpaper, they afforded far
from adequate protection against the icy wintry blast thar swept through
the warped floor boards In such northerly centers of relocarion as Heart
Mountain (Wyoming), Minadoka (Idahc), Topaz (Utah) and Tule Lake
(Cal1fornia), where the mercury dipped, on occasion to a nusbing minus ~

3 degrees in the winter.

& degree of uniformity existed in the physical makeup of all centers.

k bare-room measuring 20 feet by 24 feet was sgain referred to as a
"fazily apartment”; each accommodated a family of five to eight members;

barrack end-rooms measuring 16 feet by 20 feet were set aside for

63-293 0 - B0 - 7
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The detainees ctried to make the dreary camps halfway tolerable by
foraging scrap materials to make furniture and room partitiomns. They
gsed indigenous plants to mske gardens and surplus materials or adobe
to build schools and recreation facilities. Detalnees also operated
their own camp farms, and many camps became self-sufficient in food.

Hilton S. Einsenhower, assoriate director of the O0ffice of War
information, in & letter dated April 227, 1943, to the President _u!.d:
"uy friends in the War Relocation Authority, like Secretary lckes, are
deeply distressed over the effects of the entire evacuation and the
relocation program upon the Japanese-Americans, particularly uponm
the young citizen group. Persoms in this group, find themselves living
in an atmosphere for which their public school and democratic teachings
have not prepared them. It is hard for them to escape a conviction
that their plight is due more to racial discrimination, economic
motivarions and wartime prejudices than to any real necessity from the
military point of view for evacuation from the West Coast.

In a letter dated June 2, 1944 to the President, Secretary of the
Interior Harold L. Ickes called attention to "the urgent necessity of
arriving at a determination with respect to revocation of the orders
excluding Japanese Americans from the West Coast." 1In his letter Ickes
states reasons for revoking the exclusion orders including: "the
prschology of the Japanese Americans in the relocation centers becomes
progressively worse. The difficonley which will confront these people
in readjusting to ordinary life become greater as they spend more Cime
in the centers.” Commenting further on camp life Ickes said: "The
chiléren in the centers are exposed solely to the influence of persons
of Japanese ancestry. They are becoming a hopelessly maladjusted

geteration, apprenhensive of the outside world and divorced from the
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posaibilicy of assocfating—or even seelng to any considerable extent—
Americans of other races."

In an article printed in the Bew York "New Leader," aApril 17, 1943
titled "Inside-Jap-Crow Camps—The Story of West Coast Evacuarions™

describes condirions in the camps. "Delinquency has become a grave

proble= in camps. Before the evacuation the Nisei had the lowest
delinquency and crime rate of any racial group in the West. They had
the lowest rate of relief cases even in the bottom of the depression.
In short, they had excellent civic records which in pre—war days the
politicians wvere glad to tepeat to Nisel groups vhose votes they
sought. Now the govermment is sending socisl workers to try asnd check

this delinquency. What irony! The blame does not rest with the

delinquent children or their parents. It rests directly with the

intolerable social conditions of the camps--no privacy, no home--one
vast, demoralizing slum."

In conclusion the following is excerpted and adapted from WRA
Community Analysis Report Ne. 1, October 1942:

A1l evacuees in relocation centers have an uneasy feeling
of insecurity that determines many of their acrioms.

This insecurity is due to the war, and especially to

the relocarion program whereby families ofren had to
move not once but twice or three times. All of this
occurred in a few weeks or months. The newspapers

carry stories of threats to deport Japanese after the
war, threats to deprive Nisel of citizenship, chreatrs

to prevent the return of evacuees to Califormnis afrer

the war. WEA policy in the relocation centers differs
from the pelicies followed by the Army in the assembly
centers, and WRA policy itself has ofcen changed.

Small wvonder, then, that an evacuee wonders “what next?”
He is worried and insecure in regard to wvhat will

happer afrer the war, vhat will become of his childrem's
sanners and morals a=s a result of life in center barracks,
with the coeson mess halls and lsvatories. FHe is worried
sbout tomorrow's food, tomorrow's health, tomorrow's
children. It is this btasic insecurity and mulrituvde of
anxieties that cause 5o many alarmist rumors to fly throogh
the centers and rause so many people to become apathetic.
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ROLE THE JAPANESE AMERICAN SERVICEMEN IN WORLD WAR 11
ROLE OF THE 442nd AND MIS

The Japanese Americans did not foster resentment or anger
toward the American pecople and the government for their
evacuation and mistreatment during World War II. Instead,
these Americans of Japanese deascent accepted their mistreatment
as & challenge, and socught opportunities to show their loyalty
to the Unicted Scates. :

During the first year of cthe war, Japanese Americans had
very little chance to participate in the nation's war effort,
except for those who had been drafted pricor to December 1941.
When the doors to our armed forces were fipally re-opened
to them, they took an active part in the le.l In Hawaili
alone, more than 16,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry were
drafted inte the armed forces through the selective service
system. It should be noted that the total number of drafted
men of all races in Hawaii throughout the war tetaled 3Z,000.

This meant that the Americans of Japanese ancestry made up

nearly 50 percent of all drafted men in the territory of

Hawaii during World War II.

On January 28, 1943, the Secretary of War announced the
formation of a special combat team of Japanese Americans
and called for volunteers -- 1,500 from Hawaii and 3,500 from
the mainland. Anticipating objections in principle to segregacien,
the War Department provided the following rationale: the

important consideration for Nisei was that they be given the
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right to fight for their country. If troops of Japanese
anCcestry uer; diffused throughout the armed forces, they would
count only as additional manpower, and there would be no way
¢f taking special account of what the group had contributed.
But the performance of a separate unit would be noticed
and could serve as conclusive refutation of charges of
dislnyalty.2 In support of the proposal, President Framklin
0. Roosevelt declared, "The principle on which this country
was founded and by which it has always been governed is that
smericanism is a matter of the mind and heart. Americanism

.
is not, and never was, a matter of race or antautty-"j

This led to the birth of the most famous units of the
Japanese Americans during World War II: the 100th Infantry
Battalion and the 442nd Regimental Combatr Team.

After the Fearl Harbor attack, the Japanese Americans
vhe were members cf the Hawaiian MNational Guard were fnfmed
into a separate Eruup.a They were later sent to the United
States and became the heart of the 100th Infantry Battalion.
This group was first known as the Hawaiiasn Provisional
Bacttalion, and it arrived at Camp McCoy in Wisconsin early
in June 1942. The battalion later moved to Camp Shelby,
lississippi, where it continued its training until August
l?#?.ﬁ

The 100th arrived in Italy in September of 1943 and was

assigned to part of the 34th Division. From September of
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1943 woril February 22, 1944, the 100th Infantry Batctaliom
vas in conscant actiem. It parcicipated im the landing at
Salernc and the heavy fighting that took place there. Afcer
osearly six months of actiom in the Italisan campaign, che
Japanese Americans had suffered a loss of alsost 600 men
due to death, wounds, or exposure.
. When the 44lnd Regimental Combat Team arrived im Italy
in Jupne of 1944, Lt absorbed the l00th Infantry Battalion
inte its own ranks. This was a happy reunlen for many members
who were friends or relatives of the members of the LOOth
dacctalion which was by nov a veteran Iinfantry outfit. The
100ch Infantry Battalion had made the assault landing at
Anzion Beach in Italy late in March of 1944, skirted past the
capital of Italy, and wvas finally joined with the &£42nd
Regimental Combat Teasm. .

The battalios comtinued icrs operacions as the American
Aray crossed the Arno River afcer haviang foughet and marched
through che cicty af Fisa in northern Italy. Followimg this,
they were pulled back from the front limes for a month's rest
and imn Septesber of 1944, they joilned the 7th Aray and ics
invasion of France through the south. ’

During cthis time, the 442nd Regimental Cchbac Team
prebably performed Llts most heroic action. This was the rescus
of the famous Leost Batcalion of the 36cth Texas Division of

the United States Army. The Lost Battalion had been isclated
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pehind German lines ope week and the German high command wvas
determined that the baccalion should mot be rescusd whatever

the cost. Simce the Ird and 100ch Batcalions of the 44lnd
fegimental Combat Team were cthe freshest troops in the Tth

irmy, they were assigoed the task of resculmg the Lost Battalicsm.
puring this engagement, the 44Zpd lost more msen tham im any

of its other cperaions during the entire war. Casualties

ran as high am &0 percent, and iz some rifle companies, the
casualties ram evan hllhir.' Ordicary infantry company strength
iz the 3rd amd 100th Baccalicens was considered to be 200 men.
The fighting was so heavy that many companies had frem oamly

0 to &0 men lefr, and one cospany was down to less than 10.
Scme companies and platocns ocperated without thelr regular
cfficers who had besn killed or wounded, and the noncommissioned
cfficers took over the responsibility and continued the

battle. After nearly ;lx days of terrific combat, the Lost
Hltl;lian wvas rescued.

In March 1945, the Japanese Aemrican units departed from
France and relanded inm Italy. At this time, they were joined
tothe 92nd Division, and here they fought for the rest of the
war, spearheading the successful drive to Genca, Milan and
Turin. . puring this camp ign, Sadao 5. Munemorl earned the

Yedal of Homor. Munemori was borm in Los Angeles, Califormia

and volumteered as & mesber of che 100th Infantry Baccalionm.
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On April 5, 1945 pear Seravezza, Italy, he gave his life in
an herolc gesture when he smothered a grenade blast with his
body in order to save two of his men.

The 442nd RCT returned to the United States oo July

11
2, 1946, On July 16, 1946, they vere awarded a discinguished
honor by the President of the United States, Harry 5. Truman.
Despite a heavy rainstorm, President Truman reviewved the
proud members of the 442nd as they marched down Fennsylvania
Avenue. At the conclusion of the review, he avarded the
Regimental Ceombat Team the Presidential Distinguished Unic
Citation. Then Mr. Truman stated:
“"You fought for the free nations of the world
elong with the rest of us. I congratulate
you for that, and I can't tell you how much
the United States of America thinks of what
you have done. You are now on your way home.
You fought mot only the enemy, but you fought
prejudice, and you have won. EKeep up that
fight, and we continue to win == to make this
great Republic stand for just what the
Constitution says it stands for: the welfare
of all the people all the time.”

This was not the only unit cication that these two-
distinguished groups received during the war. In fact, they
received a total of seven separate Presidential Unic Cicacions
for outstanding operations and brilliant tactical operations
during thﬁir months in combat in Icaly and France. The
100th Infantry Battalion was correctly called, "the Purple
Heart Battalion." A fimal tally of the honors earned by

the 4462nd RCT at the end of the war showed:

7 major campaigns in Euraope
7 Presidential Unit Cications
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9,406 casualties *
18,143 individual decorations, iocludiag:

| Congressional Medal of Henor
52 Distinguished Service Crosses
I Discinguished Service Medal
560 S{ver Stars, vith 28 Oak Leaf Clusters im liew
of sescond Silver Star awards
22 Lagion of Merit Medals and approximately 4,000
Breeze Star awards, with about 1,200 Oak Leaf
Clusters representing second Bromze Stars
15 Seldisrs Medals
12 French Croix de Guerre, with two Falms representiog
second awards
2 Italian Crosses for Milicary Mericl2
2 Italian Medals for Military Valer.

cerding to Pentagon records, this was the most decorated §
t for its size in the United Scates Army, in all ite hiscory. ?
Back in the United States, the Army had been sending spit-
g-polish teams to present posthumous awards to the families
f chese fallem herces. Color guards turned out. Milicary
erepony was observed as the DSC's, Silver Stars, Bronze
tars and Purple Hearts were pinned on mothers' blouses.

The parents, wives, borhters and sisters of these dead
¢roes, however, could not go to Washington, D.C. or even to
the nearest Army base to accept these honors. They were under
achine-gun guard, behind barbed wires and searchlight watch
tovers; they were being detained in cthe tar-paper barracks
f ten dreary camps caled "Warcime Relocation Cencers.”

Virtual prisoners of wvar, many of the mothers were in those
cazps for as long as four years, of many months after thelr
sacs had died for America. YNeicher cthe Gold Star sothers,

2t any of the rest of a total of more than 110,000 pacple,



two~thirds of whom were American citizens, had been charged
with any crime. WNone had any kind of hearing. WNone had
had a day in nnurt.lk

One pust mot overleok the expleoits of the thousands
of Japanese Americans who fought in the Facific theater of
operations. Since the activities of the military intelligence
service were cloaked in n::::cf, the accomplishments of Nisedl
troops 1n the Pacific could not be disclosed until lace im
the war. In August 1944, the awarding of Bronze Stars to
six Nisel whe had participated in the conquest of ﬁlip:n was
lnnnunced-ls Later that year and during the spring of 1945,
various newvspapers in the areas where their families reaided
published articles on individual Nisei who had been killed
or decorated in the Pacific thearter. In aApril 1945, Joe
Rosenthal, who took the memorable picture of marines raising
the American flag on Mount Suribachi, revealed that many Nisedi
serving in the Pacific had volunteered for dangerous missions
and that they had coaxed councless enemy soldiers to surrender --
thug saving American lives.

The exploics and accomplishments of the ¥Nisei who served
in cthe Milicary Intelligence Service Language School (MISLS)
are acknowledge In the Ccongressional Record of the BBcth
Congress, first session. On February 28, 1946, Fresident

Truman declared in part:
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"It is significant that of the 33,000 Americans of
Japanese ancestry who served in the Armed Forces,
there were a great number of casualties, including
hundreds who died for the American way of life.

"The record is documented by episodes of the highest
valor. Yet the noblest evidence of their devotion
to America is that in fighting for their country,
those assigne to the Pacific theater had te
fight people of their own race. This they did,
knowing that in victory for the American cause
was victory for all mankind.

"Their service 1is & credit not only to their race
and to America, but te the finest qualities in
human nature.”™

These guinea pigs, as Japanese language specislists, were

lso instrumental in translating the isperial Japanese Navy
gttle plams, which proved to be the deciding factor in the
.5. Navy's dealing the Japanese fleet its worst defeat im
zvel hisrvory off the northeast coast of the Philippines
zter in the war.

Because of these Japanese American language specialiscs,
b2 had ro have ar least two non-Nisei Gl's assigned to them
‘2 prevent their being mistaken by thelr own Americam troops
fer the enemy when in the field, it is said that "never
“tfore in history did one ar=y know so much concerning
its enemy prior to actual enegagement as did the American
irey during most of the Pacific caspaigns.”

Ieams were also assigned to Merrill's Marauders, Mar's
Task Force, Far Eastern Air Forces, and the China-Burma-India
thezter. Duoring the Attu and Kiska campaigns off the Alaska

Separtment with headquarters in Adak.
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Graduates of the MISLS translated the entire Japanese
battle plans for the naval battle of the Philippines. These
plans were captured from commander in chief of the combined
Japanese fleets when the plane in which he was hurrying to
join his fleet made a fcr:ed_}anding in the Philippines.
Likewise, the complete Japanese plans for the defense of
the Philippines were also made known long before the landing
on Leyte.

Guadalcanal, Buna, New Georgila, Myitkyina, Attu, Munda,
Peleliu, Tarawa, Saipan, Iwo Jima, Leyte, Okinawa -- these
are to menticn only a few of the places where American tTroops
were aided by Nisel combat intelligence. And these non-Nisei
soldiers will long remember the Japanese American combat
intelligence men who lie where they fell -- not in a confined
cemetery, but in the steaming jungles and sandy beaches far
from heome.

The WNisei, who were described as America's fﬂumnn Secret
Weapon" against the Japanese, were So gfficient that captured
documents sometimes proved thelr worth within 20 minutes after
siezure by American soldiers when U.S5. troops were sent
against the new enemy installations they disclosed. General
Joseph W. Stilwell had this to say about the Japanese
American soldier at the conclusion of Werld War LL:

"The Nisei bought an awfully big hunk of
America with their blood. We cannot allow a
single injury to be done them without
defeating the purpeoses for which we fought."

In his autobiography, "I Was An American Spy," Colonel




107

gney F. Mashbir, whe cosmanded the Allied Tramslator and
terpreter Service, in wheih thousands of Nisei served,
votes a whole chapter to "The Nisei." He begins his
apter with these paragraphs:

“] want to mske an unequivocal statement in regard to
the Americans of Japanese ancestry who, being American
citizens, fought by our side im the war. Had it
not been for the loyalcty, fidelity, pactrictism, and
ability of these American Nisei, that part of the
war in the Pacific which was dependent upon
intelligence gleaned from captured documents and
prisoners of war would have been a far more hazardous
long=-drave out affair." ,

"The United States of America owves a debt to these
men and to their families which it cam never fully
repay. At & highly conservative estimate, thousands
of American lives were preserved and millions of
dollars in materizl]l were saved as a result of their
contribution to the war effort. It sould be realized,
also, that this group of men had more to leose than
any other participating in the war in the Pacific.” lé
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CONSTITUTIONAL AND LEGAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE SUPREME COURT CASES

1 2
Eirabayashi v. Unicted States, Yasuil v. United “tates,
3 &
Ecrematsu v. United Seates, Ex parte Micsuye Endo -- these

Supremé Court decisions concerning the evacuation of persoms

ef Japanese ancestry, thelr exclusion from the West Coast from
the summer of 1942 unctil January 1945, and their detention for
varying periods of time ip assembly and relocation cemcers,

kzve profoundly changed the copography of 1;-rltln constituctional
isterpretation. Indeed, several eminent legal |chn1ir:,

bave examined the precedence established regarding the scope

¢f national war povers, the method of judicial review over
silicary dl:ll!ﬂnl,‘ and interpretation of the equal protectiomn
tlavse of the Fourteenth Ln!ndmeut.T These jurists have
specifically focused on the effect which such precedence has

had upon subseguent models of constituticnal .ngzy.;..! However,
for all the impasct which these cases have had on theories of
tonstitutional adjudication, several constitutional guestions
toncerpning the method of adjudicaction employed in the cases
themselves have yet to be examined. A brief examination of

the factual setting surroundimg these four cases and of the
Supreme Court's rationale im each decision may highlight

but 2 few of the questions which could be posed regardiog

th¢ Supreme Court's decisionmaking process in these cases.

The first two cases to reach the Scpreme Court,

Eirabavaghi w. United States and Yasui v. Uniced States,

63293 0= 80 -8
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ovolved violations of a curfev order imposed under executive
power. The legal foundation for the prosecution im both
cases rested on Executive Order 9066, Fublic Law 503, and
Fublic Froclamstion Ne. 3} of the Western Defense Command.

In Executive Order 9066, che President, after declaring

that "the successful prosecution of the war requires every
possible protection against esplomage and against sabotage teo
national defense saterial,. . .premises amd. . .uriliries”
authorized and dirscted the Secrecary of War or any military
commander designated by him “to prescribe military areas.

+« «from vhich any or all persons may be excluded, and with
respect to which, the right of any person to enter, remainm in,
or leave, shall be subject to wvhatever restrictioms the
Secretary of War or appropriate milictary commander may impose
in his dl.er-ttnn.'!

Public Law 3503, ecacted by Comgress on March 21, 1942,
had ratified Executive Order 9066, and provided thar the
violation of any order of ssy military commander was deemed
to be a misdemsasor punishable by fine, impriscomenc, or
bath.la

Fublic Proclamatiom No. 3, issuved by General DeWictc,
Commander of the Western Defense Command, proclaimed that
"military necessity”™ reguired "the establishmenr of certain
regulations pertaining te all ecemy aliens and all persons
of Japanese ancestry” within Milicary Area No. |, prescribed
by earlier preoclamations. Accordimgly, Public Proclamacion

Ko. 3 ordered that "all aliem Japanese, all alien Germans,
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gil alien Italians, and all perscos of Japanese ancestry
residing or being withie the geographical limits of Milicary
sres No. 1. . .shall be wicthin cheir place of residence betvesn
(ke hours of 8 p.m. and & s.m., which period is hersafter
referred to as the hours of curlﬂr.'li
Gorden K. Birabayashi, presenctly a professor of sociclogy
st the University of Alberta, was bora, raised, and educaced
iz public schools in Searrle, Washingtom. At the time of his
srrest, he had pever beem to Japan, had had oo commection
or association with Japanese ip Jespan, and was then a senior
st the University of Washimgton. Eirabayashi was criminally
prosecutad for violation of the curfew order, tried by jury.
ceovicted, and sentenced to three momths” ltptllﬂnllut.ll
Minoru Yasui, now the director of the Denver Commission
on Community Relaciens, was bornm, raised lnL educaced in
public schools in Orepon. He also went to a Japanese
language school for about three years. He later attended the
UIniversity of Oregom, where he recelved both his A.B. and L.L.B.
degrees. He was & member of the Bar of Oregon and a second
lieutenant in the United States Army Infantry Resarve. He
had been employed by the Japanese Consulate's Office inm
Chicage before the war, but resigoed his position with :h;
ccesulate as of December 8, 1941, the day after Pearl Harbor.
Yasul decided toc tast the constituticomalicy of the
curfew order then in effecc, and discussed this intenticm

with an FBI agest before voluntarily viclatimg the crder.

After viclatimg it, he reguested chac he be arresced so he
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could then attempt to obtain & writ of habeas corpus for his
release, and, in this manner, bring his case before the courts.
Subsequently, Judge Alger Fee of a federal districc
court im Oregon ruled that the congresaional act of March 21,
1942, then in effect as Public Law 503, was unconstictutional
ss it applied to American citizens. However, he held that
in the case of Yasul, Public Law 503 was constituticonal as
defendant Yasul had rencunced his citizenship “by reason of
his course of conduct"--that is, by his having been employed
by the Japanese consul in Chicago, in spite of the facr that
Yasui testified that at no time had he remounced his
cicizenship. Judge Fee sentenced Yasul te cne {;lf‘l lmprisonment--

the maximus permitted by law for the violation.

Both of these cases, Hirabayashi v. United States and

Yasui v. United States, were taken to the Court of Appeais for
. the Winth Circuir and ultimately reviewed by the Supreme

Court as companicn cases involving the same constitutional
14
igsues. Chief Justice Harlam Fiske Stone delivered the

unanimous opinion of the Court, presenting the following
issues:

1. Whether the parcticular restrictions violated,
nasely that all persons of Japanese ancesStry
residing in such an area be within their place
of residence between the hours of 8 p.m. and &
a.m., vere adopted by the milirary commander
in the exercise of an uncomstituticonal delegation
by Congress of its legislative power,

2. Whether the restrictions unconstituionally
discrisinated between citizens of Japanese
ancestry and those of other ancestries in
viglation of the Fifth Amendment.
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wWith reference to the first issue, the Suprems Court

jenied that the curfev order of Genmeral Dl"l:t.ﬂll an

enconstitutional delegation by Congress of its legislacive

pCwer -

The logic of the Court was as follows:

Congress, by the act of March 21, 1942 (Public Law
503), provided criminal penalries for viclation
of orders of the military commander. Congress, by
enacting Public Law 503, in effect ratified and
confirned the President’'s Executive Order 9066.

Congress, through Fublic Law 503, cthus asuthorized
the implementation of Executive Order 9066 on the
part of the commanding officer im declaring the
curfev order.

Since Comgress and the Fregidenmt acted in cooperation
with regard te any and all orders of the commanding
officer, Congress and the executive both had
constitutional authoricty to impose the curfew

through milicary authoricies.

Since it was within the constitutional powver of the
Congress and the executive to prescribe the curfew

erder, sald curfew order of General DeWitt was not

an unlawful delegacion of legislative power.

42 to the second issue, the Supreme Court reasoned as follows:

l.

The imposition of the curfew order was an @emergency
war measure. The war power of the national government
is "the pover to wage war successfully.” This var
pover extends to every matter and activicy so related
te war as to substantially affect its conduct and
pProgress.

The Comstitution placed the responsibilicy for war-
eaking upon the executive branch of the government,
and the executive could delegate this responsibilicy
to the military commander.

The milicary suthorities determined that because of
"attachments™ of persons of Japanese ancestry to the
Japanese enemy, incloding United States cicizens

of Japaness ancestry, these persons, as & group,
could be & greater source of danger than those of

a differsnt ancestry.

Discinctions bectveen citizrens because of cheir
anceastry were by their very nature odious to a free
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people whose institutions were founded upea the
doctrine of equalitv. Legislative classifications
or discrimination based on race alone has ofcen
been held te be a2 denial of equal protection.

5. However, danger of espionage &nd sabotage in time
of war and of threatened invasion calls upon the
milicary authorities to scructinize every relevant
fact bearing on the loyalty of populations in the
danger areas.

6. Por the successful prosecuticon of the war, citizens
of one ancestry mav be placed in a different category fra
others.

7. The fact that attack on our shores was threatened
by Japan rather than another enemy power set these
citirens apart from others who had no particular
associations with Japan.

B. The military commander, acting with the autheorizaction
of Congress and the executive, had constitutional
power to appralse the danger in the light of the
authorized standard and the inferences that he
drew from these facts involved the exercise of his
informed judgment.

9. These facts, and the inferences that could be
raticnally drawn from them, supported the judgment
of the military commander that danger of espionage
and sabotage to our military rescurces was imminent
and that the curfew order was appropriate measure
to meet it, based on "military necessity."”

10. Since the findings of the military commander were
adequately supported by basic facts in the light of
knowledge then available, the curfew order was an
approepriate means of minimizing the danger.

11. The Court therefore could not sit in review upon the

wigsdom of the military actien or substitute the
Court's judgment for the judgment of the military
commander.

In this manner, the Supreme Court santified the findings of

15

one man later described as "irrational”"=--Gemeral DeWitc.

Although the Court vacated the Yasui judgment, remanded the

case for resentence, and alsc ordered the lower court to strike its

findings as to Yasui's alleged loss of United States
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seizenship, the Court upheld Hirabaysshi's ceavicecicn and

wention should be made that Yasul was just one of over one
cedred loyal Amsricans of Japanese ancestry whe sought teo

sgllenge the silitary orders im court by deliberately

18
jolating one or more of the orders and {aviting arveat.
Eighteen months after the Eirabavashi and Yasui cases,

sz commenting on the circumstances of the svacuation involwved

Eorematey v. Upjiced States. a fev of the justices of the

gpreme Court were to have second thoughts regardimg the "facts™
jon which General DeWice had based his judgment in {ssuilng

sg curfew and exclusion orders. One justice then declared

sneral DeWitt's findings te have been "an. Accumulation. . .

f piginformation, half-truths, and :nnnultinnl that had for
gars been directed against the Japanese Americans by people with
zcial and economic prejudice--the same pecople who have been

zeng the foremost advocates of the evacultinn.“lg

Most of the members of the bench before (and afrer) the

and Yasui cases had been vigorous champlons

f the husan rights and civil liberties of Communists, common
rininals, anarchiscs, and a host of other p;r-nnl generally
esidered snathemas by the American pecple. ‘ For these

ersons, these same justices had been meticulously careful

t defining procedursl and subsrtantive due process and had

pheld the doctrine of separation of powvers hctu-;? the

legislative and executive branches of govermsent. One

4z coly wonder what overriding consideracions must have
™
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pecple whose institutions were founded upoa the
doctrine of equalicty. Legislative classifications
or discrimination based om race alone has often
been held to be a denial of equal proteccion.

5. However, danger of espionage and sabotage in time
of war and of threatened invasion calls upon the
milictary autherities to scrutinize every relevant
fact bearing on the loyalty of populations in the
danger areas.

6. For the successful prosecution of the war, citizens
of one ancestry may be placed in a different categery fry
others.

7. The fact that acctack on our shores was threatened
by Japan rather than another enemy powver set these
citizens apart from others who had no parcticular
associations with Japan.

8. The milictary commander, acting with the avtherization
of Congress and the executive, had constitutiomal
power to appraise the danger in the light of the
authorized standard and the inferences that he
drew from these facts involved the exercise of his
informed judgment.

9. These facts, and the inferences that could be
rationally drawn from them, supported the judgment
of the military commander that danger of espiconage
and sabotage to our military resources was imminent
and that the curfew order was appropriate measure
to meet 1it, based on "military necessicy."

1l0. Since the findings of the military commander were
adequately supported by basic facts in the light of
knowledge then available, the curfew order was an
appropriate means of minimizing the danger.

1l1. The Court therefore could not sit im review upon the

wigdem of the military action or substitute the
Court's judgment for the judgment of the military
commander.

In this manner, the Supreme Court santified the findings of

15
one man later described as "irrational™--General DeWicr.
Although the Court vacated the Yasui judgment, remanded the

case for resentence, and also ordered the lower court to strike it

findings as to Yasui's alleged loss of United States
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ccppted these justices to allow a breakdown in the separation
powers doctrine to establish thacr whether milicary
rections are justified or merely capriciocus, that the actions
¢ the milicary, 1f based om “findings of "silitary necessicy.,"”
s1d be upheld by the United States Supreme Court.

In the next case to reach the Supreme Court, on
cecher 18, 1944, the Supreme Court wpheld the conscitutionalicy
i the sass evacuactiom of Japanese in Korematsu v. Uniced

2z
«stes by & vote of six te three.

The facts iodicaced thar FredT. Korematsu, “an American
itizen of Japanese descent, was convicted in a Federal
jstrict Court for remsining in 5an Leandro, Califormia,

‘military area' contrary to Civilian Exclusion Order Ke.

i, of the Commanding General of the Western Command, Uniced
tates Army, which order directed that after May 9, 1942,

11 persons of Japanese ancestry should be excluded from

hat ure-.“zj The Court noted that there was never any
vestion as to Korematsu's loyalty to the United States--le
ad been born in Oakland, Califormia, and was educated in
zerican schools. He could not read or write Japaness,

al mever been outside of the United States, and was not
¢usl cictizen. The evacuation orders disrupted his plans

o marry & Cauzcasian girl, prompting his decision to evade
kem and to remain within the forbidden territory. Although

¢ vas furnished wicth bail following his arrest, he vas mnot

llowed his fresdom awvaicing trial--his being free or bail
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would have viclated DeWitt's Order No. 34. The army seized
him and confined his at first at the Tanforan Racetrack
idllllihlr E-n:-[;i, then in che couaty jail until his
trial. EKorematsu was eventually convicted for violatimg
the svacuation order and sentenced te five years®" probation.
Oace agaln, Ecrematsu should have been able to walk our of
the courthouse, bur once again the arsy seized him, and
then sent him to a detention casp. Just as his beisg
at large om ;111 would have been a viclation of Order KNo.
34, so would his being oo probatiom have viclated that
same order. The exclusion order was, in the wvords of
Justice Roberts, "nothing but & cleverly devised trap to
accomplish the real purpose ofi the milictary authoricy, wvhich
vas to lock him up in a concentraticn camp. The only course
by which L-lnrtlltsq_? could avold arrest and prosecution
was to go to that camp according to instructions to be
given him when he reported at a civil control cunter.":ﬁ

In his majoricty opinion, Justice Hugo Black stated
that the only issue presented by the Korematsu case was
the constitutionality of the exclusion nldtr.25 la wpholding
the exclusion order, Justice Black reascned cthat:

1. 'L_lll_? legal rescrictions which curtail the

civil rights of a single racial group are
immediately suspect,™ subject to the "most

rigid scrutiny,”

2. "pressing public necessity may sometimes justify
the existence of such rescrictioms,™

3. the Court here found the reguisite “pressing 16
public necessity™ to sustain the exclusion order.
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The Court justified the exclusion order as a milicary
gerative in the following way:

I. that "the power to protect must be commensurate
with the threatensd danger,”™

7. that because "we are at war with the Japanese
Espire,. . .the properly comstituted military
authorities feared an iovasion of our West Coast
and felt constrained to take proper securicy
seasure, / and so_/ decided that the milicary
urgency of the situvation demanded that all
citizeny of Japanese ancestry be segregated from
the West Coast temporarily.,”

3. that the milictary authorities had found “that it was
ispossible to brimg about an immediate segregatiom
of cthe disloyal from the loyal,”

&, that the exclosion QI all persons of Japanese
ancestry from the West Coast was therefore justified.

Ironically, Korematsu is ome of the very rare cases

2 which a classification based on race or ancestry has
wervived this strict Court ;cru:iny.zs

Three of the nine justices dissented im the Korematsu
aset Justice Owen Roberts, Justice Robert H. Jackson,

ed Justice Frank Murphy. The one person on the Court who
culd have been expected to vote to uphold the validicty of
ke evacuation of Korematsu was Justice Itnhlru.zIi

Justice Roberts had been the chairman of the commission
¢ investigate the attack on Pearl Harbor. The release

{ bis report to the public in January 1942 had contained
proven allegations of fifcth celumn sctivities by Japanese-
tricans in Bawvaii--allegations that had caused hysterical

tictions onm the West Coast against the Japanese. The

tberts report of January 25, 1942 concluded that there
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had been widespread espionage in Hawaii by persons of
Japanese ancestry. The evacuvation order had been, in part,
based on the conclusions of Justice Roberts' report.

Therefore, it would seem to follow thar Justice Roberts
would have insisted that the evacuation order as it applied
to Korematsu be upheld rather thanm to have him released.
Otherwvise, such a person as Korematsu would have been at
large to commit such acts as the Roberts report had alleged
had been committed by the Japanese in Hawaii. How, in
contradiction of his own stated opinion in his report, Roberts
voted with the minority of the Court te invalidate the
exclusion order.

Justice Jackson, former Attorney General and Chief
Frosecutor at the Nuremberg war trials, objected to the

majority opinion on procedural groumds:

i_A_F judicial construction of the due process
clause that will sustain this order is a far more
subtle blow to liberty than the promulgation of
order itself. A military order, however
unconstitutional, is not apt to last longer

than the military emergency. . . .But once s
judicial opinion rationalizes such an order to
show that it conforms to the Constitution, or
rather rationalizes the Constitutieon to show

that the Constitution sanctions such an order,

the Court for all time has validated the principle
of racial discrimination in criminal procedure and
of transplanting American citizens. The principle
then lies about like a loaded weapon ready for the
hand of any authority that can bring forward a plausible
claim of an urgent need." f Italics added_/ 30

Justice Murphy wrote the strongest dissent. He balanced
the need for am exclusion order, which "necessarily must

rely for its reascnableness upon the assumption that all
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rsons of Japanese ancestry may have a dangerous tendency

s cem=it sabotage and esplomage,™ an assuspticn which he
¢lt could not be supported by “reasom, leglec, or experience,”
zinst appropriate respect due to military judgment in
nt-t.!l and concluded that the public danger here

gtivacing the exclusion order was not so great and imminent

¢ ellow a deprivation of individual rights without the
ptervention of such ordinary constitutional processes

cch as hl.rtn;:.xi 0f significance is Justice Murphy's
tatement thatr "itr seems incredible that under these
ircemstances it would have been impossible te hold loyalty
earings for the mere 112,000 perscoms involwlkd--or at

gast for the 70,000 Amsricanm :1:1::::,“11 He added in
fectrote that the Britiash government had been able to
ecermine through individualized hearings whether 74,000

¢rman and Austrian aliens were genuine risks or only

"friendly enemies.”™ The British had accomplished that task

t 4 six month pericd after the outbreak of war, and only

00 were uvlitimately 1nt|rn|d.3ﬁ Therefore, te exclude

il persons of Japanese ancestry without individualized

tirings to determine loyalty was obvious racial discrimimation,
£ viplated the egual protectiom clause of the Fourteenth
'euinln:.is He accordingly dissented from "this legalization
I racisa™ with the following words:

“Racial discriminacion in any form and in any degree

bas no justifiable part whatever in our democratic

vay of life. It is uvnattractive in any setting but
it is utterly revolting amcng a2 free people who
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have embraced the principles set forth in the

Constituion of the United States. Al]l residents of

this nation are kin in some way by blood or culture

to a foreign land. Yet they are primarily and
necessarily a part of the new and discincet

civilization of the United States. They must

accordingly be treated at all times as the heirs

of the Amesican experiment and as entictled to all k[3
the rights and freedoms guaranteed by the Constitutionm."

Eemember, though, that these are the words of dissents
only==the ruling of the Korematsu case has established that
the Supreme Court will not review the findings of the military
when a state of "military necessity" has been declared.
Korematsu has been so cited as the legal auvcthority
underpinning Title II of the Internal Security Act of 1950.3?

ig
Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, decided the same day as

Korematsu, squarely presented the issue of relocatien-center
detenticn which the Court avoided in Korematsu.

Mitsuye Endo was a United 5tates citizen of Japanese
ancestry, and was a California scate empleyee at the time
of the outbreak of World War II. Scon after the war, she
was dismissed from state civil service under orders of the
state personnel board. 5She had never attended a Japanese
language school, could neither read nor write Japanese,
and was not a dual citizen. She had a brother serving in
the United States Army. Her family did not even subscribe
to a Japanese language newspaper. In July, 1942, she filed
a petition for writ of habeas corpus im the United States
district court for the Northern District of California,
asking that she be discharged from the Tule Lake camp

and restored to liberty. That petition was denied in July,
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1543. In the incerim period, or February 19, 1943, she pade
ﬂilic.tinn for leave clearance which was available to

those found to be "loyal™ to che United Scates to the
sarisfaction of camp avthorities and could meet other
reguiresents, such as having a definite job te which they
could go, & home im which to live, and a friendly community
¢z which ther could be ltumlIn Leave clearance was granted
tz her on August 16, 1543, but she was mot allowed to leave
ispediately. She had not made application for indefimice
leave.

The federal government conceded that the United States
pepartment of Justice and the War REelocatien Authericy
fﬁlﬁ_? found her te be a loyal and lav-abiding cicizen.

%c claim was made that she was detained on ;nf charge or

that she was even suspected of disloyalty. The attorneys

fer the government further agreed that it was beyond the
power of the WRA to detain citizens against whom no charges
of diglovalty or subversiveness had been made. What the
government attorneys did insist vpon, however, was that
detention for am additional period after leave clearance

had been granted was an essential step in the total
evacuation program. Without such WRA control, there would
be¢ uncoordinaced migracion of "unwanted people” to
“umprepared comsunities,”™ which would result im hardehip and
élserder. 1t was also argued that Executive Order 9102
#zthorized the WEA to make regulatioms to comtrol situatioms

treited by the exercise of the powers conferred upon the WEA
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&0
for protection against esplionage and saborage.

The Supreme Court, however, invalidated reloccation-
center detention for persons whose loyalty was grancted and
who therefore were clearly held in confinement or subjected
to leave procedures and conditional release for social
rather than military reasomns. e The Court reasoned thac
the act of March 21, 1942, which created the WEA, provided
a program to remove the Japanese from their homes, but mot
to detain thesm. In the opinion for the Courc, Justice
William 0. Douglas declared cthat "detention im Eelocation
Centers was no part of the originmal program of evacuationm.™
He polnted out that the legislative history of the acc esta-
blishing che WRA and the Executive Order %066 authorizing

the svacuation wvas silent on the pover of the WRA to

detain the evacuses. He delinecaced Executive Order 5066

and Executive 9102, and all the public proclasacions

including the i08 civilian exclusion orders issued by

General DeWitet, as being var measures put ioco effect omly

te "remove from designated areas. . .persons vhose

removal is pecessary inm the interests of nactiomal iecntity.'ﬂ
Justice Douglas went on to state that "the authority

jfa! the WEA_/ to detain a citizen or to gramt him a

conditional release as protection agaimst espiomage or

sabotage is exhausted at least vhen his leoyalry is conceded.”

Douglas thereby concluded that Emdo was “entitled to ‘nit

unconditional release by the War Relocation Autheority.”™

Justice Murphy, vho had dissented in Korematrsu,
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sacurred in the Endo case, stating:

", « sdetention in Relocation Centers of persons of
Jjapanese ancestry regardless of loyalty is not omnly
unauthorized by Congress or the Executive but is
another example of the unconstitutional resort
to racism inherent in the entire evacuation program.
kacial discrimination of this nature bears no
reasonable relation to military necessity and is
utterly foreign te the ideals and ctraditions of the
American people.™45

Justice Robercs added:
". + +the court is squarely faced with a serious
constitutional gquestion, whether the relacor's
detention viclated the guarsntees of the Bill of
Rights of the Federzl Constituction and especially
the guarantee of due process of law. There cam be
but ome answer to that guestion. An admittedly
loyal citizen has been deprived of her liberty
for a periocd of years. Under the Constitution, she
should be free to come and go as she pleases.
Instead, her liberty of motion and other innocent
sctivities have been prohibited and conditioned.
She should be discharged.”™ &b T

It {5 important to remember, hovever, that the Court in

Esdo, consistent with its holding in Eorematsu, specifically
stated chat the crigical expulsion from the West Coast and the
detention for three years without charges, trial, or
determination of loyalty vere legitimate exercises of
presidencial and milicary powver during an emergency. The
Court merely ruled that Endo and other admittedly loyal
Aoerican citizens could met be impriscned indefinitely.

The Erndo decision was announced on Decembar 18, lgﬁ&.i?
The Western Defense Command (then uander General Henry C.
Fratt) had rescinded the exclesion and detention orders a

fay earlier on Decamber 17 to allow most of those

incarcerated to return to the West Coast effective Januvary

i“"ﬂ}u-m—g
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2, 1945. One canmot help bur wonder what circumstances

and forces were at play betveen the highest judicial and
executive positions im our land to render a rescissico of the
exclusion and detention orders and Supreme Court decisions
concerning those orders within a day of each other.

The Hirabavashi, Yasui, Korematsu, and Endo decisioms
constictute valid, viable law todav. The Japanese American
Citizens League proposes that the Commission referred te in
§. 1647 undertake an unbiased report to determine wvhat
undue presidential and congressional influences, 1if any,
affected the judieial process in the period spanning these
four decisions, which would approximate a breakdown in the
fundamental Constitutional doctrine of the separaciom of
powers between the three branches of government. To
establish that the execuotive, congressional; and judicial
branches acted--or did mot act--with independence and
integricy in this significant chapter of American comstitutiosmal
interprecation is to help ensure that our govermment will
operate in the manner eavisioned by the Framers of the

Constitutionm.
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CONCLUSION

The facts of the pericd of history under consideration speak
for themselves and, inm our view, are incontrovertible. The days
and weeks following the attack on Pesrl Harbor put this nation under
great stress and self-doubt, and in the climate that existed, prompred
a series of events that culminated inm an extraordinary episocde in the
history of the United States: the evacuation and incarceration
behind barbed wire and armed military guards of innocent victims
of an identifiable group of American citizems and legal resident
aliens.

The evacuation was initiated by regional pressure groups along

the West Coast and was subsequently manifested through the highest
levels of this nation's gpovernment. It was, oddly, a singular

event in which a regional attitude, as it were, was implemented

into a national policy which was sanctified by the very actions

of the government. The fact of the evacuation is evidence of the
congequent failure of the government to carry out the responsibility
of maintaining the democratic principles of this nation. Through
its participation in the evacuation, the government demonstrated
mehﬁweﬂthmenﬁcMﬂsmdhhmwummamimuhd
to insure the protections and rights of American citizens.

The President failed when he signed Executive Order 9066, which
provided the means ultimately for the evacwation. The Congress
failed when it passed Public Law 77-503 and when it failed to question
the intent of the Executive Order and the domestic policies being

enacted by the military. And the United States Supreme Court, the
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final arbiter of justice, failed when it refused to examine the
argusent of "military pnecessicy” and therefore deemed the evacuation
constitutional. The system of desocracy was placed under stress

and was tested by the times, and i:l‘. failed miserably.

In short, the evacuation exemplifies the tragic failure of
Aserican desocracy.

Japanese Asericans, the hapless victims of the government's
policies in 1942, maintained, however, their faith in the very systea thar
denied them their rightful plece in this society and remained loyal to the
government which had inflicted an unconscionable injustice upon them.

They were, after all, American citizens for whom the history, the customs,
and the beliefs of the United States were inextricably a part of their
existence. In 1942, they acquiesced to the government's demands because,
as American citizens, they were given no other alternatives.

Although we delve into the past and make certain historical
determinations as to how the evacuvation came about, there are many pro-
found questions which cannot be answered in light of the limited evidence
available. It is important te understand not only the manner in which
the evacuation decision was made, but it is also important to know why
such a gross violation of constituticmal rights was sanctioned at che
highest level of government—by the President himself. It is, we feel,
in the best interest of this country as the world's beacon of democraric
principles to pursuve a close examination of the evacuaticn in order to
help insure that an injustice of the past is not repeated.

To this end, the Japapese American Citizens League (JACL) has en-
dorsed passage of 5.1647, the "Commission of the Wartise Felocation and

Internment of Civilians Act”, ss = means of providing a vehicle for am
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Selected Articles
Japanese Americsn Evacuatiom
For 1942

“The Japanese in Our Midet,” pasphlet, Colorado Counctl of Churches.
"sliens, Bur Useful,” Business Week, Februsry 71, 1942.
“jperica's 130,000 Jspsnese,” by E. 0. Esnser, Americass Hercury, Decesber 1941.
"Califernis sad the Japanese,” by Carey Mcilillisss, Mew Republic, March 2, 1942.
"Califorais Cets Tough,” by J. Bruce, Sew York Times Magasine, March 15, 1942.
‘mrmmum.lm.'hrl.a. Bumter, Christiss Century, Decesber 31,

“Cocl Heads or Martial Law.” by Robert Bendiser, Hation, February 14, 1942.
“Tvacuating American Citizems.” by F. B. Duveneck, Hation, May 9, 1942.

"Eelp for Japeness Refugses.,” by F. E. Hare, Chriscian Century, March 18, 1942.
“Japamese Dut of California,” by Carey McWilliams, New Republic, April 6, 1942.
“lapanese Saboteurs in Our Midsc,” by Stanley High, Bsaders Digest, January 1942.
"Our Japanese Refugees,” by Galem M. Fisher, Christian Cestugry, April 1, 1942.
“Ihe Pecple Nobody Wants," by F. J. Tayler, Saturday Evening Post, May 9, 1942.
‘Plight of the Nisei," by Howard Costigan, Hacien, February 14, 1942.

“What Shall We Do with Our 150,000 Japanese?” by D. Eddy, American Magazine,
Mareh 1942,

"Evacuees to Farms, " Business Week, Seprember 19, 1942,

“lspanese Americans and the Law,” by Boger Baldwin, Asia, September 1942.

“Are Evacuees to Bacome PeonsT" Christisn Centu » hugust 12, 1942.

"Dutcast Americams,” by W. Robinson, American Magazine, Septesber 1942.

"Problem People,” by J. Marshall, Collfer's, Augusr 15, 1942.

“Later May Be Too Late,” by T. Fukuysss, Chrisriss Century, July 15, 1942.

“Life is Eard in Evacues Casps,” A. A. Buoter, Christiss Cemtury, July 15, 1942.

“Iyewvitness Story of the Evacuaticn of the Japanese,” by E. Clament, Christiss
Century, ssgust 5, 1942.

“Ealp for the Nisel Studests,” by R. ¥. Barscow, Christisn Cestury, July 1, 1942.
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"Japanese at Work," by L. E. Davies, Mew York Times Magazipe. June 21, 1942,
"West Coast Japanese,"™ by G. E. Wills, Asis, August 1942.
"Business in Evacupee Centers,” Business Week, July 18, 1942.

"Procective Custody of the Japanese," by €. W. Piersel, Chriscian Century,
August 12, 1942,

"Our Stakes in the Japanese Exodus,” By Dr. Paul 5. Tayler, Survey Craphie,
September 1942,

"Evacuation: Ameriean Style,” by George D. Nickel, Survey Midmonthly, April
1842 end October 1942.

"Japanese Evacuation,” by Galen M. Fisher, Far Eastern Survev, June 29, 1942,

"Japanese Evacuation: Policy and Perspectives,” by Carey MeWilliass, Comson
Ground, Summer 1942.

Hawaii

“Brother Enemy," by M. W. MacKay, Asia, March 1942.

"Japanese in Hawaii," New Republic, April 6, 1942.

"Stranger Without Our Gates,"” Time, January 19, 1942.

"Hawaii's 150,000 Japanese," by Albert Horlings, Natiom, July 25, 194Z.

“Japan-in-Hawaii," by B. Henderson, Survey Craphic, July 1942.

Bore:

Licerally, hundreds of pamphlets and chousands of articles have now been published
concerning the wartise treatment of Japanese Americans, not to mention the thousands
of references im various books and documentaries of World War II. Many articles
of more recent date commpent on the unprecedented degree of acceptance of Japanese
Americans today. These references may be idencified in the several directories and
catalogs in the various public and college libraries in this country. They are
Buch too numerous to be included in this selected bibliography.

Frobably the mest complete and authoritative information regarding Japanese
Amearicans 1s te be found in the Pacific Cirizen, a weekly sesbership publication
of the Japanese Aserican Citizens Lesgue (JACL) which has been published since
before World War II.
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it =ay also be of interest chat the Dniversiry of Californis Los Angeles (DCLA),
in cooperation with the JACL, is currently sngaged in research imvolving che

sa in Aserica chrough che 1865-1965 century, with the wview of publishisg
gefinitive historical and sociological cracts and volumes on thres generacions of
Japacese in the United Scates—che Issel (immigrants), the Nisel (first generarios,
jpericas-born), sod the Sansel (second generation, Asericss-bomn).

Prepared by:
washington JACL Of{flce Kazlonal JACL Readgusrters
17Y Ehode Island Awve., E.W., F204 1765 Sctcer St.

saskington, D.C. 2003 San Fraacisce, CA SL115
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Salected Articles—Gensral

"imsricans from Asis; tha Esst Cass to the Gest.”™ Ssnior Schelssric, V. 94,
April 25, 1969: LI1=17.

Haak, E. 0. “Co—opting the Oppressors: The Case of the Japanese—Asericans.™
Trass—hction, V. 7, Occober 1570: I3-31.

Lyman, 5. M. “Japanese-Aserican Geperarioc Gap; Charscteristics of the Hisei.”
Sociery, V. 10, Jasuary 1973 55-6€3.

"Hisei Goys Finish First.” Esguire, V. 78, Septesber 1972: 110-13..
"San Jose's RBew Mayor.™ HNatlom, V. 212, May 3, 1971: 54&9.

Stevenson, J. and Kenny, K. W. "Bafore the Colors Fade: The Return of the Exiles.”
Interview. American Heritage, V. 20, June 196%: 212-3 plus.

"Buccess Story: Outwhiting the Whites." Newsweek, V. 77, June 21, 1971: 24-5.

Taketa, Henry. "The Centennisl Year——'1969.'" sssional Record. V. 115
(1969): 14831-2. '

Japanese American Citizens League. "Arkansas Honors Nisel at Robwer."™
Congressional Record, V. 116 (1970): 1478-9 (reprinted from Pacific Cicizen,
December 12, 196%).

Japanese Aserican Citizens Lesgue. “A Brief History of the Issei of Delano,
Califorais.™ Congressional Record, V. 115 (1969): 29018-19.

“a Brisf Hisrory of the Japanese iz Eood Eiwver.™ Coogressional Record, V. 115
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Luse Select Cosmittes (Toles) Izvestigaring Eaticcal Defense Migration. KNatiomasl
pefense Migrarion, Preliminary Report sod Bscoomendatices of Problem of Evacua—
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fouse, Speclal Committes om Un-Asericsn Activiries. Iovestigations of Up-Aserican
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Committes on the Judiclary, House of Eepresentatives. Serial No. 13, 1954
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containg references to eopublished theses.
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Civilian Exclusion Order No. 5

WESTERN DEFENSE COMMAND AND FOURTH ARMY
WARTIME CIVIL CONTROL ADMINISTRATION

Presidio of Son Franclsco, Californla
April 1, 1942

INSTRUCTIONS
TO ALL PERSONS OF

JAPARNESE
ANCESTRY

All that portion of the City and County of San Francisco, State of
California, lying generally west of the north-south line established Ly
Jmipero Serra Boulevard, Worchester Avenue, and Nincleenth Ave-
mie, and lying generally worth of the east-west line established by
(‘slifornia Street, to the intersection of Market Street, and thence on
Market Strect to San Franciseo Iay.

All Japanese person::, hoth alien and non-alien, will be evacuated
from the above designated area by 12:00 o'clock noon, Tuesday,
April 7, 1942

No Japanese person will be permitted to enter or leave the nbove

described area after 8:00 a. m., Thursday, April 2, 1942, without
shtaining special permission from the Provost Marshal at the Civil

(ontrol Station located at: - st

1701 Van Ness Avenue
San Francisco, California

_The Civil Control Station is equipped to assist the Japanese populs-
tion affected by this evacuation in the following ways:

L Give advice and insttuctions on the evacuation.

2 Provide services with respect to the management, leasing, sale,
sorage or other disposilion of most kinds of property including: real
state, business and professional equipment, buildings, household
toods, boats, automobiles, livestock, ete. .

3 Provide temporsry residence clsewhere for all Japanese in
{I.m_ﬂr groups. .

4 Transport persons and a2 Jimited amount of clothing and e;;u'rp—
ment to their new residence, as specified below.
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THE FOLLOWING INSTRUCTIONS MUST BE OBSERVED:

1. A responsible member of each family, preferably the head g
the family, or the person in whose name most of the properly is hel]
and each individual living alone, will report to the Civil Contr
Giation to receive further instructions. This must be done betwey
§:00 a. m. and 5:00 p. m.; Thursday, April 2, 1942, or belween &
a. m. and 5:00 p. m., Friday, April 3, 1942, to.

2. Evaconecs must earry with them on departure for the Reccptin
Center, the following property: _

(2) Bedding and linens (no mattress) for cach member of th
family;

(b) Tuilet articles for each member of the family;

(¢) Extra elothing for each member of the family;

(d) Sufficient knives, forks, spoons, plates, bowls and cups for cach
member of the family; :

(e) Essential personal effects for each member of the family.

All items carried will be sccurely packaged, tied and plaink
marked with the name of the owner and numbered in accordane
_with instructions received at the Civil Contrel Station.

The size and number of packages is limited to that which can b
carried by the individual or family, group.

No contraband items as deseribed in paragraph 6, Public Proch
mation No. 3, Headquarters Weslern Defense Command and Fourth
Army, dated March 24, 1942, will be carried.

3. The United States Government through its agencies will provide
for the storage at the sole risk of the owner of the more substantis
household items, such as iceboxes, washing machines, pianos and other
heavy furniture. Cooking utensils and other small items will be e
_ cepted if crated, packed and plainly marked with the name and

address of the owner. Only one name and address will be used bye
given family.

4. Each family, and individual living alone, will be furnishel
transportation to the Reception Center. Private means of transports
tion will not be utilized. All instructions pertaining to the movement
will be obtained at the Civil Control Station.

Go to the Civil Control Statlon at 1701 Van Ness Avenuas, 5o
Franclsco, California, between 8:00 a. m. and 5:00 p. ™
Thursday, April 2, 1942, or between 8:00 a. m. and 5:00

: [:: m., Friday, April 3, 1942, to recelve further Instruction®

J. L. DeWITT .
Lieutenant General, U, S. Aro/
Commeanding
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Senator Jackson. Miss Wong, we are delighted to welcome you t,
the committee.

Ms. Wong. 1 am Diane Yen-Mei Wong. I am executive director ¢
the Washington State Commission on Asian American Affairs |
ask that my entire statement be entered into the record.

Senator JAckson. The entire statement will appear as if read
following your testimony and you may summarize your remarks

Ms. Woneg. The Commission on Asian and American Affairs was
established in 1973 by the State legislature. It is comprised of 24
members appointed by the Governor. One of the most difficult
topics with which we have had to deal pertains to Japanese Ameri.
can ;
After a year of study, the commission, at its November 1979
meeting, adopted a resolution which stated that (a) it believes &

grievous wrong was committed against Japanese Americans when
the United States incarcerated them during World War II;

(b) It supports legislation that would aim toward monetary remu
neration to persons affected by the incarceration;

(c) It also supports with a few amendments S. 1647, which would
establish a study commission.

In making its resolution, the commission considered many differ-
ent points. For instance, it believes S. 1647 is a good educational
tool, especially since it proposes to hold public hearings in various

of the country, including Washington State.

It contains a time-specific deadline by which recommendations
must be completed. It also establishes a relationship of cooperation
and access between the study commission and government agencies
that control necessary information.

The majunt}f of the commissioners, however, also felt that there
were serious problems with the bill. For instance, there has already
been a great deal of study conducted on incarceration. At some
point in time, we must decide enough studying has been done. The
bill by itself does not go far enough because it does not ensure that
recommendations will lead to remedies.

Further, even if remedies are recommended, there is no guarar
tee that they will be implemented.

The Commission on Asian American Affairs believes that any
investigation will confirm that the evacuation was a grievous
wrong against the Japanese Americans. The simple facts are very
compelling: Japanese Americans were not the same as Japanese
those imprisoned included American citizens and those who, ac
cording ts Federal law, were ineligible for citizenship; they were all
imprisoned with no prior findings of guilt.

as an individual attorney, I find these facts compelling
enough to call for direct redress immediately.

As the director of the Commission on Asian American Affairs, |
know that there are political realities that we must all face and
with which we must all deal. As an appointed official, I try to take
mtu consideration all the viewpoints of my statewide constituents

tr}'tnmtegaleﬂmmmtoapumhunwhmhhestrepr&nti
th that in mind, permit me to share with you
some of the realities for the commission, for myself, and the State

of Washington:




153

in November 1978, over 2,000 Japanese Americans and friends
a “Day of Remembrance” ceremony in Puyallup, Wash. It
thesm: of the former assembly center. %hemu included the
mmngd'aremiuhmadoptedhytheenhremtyufﬁeﬂue home
o the largest concentration of Asian Pacific Americans in Wash-
ington. That resolution condemned constitutional and moral viola-
tions the Japanese Americans during World War IL

In February 1979, Governor Ray, of Washington, proclaimed Feb-

19 as a statewide “Day of Remembrance” in honor of those
Waszington Japanese Americans who were evacuated and interned
without prior determination of any guilt.

In May 1979, 300 to 500 Washington residents signed a letter
which was published in the Washington Post. All asked for direct
redress; some for both direct redress and the study commission;
none for the commission alone.

In July 1979, Conference of Western Attorneys General, led
by Washington Atwrnejfﬂ-enemlfﬂadeﬂuﬁnn.medarm]uum
which supported the campaign to obtain reasonable compensation
for injuries and losses suffered by Japanese Americans during
World War IL

In F 1980, one of the largest ‘televisions in the Pacific
Northwest, G-TV, aired a commentary in support of monetary
redress, saying that though redress was expensive, it was a neces-
mr} remmder “against thetimewhen some racial or ethnic para-

threatens the Constitution.”

Lastly, beginning in January 1980, under the joint sponsorship of
the American Friends Service Committee and the Washington
State Commission on the Humanities, a series of discussions were
held in Washington. The first all-day session was held in Seattle
and attracted over 400 people.

A similar conference was held in March in Spokane and over 250
persons attended that. At both sessions, concerns were raised about
the unnecessary delay of redress h more study and the lim-
ited ability of the Japanese American Citizens League to advocate
mﬁﬂfuftheinterﬂ:ufﬂmJamﬁmeﬁm community as
& whole.

Next week there will be a third and final discussion in Tacoma,
where many of the APA community groups have already expressed
their support for direct redress rather than the study commission

I might point out that Seattle, Spokane, and Tacoma house the
m rgest concentrations of Asian Pacific Americans in Wash-
Tl.
Those are just some of the political factura which have entered
tll:utu ttl;e development of our commission’s following recommenda-
ns to you:
mI;ust. Gongmasshould deveiupand advncat.eonbehalfof
leading to direct mon The great majority
ﬁm*h“h““ mga:ha dos to us favor more
Mmh%mmm@ﬁmmnﬁﬁam:ﬁeﬂhum
Eone on record in support of direct redress.
Second, S. 1647 should be amended to include language that
members of a study commission include persons who were incarcer-
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ated in the camps. Preferably, they would be old enough to remen,
ber and understand the camp experience. ;

Third, S. 1647 should also include language directing its commig
sioners to work toward recommendations for specific remedies and
specific timetables.

In conclusion, I would like to say, as many of the members of the
Commission on Asian American Affairs envision it, S. 1647 apg
direct redress legislation would work hand in hand, with the latte
providing a logical vehicle through which to implement the study
commission’s recommendations.

QOur commission, it must be remembered, is confident that the
facts will compel the study commission to conclude that dired
redress is not only needed but also correct.

Thus, we logically support both the concept of a study and o
direct redress concurrently. I don't think that direct ress is g
diversion. I think we need to consider monetary redress and the
study commission together. _

The study commission bill alone is not enough. It is only a

nning.
nk you very much for your consideration and time.
Senator JacksoN. Thank you, Ms. Wong.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wong follows:]

PrEPARED StaTeMENT OF DiaNE YEn-ME! Wong, Execurive DirgcToR,
WasHINGTON STATE CoMMISSION ON ASIAN AMERICAN AFFAIRS

Good afternoon. My name is Diane Yen-Mei Wong, and 1 am the Executiw
Director of the Washington State Commission on Asian American Affairs (CAAY
The Commission was established in 1973 by the State Legislature and given th
mandate to enhance the lives of Asian Pacific Americans (APAs) in the state In
order to carry out this responsibility, the Governor, with the confirmation of the
State Senate, has appointed 24 Commissioners from throughout the state. Th
Commissioners are community leaders who represent at least all the major AFA
ethnic groups and who hail from all different walks of life, including education
business, social services, medicine and government. .

One of the most difficult topics with which the CAAA has had to deal pertains®
Japanese American Redress. In September 1978, the CAAA went on record 2
support of federal legislation which would bring about redress. At that time, ther
was not yet any specific federal legislation. Then, in November 1979, a little over:
year later, the CAAA once again considered the issue. This time there was at les
one bill (identical versions of which had been introduced in both the Senate and the
Eﬂu&e}, and the expectation that another bill would scon be introduced in the

ouse,

The Commission resolution which was adopted at that meeting states that th
Commission believes a grievous wrong was committed against Japanese Americas
when the U.S. incarcerated them during World War II; that the Commission sup
Enrts legislation that would aim towards monetary remuneration to persons a

the incarceration; and that the CAAA also supports with a few amendments,
1647/H. 5499 which would establish a study commission. (Attachment A: Comme
sion Resolution; Attachment B: News Release) ! .

In making its resolution, the CAAA considered many different points. [ would like
to enumerate a few of those for your consideration. The CAAA feels that S. 1647 50
good educational tool, especially since it proposes to hold public hearings in v¢
parts of the country, including Washington. It contains a time-specific deadline &/
which recommendations must be completed. It establishes a relationship of coope®
tion and access between the study commission and government agencies that contrd
necessary information. )

The majority of the Commissioners, however, also felt that there were seriod
defects with tf-;e bill. For instance, there has already been a great deal of studf
conducted on the incarceration. At some point in time, we must decide en
studying has been done. The bill itself does not go far enough because it does o

! The attachments referred to have been retained in the committee files.
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m:mmlﬁlﬂm compelling encugh to for

_-'u.'[ht D:recturd'theCM&.M'er. 1 know that there are political realities
g=t we must all face and with which we must all deal. Unlike you, | am not an
Je-izd official. Rather, | have been appointed by the Governor. However, 1, like
o, must try to take into consideration all the viewpoints of my constituents and
v o integrate them into a position which best represents their interests. With that
'uu.nd permit me to share with you some of the forces which have been in effect
p Washin state this last year and a half,
|:| In November 1978, over z,nm Ja.p!nﬂﬂﬂ Americans and friends attended a
Day of Remembrance” ceremon nlh.rgi Washington, the site of a former
zembly center, Mayor Charles e, read a éea nt resolution issued by
m and the Seattle City Council, in whlch the City of ttle acknowledged and
demned “the constitutional and moral violations pe inst persons of
senese descent during World War I1." (Attachment tﬂe oint ution)
2 In February 1979, Governor Lee Ray, of Wnshmg'tuu, proclaimed Febru-
e 19, 1979, as a statewide “Day of brance” in1 honor of those Washington
mmﬁmmwhwmmtdfmﬂmwhmmmm
w'nedmﬂm throughout the United States. The also acknowl-

&mtﬂmmmmmtulmmdm any prior hearing or
mm%guﬂm the part of the Japanese Americans (Attachment Dx
u-i'u.ng‘tm

| In May 1979, the Washington Post published an “open letter” to Senator
imﬂwhmhmpnﬂkthymlﬂ(ﬂpﬂmﬂm:ﬂdw}mm

American
Rm]utmnl
'-'H ln February 1980, the NBC affiliate station in Seattle, KING-TV, aired a

tary in response to statements made by a citizen, Mr. Todd, ntnmeﬂmﬁ
he Wash: State Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.
o was upset about the Committee's support of redress efforts, made
t-em&nta about Japanese Americans which the Commentator felt to reflect the
il ﬂttttud.e that led to the :ﬁg&nﬂun of the Constitution and imprisonment of
ﬁnmnuumdunng War II. The Commentator went on to say that
""" mexpennw,thuwulnmaryummdar ngun.ltu:et.mw
T Imne racial or ethnic parancia again threatens the Constitution
Iﬁim in January 1980, undarﬂwjumtqnnnﬂhtpnfﬂmhmermn
Committee and the w State Commission on the Human-
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CAAA itself as a body, and the feedback that I have received from the Ap,
mmmunit}l"hn Washington state.

First, while there are some persons who do not support anﬁoti;pe of redreg
whether indirect or direct, the great majority of the persons w awv
their opinions to the CAAA, to the Commissioners, or to me, have favored mgy,
than just a study commission. They have advocated direct monetary redress.

Eemnd.aﬂer{mgthy discussions, the CAAA itself has gone on record in suppy
of direct redress in response to what it feels to be a grievous wrong pﬁrpetratgéuz
the Japanese Americans.

Third, as to 8. 1647, the CAAA feels that the bill should include langus
mandating that members of the study commission include persons who were incs.
cerated in the camps. (Preferably, they would be old enough to remember ang
understand the camp experience).

Fourth, another major concern of the CAAA is that 5. 1647 should also inclug

directing its commissioners to work towards recommendations for specif
remedies rather than just broad recommendations about policy and philosophy

As many of the members of the CAAA envision it, the study commission bill ang
a direct redress bill would work hand in hand, with the latter providing a logic
vehicle through which to implement the commission’s recommendations. T
CAAA, it must be remembered, is confident that the facts compel a conclusion thy
direct redress is not only n , but also correct. Thus, the CAAA logically s
ports both the concept alya study and of direct redress. The primary concerns shout
the study commission approach pertain to the delay.

In conclusion, the CAAA urges you to do the following:

(1) Support S. 1647, with amendments requiring some members of commission t
have been incarcerated and directing recommendations towards specific remedies

(2) Develop and support legislation which works towards direct monetary redres
for Japanese Americans affected by the incarceration.

Thank you for your consideration.

Senator JacksoN. Mr. Hohri.

Mr. Houri. Mr. Chairman, I deeply appreciate the opportunity t
speak before this committee of the U.S. Senate. I speak in oppos:
tion to S. 1647. I appear as national chairperson of the Nationsl
Council for Japanese American Redress and as a spokesperson fir
El'if Mithodiat Federation for Social Action of the United Methodist

urch.

I have lived in Chicago since 1945. In the g'ears preceding, in
1942, 1943, and 1944, my address was 10-4-2, Manzanar, Calil
Manzanar does not exist anymore. It was the first mass internment
camp.

I graduated high school there. The school was so bad that |

never to go to school again. Fortunately, I had an older
brother, whose wiser judgment prevailed on me to enroll at the
University of Chicago. It was there that I first began to understant
the broader implications of my internment.

I heard Morton Grodzins give a series of lectures on the Jape
nese American internment as part of our study of Supreme Court
decisions. It was a revelation to realize that the Constitution may
have been seriﬂusl_}' breached.

I read his book, “Americans Betrayed,” which became the first o
many books 1 was to read on the subject. Dozens of books have
been written. Decades of research expended. A history and &
understanding have emerged and become part of our Americal
consciousness.

Most recently, in Woodward and Armstrong’s popular book, “The
Brethren,” reference is once again made to our internment Wi
the clear understanding that it was wrong. Why then, I must ask
do we now need a study commission? "

Why is this Congress, why is the Senate considering such a bil’
Where did it come from? How did it arise?
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Let me review for you, briefly, the history of the movement for
;spanese American redress. In 1970, at its biennial National Con-

.ntion of the Japanese American Citizens League, the JACL, first
heard a proposal for redress.

In subsequent biennums the redress propesal resurfaced, until, in
1978, the league resolved to submit redress Legislation to the US.
rongress. | applauded that decision and, with friends in Chicago,
wecan to work toward creating support for its passage within the
nited Methodist Church.

Then, in March of 1979, about a year ago, the leadership of the
ACL changed that resolve. It was changed from legislation for
edress to legislation for the study commission. You have the result
 that before you as S. 1647. As a member of the JACL, 1 protest-
«d. It seemed to me to be a clear case of contravention.

The leadership had contravened the legislation of its constituent
gsembly. But my protest and that of others fell on deaf ears. The
switch was on what this leadership perceived to be political
eality. They feared that this deliberative body, this Senate of the
18, and the House of Representatives would summarily dismiss a
netition for redress.

As it turned out, what they deemed to be political reality was the
=ality of Washington, of lobbyists, and legislative aides. It became
dear to us that if redress legislation were to be introduced, it
d have to be introduced independently of the JACL. Hence,
khe National Council for Japanese American Redress. In Novem-
ter, Representative Mike Lowry introduced such legislation as H.R.
BT

Now | am quite willing to grant that that kind of political reality
sy be normative when the people, the citizenry are apathetic and

2l to exercise their democratic franchise. But this issue is not the
=uff of apathy. The memory of the camps persist. The breach in
the Constitution remains, as witnessed by the proposal just last
week by a U.S. Senator to intern Iranian nationals.

The injustice still calls for redress—not repetition. And when
there is not apathy, there is another kind of political reality in our
rreat Nation. It is the reality of the people. We were not deterred
oy the usurpation of our representation by the JACL leadership.
We were not dismayed by the solid bloc of Japanese American
Members of Congress supporting this political ploy.

This same Senator, a primary cosponsor of this bill, said:

The only condition | made the other four Members of Congress to agree to was no
. mtmwmﬂdmrheuked_ If they had not agreed, | would not have
ﬂﬁ;isnutahiﬂ for redress. They are not our representatives in
lllinois, New York, Ohio, Michigan, Washington, Oregon, and even
or most of the State of California. We went to the people and they
: ing to
Last month, in ttle, Wash., some 400 persons attended a
“Tum on redress and strongly supported H.R. 5977, the
=tress bill. In Los Angeles, a similar event was held with similar

Saturday, I was in New York for another such meeting. I
“ave been to such meetings in Chicago. There just isn't any sup-

Ei9) p - w0 - 11
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rt for this study commission. And we are beginning to move thy

er body of citizens.

Next month, the general conference of the United Methodiy
Church convenes for its quadrennial legislative session in Indiap,
apolis. The Methodist Federation for Social Action is submitting
petition to that 9 million member body for its support for Japanes,
American redress. Already, three annual conferences have strnng]y
supported such resolutions. We are taking the issue to the pegp;
and they have begun to respond.

The people are not asking for a study commission. We know j
was wrong. We do not need Con or anyone else, at this la;
date, to undertake a study to determine whether a wrong w
committed. We understand the wrong. What we need now is t}:
Dpw)rtunity to redress the wrong.

e Americans of Japanese ancestry need to know that we ay
entitled to equal treatment under the law; that the writ of habes:
corpus shall not be suspended because of our race; that the right ;
compensation for a miscarriage of justice involving years of intem
ment shall apply to us as well as to all other human being:

Justice has already been delayed too long for our parents, the
first generation of Japanese Americans, for most are now gone
Justice delayed for them is now justice denied. I pray that you d;
not repeat the same error for those of us who still carry ik
memory of those camps. S. 1647 is beneath our dignity. Dismis
this sorry excuse for justice. Let us, instead, resolve to rearess the
victims and repair the Constitution.

Senator Jackson. Thank you very much, Mr. Hohri.
; [Tlie prepared statement of Mr. Hohri, with attachments, fi
oWS:
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National Council W=
for Japanese American Redress

525 West Diversey Pariomy, Chicego, Illincis 6061k

Testimony of Willias Hobrl before the Governsental Affairs Comsittee of the
United States Scoate, convening on March 18, 1980,

A Etudy Commission Is NHot Redress

I deeply appreciate thie opportunity to speak before this committec
of the United States Senate. I sppear s naticnal chairperson of the Keticoel
Council for Japanese Aserican Redress and as & spokesperson for the Methodist
Fedemtion for Social Action of the United Methodist Church.

I've lived in Chicsgo siece 19%5. In the years preceding, Is 1963, 19%3,
and 1ok, By sdcress was l0-%-2, Mapsaper, Califcrmis. Maszsssr does not
exict sgymore. It wme the first sass ictermect casp. The 10-L-F slands
for block 10, barreck &, cublele 2. I gratumted high school there. The
schoal was &0 bad that 1 vowed pever to go to school agsin. Fortumstely,

I bad an plder brother, whose viser jodgeent prevalled on @& to enroll at
the University of Chicago. It wes there that I Tirst began Lo understand

the brosder isplications of my intermsent. [ hesrd Morton Grodeins glve

a peries of lectures on the Japanese American intermeent &s part of our study
of Suprese Court decisiomm. It wes o revelstion to reslize that the Consti-

wition say bave been serioualy bresched. 1 resd his book, Americens Betrayed,

which became the first of ssay books I wves to resd on Lhe subject. Dosens
of books bawe been written. [Decades of research expended. A history so
an undrrstanding bave smerged anc becose part of our Aserican consciousness.
Most recemily, In Woodwmrd mnd Armstirong’s populsr book, The Brethren, reference
is once agein mede to our intermpent with the clear undersianting that it
was wrong. Woy then, ] sust sk, do wve powv peed & Study Comsission?

Why is this Congress, why is the Senate considering such & Bill? Where

@id 1t come from? Hov dig@ It ariee?
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A Btudy Commission Ls Not Redregs
Merch 18, 1980
Pege two

Let me review for you, briefly, the history of the movement for Jagegs;
American redress. In 1970, I sttended and perticipeted in the bienniel pg
Convention of the Japanese American Citizene League, the JACL. It wes gt

that convention that the first proposel for redress wee iotroduced. In gy,

sequent bienmume the redress proposal resurfaced, until, in 1975, the Jaog
Convention resolved to submit redrese legislation to the United Btetes Cpp
I applauded that decision end, with friends in Chicago, began to work towars;
creating support for its passage withio the United Methodist Church. Then,
in March of 1979, sbout a year ago, the leaderghip of the JACL changed that
resolve from legislation for redress to legielstion for the Study Comisein]

You have the result of that before you in S.1647. As & member of the JACL

I protested. It seemed to me to be & clear case of contravention. The lesds
ship bhad coatravened the legislation of its constituent nanmbl}rj But my
protest and that of others fell on deaf esrs. The switch was based on whet
this leadership perceived to be political reality. They feared that this
deliberative body, this Senate of the United States and the House of Repre-
sentatives would sumparily dismise & petition for redress. As 1t turned out,

what they deemed to be politicsl reality was the reality of Washington, of

lobbyiets and legislative ajdes. It became cleer to ue that if redress legl:
lation were to be intreduced, it would have to be introduced independently
of the JACL. Hence, the National Council for Japanese Americen Redrese.
In November, Representative Mike Lowry introduced such legislation as H.RGH
Fow I sm quite willing to grant that that kind of political reality
may be normAtive when the people, the citizenry are spathetic and fuil to
exercise their democratic franchise. But this iseue is not the stuff of
apathy. The memory of the camps persiet. The breasch in the Copstitution

remains. The injustice stlll calls for redress.
P .
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stady Comission Is Not Redress
15, 1980
three

And vhen there is oot apathy, there is ancther kind of political reality
ur great matics. It is the reality of the people. We wvere pot deterred
the psurpation of our representation by the JACL lesdership. We were not
by the sclid bloe of Japanese AmerTican mesbers of Congress supporting
political ploy. They sre not cur representatives in Illicois, New York,
, Hickigasn, Washington, Oregon, and even for sosl of the state of Cali-
We wvent to the pecple and they sre beginning to respond.

[ast month, in Gesttle, Washington, some OO persons sattended s fornm
redress and stroogly supported H.R.5977, the Lowry Redress Bill. In Los
s similsr event was held with similar results, JIn Chicago, we are
bearings for our local representatives in Coogress so Lhat they
dgirectly besr from the people on this topic. If I may observe, it coesn't
wge a0 8ct of Congress to hold hesrings.

And we are beglnning to move that .l.lrgrrhuugrurlnuium. Bext month,
b General Conference of the United Methodist Church convenes for 1ts quad-
pnjal legielative sessicn in Indimnapolis. The Methodist Federation for
fal Action is submitting & petitiom to that 9-million member body for
te support for Japanese American rmin-as..l' Already, three unnusl conferences
strongly supported such resoluticns. We are taking the issue to the
and they have begun to respond.

The people are not asking for & Study Commission. We know it wes wrong.
fc not peed Congress or snyope else, at this late date, to undertake s
toc determine vhether & vrong wes cammitted. We understand the wrong.

v peed pow s the opportundty to redress the vrong.
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We Apericanes of Japenese ancestry need to know that we are entitled
to equal trestment under the law; that the Writ of Habess Corpus shall not
be suspended beceuse of cur race; that the right to compensstion for & mic.
cerriage of Justice imvolving years of internment shall apply to us &8 well
s to all other buman beinge. Justice bas already been delayed too long
for our parents, the firet generastiocn of Japenese Americsns, for moet are
now gone. Justice delayed for them is now justice denied. I prey that you
do not repest the sape error for those of us who still carry the memory of
those cemps. S.l64T7 15 benesth our dignity. Diemiss this sorry excuse for
Justice., Let us, instead, put redress on the legislative agenda.

¥
Hotes:

l. Bee sppendix A. It ie & detailed description of the action by the 1o7md
JACL Nstional Coovention.

2. Gee appendix B. It is from the Pacific Citizen, the JACL's newspaper,
which was published on March 9, 1979.

3. See sppendix C. This is 8 letter to the editor which wes published
in the May 14, 1579 edition of the Rafu Shimpo, s major Japanese America
daily newepaper based in Los Angeles.

L. Bee sppendix D. This petition is now in the legislative hopper of the
General Conference.
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JePar.2s2 aemz2iitcan
ZECS Leaslie
HATICHAL HEADOUARTEHS: 1705 Suller Streat # San Francisco, California 24115 = (415) B21.5225

AEGIDMAL OF FICES. Washinglon, D.C IChicagoGan Franciscollos AngelestPortiand/Fresno
Karl K. Hobuyuki, Mateoaal Exetulivi Director

MEMORARDIM
From: Clifford I. Uyeda Date: fgust B, 1978
To: Camittee methers, Subject: Revised FELRESS
Haticnal Comcil meambers, Proposal

Haticnal Board members

The JACL Metlonel Council, oo July 19th, spproved the following
FEDRESS guidelines;

1) Eligib’!ity is limited to those actually detained
or intT=] in cxps, or ¥=re orpelled to move fioa
the "ex osion™ aress.

2) TIndivide] paveonts are limited to sirvivors and to
heirs of decersed dotainess,

3) Persons of Jmamese ancestry bravght oves fram Central
and Sputh Krerleon and interned in the United States
arc included,

4) Proressine and paying individual claims will be the
responsibility of the United States Govesrment.

5 Trust fondation for th: bewfir of Japenese lericns
will be afdministered by & prosideatial Comission,
mjority of vhich are Japsnese Arericens, and also
including werhers of Congress.

The Marional Coamcil approved the concept that the Bill which
will be prescnted to Conpress of the United States, based on
the above guidelines, provide the broadest possible coverape,

Further dotails mav be worked out during negotiations with
the Coverrnent.

Attached is the revised proposal as procised to the Ketional
Comcil en July 19, 1978, at the Salt lake City comvention.
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From the Pacific Citisen, March 9, 1979:

Appendix B
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LOS ANGELES JAPANTSE DAILY NEWS
258 80, LOS ANGELES ST LOS ANGELES, CALIF. %0012
NO. 2165 MONDAY, MAY 14, 1578

PERSON'S OPINION

hicago Nisei critical of
'l.'CL Redress drive |~

mittee for Fedress. 1l | er the Nikkel community at large
the ufficial | must not let ihis kind of group
ha Biudy | determine their destimy in “T9
Ik | Commisalon approach by the Seat- did in 42
mstrumental in of- | te Chapter's Board of Governors trears s a duference belwesn
the Unbied Metho- The president of the JACL has | 7% and 42 We are here We oun
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bt duffeull o come by ) ##m““mﬂmmuqumm
'l'-dtﬂwtﬂtlt mn”mmh‘rnmz'mﬂm-ﬂ'
o ERger chairman of the Committes refues

mfiuential to be pa- urﬂ-::mmvm:md If the JACL has stumbied irre-

they saked few hard | order, n-mmmilmhh if the JACL

Although there was con- | Even §f the president does not| will not tum themselves
expremend over violbions of | judge the sotion to be out of order, | then it is time to think of aller-
and order by unruly citizens, [ given the extreme gravily of the | natives. There are plenty of peo-
e mnid & word aboul the vio- | decision, he sl least ought to ex- | Ple who will not let 42 heppen
of our Constitutional rights | plaiy hia judgement. Bllence is | SE8in. The Open Lefter to Hiye

t. Hare we are | inappropria knwa movemenl is evidence.
197 and the JACL seems 1 do mot belicve the actions of | ™% of the Seatile chapler is
over s own fool=| g, JACL mations! leaders reflect evidence The vole of the Chicage
of mistory. What started off | 0 on s or fheir rank-and-fie | SPePieT i evidence. Local JACL
oampaign for memnher specily Hhose Eaye | ChEplers can rum their own cam-
u The I97TH Nathona] Con- J | mgm We mn form  coalithons
suddenty switched mic - whach Hisck Jewish civil rights,
':ﬂﬂi:ﬂmhtym in our mm ul
; COEmTTUR e mre al-
mllitary my.h - resdy persons in Congress win will
lme the problem seems (o & trus redress bill. A
Nikkei Jegisintors: Lnouye, movement has al begun in
Mineta and Matau the United Methodist Church for
i e We must not let ‘63 nay again
ind they inmist that their m L *
kept off the record -—m-ﬂm
of monkey business -

B hardly the way to It ifiale med ArERrbrabions
buminess of the eatiee wishing to coutart Hobrl ras de
ity i e open s e by writing Wim st 4TIT N
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Appendix D

To the Cencrul Conference of the United Methodist Church, the Rev, Bewe))
F. Knudsorn, EBecretary, Postoffice Box 5098, Eureks, California $5501:

Wheress, durircg World War II, the United States of Awerice did foreiby
rexove and incarcerste, without charges, trial, or &ny due pr
of law, 120,000 persons of Japanese ancestry, both citizens gy
rescident Aliens of Americs and citizens from Latin Americs; gp

Whereas, thle sction was initiated by & presidentisl crder, emabled by
Congressional legislation, and supported by the Supreme Court,
thereby implicating the totel government; &nc

Whereag, despite the governmenti's claim of military necesslty, this sc
proved to be made solely oo the basis of race apd for racist g
there baving been not & single cese of s&botage or esplomage oo
mitted by such persons apd there baving been no such eweeplng
laken AgAinet Americans of Qerman or Italian ancestry; and

Whereas, the fmerican Convention on Human Rights, to which this countsy
eignatory, states:

"Every person hac the right to be compensated In sccordacce
with the law in the event he has been sentenced by & final
judgment through & miscarriage of Justice.”

and

Whereas, legielation bas been submitted in the 96th Congress “to provide
for paymente to certaln individuals of Japanege sncestry who wen
interped, detained, or forcibly relocated by the United States
during World Mar II" (H.R.59T7);

Therefore, Be It Resolved that this Generel Conference acknowledge the
of thie event, affirm the need for Americe to redress the victis
and actively support the pessage of redress legielatiom, swch a:
E.F.59T7, in Congress; and

Be It Further Hesolved that the Genersl Board of Church and SBociety be io-
structed to communicate thie resclve to all members of Congress
end to adopt support for redress &6 part of its program for this

guadrennium.
Methodiet Federation for Scocisl Action
Rita Carter, Secretary George McClain, Executive Secretary
Rustin Avenue UM.C. T& Clinton Avenue
2001 Leech Avenue Staten Islamo, NY 10301

Sioux City, IA 51106
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genator JACksoN. We are delighted, once again, to welcome Mike
.<aoka, who has been on this Hill for so many years. It is hard to
.nt them except by decades.

We are delighted to welcome you back.

Mr. MAsAOKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a rather
cthy statement which I would like to submit for the record,
_ether with two supplementary items.

Senator JACKSON. As done before, your entire statement or state-
ents will go in the record at the conclusion of your testimony as
read. You may proceed.

Mr. MASAOKA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The majority leader of the House came and talked about the
1’4 Regimental Combat Team. Without trying to take anything
.y from the Hawaiians, I would like to point out for the record
- equal number of mainland Japanese Americans volunteered for
e 442d too.

Those who came from the mainland came from barbed wire
bces and concentration camps because they knew what they
anted and were fighting for. As a matter of fact, Senator Jackson,
inidoka Relocation Center, where many of the Japanese Ameri-
ans from Washington were evacuated or résettled or detained, if
u will, this particular camp contributed more on a percentage
sis of Japanese Americans who volunteered to fight for our
wuntry than any other area in the entire United States except for
lawail.

These were people, Mr. Chairman, who were suspect by their
n government and by their own army.

I would like to make a comment, if I may, also, about the
bngressional leadership of Japanese ancestry who appeared before
o today. Senator Matsunaga was a veteran of the 100 battalion of
he 442d Regimental Combat Team.

Twice wounded, he was sent back to the States and reassigned to
fort Snelling Military Intelligence Service. Spark Matsunaga on
pare time visited over 400 different areas speaking out for the
Esettling of Japanese Americans from the camp.

Senator Inouye lost his right hand in defense of his country,
ears the Distinguished Service Cross, the second highest medal
lich our country gives. Incidentally, he was recommended for a
dal of Hnnur.?le was refused service by a barber in California
cause he was a “Jap.”

Congressman Mineta was a junior high school student and yet he
s us about all the trauma and the thoughts that haunt him
«cause of the evacuation of his parents and family. Congressman
atsui, the youngest, is deaf in one ear because they did not have
% medical facilities in camp to take care of such an illness.
Tbme are the kinds of sponsors we have for this legislation, Mr.
nl'_quesl:iun has been raised over and over again why have this
Pomission? Why not direct payments? After all, we who were
:= we who were detained ought to know we were mistreat-
L We do.

| Those involved in accidents may know what happened to them,
Y may have their feelings, they may have their thoughts.



In this case, too, Mr. Gmrnun,theNahmnlOrgnnmhmd‘
Japanamﬁmamﬁtm[ﬂgmﬁdatmnmememfu
parﬂﬂmmpemahonpmhﬂwefamdmnyd&fﬁcuh& =

Shouldthepeoplewhnstayadmmmpthelung&stgetpmd
than those who left early to die for our country as soldier voiy
teers? Or the students who went on to continue education or the
who wanted to help in the defense effort of our country and |
camps to work in the factories and in the fields?

Should those who refused service in the military be granted t
same amount as those who volunteered? How about the heirs tod
who were never in camp and knew nothing of the camps be
the same as those who suffered through camp?

As a matter of fact, ] am among those who feel very strong
that money cannot compensate me for the loss of a brother, for
mother. My family of five was segregated from Manzanar Dete
tion Camp because they were too loyal to America and sent
another special camp in Death Valley on Christmas Day 1S

I could go on and on and explain, sir, why the commission
needed. We need a commission to get at the for example,
recall very vividly that on February 13, General DeWitt sent

for evacuation to the Department of War. Seven de
Etsz 20, the War Department sent out a program dif
ent frumthatnfﬁeneml DeWitt's and far harsher.

Why and who made that decision? | think that is an impn

uestion to probe. Another question, who figured out this horre
wage program: $12, 316, and$19fnrmryunemuamp,
often a professional with 30 or 40 years of practicing medicine
law was just given $19 when outsiders, none of them Japane
American evacuees came in and were paid salaries of thousands
dollars. How does one reconcile such differences as these?

Should all these people be compensated the same? Why, M
Chalrman, were actual American enemy aliens, interned separatt

by the Department of Justice under their program, why we
t{m}r treated better than were American citizens like us simp
because they were protected by the Geneva Convention? And ®
were protected only by the Constitution.

There are many questions like these, Mr. Chairman, which
raise in my statement because I think it is something t.hat
committee, the staff and the commission ultimatel .
into. That is why I think we need a commission. Agar -
someone who can look at these matters. Paoplehkzmﬁelf eCal
Erkeemmdnsetothefnrut.perhnpswefnrgetwhatthehﬂ 0

We need to have a distinguished body of Americans look at I
and if they decide on the basis of compensation, then Congress *
more likely accept it because in these times of economic st
inflation and all when we are worried about the budget, it is g%
to be very difficult to make direct appropriations from the Natiof

Treasury.
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v,.{nfadmhngumhedbodyufhmencansmaksadwmmthat
jual payments are the best way, I think that it would have a

«er chance of passage. But for myself, | am not sure whether
netary compensation is the best, and even if individual compen-
ion would be better than a lump sum public fund, for example,
could be used to establish a fund which is used to protect the
ights of all Americans, not just of Japanese Americans who
uture may be challenged in their civil rights.

Perhaps in these times of international tension, we ought to have

cultural center established which would promote relations be-
=n Japan and the United States and thereby influence our

heific alliance. Or it might be better that we use this money to,
another example, help the boat people and other refugees from
itical persecution and from natural calamities.

Mr. Chairman, I could go on and on and tell you more and more

hout the evacuation because 1 feel very deeply about it.

As you know, 1 have worked with you and the senior Senator

m Washington and other Senators from the West Coast States

 corrections and remedial legislation and I want to say definitely

¢ the record, since the end of World War IF no group of Senators

Members uf Congress from any region have worked harder,

COHBCIEHUDHB];F and more dﬂlfently to right the wrongs di-
against us in World War 1l solely because of ancestry.

Sume of the witnesses have testified to the fact there is consider-

e bitterness. Mr. Chairman, | am among those who are not

ter. | am am those who volunteered. I am among those who

- m}*subrnther illed and others disabled in the Army of the

tes

Ihavefmthmﬁmenmandthjslswhylaskthls(hngmmand

mmmlmun to look into the wrongs inflicted upon us, to deter-

n¢e what the best remedy ought to be, not just in interest of the
acuees, but in the national interest of the United States.

I would like to have our faith in America vindicated just as we,

 years ago, saw beyond the barbed wire fences of our concentra-

m campe, saw the kind of America we had to have, the kind of

merica that we went out and fought for. Of all the soldiers,

nerican soldiers who fought in World War II, our group did not
it in vain, for they received citizenship for their parents and

Pealed all the infamous immigration exclusion acts among many
igressional enactments.

"W before those of us who retain our great faith lose that faith,

fiore we lose faith in the American way and in the cause of
mocracy, Mr. Chairman, I plead with you, the Congress of the

hited States and the people of the country, to vindicate our faith

W in 80 doing vindicate the faith of all Americans that America

truly the last best hope of mankind.
ank you.

SEl'Iatur Jacgson. Thank you, Mike, for a very, shall we say,
Werful statement. You have always been an effective advocate in
€ many, many years you served here on the hill. We are very

d of your great contribution.

s want to, as we wind up here, ask a couple of questions.

h of you has expressed the sentiment that injustice has been

€ to thousands of loyal citizens simply because their racial
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ancestry happens to be Japanese. Regardless of what views
commission might take on the issue of compensation, set that a5
fnrnmnment,wuu]dltserveamhdpurpmetfltedumhed
American people about this chapter in American history so
prevent a recurrence and, finally and officially, aclmnwledgethﬂ
wrong was committed?
Would airing these questions help to heal the psychological
of the victims and put the issue of Japanese American inte
behind us? Do you want to start off?
Mr, MasaokA. I will be very happy to. I think that the comn;
must, in aﬂfannmtntheevncuem,mmeupmth
mmdy hrtlduagreemthymh!r Chairman, that the concept
educating is very important because there is a new generation
Americans who don't know what happened to us, who don't ks
what can happen again if the present laws and court cases are

corrected.

So I think this educational process you allude to is good, not ool
for Americans and the people throughout the world but even
our own Japanese Americans because many of us still have a lat
questions unanswered about evacuation.

For example, I would like to bring this up. I think you are aws
Mr. Chairman, that the original intention of the Government w
to use these camps simply as refugee centers, not as concentrati
camps guarded by military police, but someone changed that des
sion and a lot of us would like to know who and why.

I could go on, as I say, with lots of other questions, so man
unanswered questions, that for the sake of history itself I think
is important the study commission take them up.

Senator JacksoN. Mr. Enomoto. ‘

Mr. EnomoTo. I endorse Mike's comments completely. 1 am §
of piggybacking on his remarks. | not only believe the fu
generation that is coming in new don't understand or don't kns
what happened. As I mentioned in my testimony, there are o
leagues in my work, there are people I come across in the comm
nities I have lived in who are simply uninformed, did
know of this episode and look at me with amazement—t
couldn't have happened, nut in the United States.

I also believe there are a significant number of my fellow Ns

know the fact some of us may have learned as we delved into &
thing in the interest of this legislation.

Mr. Masaoka. Mr. Chairman, reading this law or this bill, I =
not quite sure whether subpena powers are granted the com®
sion or not.

Senator Jackson. Yes.

Mr. Masaoga. It doesn’t use that word and I think clarificat®
might be helpful because some of the documents are still class'®
that we are aware of, and we think that subpena powers on ¥
Department of Defense, on the Executive Office of the Presice®
and a few other organizations like that, might prove wvery, V®
helpful in determining the truth. .

Senator Jackson. Mike, if you will look on page 4 of the P
starting with line 18:
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suction of such books, records, correspondence, memorandum, documents
Lﬁmmmmmwmﬁmmym gbnl;

Mr. MAsAOKA. Does this also compel compliance on the part——
Senator JACksoN. I am looking for the—in any event, nhnor:llﬁ
ppena, duces tecum to produce the record is necessary. We wi

e that that is covered.

Mr. Masaoka. Thank you, sir.

Ms. WonG. I would like to respond to your question. The commis-
m has already determined that, yes, the study commission bill is
good educational tool. I think there is no doubt about that. It is a
od educational tool for the entire United States. It serves for a
pry good purpose in permitting Japanese Americans to deal with
It of the psychological ems that come from the incarcer-
However, I don’t think the bill itself goes enough toward prevent-
e such an act from happening again. Unfortunately, the United
stes, one of the most powerful forces, is whether or not it costs
ything. Unless we can show the U.S. Government that it costs
s much to put people in prison without prior findings of guilt, I
m't think we can really adequately prevent such an act from
Eppening again.

Senator JACKsON. Thank you very much.

Mr. Hohri.

Mr. Houri. The analogy that I think of, and I think this commit-
¢ should think of, is what if the Government of Germany, in
sponse to America's demand for reparations to the Jews, had
plied, “Well, just wait a minute, we want to study this matter
d find out whether a wrong was committed.” That seems awfully
idicrous, but I am afraid that has also an educational value be-
Euse it has an impact on world opinion and it tells the world a
itle bit about how sincerely this country holds the civil rights of
= own citizens and how sincerely this country recognizes conven-
ins, such as the American convention on human rights, which
"opounds the thesis that all persons have a right to mmﬁensation
0 they have been subjected to a final judgment t rough a
scarriage of justice. I think we have to look at the other part of
~4cation, too.

Senator Jackson. Finally, let me ask this question. Some have
<Eested we not set up a special commission, that instead we
~z¢ an existing agency. For example, the U.S. Commission on
1 Rights. Do you wish to comment on that?

Mr. Masaoka. I believe the situation on Japanese Americans is
- Ymque that it calls for a special group. The U.S. Commission on
“ll Rights, for example, looks into civil rights only, and this
e : of mistreatment of Japanese Americans in World
ar Il include problems of mental results, moral obligations, socio-
sical reactions, and all of these things that the normal commis-
s are not able to cover.

Bﬁﬁlﬂe&. most important, most commissions are pretty well over-
~cened with their own commission work and their charter re-
“isibilities. We think the situation of Japanese Americans is




the sake of justice, for sake of all of

Senator JacksoN. I think it could be charged if you turn it over
to, say, the Civil Rights Commission, you are interfering with the
regular work of the commission. If {:u are going to go into this in
some detail, obviously it ought to be done expeditiously and not
dragged on forever and be delayed. Do any of you have any differ-
ent comments about it? You are all pretty much in agreement, if
you go the commission route it ought to be a separate one.

Mr. Houra. If we glta

Senator Jackson. I understand your point of view. That is why 1
said if go the commission route.

Mr. oKA. I would ho;;;we not mlm the commission route
but handle the legislation proposes use we have nothing
against ﬂmtkindaéﬁﬂaﬁun.‘i’i’ethinktheremnﬂmrmpp]e-
mentary facts that to be pointed out.

Senator JacksoN. I think we have made a good record today. |
ill ask the full committee to act expeditiously at the first meeting
wehavemthatmwiﬂmheapydday.‘ b

Ihankym.lvﬁ'ym or your coming, especially to those w
traveled a great distance. We i yuurmt{:ipaﬁmwday
and Senator Inouye especially wi to convey his regrets. He has

very closely
'gmnk you very much.

[The pre statement of the Nisei Lobby presented by Mr.
Masaoka follows:] ¥R 4
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STATEMERT OF THE NISEI LOBEY

AD
VOCATIRG PASSAGE OF 5. 1647

To The

COMMITTEE OF GOVERKMENT AFFAIRS

UNITED STATES SENATE

March 1B, 1980

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee:

My name is Mike M. Maszacka,

From Augest 1941 until the summer cf‘1943 when 1 volunteered for
service with the now famous 442nd Regimental Combar Team along with four ef
my brothers, I was the Mational Secretary and Field Executive of the
Japanese American Citizens League (JACL), ther and now the only major
national erganization of Asericans of Japanese ancestry in this cnu;:}y.
ifter my honorable discharge from the Army im late 1945, I became the
Washington ﬁepresentntive for the JACL and, served in a full-time or part=
time capacity unril 1572 when I retired voluntarily.

Because of my active particifation in wost of the major, histerical
events of those times of travail for those of Japanese ancestry on the
continental mainland of the United Statee as a leader of the JACL, 1f I may
be presumptupus I believe that I may be helpful te the Committee in ite
consideration of this--and comparable--legislation.

Being even more presumptuous, if I may, unless my knowledge and
memory fall me, my biggest contribution to these hearings may be in answer—
ing specific questions and in comsenting on other testimony, even though I
do have a prepared statement of my owvn te submit for the record. Except

for the actual living in the so-called relocation centers, vwhich many now

63-263 0 - B0 - 12
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eupheristically describe as concentration camps American-style, I am prob-
ably the only living JACL leader left who participated in what are now
thought to be the pivotal and eruciel decisions of 1’9‘{2.
o e o sl ke e o e sk o o sk e ok ol oy ol ol oo

At these hearings, 1 am speaking on behalf of the Kisei Lobby,
vhose membership is composed of first-generation, native-born citizens of
Japanese ancestry with like minds on most public issues involving Japanese
Americans, all of wvhom are victims of Executive Order Ne. 9066 and similar
wartime prnclam;tians, statutes, and regulations. Mest of us too served,

and proudly, with the Armed Forces of the United States in World War II,

I requested the opportunity te be heard today because I feel that
I owe it to my associates io JACL vho were its wartime leaders and to many
of my comrades in arms who served with honer in both the Eurepean and
Facific Theaters, many—if not most—of whom are no longer with uws. It
would be no exaggeration--io my cpinion—te say that our 1ives-are that
much shorter, with much more suffering, bec;use of our wartime experience.

Mereover, I believe that the judgment of history will vindicate that
many-if not mest—of our major policy decisions, which we made ip what we
sincerely believed then to be in tﬂe best interests of the Japanese American
population of the West Coast, were most appropriate to the times apd circum—
stances, and the only viable alternatives then available to ug as then
suspect Americans.

As for those of whe velunteered, with many being "killed in action"
on all the battlefields of Eurcpe and the Pacifie, including my brother Ben
who was killed im the rescue of the Lost Texas Batralion in the Vosges,

France, in late October 1944, ve vere among the fev Americen GIs who really

knew what we were fighting for. We have g2ined most of those objectives.
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Indeed, it cam be truly said of our Army volunteer: They did not die in
vain.

Today, Americans of Japancse ancestry enjoy greaver digrity and a
lsrger measure of busan and civil rights than ve ever thought possible cnly
four decades ago, with opportunities for ““'i“' and ocur posterity un-
dreamed of in those concentration camp days.

Heobers of Congrees and of the Eovernment, as well as most hiscorians
end social scientists, have etrributed such of rhe current favorsble status
of Japanese Asericans in this country te the couragecus and visionary con-
2duct of the pecple themselves and to the JACL policy decisions thar guided
them threughout our years of tragedy and travail,

L T T T T e e

S. 1647, vhich wvas introduced om August 2, 157%, by--asmcng cthers—
Senators Daniel Imouye and Spark Matsunaga of Fawmii, with vhom I had the
honer to serve in the 442nd, has as its purpese "to establish a factfinding
comziggion to determine whether a wrong was committed sgsinst those American
citizens and persanent resident aliens relocated and/or interned as a result
of Executive Order Eumbered 5066 and other such associated acts of the
Federal Government, and to reccesend :pprnprlhu rezedies"”,

Other major co-sponsors of 5. 1647 include your western colleagues,
California Senators Samuel I. Hayakaus, a naturalized Japanese Canadian, and
Alapn Cranstom, the Majority Uhip, Vashington Senator Warrem Magousom,
Fresident pro tespore, Dean of the Congress, and Chairman of the Appropris-
tions Committes, and ldaho Senator Frank Church, Chairman of the Fereign
Felations Committee.

In the House, more than 125 Representatives already have joined in

co-sponsoring identical legislation, H.E. 5499. Asong the principal
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co-sponsors are Majority Leader Jim Wright of Texas, Mejority Whip
John Brsdemss of Indiana, Chairman of the Judiciary Committee Peter Rodimo
of New Jersey, and California Japanete Americans Forman Mineta and Robert

HMatsui.

TR R R R f L]
.

At this point, by the way, 1 wvish to state uneguivocally that if
such a Commission is established by the Congrese, 1 a= not a candidate for
either the Commission or its staff.

Why Legislation Now?

¥any may rightfully ask, vhy 38 years after the fact, should the
Congress now act?

The bill itself provides two of the reasons.

One is that “Approximately 120,000 civilians wvere relocated and
detained ir intermment casps pursuant to Executive Order Funbeted 5066,
dated February 19, 1942, and other asscciated acts of the Federal Covermment™,

The other is that "no inguiry intc this satter bas been made™,

B e T e

As ve interpret the first congressional explanation, the "civilians™
referred to vere sostly, but mot necessarily all, of Japanese sncestry.

And, "other associated scts of the Federal Coverrsent™ sean statutory
or regulatory restrictions on the lives of Asericss citizems and permarent
resident alfens that vere arbitrarily “sbove and beyond™ those izposed oo
the general citizenry as & vhole.

Ue have in mind that German and Italian “enemy alient” vere alse
subject to certain rescricticns as to military zones and areas, that the
Department of Justice conducted an Ene=y Alien operation, that the Alien

Property Custodian sequestrated scme bur not all of the property of certain
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citizens and aliens, that the martial law imposed on the then Territory of
Bewalii applied to the total civilisn population of the Islands and not Just
its Japanese American minority, that the Selecrive Service Syste= temporarily
decided as a matter of policy ic ;nuld not call for {ioduction othervise
gualified Japanese Anerican youth, eze,

Ferbaps this bBill might be =mecded to include "the associated acts™
of the varicus states and mumicipalities to that of the Federal Covermmest
in order that a greater measure of jostice and equity might be dome the
sgErisved.

st oo s e R TR R

While there is little dispute concerning the sctuality of “relocs-
tion" and “detencion”, ve have hesrd some guestion the finding that po
official congressional or governmental iovestigation "inoto this (subject)
matter has (ever) been made".

From our knowledge of what has t:'l‘ln.spiz!i in this regard, we are in
complete mgreement with that legislative finding.

The so-called Japanese American Evacuation Claims Act of 1948, as
amended twice subsequently, only reviewed the property losses suffered as
a consequence of the so-called evacuation and exclusion programs authorized
and carried out under Executive Order 9066. It provided partial compensation
for certain property losses, actually less than ten cents on & dollar claimed,
paid without interest on the basis of 1941 prices as late as 1965, for asbout
a third of ths svacuess.

The sc-called "Japacese™ changes in the imigration and maturalira-
tion codes, enscted in the mais as part of the 1952 Act and the 1965 Amend-
ments, izvolved only studies of the racial, economic, and social discrimioe—

tions suffered by those of Japscese ECCesITy 45 CORSEQUEnCES of the federsl
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under authority of Executive Order 9066.

Therefore, the congressioral conclusion that there never has been
an official inquiry ioto this suhject matter is mot only correct but jJusti-

fied. And such a searching factfinding ifnvestigation is loog past due.

L s s e e Y T ]

-~
While the hearings and iovestigarioms leading to the 1548 Evecua-

tion Claims Act €id mot lock beyomd the gquestion of property losses, the
1947 Report of the House Judiciavy (Be=fttee on that proposal includes
several conclusions that we feel may be of special ioterest cto this
Co==ittee, for the cosparable report by the Senate Judiciary Co=zittese
repeated these findings:

¥e:.The Committee wves izpressed with the fact that,
despite the hardships visired upon this unfortunate racial
group brought about by the then prevailisg military necessity,
there was recorded during the war nbt one act of sabotege or
espionage sttributsble to those vho wvere the victizs of the
forced relocation. Moreover, statistics were produced to
indicate that the percentage of enlistments in the Armed
Forces of this country by those of Japanese ancestry of
eligible age exceeded the nationwide percentage. The valisnt
expleits of the 442nd Regimental Combat Team, composed
entirely of Japanese Americans and the most decorated combat
team in the war, are well known. It was further adduced that
the Japanese Americans vho were relocated proved themselves
to be, almost without exception, loysl to the traditicns of
this country, and exhibited a commendable discipline through-
cut the periocd of their exile...

® . .The Committee considered the argument that the
victims of relocation were mo more casualties of the war
than were many millions of other Americans who lost their
lives or their hemes or occupatioms during the war. However,
this aggusent cacnot be comsidered temable since in the
instant case the loss was inflicted upon a special racial
group by a veluntary act of the Govermment without precedent
in the history of this country. Wot to redress these loyal
Asericans in some measure for the vTongs irflicted upon them
would provide asple material for attacks by the follovers of
foreign ideclogies on the Aserican way of life, and to redress
thes veuld be sizple jusrice.® =

st e R et s PR R -
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In addition to the reasons identified in the bill itself, the Rised
Lobby believes that there are other urgent considerations that call for the
early passage of this legislatiorn,

Ehen revolutionary terrorises in Tehran took scoe 30 Americans hostage
exrly last Kovesber in our Eshassy there, 'iz.-ﬂ:.‘in;:on decided that all Irapiss
students in this country should sumsarily be reguired to report and checked
to deter—ice vhether they should be deported to their bomeland. Mary f=eri-
cacs alsc decided to boyeott Iraniss businesses and to slander 2ll whe
locked like Iranisns to thes,

Such carryings-on were z melsncholy and grim remisder of those days
vhen toe sany Asericans automstically assused that anyone vho locked like =
Japanese to them should be subjected o epithers, denmunciat ions, indigniries,
and insinuations as to loyalty, erc.

Then, after the Soviet troops invaded Afghanistan late _i.n Decezber
snd when it seemed for a while that the United States was on the verge of a
possible confrontation with the Russians, those teneions reminded us Japanese
Americans too of those dark and threatening tiees before December 7, 1941,
vhen for the sake of preparedness there were plans for building up the armed
forces and the intelligence agencies, with the latter to be granted privi-
leges and fmmunities from public and even congressional scrutiny in order
that they might sore effectively izplement clandestine and other such sctivi-
ties, etc.

Earlier, when the so-called boar pecple in Southeast Asis were seeking
sanctuaty and asylus, the racies end antipathy against Oriestals and Asiscs
that have characterised the thicking of cary Azericars again caze to the fore.
¥erds vere csed to discoursge aid and suppert for their relief that beldied

cur tradictional understanding and syspachy for the refugees of vars apd
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political persecution, let alome the inmocest'victims of natural calamities
and poverty.

At the sase time in thie country iteelf, vhile proclaiming as a
raticnal principle and policy the promotion of human rights in all the
zations of earth, there seess to be a growing 1\-:& of sensitivicy to the
civil and human rights of many of cur owm citizens. To sany of us vho koow
the =eaning of being disadvantaged and deried, it appears that ve are TetTo-
gressing to those pre-1560 hﬂd;:: vhen the poor and the racial smisorities
vere treated &8 second and third clsss citirzens of our prowd land, the
richest and the sost poverful ir the werld.

In such tizes as these, ve should mever forget that “Eternal vigilance
is the price of liberty!"™

For such vital and critical reasons as these, we believe that it is
essential to the freedom of Aserica thar this legislation be enacced in order
that we may investigate the "wrongs" commirted against the Japanese Americans
in World War 11 to assure that, nmever again, can they be repeated here in
the Unicted States.

o e ek

Hot only is there the urgent need but there also sceme to be the
political will at this particular juncture in history.

For the first time, there are five cutstanding Asericans of Japanese
ancestry in the Mational Legislature, all proven leaders and dedicated to the
proposition that the lessons of the Japanese Aperican experience in World
Bar I1 shall not again be visited on =ny group, minority, or individeal.

Added to their understandable special concerns are the statesmanlike
and buzanitarisn interests of a substantial musber of Senators and more than

s fourth of the entire sesbership of the Hosse, 2ll of vhos have already
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joined in co-sponsoring this legislatiom.

Ke are of the opioien that an evervhelming majority ef the Congress,
in both chasbers, will vote for the enacreent of this proposal mow 1f
provided the opportunity. All signs indicate that 5. 1647 and E.E. 5495 are
s congressioral idea vhose tise has cooe!
¥hy A Commission?

There are some Japanese Asericsns, including JACL peabers, whoe under-
standsbly urge direct payments for their World War II tragedies, slleging
that only by the payments of certain substantial sums of money can their
suffering and losses be partially compensated.

We in the Nisei Lobby, and the overvhelming majority of JACLers,
prefer the sc-called commission approach proposed by the five Japanese
American pembers of the Congress.

To begin with, candor requires us to note that the political realircies
as ve viev them will hardly tolerate an econcey-minded National Legislarure
te sppropriate sigrificant funds from the public treasury unless the reguest
is supported by strong and coavincing evidence justifying such payments.

If s= ispartial coesission of distioguiched Asericans carries oot an
intensive factfinding investigstion and finds that the wrongs suffered justify
money swards, then there is & DoTe Teasonable cheance that the Congress will
accept such recorsendations.

Hore izpertantly, hovever, webelieve that only an independent commis-
sion is in a position to determine whether money payments to individusls is
the most appropriate resedy under the present circumstances vhen many-—if not
possibly most--of those whe were the clder and more needy victims of Executive

Order 9066 have, for one reason or ancther, passed on.

Perhaps, if money dasmages are suggested as a proper response, it would
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The Nisei Lobby hopes that the commission will discover some pro-
cedure whereby the courts will have another oppertunity te consider this
wertime problem from the vantage of hindsight, if necessary, and reverse the
judiciary's esrlier findings.

In the alternative, the commission might find a means to properly
request the Congress to invite cur legsl system to review their precedents
in this matter and squsre them with the thinking of our times about
individual rights and immunities.

We frankly concede the difficulties im such a reguest because of our
doctrine of the separation of powers within our government. We remain hope-
ful, though, that the commission may yet learn of an appropriate procedure
to allow the highest court in the land to reverse these very dangerous prece-
dents to personal liberties.

ARRARkkkERdA Rk d kR dkk

What besides a commission can determine what lump sum .paymeuts are
equitable?

Should those who remained in the camps lengest recelve more than
those who left early for volunteer service in the United States Army, for
further education in colfege and universities, for normal employment cutside
the camps in defense industries and plents?

Should those vhe rencunced thelr American citizenship for any reason,
or vho refused induction vhen Selective Service was recpened to qualified
Japanese Americans, or caused violence and "troubles" in the camps be paid
identical compensation with the disciplined and orderly?

Should those who were injured through no fault of their own or be=-
came the victims of chronie illnesses and diseases or suffered mental dis—

orders in camps be provided the ssee awvards ag the healthy?
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Sheuld those who were "voluntary" evacuees, or who were in 2 real
sense evacuated twice, as several hundred families in esstern California were,
or vho were allowed into these detention centers after being cleared by the
Departzent of Justice's civiliss besring boards ir their emesy alies inters-
ment Ca=ps, of received token momey svards under the Evarvation Claiss Act
of 194E be compensated?

Should yeung children and the living heirs of evacuees, even if they
spent little or me time in the camps, also be the automatic beneficiaries of
this prograz? Should the professionals asong the evaccees—the doctors,
dentists, atterveys, engineers, teachers, stc.—whe were psid such less chan
nog-evacuee counterparts be svarded the same as the non-professions] evacuees,
the children, and the aged who received §12, 516, and $19 a month as wages
or salaries? I

Ee believe that only & commission, properly staffed, can look imte
such differentials, and many sore, to determine egquity to the various cate-
gories of evacuses,

o s s

Furthermore, the Wisei Lobby believes that only a commission can seek
out still classified government docusents and informarion and other as yet
undiscovered sources to learn at lesst sooe of the ssswers to questions that
continue to haunt us, especially me who happened to be at the center of scme
of the controversies.

VWhat wvas the real motivaticen for Executive Order 50667 Was it to
allow the detention of Japaness Asericans to subsequently exchange them for
iserican priscmers of war of the Japanese militarists? Was it to hold
Japanese Amecicans bostages to the "good conduct™ of Japsrese isperislises?

Was it in preparation for the decitizenship of Japanese fmericans and their
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evertusl deportation to Japan?! Wass it purely 2 surresder to political
expediency? Or, was it & concession to the historic West Coast racisa
against the Yellow Peril? Was it a victory for the economic greed of the
Pacific Ccast states, especially the agriculrural interests?

Vhy éid President Franklin Boosevelt select the War Departoest’s
West Coast evacuaticn plans of February 20, 1542, over those proposed by
General DeWitr one week earlier, oo February 137 Whe suppressed the informa-
tion that no resident Japanese——alien or citizen—had committed any ascts of
espionage or sabotage before, during, and after December 7, 19417 Who
created the fiction of protective custody as the rationale for the detentiom
program and who first fictionalired the theory that, since there were no
scts of disloyalty, it was proof of a disciplined fifth-column carefully
wvaiting for an invasion by the enemy before unveiling their true character?

And who were the real triggermen who persuaded the Fresident to sign
the Executive Order? Was it Ear]l Warren, or Colenel Karl Ht!..icn, or General
Jobhn Delict, or John McCley, or Francis Biddle, or Benry Stimson, or someone
else vhote name thos far has oot surfaced gerevally? Why were only Mayor
Barry Cain of Tacoma, Washingtom, and Coverror Ealph Carr of Colorade the
only major public officisls vho dared spesk out against the military orders?
Who orchestrated the shift in public opiricn and in the sedia from one of
understanding and sympathy for Japanese Americsns to one demanding their
iemediate uprooting and removal from their life-long homes and associations
in less than six weeks?

L L T e e e e
If military necessity was the justification for implementing Execu-
tive Order 9066, why were not Japanese Americans im the then Territory of

Hovaii, some 3,000 miles closer to the enemy than we on the West Coast on
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1slacds actually attacked by the Japanese air and paval forces, similarly
created? If military necessity condened evacuation in the spring of 1942
from the western halves of Washington, Oregon, Californis, and Arizoma, why
vas only the eastern half of California in esrly June slso declared a mili-
tary area from which Japanese, aliens and "nnu:].im" alike, would be
evacuated and excluded, and not the easterm halves of the other vestern
states? Why was cartial law isposed in Eawaii but not on the Pacific Comst?

Wny was Executive Order 9066 issued vhen the Federal Bureau of
Investigation, Havy Intelligence, and such Army generals as Mark Clark, then
of the Provest Marshal Ceneral's Office, protested its need? WVhat caused
such Cabiner officers as Attoroey Geseral Biddle and Secretary of War
Stizmson to change their initial judgments and agree to its isscance?

Why were German and Italian mu:;r 2liens not included in the evacua-
tion and exclusion programs as initilally intended? Who persuaded General
De¥itt, who first opposed mass evacuation, to call for the evacustion of both
Japanese pationals and Japanese American citizens? Who is respomsible for
shifting the progre= from cne of treating the evacuvess more or less as uafor-
tunate refugees to that vhich was ultisarely carried our?

Who authorized Colonel Bendetsen to decide that any perscn with as
little as one-sixteenth (as I recall it) Japenese blocd had to go to these
concentration camps as being a Jspanese perscm? This is double the standard
csed by Hitler in serding Jews to his genocide campe. Who alloved the War-
tize Civil Control Admipistration te order the mass evacuation withour provid-
ing in 21l cases for the necessary sedical shots for the cld, the my young,
" the women, etc.? Wno closed down the Japanese language newspapers so the
alien Japanese could mot read in their native tongue concerning their immedi-

ate futures? Who refused to establish alien property custodisns, 2& was
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and Japanese enemy aliens, screen the Japarese American population and
determine those whose questicnable individual loyalty might more juscly
permit their decention? If individuals spplying for leave clearsnces from
the camps could be screened on en individusl basis, vhy waen't this progras
followed before the cass evecvation and exclusiosn?
FEAEASASAA R
If JACL's decision anncunced publicly to constructively cooperate

in the evacuation process did not represent the majority view, why then did
not hundreds and rhousands who are alleged by some to have cbjected, by
overt acticns descnstrate against {t? Vhat reascmable altermatives did they,
vho oowv dencunce the progras, hnhllndlndlmdih't they express and
exercise-theai. If the JACL did not represent thes then, did JACL represent
them when it insisced that Buddhist, as well as Christian, students be
allowed to leave the camps to continue their education in colleges and
universities? Did JACL represent thes wvher it advocated the reinstitution
of Selective Service, which resulted in the formaticn of the Llind? Dd
JACL Tepresent them when it urged the Yar Relocation Authority to liberalize
the-"leave" procedures and-to-help the evacuees find suirable housing and
enployment cutside the camps? And, finally, if JACL's major policy declsions
were sc patently wrong and umacceptable, why is the cverall status today of
-Japsnese Asericans in the United«States-so favorable, and the fotere filled—
with such promise and previcusly undreamed or opportunities? What would they
have done differently, and what would have been the consequences?

~-=--- Only s commission, in cur opinion, ean check into these and many -
other questions, too numerous to mention and decail st this time, and come

up with the honest and accurdle ANFVETE.

e L o T et e e TR L L]
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We are aware slsp that there are some few who claim that evacuation
was "good" for Japanese Americans.

They mote that today Japanese Americans &re not confined to Little
Tekyes en the West Coast but are located in every state in the Union. They
gay that instead of working just as clerks inhvzgenhle markets and as menials
in other occupations, nowadays Japanese Americans are fm;nd in sleost every
field of human endeavor and that, according to the last Census, they are doing
tetter financially than the average American who is net of Japenese ancestry.

The Misei Lobby, of course, -disputes that our wartime travails were
“eood" for us individually andfor as a group. Indeed, we estimate roughly
that Japanese Americans lost the eguivalent of three generatiens werth ef
“econciie growch, professional advancements, &nd social advantages &8s a conse-
quence of our World War II experiences and that #ll of the other so-called
benefits would have come to us sconer and more generously had _:Lt not been for
evacuation and exclusicm.

We are confident that the commission will net only refute such 'H_"i-
dect errors but alsc demonstrate how the loss of dignity, of freedom, of the
understanding and goodwill=gf friends and neighbers, etc., deprived our
generation of ‘Japnnaae Americans of untold economie, social, professional,
and other gains. -

ek deide dede e dok g dede ek ek

There are those who charge that a commission is & clever perliamen-—
tary device to postpone and delaey actiom,
The instant measure, end ite companion bill in the House, clearly

assures quick and expediticus actiom.

It provides that the first meeting of the comsission will be called
by the President within 60 days of enectment.
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It provides that within 18 months of becoming lav the commission
transmits its final repert to the President and to the Congress. And the
coc=ission itself cezses to exist six conths after ir subsits irs fimal re-
port “unless extesded by a svbsequent -ul: of Congresa™.

L e T S I It

Y

Te ipsure that practically every point of view ezong Japanese
Azericans ané others is alred, the legislation requires the comsission to
held public bearinge in los Angeles, Sax Francisco, snd Fresno, Califorsia:
Portland, Cregon; Seattle, Washington; Fhoenix, Arizona: Salt Lake City,
Utah; Denver, Colorade; Chicage, Illinois; New York, Kew York; Washington,
D. C.; and "any other city that the commission deems necessary and proper”.

This one parsgraph guarantees Jzparese Asericans in every sectionm
of the oatfion the opportunity to express themselves on their Werld War II
mepories in an official forum. As far as many of us are concerned, mo other
ethnic group in this country's history has been afforded thhlki.nd of
opportunity to "soumd off™.

They are free to tell the presidentislly-appointed commissioners whar
they remezber and think about thelr wertime sufferings, losses, and travails.
They can suggest methods by which the government may redress their grievances.

Most of us are awsre that congressional committees, and subcommittees,
caneot bold such extensive bearings in so sany “concerned” locations sizmply
because its sesbers cansot afford to spend so moch tise oo a single subject
that can hardly be described as & first prioricy national topic.

But & commission can. And this com=miseion must.

aEkEbARAEEEE TR AR RS RES

Thus, Mr. Chairsan, vhen all of the criricises are canined, it

seems to the Nisei Lobby, as well as the JACL, that the co=sissico proposed
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by the knowledgesble and sympathetic members of the Congress, who also
happen to be of Japaneee ancestry, is the most expedient and reascnable
mezns to imvestigate all of the facts in the recourse to Executive Order

Wo. 9066 and "associated acts of the Federal Government" and to recommend

the most appropriate remedy in terms of those who are the innocent victims
of this warctime cperation and the natienal interest of the naticn &5 a whole.

Comments from Non-Japanese Americen Sources

The Kiseil Lobby believes that, in spite of the several judgments of
the Supreme Court of the United States that the implementation of Executive
Order Ke. 9066 by the Western Defense Cocmand was constitutional "as of
that time and under those eircumstances", there is a great bedy of cpinicn—

-legal; historical, and even military-—which sericusly refutes the high -
court's fuling in this regard.

Even the Office of the Chief of Military History of the Department

-ef the Army, in its officisl documentary-entitled "Command Decisions"-issoed--=
in 1960, concludes its chapter on "The Decision To Evacuate the Japanese
from the Facific Coast", with these words:
-"Weuld "the Court's-conclusicn have been the same in the =-
light of present knowledge? Considering the evidence now

availsble, the reascnable deducticns seem to be that Geperal

DeWitt's recommendations of 13 February 1942 wes mot used in

drafting the War Department directives of 20 Februery for a

mass evacuation of the Japanese people, and that the only

responsible commander who backed the War Department's plans

28 & measure required by military necessity was the President

himself, 28 Commander in Chief."

**‘**H*#*!lk!iﬂ***ﬂl—*
Earl Warren, then the Attorney Gemeral of the State of California,
later one of the "liberal Chief Justices of the Supreme Court, is often
idencified as ome of the officiale mest Tesponsible for persuading General

“DeWitt and the-Pentagon to order the mase evacuation of all Japsoese—aliens
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and citizens alike—from the West Coast.

In kis sutobiography "The Memcirs of Chief Justice Earl Harren", re-

leaged im 1977, Harren himself summavizes his latest feelings in these words:

".uel bhave since deeply regrerred the rescval order and
=y own testisony advocating it, because it wvas not in kesp—
ing with our Aserican concept of freedom and the rights of
cirizens...lt vas wvrong to resct so impulsively, without
positive evidence af disloyalry, even though wve thought we
bad a good sotive in the security of cur state. It descn-
strates the ervelty of war vhen fear, pet-tough =ilitary
psychology, propaganda, and racial antagesis cosbine with

cne's r::pn-ﬂiut]r for publir serority to produce such
acts, ..

bp s A SRR T R R R T

Fhen in 1947 Fresident BEarry Trie—an's Committes on Civil Righcs

issued its historic report, it declared thar "The sost striking mass inter-

ference since slavery with the right to physical freedom vas the evacuatiom
and exclusion of persons of Japanese descent from the West Coast during the

past War...

" ..we are disturbed by the ieplications of this epi-
gode so far as the future of American civil righte is com-
cerned. Fundamental to our whele system of law is the belief
that guilt is personal and not & matter of heredity or asso-
ciastion. Yet in this instance no specific evacuees vere

-=-= gharged with disloyalry, espionage, or sedition. The evacu- -----°

atipn, in short, was not & criminal proceeding invelving
individuals, but a sort of mass quarantine measure. This
Comzittee believes that further study should be givem to
this problem. Admittedly iz time of modern total warfare
much discretion must be givern to the military te act in
situations where civilian rights are concerned. Yet the - =
Committes belisves that vays znd meass can be found of
safeguarding pecple against mass accusations apd discrinina-
tory treatsent.”

This Committee also discoversd “the issvance by pilitary suthority
dering the recent war of individual crders of exclusien against citirens
scattered videly throughout the "defense zones' established by the Arsy.

These orders rested oo the sase Execurive Order as did the cass evacuatriom
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of Japanese Americans. In the case of these individual orders a citizen
living perhaps in Philadelphia, Boston, or San Framcisco was ordered by the
Aruy to move. He wes not impriscned, for he could go te any inland area.
He was not accused of crisinal or subversive conduct. He was merely held to

be an "unsafe' person te have around. Fortunately these viclations of eiwvil
L
rights were not very numerous. Moreover, the Army lost confidence in the

exclusion orders as effective security measures and abandoned them——but
not uvntil more than 200 eitizens had moved under military compulsion.™

wWe added this particular paragraph én emphasize an earlier statement,
that more than Japanese Americans are involved as possible benefiicaries of

this proposed commission.

dkhkkhkhhdkhhhhddhhhhhhkdhk

Secielegist Morton Grodzins in his 1949 University of Chicago Press
documentary "Americans Betrayed: Politics and the Japanese Evacuatien",
concluded the first detailed anslysis after World War II of this tragic
experience in these pungent paragraphs:

"#mericans in the past decade have held up te scorn the
cerudities of the Fascist regimes. Yet the history of the
evacuation policy could be an episcde from the totalitarian
handbook. The resident Japanese minority became the scape-
goat of military defeat at Hewaii. Racial prejudices, eco-
nomic cupidity, and pelitical fortvne-hunting became inter-
twined with patrictic endeavor. In the facr of exact know-
ledge to the contrary, military officials proposed the
theory that race determined allegiegence. Civil admini-
strators and the national legislature were content to rubber—
stamp the military fiat.

"Azericans in concentration camps at home provided
a bitter irony at a time that Americans were fighting
for the Four Freedems. Ideclogical issues were presented
with bleak clarity im World War II. On the cne hand, the
naticn's prineipal Europesn enemy found energy inm a doc—
trine of racial superiority, and the nation's Asiatic EDEEY
propagandized its cause in terms of the colored races
struggling sgainst their white eppressors. On the other
hand, the United States took leadership from a President
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L e s g s s e T

We cooclude this section by quoting from the three Associate Justices

who discented in the so-called Korematsu case—Owen

¥, and Robert Jackson.

ated that "an assembly center was a suphemism for

1y st

leged that the evacuation and exclusion orders were "but

plan for forcesble detention”.

HHHHH

of the Supreme Cour

Feberts, Fraok Murp

Foberts fla

Forematsu's predicament was described thusly by Reberts:

the zone

in vhich be lived; he wes forbiddem by Military Orders,
1942) to

be found within that zene unless he vere in an assesbly

forbidden by Militery Orders to leave
cecter locaced in that Zone.

a date fixed (which in this cese wvas May 9,

"He was
efcer

uhich was to lock him wp .-
be given hiz when he
Ee koow that iz a fact
and srtificial sicuariom
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concentration camp. The ooly course by which the
civil control center.

“The two conflicting orders, one which comsanded him
petitioner could aveid arrest and prosecution vas te go to

purpose of the military surboricy,
that casp sccording to instructions to

o stay, and the other which
Why should we ser up a figmentary

reported at a

L
nothing but
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instead of addressing ourselves to the actualities of the
case?

"It iz & case of comvicting a citizen as a punish-
ment for not submitting to imprisonment in & concentra-
tion camp, based on his ancestry, and sclely because of
hie ancestry, withou evidence or inguiry comcerning
his loyalty and good dispositicn toward the United States
...I need hardly laber the conclusion that constitutional
rights have been viclated..."

e e ook ook e ok e e e e e o e

Murphy claimed that the exclusion order, made in the absence of
martial law, went over "the very brink ef constitutional power" and fell into
“the ugly sbyse of racism".

"Being an obvious racial discrimination, the order de-
prives all those within its scope the equal protection
of the laws as puaranteed by the Fifth Amendment. It
-further deprives these individuals of thelr constitutional
rights to live and work where they will, to establish a
home where they choose and to move about freely. In ex—
communicating them without benefit of hearing, this crder
alse deprives them of all their constitutional rights to
procedural due process. Yet no reasoneble relation to an
'"irmediate, imminent, and impending' public danger is
evident to support this racial restriction which is one
of the most sweeping and complete depriverions of constitu-
tional rights in the history of thies natiom in the absence
of martial law,..

"The main reascns relied upon by those responsible
for the ferced evacuation, therefore, do mot prove a reason—
able relation between the group characteristic of Japanese
Americans and the dangers of invasion, sabotage, and espi-
cnage. The reasons appear, instead, to be largely an
accumulatien of much of the misinformation, half-truths,
and insinuations that for years have been directed against -- =
Jepanese Americans by people with racial and economic pre-
judices—-the same people who have been among the foremost
advocates of the evacuatien...

"4 military judgment based upon such recial and socic-
logical considerations is mot entitled to the great weight -
ordinarily given to judgments based strictly upon military
comsiderations. Especially is this so when every charge
relative to race, religiom, culture, geographical locatriom,
and legal and economic status has been substantially dis-
credited by independent studies made by experts in these
CAtters...
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"1 dissent, therefore, from this legalization of
racism...All residents of this pariom are kir in some
w=y by blood or culture to a foreign land. Yet they
are pri=marily and necessarily a part of the new and
distinct civilization of the United States. They oust
accordingly be treated at all times as the heirs of
the American experiment and ae entitled to all the
rights and freedom guaranteed by the Comstitution.”

L L L]

Jacksen, vho vas nominated to the highest tribunal in the land from
his post &s the Solicitor General of the United States, charged that, from
the evidence before hism, b could pot say whether Ceneral Delirt's orders
were or were not perzissable =ilitary precautions. “But even 1f they were
perzissable military procedures, I deny that it follows that they were con-
stitutional. 1f, as the Court holds, it does follow, then we may as well say
that any military order will be conmstitutional and have dome with it."

As Jackson viewed 1t, courts cannot appraise military decisions; they
must accept the declaration of the military authority that the decislons were
reasonably mecessary "from a military viewpoint™. But the courts “camnnot be
cade to enforce am order which viclates comstituticcal lisitations even if
it is = reasonable exercise of military authoricy™. The judiciary camsot
become mere “instruments of military pelicy™. In other words, & military
order may be necessary and reasonable from a military standpoint and yetr be
unconstitutional,

"p military order, however constituticmal, is mot apt

to last longer than the military esergency. Even during

thar period a succeeding commander may revoke it =11, but

ecnce a judicial opinion rationalizes such an order to show

that it confor=s to the Comstitutiom, or rather rationslizes

the Constitution to shew that the Constitution sanctioms - --

soch an order, the Court for all rize has validated the prim-

ciple of racial discrimination in criminal procedure and of

transplanting Asericas citizens. The principle thes lies

shout like & loaded veapon ready for the hand of any author-

ity that can bring forvard a plausible claim of an urgent

need. Every repetirion imbeds that principle more deeply in
our law and thinking and expands it te new purposes...A
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cilitaty com=ander may overstep the bounds of comstitu-
tionality, =nd it is an incident. Bur if we review and
approve, that passing incident becomes the doctrine of
the Comstitutiom. There it hes a generatiwe pover of its
oA, .. "

R DI b

These comments sre but a few of the many that could have been re-
printed for the information of this Committee and the commission.

They tend to suggest sooe of the lines of irguiry that should ke
folloved, as vell as part of the scope and diversicy of a factfinding
ievestigation.

They are also supporting evidence that & com—issiop inquiry is pot
only justified but urgently Decessary.

Concluding Reoarks

As we ware preparing this statement for the Committes last week, we
hesrd ominous words to the effect that a number of Senators and Representatives,
--understandably frustrated.and-angered by the continuing captivity cf some 50
Azericans in Tehrar since sarly last Fovesher arnd by the recent rebuff teo a
Ooited Eatiocs Coe=ission by these terroristic captors, vere considering some
«-9yeraliatory” legislation-as-a-meass [o-try to force the safe and_early re-, .
lease of the so-called hostages.

What we heard in the halls of Congress and elsewvhere in Washingtom
- shocked and frightened ue,-for-it all had a melancholy resezblance to, what
took place in that period of hate and hysteria that follewed the outbreak of
the Facific War and led ultimately for us Japsnese Amevicans to America's
only-experience with concentration-camps, with barbed wire fences and_guard,
towers eocircling tar-paper barracks of burried comstroctiom.

Scbstitute Iraniacs for the wartise epithet "Jap” and the language
- heard today could almost be vintage 1942,
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A Jap's a Jap, and citizenship 1: only a serap of paper to "em.
Round up all the Jups, regerdless of whom they are, wvhat they are doing, and
where; herd "e= inte desert casps and keep "e= until we're good and ready to
let them go. The camps, after all, aren't so bad, with the governsent keep—
ing and feeding 'em.

-

The "softness” of the civilian government was charged, with the need

expressed for arbitrary, barsh action, pessibly by the military, as vas the
case in World War I1. Little was heard of the civil rights or the humani-
tarian consequences to these vho would be interned.

While once again & tough, belligerent, and aggrescive spirit seeced
to be in the land, this tise—today—there seems to be many more wvho ATe
willing te stand up and be counted for the comstituriomal rights of all, for
individual merit and not wholesale group gueilt, for the recognition of the
vorth of ethnie diversity in this natien nt: many nationalicies, etc.

“Mock of vhat we hear nowadays in reference to Iranians, we do oot HHke.-
In fact, we abhor much of what is being said against them. However, because
wve believe in the constitutional assursnce of free speech, we need to defend

- the right-of those who say pot spesk as wve may wish thes to dos -dtdis mot —--- ==~
oo difficulr for vs to remember yesrs age vhen Japsgese Asevicans wers most
umpopular and many individuals and places refused vs the right and the oppor-
‘tunity to-explain-our positien, - 5o we understand the necessity nov to toler— = »

ate free speech in order that we curselves will never again be denied a
public forus for the expression of cur viess.
-~ - Wevertheless, vhat is happening todsy makes even moTe urgent smd -~
necessary this legislation, in order that more of the people, and their
levmakers, may understand and appreciate that vhat happened in 1942 because

" go pany were silest-then, coold happen agein here in theee United States, -~ -
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elly declared in.its First Section thar "(a) Mo eitizen shall be imprisoned
er othervise detained by the United States except pursusnt to an Act of
Congress”,

Significantly, and syzholicslly, Congress placed the repeal of the
Internal Security Act in Sectiom 2, following the prohibition of the deten—
rion of citizens except under congressiocal 'F‘;'Tﬂ'lfll.

The now repealed Title IT, the Esergency Detention Act, acthorirzed
the Attorney Ceneral, or his representative, in tises cof {internal security
ezergencies, o issue "a warrant for the apprehession of each persom as to
vhon there is reasonable ground to believe that suck person probably will
engage in, or probably will comspire with others te eagage in, acts of
espionage or sabotage™.

Curicusly enough, in his 1977 "Memoirs”, the late Chief Justice Earl
Warren pentions this repeal effort in the following paragrph:

"Recently 1 had an opportunity to help prevent the re-
currence of such an emoticnal experience (as evacuatiom).

Some years ago Congress gsve the United States Attorney

General the authority even in peacetime to lmpound persons

believed by him to be subversive. Thiswas a broader and

far more dangercus power than thet used by President Franklin

Roosevelt in removipg the Japanese from coastal areas during

the War. At the request of (the Japanese Aserican Citizens

League), 1 wrote a letter for use before the congressional

committee which was studying & bill to revoke the Attorney

Ceneral's authority. The letter was used, snd happily the

nullifying bill vas passed by the Congress and signed by

President Richard Fixon."™

T I i T i R b ]

¥her the concerned Senators and Eepresentatives dropped S. 1647 and
E.R. 5499 into their respective legislarive hoppers, Irarian revolutiomaries
tad not taken hostage some 50 Americams and Soviet arped forces had mot io-
vaded and occupied Afghanistam.

While it vas isportant thar rhis legislation be passed wvithout these



international events taking place, it is even more imperative now that they
heve tsken place. Every segoent of the American populatiom must be made
secure in their lives and their-liwvelihoods b; a reassurance of the comsti-
tutienal guarantees that this bill may well bring.

But, even more crucial in the judgment of the Wisei Lobby is thast
neither this, nor amy other, Congress will cv:} enact legislation against
any group, race, or ethnic mimority; or creed or religion; or maticnal originm
or racial apcestry; depriving them of their constitutional safeguards and
authorizing their tecporary arrest and detention, regardless of internal
and/or external circumstances and challenges.

R AR e el ek kok Ak ek ek

As the only Americans in recent times to be suspect by nur.uun fallow
citizene and government and erbitrarily impriscned ip Americen concentration
camps in World War II solely on account of our accident of birth as being of
the then enemy ancestry, we know the meaning of liberty, freéﬂém; dignity,
and opportunity frem bitter personal experience.

And yet, we also know that American democracy can--and did—correct
ite "worst wvartize mistake”, &s Yale Law School Dean Fugene Rostow wrote
more than 35 years apoe.

We Japanese Americans are living testament to American democracy in
action; Almosr four decades.apo, in & time of war and hysteria, we were abused
and d:érived of our basic constituticnal rights. We were herded like cattle -
into.concentration casps——American style—behind barbed wire fences guarded
by American GLs. wearing the identical uniferms that were then being worn by
our brothers, fathers, and friends overseas in Eurcpe and in the Pacific.
Todey, 3B years after our trial by incarceration, we enjoy an enviable status
that we never thought pessible in prevar times and the opportunities for us,

and our posterity, are boundless,
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As the beneficiaries of a werking democracy, we do not want any other

individual or group to suffer ignominicus detention becsucse of suthoritative

and ecapricious sction on the part of either the Legislative or the Executive

Eranches.

Therefere, in order that a face fieding commission may be established

and, 2fter a full and complete investigsrion, Teccesend an appropriate resedy

fer our World War I1 travails, we urge a favorable and {scediare vote oo
§. 1647,

‘“lﬂiﬁiﬂliﬂﬂiﬁitt
Before termineting this Starement, m2y we submit for the record a
copy of the statesest of the JACL to the so—called Tolan Comnitter in the
spring of 1942 in San Francisco and a copy of a chapter from the book "The
Japanese Azerican Story™ cr.l:l'.tle-.d "Wty the Jspancse Asericans Cocperated™,

Thank you for your kindness, courtesy, and cooperarion.

R sEaREOD 0BT ERERODOE

MIKE M. MASADKA

Suige 520, 900 17th Street, N.W.
Hashingtem, D. C. 20006
202-296~4484 (Telephone)
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Hearings before the Select Committee Investigating Fational Defense
Migration, House of Representatives, 77th Congress, 2od Session, Part 29,
San Francisco hearings, February 21 and 23, 1942: Frobleas of Evacuationm
of Enezy Aliers end Others froe Prohibired Milicary Iones, pages 11137-8:

STATEMENT BY MIKE M. MASADEA, SATIOXNAL SECRETARY AXD
FIELDEXECUTIVE OF THE JAPAXESE AMERICAN CITIZEKE
LEAGUE, 8AX FRANCISCO, CALIF.

On behall of the 20,000 American citizes members af the 62 chapters of the
Japarese American Citisgrs Lescur in some 300 communities throughout the
Upited Etates, 1 wich 1o thank the Tolan commitiee for the opporiunity given _
me (o eppent nt this hearing.  The fuir and impartisl preseotation of all aspecta
of & pril.vm it n democrniie procedure which we keeply appreciste.  That this
procedure is Leing followed (o the present matier, which i of particularly vital
eignificance to us, we Jook vpon as & hearlening demonstration of the American
tradition ef fair plav,

We have been invited by you to make clear our etond ﬂﬁ:rﬂln; the proposed
evacuation of all Japanese from the West comst.  When the Fresident's recent
Executive order was issued, we welcomed it as definively eceniralising and ccordi-
pating defense cfforts relative 1o the evacuatioi problem. Later interpretations
of the order, however, peein Lo indicale that it is simed primarily at the Japanese,
American citizens as well 82 alicn nationals. As your commitice continves its
investigations in this sed subseqguent hearings, we and treat that vou will

llﬂmmﬂdh*hjﬂpﬂiuthﬂumthtmm tion be shown to
Ameticnn citizens of Jopaness descent
Cur frack and ressoted opirics on the matier of rracustion revolves around

resifents from the Toest coant i & prisary sicp towere ssscrieg 1he wslety of thin
Xatier, we will bave oo beitatios in i i thl!quﬂ_lq,ﬁﬂl-
thati jocement. But, i, on the cther bem, Fock evecualion i primardy &
et whesy sorisce GTpenty cosks the desires of sal or ciber presscre
m--ht_-m:uhu-;udrtmﬂj!pd -intereet, we el that we
rrery raght o i
- L i protest derand equiteble jodgment on cur merits ae
arv cxce, we feed that the whole probles of evacuation, eeoe ity nrcorsity ia
militerily extablisbed, should be met sirictle according 1o that need.  Only these
aress, in which sirategic and military cocsaderaticns make 1he renoval of Japan-
e5e reeidenis Docersary, should be everented  Frearding policy and precedurs
ip puch arcas, we submit the following reeranmeendatsons:

1. Thai the actual evacustion frean drsicrated aress be conducted by military
suthorities in & manner which & consistent with the requircments of nstionsl
defenze, buman welfare, and cobstructive community relations in the future;

2. TEs1, in view of the slarming developments in Tulare County snd other com-
Eli'l-'lmtiﬂl H!nil incoming Japunese evacuees all plane for voluntary evacusticns be
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8. That transporisation, food, and
hibited areas, o= 3 Ii::ot"iur ‘bﬂl&tg!lewfddlumnmhmp-n—

4. That thoroughlr competent, responsible, and I
! ible, and bonded

! T v cusiodians be
appointed and services made a immediatelr w,inm whose
business and 3 tmum:mafeﬂndb:rwﬂerrmduguhﬁnu:

5. That problems incidents] to resettlement be administered br

burdﬂmndimlhhpurpmundutbedimdjmﬂthhﬂuﬂ&cﬁﬁ:sam-

cies;

G. That 1he resettlement ‘of evscuees from prob areas should be within
the Etate in which they now reside: ited be .

7. That emwple protection against mob viclence be given to the evacuees both
in transit and in the new communities 10 which they are assigned;

E. That efiort be made to provide suitsble and productive work for all evacuecs;

§. That rescitlement pime be direcied toward the restoration, as far es possible,”
of normal community life in the future when we have won the war;

- 10. Tkat competent tribunals be created to deal with the so-called kardship
cunscs and thet fexible policies be applicabie to such cases,

Allkough these sugpest ione scew 1o include only the Japanese, may T uree that
these rame recommendsations be ndapted to the peeds of other nstionals and
citizens who may be similarly affected.

I now make an earnest ples that vou serioustr consider and recognize our Ameri-
El.nnummhtp status which we have been taught to cherish as our most priceless

eritase, -

At this hearing. we Americans of Jspanese descent have been sccused of being
disloral to these United States. As an American citizen, ] resent these sccuss-
tions and deny their validity.

We American-born Japancee are fighting militarist Japan todar with our total
encrpies.  Four thousand of us are with the armed forces of the United Sistes, the
remainder on the home front in the battle of production. We a<k & chance to
prove Lo the rest of the American people what we ourselves already know: That
we are Joval to the country of our birth and thst we will fight o the death to defend
it acainst any and all ascressors.

We think. feel, get like Americans. e, 100, remember Pear] Farbor and krow
that our rieht to live as free men in & free Xation i= in peril as Jong s the brutal
forces of enslevement walk the carth. We know that the Axis azrressors must
be crushed and we are anxious 1o perticipate fullv in that strugsle. i

The historr of our group speaks for itself. It ftands favorable comparison
with that of anx olher group of scrond gererstion Americans. There is reliable
anthority 1o show that the proportion of deiinquency and crime within our ranks
is neglicible.  Throuchout the long vears of the depression, we have been able 1o
gtay off the relief rolls better, by far, than any other group. These are but two
of the many examples which might be cited as prool of our civie responsibility
and pride. .

In this emerzency, s in the past, we are not asking for special privileges or
concessions.  We ask only for the u&pﬂﬂunit}' and the right of sbaring the com-
mon lot of all Americans, whether it be in pesce or in war.

This is the American way for which our boys sre fighting.

Exrisir A.—TrE Jaraxese Avemcax Cneep
{Courtesy, Japanese American Citizens League)

an American citizen of Japanese ancesiry, for my very

'bukl ﬁmﬂ m:kum L:m iate more fully the wonderful advantages of this
Wation. 1 believe in her institulions, idelas, and traditions; 1 glory in her heri-
tage: I boast of her history; 1 lnwtf’t hlu' future. Et;e huﬁt;g‘:_m &m}:
ond opportunities such as po individual enjors in this wo lodsy. !

iven me an education befitting kings. She has entrusted me with the mﬁ:

ilities of the franchise. She has permitied me to build » heme, fo carn a
bood, 1o worship, think, speak, and act as I pleasc—as a {rce man egqual fo every
other man. e £ -

Although some individuals may discriminste against me, I shsll never becore
bitter or Jose faith, for ] know (hst such presons are not ll‘pfﬁﬂ!tt;hﬁ of the
maj 't‘rnﬂhhmﬁunm?lc, True, I =hall do all in my power ‘:ﬁsmur”
;uc:“;rirﬁcu. but 1 shall do it in the American way—above board, in o
through courts of law, by education, by proving mysell 1o be worthy

63-293 0 - 80 - 14
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treatment and consideration. [ em firm in my belief that American sporieman-
ship and sttitude of fair play will judge citizenship and pstriotism on the basis
of action and achievement, and not on the basis plj physical characterieties,
Becsuse | believe in America, and I trust she believes in me, and because | have
received innumerable benefits from her, | pledee myself to do honor to her at all
times snd in all places; fo support her constitution; to obey her lams; to respect
ber fiac; to defend her acsinst all enemies. froeicn or domestic; to actively assume
mv dutits and obligations as & citizen, cheerfully and without soy reservations
whatspever, in the hope that ] may become s better American in s greater America.
—Mike Meoscoke. (2= read before the Uniled Siates Ecnale prioted in the

Coogressional Record, May 9, 1941).

Exmerr B.— A Decramamiox of Poucr 87 TeE Jaraxese Avericax Crrizexs
GUE

In these critical days when the policies of msany organizetions representing
various netionality groups may be viewed with suspicion and even alarm by
certein individuals who are not intimaotely acquainted with the aims, ideals, and
leadership of such sssociations, it becomes necessary and proper, io the public
interest, that such fraternal and educationnl orders as the Japancse American
Citizens Leasgue to uneguivocally and sincercly announce thei: policies and
objectives:

vow, therefore, in order to clear up any misconceptions, misunderstandin
sod misapprehensions concerning the functions and sctivities of this bedr, 1
National E:nrd af the Japamese American Cilizens Lesgue issues the following
statement and declsrstion of policr: i .

We, the nemibers of the Navional Board of the Japanese American Citizens
Lesgue of the United Swates of America, believe that the policies which govern
this organization and our activitics as their official representatives are fouriold
in neture and are best illustrated by an explanation of the alphabetieal sequence
of the letters J-A-C-L. : -

“J'" stands for justice. We belicve that sll preoples, regardless of roce, color,
or crecd, gre entitled to enjoy these principles of “life, liberiy, and the pursuit
of happiness"” which are presumed to be the birihricht of every individual; to
the fair and equal treatment of ell, eocially, lericlatively, judiciallv, and eco-
pomicslly to the richis, privileges, and oblizations of ecitizenship. To this end,
this organization is dedicated.

“A" stands for Amcricanism. We believe that in order to prove oursclves
worthy of the justice which we scek, we mest prove ourselves 1o be, first of ali,
good Americans—in thought, in words, in deeds. We belicve that we must
personily the Japanese American crecd; that we must acquaint oursclves with
those traditions, idecals, and institutions which made and kept this Nation the
foremost in the world. We believe that we must live for America—and, if pecd
be, to die for America.  To this end, this organization is consecrated.

"'C" etands for citizenship,  We believe that we must be exemplary citizens in
addition to being good Amcricans, for, 8¢ in the ecase of our parents, one may
be & pood American and yet be denicd the privilege of eitizenship. We believe
that we must accept end even seck out opportunitics in which to scrve our
country and 10 assume the obligations and dutics 2s well as the richts and privi-
'lr;'? _c_l citizenship. To this e, this organization is comnitied.

L"” stands for leedership. We believe that the Ja American Citizens
Lesgue, as the only nstional organimtion esiabli to serve the American
citizens of Japanese sncewry, is in a pesition 10 actively lead the Japanese people
mﬁimg in the United States. We believe that we have the inspired lesdership

membership necessary 1o carry into living eficet the principles of justice,

- Americanism, and citizenship for which our leasue was founded. We ofier
cooperation and support 1o all groups and individuals sincerely and legitimately

,m’::t:"d “:‘tu‘.h:? i aims, bit we prn]ém to retsin our independent and

LTADCsE AIn 5 A e

nnitn:;zlg . i‘g;lﬂ 'i’ige . I!;l erican Citizens Longue. To this end, this

ummed up briefiy, the Japancse Ameriean Citizens Learue is dev h
tasks ;hl;l:r 1?:::;?;;;:?:;“ win IT:F oursclves and our mg rit;'! Elbzt:tdltgstnﬁ
Lied = - OFRDE Amcricans i =
and “Security through unity.” o et o gresier Axerick
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"THE JAPANESE AMERICAN STORY"
Minnespolis, Minnesots, 1976: + BY Budd Fukei, Dillen Press, Inc

Why the
Japanese Americans
Cooperated

e

-,

In 1941, Mike Masaru Masacka was an instructor in the speech
depaniment a1 the University of Uiah, During that year, he was
approached by the JACL 10 become ins first full-time, paid staff
member. Afier much deliberation with friends, he resigned his
job 1 the university and acceped the JACL offer. Right away,
Masacks sensed the seriousness of the problems faced by
Japanese Americans in case of war berween Japan and America.

Shortly afier Japan's antack on Pgarl Harbor, talk of evacua-
tion and detention surfaced in the Uniled States. Masaoka and
other JACL leaders knew then that the Japanese Americans
were in deep trouble for no other reason than the fact that they
were born Japancse. When the decision was finally made 10
evacuaic and confine Japanese Americans, Matacka was
among those who saw the futifity of resisiance, He knew tha the
naticn’s wanime mood made it in the bewt imeress of the
Japanese 1o go along with the evacuation and eveniually deten-
tion. Masacka and the JACL worked hard 10 help the govern-
meni carry oul an orderly mass movement while keeping faithin
American justice and fair play. Magaoka®s recollections of that
period are given in the remainder of this chapter,

THE EVACUATION DECISION

More than thirty years afier the fact, it is difficult 1o remember
all of the circumstances thai caused some of us, then leaders of
the Japanese American Citizens League, 1o decide thal we of
Japanese ancestry should cooperate with the government in our
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own evacuation and detention in the spring of 1942. But there
are many aspects that contributed to the temper of those times
that 1 can still recall as having forced me, among others, 1o
conclude thar cooperation at that time was the best, and only,
course of action for our people to follow.

In this connection, it should be kept in mind that we young
Nisei in the JACL leadership, then averaging about thirty years
of age, had to make the fateful decision that would affect the
lives and the fortunes of more than 110,000 men, women, and
children, of all ages and in all conditions of health, not only for
the immediate future but for years and possibly generations to
come.

If we could have acted as individuals and had not been
responsible for the destiny of a whole minority group in its most
critical period, some of us might—and probably would have
—reacted differently. But we did assume the responsibility for
the total Japanesc population on the Pacific Coast, and ofien
suffered, as a result, severe criticism and even bodily injury. It
would have been easier on us as individuals to have avoided that
awesome responsibility, but we could not think and act as.
individuals, accountable only to ourselves and our own self-
interest. We were answerable 1o, and for, the Japanese on the
West Coast, so we had to think and act on behalf of all of the
people concerned.

We in the JACL did not want to assume the leadership of
those of Japanese ancestry since we all had personal and family
problems of our own 1o take care of, but we had no choice if
there was to be any leadership at that critical time. Practically
every Japanese American organization, except the Christian
churches, became defunct after December 7, 1941, and almost
every Issei leader was arresied for one reason or another by the
FBI and interned soon after the attack on Pearl Harbor. If the
JACL had not stepped in 10 provide the leadership, there would
have been panic and chaos in the various Japanese American
communities in the western states.

Some Japanese language newspapers were shut down im-




mediately following the Japanese anack, so the JACL had 10
provide news and information concerning the intentions and
programs of the government—national, state, and local. Per-
sonal bank accounts were frozen, so the JACL had 1o persuade
Washingion to allow the withdrawal of small amounts in order
to purchase the bare necessities of life. Many Japanese Ameri-
can businesses were closed down, and many Japanese Ameri-
cans were summarily fired from their jobs. Other workers
would not plant or harvest crops on farms operated by Japanese
Americans. In some cases the families of those who were
interned had 1o be taken care of. So many people were out of
work that the JACL had to go into the welfare business. Some
stores would not sell goods, including medical supplies, 10
Japanese Americans, so that special arrangements had to be
made for necessary purchases. Plans had tobe readied 1o protect
as much as possible the lives and property of Japanese Ameri-
cans from vandalism, arson, and even mob violence.

For undersianduble reasons. most public officials were reluc-
tant to cooperate with the JACL even in such simple matiersas -
welfare and home protection. '

As soon as the demands for the wholesale removal of those of
Japanese ancesiry surfaced in late December 1941, the JACL
tried 1o frusiraie the oulcries. Among those clamonng for
evacuation were governors and mayors on the Pacific Slope; the
entire West Coast congressional delegation 1o Washingion,
D.C.; praciically every newspaper, magazine, and radio station
in the western states; most—if not all—farm and agricultural
organizations; the various chambers of commerce and
businessmen’s associations; the American Legion and the Vet-
erans of Foreign Wars; all labor unions except a few affiliated
with the Congress of Industrial Organizations (ClO), and such
special groups as the Native Sons and Daughiers of the Golden
West.

The JACL was far 100 weak in terms of membership, fi-
nances, staff, and public and political influence to be effective
against the combination of events and individuals and organiza-
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tions arrayed against it. Too few non-Japanese along the West
Coast, including the overwhelming majority of Christian minis-
ters and members of their congregations, protested at all. The
rest of the country ignored what was happening o the civil,
property, and human rights of Japanese Americans in the four
wesiernmost states (Washingion, Oregon, Califormia, and
Arizona).

On February 19, 1942, President Franklin D. Roosevelt
signed Executive Order No. 9066, authorizing the secretary of
war, or any military commander designated by him, to establish
“*military areas™" and 10 exclude therefrom “*any and all per-
sons.’" On March 2, 1942, General John L. DeWini, Command-
ing General of the Western Defense Command, by authority of
the secretary of war, issued Public Proclamation No. 1. This
designated the western half of California, Oregon, and
Washington, and the southern third of Arizona as a military
area, and it stipulated that all Japanese, both alien and non-
alien, would eventually be removed from that military area.

“*Military necessity’” was the excuse used 1o justify this
unprecedented action against native-born citizens and their res-
ident alien parents who could not become naturalized citizens
by law. It was done without trial or hearing in cour, or even the
formality of specific charges citing crimes or misconduct on the
pan of the prospective evacuees.

Thus, in the days afier the presidential order authorizing
evacuation, the JACL not only had 10 1ake care of a2lmost all of
the needs of every Japanese-American community, but it also
had to decide just what realistic aliernatives there were for those
of Japanese ancesiry and which of these aliernatives should be
taken for the good of the minority as a whole. At the time the
IAC].: was nothing more than a voluntary civic and educational
association. It had been in existence nationally for less than
twelve years. It had no paid staff except one untried national
executive and a few local helpers working mostly on a pan-time
basis in the larger metropolitan areas, and it had absolutely no
credentials or background for social services.




211

The t'ir:cisiun 1o evacuate was not reached at a single meeting
or a series of meetings of JACL officials when all of the facts,
arguments, and options could have been carefully examined and
discussed. Rather, because of the unique circumsiances of those
weeks, decision making was a kind of piecemeal operation,
with most of those in responsible positions reaching their own
conclusions, based upon the facts, rumors, and pressures that
came to their attention. When one JACL official chanced across

_another, there was an exchange of ideas.

In spite of th:?et:?ingi}- haphazard method used, the fateful
decision waehot reached arbitrarily or capriciously, for all
recognized their responsibilities. There was much too much at
stake for the individuals concerned, not to mention the other
110,000 innocent people whose lives would be affected by
whalever course might be 1zken. The consensus was developed
by sober reflection, serious projections, and selfless disregard
for personal conscquences. .

The awesome duty 1o recommend the basic course of action
to be followed probably fell 1o one man more than anyof the -
others. He was Saburo Kido, the national JACL president, who
was then a practicing attomey in his laie thinies. The decision
also fell on me. 1 was the national JACL secrciary and field
executive and the first and only paid siaff member in the history
of the JACL. | was in my mid-twenties at the time: an untried,
untrained youngster from Salt Lake City where there were few
Japanese Americans and where the problems of the minority, if
any, were guile differenm from those on the West Coast.

Neventheless, since there were no others to assume the re-
sponsibilities, we did the best we could. Whenever there was an
opponunity, Kido and 1 would discuss what course JACL
should take in connection with the evacuation orders. Our
discussions, of course, were based upon the facts as we knew
them at that time, on the rumors that were called to our atten-
tion, and on the seemingly never-ending meetings which we
held with government officials and army officers of all ranks.

Even after all these years, 1 still remember how wise and



212

statesmanlike Kido was. He had compassion for all the
evacuees and a special sensitivity for the future of the young.

What, then, were some of the considerations that led us 10
conclude thai cooperation with the army in our own removal and
eventual detention was our only sane and safe course?

To begin with, both of us were very much aware of the racist,
anti-Japanese history of the Pacific Coast, panticularly Califor-
nia. Anti-Japanese sentiment, ofien wrapped in the cloak of
- patriotism, became so powerful that in 1924 it was able 10
" persuade the Congress, against the wishes of President Calvin
Coolidge and the Staie Depanment, 1o enact the infamous
Japanese Exclusion Act together with the now thoroughly dis-
credited National Origins Quota System. For a few shon ycars,
this racist **victory™" against the so-called Yellow Peril softened
anti-Japanese bigotry. But, with the great economic dcpression
of the 1930s, when unemployment reached unprecedented
numbers, the fact that Japanese Americans managed to siay off
relief rolls infuriated many Caucasians. Toward the close of that
decade, as the Japanese imperialists launched their military’
adventure against China, jingoists and warmongers joined the
racists in a persecution of the Japanese Americans in their
midst.

Then came the war, ignited by the attack of the Japanese
mulitarists on Pearl Harbor. Navy wives and others, rcpatriaied
from Hawaii immediately afier December 7, 1941, reiurned to
the mainland with stories of espionage and sabotage commitied
by the Japanese American population before, during, and after
the atack. They told of arrow-like marks cut in the sugar cane
fields pointing to military installations, of Honolulu high school
nngs worn by the anacking Japanese airmen, and of Japanese
Americans driving their trucks across highways 1o delay military
personnel from reporting for duty during the artack.

Although these tales were rumors that were later proved
unfounded, we were not informed of the truth until we were
already in the War Relocation Authority (WRA) Centers, bit-
terly called concentration camps, American-style. Indeed,
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when members of the so-called Tolan Committee interrogated

us in San Francisco in late February 1942, they repeated these
rumors and demanded an explanation of such activities.

We were also aware that the governors of all twelve western
states, with the sole exception of Ralph Carr of Colorado, had
warned the army that they could not be responsible for the safety
of the evacuees. They said that if the Japanese Americans were
dangerous to the security of the Pacific Coast, they were equally
- dangerous to their respective jurisdictions. Mayors and public
officials, except for Mayor Harry Cain of Tacoma, Washing-
ton, insisted upon the immediate removal of all the Japanese in
their communities. Mayor Fleicher Bowron of Los Angeles was
panticularly vehement on this score although he apologized
years later for his un- American and unconstitutional demands in
1942. All of the major newspapers except the San Francisco
Chronicle editorially called upon the government to im-
mediately evacuate and incarcerate the Japanese **for al least
the duration™" of the war. ‘

Several caravans of trucks and automobiles, filled with
Japanese Americans who were acting upon General DeWitt's
suggestion that they **voluniarily'* leave their homes and pos-
sessions in the military area in California, were siopped at
gunpoint. Many of the trucks and cars were ovenurned, and
everyonc was forced to return to the homes from which they had
depaned only a few hours earlier.

There were rumors of vigilantism and arson, brutal attacks on
individuals, and mob violence against Japanese American
communities in some of the rural agricultural regions. The
violence was no doubt aggravated by newspaper repons of
unidentified planes flying over Los Angeles, lights seen near
Santa Barbara on the California coast signaling enemy sub-
marines offshore, and arsenals of weapons and ammunition
found by the FBI in many Japanese American homes.

To my mind, however, the most damaging lestimony was
advanced by Earl Warren, then California’s staie atomey gen-
eral. He had maps prepared showing that Japancse Amencans
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owned land near many military and naval installations. He
furnished evidence that many Japanese Americans atiended
Japanese language schools, and he said that perhaps half of the
Japanese population were members of the Buddhist faith. War-
ren charged also that the American-born citizen was more
dangerous than his alien parents. Since even then Warren was
thought 10 be a moderate in his attitudes toward other groups and
in his outlook on legal issucs, his official position was devastat-
ing in its influence on people who otherwise might have come to
the defense of the constitutional righis of those of Japanese
ancestry.

All these incidents, and considerably more, added up 1o the
climate of public opinion against the Japanese in the spring of
1942,

Kido and 1, along with a number of other invited Nisei leaders
met with California Governor Culbent Olson in Sacramenio.
The governor warned us thal evacuation and deiention were
imminent. He called upon us 10 volunieer 10 go to state- -
conuolled labor camps from which some of us would retum
each day 10 harvest our own fields or other farmlands. The
money we earmned would go into the siaic treasury! We were
informed from time 10 time of other schemes under which
racists would supervise our incarceration and control our ac-
tivities as laborers—regardless of our experience, education,
and excellence in the professions. :

As a last effor 10 prevent the evacuation, some members of
the JACL voluntecred 1o serve in combat against the Japanese
enemy in the Pacific. But we were turned down summarily and
without thanks.

Kido and I often discussed whether one or both of us should
not violate the curfew or iravel restrictions imposed by the
Westiern Defense Command and 1est the constitu ionality of the
military orders. But we eventually rejecied such an aliernative
since we would not have been able 10 be with the people during
their evacuation and detention 2nd would not share their suffer-
ings and pﬁv:tmns and indignitics. Moreover, as an atlorney,
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Kido realized that it would 1ake months and perhaps years
before such constitutional challenges could be settled by the
highest couns. In the meantime, the evacuees would be re-
moved and jailed. Therefore, the two of us agreed that it would
be our fate to remain among the prospective evacuees and 10 try
to provide the necessary leadership as best we could. At the
same time, we knew of several others who were willing 10

. deliberately violate the curfew and travel resirictions, so we
wetre confident that in time there would be a constitutional test
of the issues at hand. We wondered. though. whether in uime of
war the couns would contradict the commander in chief and his
military commanders in their effons 1o ““protect’” the nation
from possible invasion, as General De Witt once claimed in the
weeks following the anack on Pearl Harbor.

Both Kido and | were aware from word given us by the
military and others that the army at one time was considering the
removal and detention of only the enemy alien Japanese. These
would be the Issei, who had been lawfully admitied into the -
United States but denied by federal siatuie the opportunity 1o
become citizens through naiuralizaiion. By definition of law
and through no fault of their own. they were enemy aliens.
These were our parents, and their removal would not only
separate family units but might also leave the aged and the
infirm at the mercy of whatever fate awaited them in the camps.
For these reasons, the JACL decided 10 object to the arbitrary
separation of families, even though we knew that some of the
more independent Nisei would denounce us for that decision. 1
now doubt that the JACL's beliefs concerning the integrity of
the family unit had any bearing on the final military decision,
for more and more people were demanding the compleie re-
moval of aliens and ciuzens alike.

About this time, we were beginning 1o wonder about the
justification for evacuation on the grounds of military necessity.
At first, General De Wit had designated only the western hfalfnf
the three Pacific Coast states and the southern third of Anzona
as the military area from which military necessity required our
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removal. He had invited those of Japanese background to volun-
tarily leave this area and to relocate anywhere outside the
designated zone. Many, including Kido's family, left their
homes and relocated in the eastern half of California. Then,
without any advance warning, General De Witt arbitrarily added
the eastern half of California to the military area from which all
Japanese Americans were 10 be excluded. Thus, these evacuees

were forced to undergo two evacuation programs: one voluntary
and the other involuntary.

About this time, we were also told that the Japanese Ameri-
cans in Hawaii would not be relocated on the mainland. In 1942
they constituted about a third of the towal population of the
1slands, while we made up less than 1 percent of the total West
Coast populace. Hawaii was some three thousand miles nearer
to Japan than were the three westernmost states and had actually
been under direct military attack. If military necessity dictated
our evacuation and detention, what about the Japanese Ameri-
cans in the Territory of Hawaii?

In the beginning, our wholesale removal and exclusion was
demanded because of the fear of espionage or sabotage. Late in
February 1942, federal intelligence agencies officially dis-
closed that before, during, and afier December 7, 1941, no
person of Japanese origin on the continental mainland had been
convicted of either of these crimes. At this point, however, the
army and such influential persons as Earl Warren and Walter
Lippmann developed the curious doctrine that the actual ab-
sence of any espionage or sabotage was even more ominous
than widespread treasonable activity. The Japanese Americans,
it was alleged, were so well organized and disciplined that they
were only waiting for an invasion by the enemy. Then they
would rise up 1o support the Japanese invader.

Finally, it was argued that Japanese Americans had 1o he
evacualed and placed in concentration camps in order to protect
them from possible mob action by angry non-Japanese. In other
words, the army resorted to the *protective custody"* concept to
Justify our ultimate removal and incarceration.
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Where was the “‘military necessity’" in all this?

These actions clearly revealed the racism behind our wartime
mistreatment. But what could the JACL have done to overcome
racism, when the government, the army, and practically the
total population of the West Coast were all united in the demand
for evacuation and exclusion?

Even now I remember well the government's presentation of
[the basic problem to the JACL. We met in early March 1942,
with a group of special emissaries from Washington, D. C.
They informed us bluntly that the decision had been made to
evacuate all persons of Japanese descent, aliens and citizens
alike, from the western half of California, Oregon, and
Washington, and the southern third of Arizona. We would first
" be detained in Wartime Civilian Control Administration
(WCCA) assembly camps in racetracks and fairgrounds. Later,
we would be taken 1o the War Relocation Authority (WRA)
camps then being constructed by the army in interior wastelands
in California, Arizona, Idaho, Utah, Colorado, Wyoming, and .
Arkansas.

We were urged to cooperate with the army in that removal
and detention program, even though it would mean personal
sacrifices and suffering and considerable loss of property. If we
failed to cooperate, the army would put its contingency plan into
operation, and we would be forcibly ejecied and incarcerated.

Having been forewarned that the decision had been made 1o
order a mass evacuation, we were not surprised by the an-
nouncements. And, since we had discussed the JACL's leader-
ship position on the issue of cooperation with the army, l_hf:
ultimate decision itself was not difficult to make. We did,
however, refuse to commit ourselves at that meeting and re-
quested time to confer with our fellow ] ACL le;aders.: But we all
felt that we had no alternative to cooperation. Resistance was
suicidal. , _

Our only friend in Washington who might have been able to
convince the president and the secretary of war that the evacua-
tion was both unconstitutional and unnecessary was Alomey
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General Francis Biddle, a noted civil libertarian. He had already
capitulated to the military and political demand for 1otal evacu-
ation, however, even though Navy Intelligence and the FBI, as
we leamned later, opposed the mass evacuation as unnecessary
and undesirable. Given the situation, how could we — with litle
or no influence — continue to **fight’” and hope against evacua-
tion?

Furthermore, we were led to believe that if we cooperated
with the army in this mass movement, the army, the WRA, and
the government would try to be as helpful and as humane as
possible 1o the evacuees. Moreover, we feared the consequences
if Japanese Amencans refused to cooperate, and the army
moved in with armed troops and even tanks to eject the people
forcibly from their homes and properties. Al a time when Japan
was still on the offensive and apparently winning the war, we
were afraid that the American people would consider us traitors
and enemies of the war effort if we forced the army to take
drastic action against us. This might forever place in jeopardy
our future as United States citizens. As the involuniary trusiees -
of the destiny of the Japanese Americans in this country, we felt
that we could do no less than whatever was necessary 10 protect
and preserve that furure.

We were quite aware of the personal attitudes of some of the
military personnel involved. General DeWitt, who would be in
direct charge of any military action against the Japanese, had
testified to a Senate Naval Affairs Subcommittee in words to
this effect: **A Jap's a Jap. Blood is thicker than citizenship.
And giving them a piece of paper 10 show their citizenship
won’t change that fact.”" Colonel Bendetsen, the director of the
WCCA, who would supervise the initial movement out of the
homes of the evacuees, was determined that any person who
was as much as one-sixteenth Japanese, which was double the
formula devised by Hitler for the Jews, should be evacuated as a
Japanese alien or non-alien.

Probably even more pertinent to our decision 10 cooperate
was the official war policy of the United States government at
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that time. The policy was to depict the Japanese as an enemy to
be defeated at all costs. Therefore, official propaganda pro-
moted the belief that the Japanese were barbarians who could
not be trusied and who should be annihilated. Should the JACL
give a doubting nation further excuse 1o confuse the identity of
the Japanese enemy with the American of Japanese origin?

Suppose there might be blood shed on the streets of many
Pacific Coast communities? We leaders of the JACL could not
opt for such a gnm and possibly genocidal alternative. With
reluctant and hcavy heans, Kido and 1 joined in calling upon the
JACL delegates 1o the National Emergency Council in San
Francisco in mid-March 1942 to urge their members and others
of Japanese ancestry in the prohibited zones to cooperate as best
they could with the army. We said that they had 10 move from
their homes 10 temporary assembly centers and then to what
might become permanent relocation camps. There were some
heated dcbates and some bitter comments. But, in the end, there
was close 10 unznimity. With sad farewells, not knowing
whether they would ever see each other apain and weighed
down by the decision 10 cooperate in what amounied to thewr
own banishment and imprisonment, the delegates returned to
their home districis to report on the JACL posiuon.

Frankly, at that time, both Kido and I were quite surprised
and pleased that there was practically no public outcry or chal-
lenge against the decision 1o cooperaie with the army. We
believed that such near total compliance indicated the general
agreement of the evacuees that cooperation was indeed t_h:
proper arrangement under those tumultuous and lllrl.'.alcnmg
conditons.

Despite all that we had 1o suffer as suspect cmzcnsofum own
government, many besides myself must have hoped that if we
demonstrated our belief in American ideals and objectives, the
people of the United States would somehow more than make up
for what we had sacrificed after the hate and hysteria of the war
was over. )

Afier more than twenty-five years in Washington, D. C., I
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am convinced that our decision was the cotrect and proper one,
and the only one that could have been reached at that time by
responsible and reasonable people.

I still cannot adequately describe those emotions we felt
—fear and fright, anger and helplessness, and hope and faith in
spite of frustrations and tears. But I am hopeful that the facts and
events as 1 recall them now will provide an insight into why we
in the JACL leadership came to the decision that we did in
relation to the 1942 mass evacuation and detention of 110,000
human beings of Japanese ancestry.

In checking testimony fo congressional committees and to
presidential commissions, 1 have observed how many Ameri-
cans have called for corrective, remedial, and even beneficial
legislation for those of Japanese ancestry because of the unpre-
cedented wartime cooperation shown by the Japanese Ameri-
cans. 1 cannot even count the many times over the last twenty-
five years that members of the Congress and officials of the
various administrations, especially those from the Pacific
Coast, have inroduced and voted for legislation and regulations
that have been mosi helpful and beneficial 10 Japanese Ameri-
cans. I am often reminded that the Japanese experience of 1942
involving wholesale evacuation and detention remains 1o prick
the American conscience. The cooperative spirit and actions of
the evacuees'themselves shamed many Americans in later years
when they learned of that travesty on American justice and
constitutional guarantees. -

In any event, because of the Japanese American wartime
cooperation, the WRA was administered by able and sympathe-
tic officials in a most humane manner under the circumstances,
especially considering the continuing racism of many West
Coasters who demanded the deponation of all Japanese after the
war. Due to this cooperation, the president and the army agreed
10 the formation of what became the 442nd Regimental Combat
Team and the use of Nisei combat intelligence troops in the
Pacific. The WRA policy and program encouraged student
evacuees to leave the centers 10 continue their higher education
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and qualified evacuees 1o seek housing and-employment outside
the centers. Many worked in jobs and professions that had been
closed 1o them prior 10 World War 1l on the West Coast,

Sincf World Warr 11, Congress has enacted laws that provide
naturalization and immigration opportunities not only for the
Japanese but ?an for all who lawfully enter this country for
permanent residence. It has authorized partial compensation for
economic losses suffered in the evacuation and exclusion era
and has granted statchood 10 Hawaii, where a large percentage
of the population is of Japanese descent. It has extended civil
and human rights 10 all Americans, without regard 10 race,
color, creed, or national origin.

The couns, in turn, have handed down decision afier decision
defining the righis and opporunities for those of Japanese
back ground and others previously denied justice under the law.
Over the years, Japanese Americans have gained assurances of
““equality and opportunity under law."

Altogether, it is estimated that some five hundred pre-war
laws and ordinances that restricted the lives of those of Japanese
ancestry in this country, aliens and citizens alike, are no longer
valid and effective. Indeed, it is often said that never before have
those of Japanese origin been more respected and able to enjoy
the rights, privileges, and opportunities of American citizenship
than today. In these and many other ways, the fateful JACL
decision, more than thirty years ago, 10 urge cooperation in the
wartime evacuation and dciention of the Japanese on the Pacific
Coast is vindicaled time and time again.

To all of those people who may, in other times, challenge that
decision, it can only be said that any review of that determina-
tion must be made in the context of 1942. It must be made with
the knowledge that because of that cooperative demonstration,
those of Japanese ancestry are now in a position to inquire about
the rightness and the consequences of that course of action
decided more than three decades ago in what was a very different
and difficult period in U.S. history.

63=193 0 = 80 - 15
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Additional Material Submitted for the Record

nEE S, 1647

To establish s Commission to guther facts 1o determine whether any wrong was
affected by Executive Order Numbered 8068, and for other purposes.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

Avaust 2 (legislative day, Juse 21), 1979
Mr. Inovye (for himself, Mr. Matsrwaca, Mr. Havakawa, Mr. CraxsToN,

Mr. McCrure, and Mr. CEURCH) introduced the following bill; which was
read twice and referred to the Committes on Governmental Affairs

A BILL

To establish & Commission to gather facts to determine whether
any wrong was committed against those American citizens
and permanent resident aliens affected by Executive Order
Numbered 9066, and for other purposes.

1 Beilmdadby:he.ﬁmﬂndﬂmofﬂm

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SHOET TITLE

4 Blﬂﬂﬂnl.'ﬂﬁ:lﬂmyhec&nﬂuthe"commisﬁm

5 on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act”.

6 FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

7 SEec. 2. (a) The Congress finds that—
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2

(1) Approximsately one hundred and twenty thou-
sand civilians were relocated and detsined in intern-
ment camps pursuant to Executive Order Numbered
9066, dated February 19, 1942, and other associated
acts of the Federal Government; and

(2) no inquiry into this matter has been made.

(b) It is the purpose of this Act to establish a factfinding
commission to determine whether a wrong was committed
against those American citizens and permanent resident
aliens relocated and/or interned as a result of Executive
Order Numbered 9066 and other associated acts of the Fed-
eral Government, and to recommend appropriate remedies.

ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMIBSION

Sec. 8. (a) There is established the Commission on
Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians (hereinafter
referred to as the “Commission”).

(b) The Commission shall be composed of fifteen mem-
bers, who shall be appointed as follows:

(1) Eleven members shall be appointed by the
President.

(2) Two members of the House of Representatives
:hlﬂhe;ppdnm&bjtheﬁpuludtheﬂmﬂ
Representatives.

{SlTwHembﬂnufﬂszunhﬂbe;ppohw&
by the President pro tempore of the Senate.
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3
(c) The term of office for members shall be for the life of

the Commission. A vacancy in the Commission shall not
affect its powers, and shall be filled in the same manner in
which the original appointment was made.

(d) The first meeting of the Commision shall be called
by the President within sixty days following the date of en-
actment of this Act,

(e) Eight members of the Commission shall constitute a
quorum, but a lesser number may hold hearings. 1

() The Commission shall elect a Chairman and Vice
Chairman from among its members. The term of office of
each shall be for the life of the Commission.

(@) Each member of the Commission who is not other-
wise employed by the United States Government shall re-
ceive compensation at a rate equal to the daily rate pre-
scribed for GS-18 under the General Schedule contained in
section 5332 of title 5, United States Code, including travel-
time, for each day he or she is engaged in the actual perform-
ance of his or her duties as a member of the Commission. A
member of the Commission who is an officer or employee of
the United States Government shall serve without additional
compensation. All members of the Commission shall be reim-
bursed for travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses

incurred by them in the performance of their duties.
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4
DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

SEC. 4. (a) It shall be the duty of the Commission to
gather facts to determine whether a wrong was committed
against those American citizens and permanent resident
aliens who were subjected to relocation and/or internment by
the issuance of Executive Order Numbered 9066 and other
associated acts of the Federal Government.

(b) The Commission shall hold public hearings in Los
Angeles, San Francisco, and Fresno, California; Portland,
Oregon; Seattle, Washington; Phoenix, Arizona; Salt Lake
City, Utah; Denver, Colorado; Chicago, Illinois; New York,
New York; Washington, D.C.; and any other city that the
Commission deems necessary and proper.

(c) The Commission shall submit a written report of its
findings and recommendations to Congress not later than
eighteen months after the date of the enactment of this Act.

POWERS OF THE COMMIBEION

SEc. 5. (2) The Commission or, on the authorization of
the Commission, any subcommittee or member thereof, may,
for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Act,
hold such hearings and sit and act at such times and places,
and request the attendance and testimony of such witnesses
and the production of such books, records, correspondence,
memorandum, papers, and documents as the Commission or

such subcommittee or member may deem advisable.
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(b) The Commission may scquire directly from the head
of any department, agency, independent instrumentality, or
other suthority of the executive branch of the Government,
available information which the Commission considers useful
in the discharge of its duties. All departments, agencies, and
independent instrumentalities, or other authorities of the ex-
ecutive branch of the Government shall cooperate with the
Commission and furnish all information requested by the
Commission to the extent permitted by law.

ADMINISTEATIVE PROVISIONS

Sec. 6. The Commission is authorized to—

(1) appoint and fix the compensation of such per-
mnelumyhmq-,wiﬁmtmpnihthepu-
visions of title 5, United States Code, governing ap-
pointments in the competitive service, and without
regard to the provisions of chapter 51 and subchapter
III of chapter 53 of such title relating to classification
and General Schedule pay rates;

(2) obtain the services of experts and consultants
in accordance with the provisions of section 3109 of
title 5, United States Code;

(3) enter into agreements with the General Serv-
mammrumdmm
cial and sdministrative services, for which payment
shall be made by reimbursement from funds of the
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6
Commission in such amounts as may be agreed upon
by the Chairman and the Administrator of General
Services;

(4) procure supplies, services, and property, and
make contracts, without regard to the laws and proce-
dures applicable to Federal agencies; and

(5) enter into contracts with Federsl or State
agencies, private firms, institutions, and agencies for
the conduct of research or surveys, the preparation of
reports, and other activities necessary to the discharge
of its duties.
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EEPOET AND TERMINATION

Sec. 7. (a) The Commission shall, within eighteen
months from the date of enactment of this Act, transmit a
final report to the President and the Congress concerning its
actions and its findings and recommendations.

(b) The Commission shall cease to exist on the date six
months from the date it transmits the final report unless ex-
tended by & subsequent Act of Congress.

AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS

SEC. 8. There are suthorized to be appropriated such
sums as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of this
23 Act.

b2 [ I - I O
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON, D.C. 10503

KAR 1 4 1880

Honorable Abraham Ribicoff - i
Chairman : !
Cormittee on Guvernmental hffﬁirs
Onited States Senate.

" Washington, D.C. 2ﬂ51€i

Dear Mr. Chaimnn 'ﬁﬁ’, ; '"-- . ol SO

This is in reply to the cﬂm:ttee s requzsst fnrr our views
-on S. 1647, the “Cnnmlssiﬂn on ﬁhrtine Relocation and
Intnrnnent. of Civilians Act."™

S. 1647 would establish a 15-member Commission to
deternine whather the actions taken by the Federal
government during ¥orld War II to relocate and detain
many American citizenz and permanent resident aliens of
Japanese ancestry were wrong. The Cormission would be
reguired to report to the President and the Congress on
its activities, findings, and recommendations within
eighteen months of enactment. It would ternminate six
months after submissinn of the report.

He ars cnncerned ahﬂut two of the administrative
provisions zs presently drafted.

First, section 6(1) authorizes the Comnission to =nploy
and compensate staff without regard to Federal psrsonnel
lawe gaverning -appointments in competitive scrvice and
those relating to classification an@ Generzl Schedule pay
rates. The proposed exemption from the Genaral Schedule
pay rates. however, does not zstablish a cailing on the

ratz of pay. To avnid the anomalous situation of stafs
being paid at rates gGreater thas meriars of the

Commicsesion who are not emgloyed by the Governmenc, we
reconmend tH¢t section 6(1) bz amended as follows:

"(1) appoint a2nd fix the comp=nsation of such
persornnel as may be necesserty, without ragard to the
-provisions of title 5, United States Coda, governing
apeainthents in the comp» Et:tive g=rvic=2. and without
racerd to the provisions of cﬁap ar 51 and
sukchanter TIIT1 of chanter 53 o such titls relacing
o clzusification and Genaral Sch~dule cav c2tas,
uk :: Z rate not to gxouwrd th> mexirus rato
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second, section 6(3) authorizes the Cormission to enter
into agreements with ‘the General Services Administration
for procurenent of necessary financial and administrative
_services while subsection (4) authorizes the Commission
to "procure supplies, services, and property, and make
contracts without regard to the laws and procedures
applicable to Federal agencies.”™ - We are aware of no -
reason why the proposed Commission's procurement actions
should be exenpt from the laws and procedures governing
procurements by Pederal agencies generally; the
procurement services conducted by the General Services
Mministration in support of the Commission will be
conducted in accordance with applicable laws and

regulations. Accordingly, we recommend that section 6(4)
be amended to read as follows:

"(4) contract for supplies, services, and property,

in accordance with applicable procurement laws and
regulations.”™

subject to the foregoing, the Office of Management and
Budget has no objection to enactment of 5. 1647.

Sincerely,

(Sig=ed) Jeves K. Frey
Jares M. Frey
Assistant Director for
Legislative Reference
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Honoratle Abraham Ribicoff
Chairman

Committee on Governmental Affairs
United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is in response to your request for the views of the
Departoent of Justice on 5. 1647, the "Commissfon on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act.” The Department
supports the goal of review of Executive Order 9066 and 1ts
impact on American citizens and permanent resident aliens.
However, we have two comments about the legislation as drafted.

Section 2(a)({2) states that “no inguiry into this matter
has been made." However, there was at least some review of
Executive Order 9066 by the Congress in connection with the
passage of the Act of March 21, 1942, 56 Stat. 173, which gave
corgressional sanction to the Executive Order. It was also
scrutinized in Hirabayashi v. United Statec, 320 U.5. B1 [1943),
Ex parte Endo, 323 E.E- 283 (198%] and Acheson v. Murskami, 176
rzﬁ—m T5th cir. 1949). s eSS

The Japanesp-American Evacuation Claims Act, 50 U.5.C. App.
1981-1987, was enacted on July 2, 1948. That statute authorized
the Attorney General for a period of 18 months or until January
3, 1950, to receive, adjudicate and compromise claims submitted
by persons of Japanese ancestry for damages or losses of real or
personal property which occurred 2s the result of their evacua-
tion. Under the program which officially commenced on July 1,
1949 and was concluded with the last award on November 18, 1958, -
the Department received 26,568 claims and awarded $36,974,240 '
in settlements to the claimants. The Evacuation Claims Pragram

was administered by the Japanese Claims Secti f this D £
ment's.CIvi) Diviston. ms Section of this Depar



231

We believe Section 2
as & congressional determ
insufficient.

(2)(2) would be more accurately expressed
imation that previous inquiries have been

We note alsc that Section 3(c) provides that terms of office
*shall be for the 1ife of the Commission.® This rafses the question
whether the members of Congress appointed to the Cosmission are
supposed to retain their membership if they cease to be members of

the House from which they were appointed. It would be desirable
to clarify this point.

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there

is no objection to the submission of this report from the stand-
point of the Administration's program.

Sincerely,

(Signed) Amn A Parer

Alan A. Parker
Assistant Attorney General
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALAN CRANSTON
Mr. Chairman,

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of S5.1647, a
bill creating a Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment

of Civilians. This fact-finding commission will investigate the
relecaticn and internment of Americans of Japanese ancestry during

World War II.

Three decades have passed since the time when 120,000 Japanese
hmericans were taken to relocation camps. Our government has yet
to-cnnsider the long-lasting effects this action had on many of
the intermed and their families. As a result of their detention,
many of the internees lost pro8uctive years of remunerative work
== time which might have been applied to federal retirement.
Thousands lost hemes, farms, and property, and many wére forced

from businesses and schools.

5.1647 provides for an cbjective, unbiased study to be conducted
by the l5-member commission which will review such guestions as
whether or not the government should redress the wrongs caused as
a2 result of Executive Order 9066 and other federal govermment acts
ﬁuring this tragic chapter of World War II. The commission will
review the available materials on this subject and report its
findings to the President and Congress with recommendations for

appropriate remedies to be pursuad.'

Mr. Chairman, as an criginal co-sponsor of thie bill and a leng-

time supporter of the need to rectify a wrong afflicted@ on thousands

of Emericans whose only crime was their Japanase ancestry, I
L5t r

strongly urge favorable consideration of thie legislation
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Material Submitted for the Record by Senator Stevens, received
From Cook, Purcell, Hansen & Henderson, Attorneys at Law
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The Honorable Ted Stevens
The United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Ted:

which would establish a Commission to investigate wrongs
committed against Japanese aliens and U.S. Citizens of
Japanese ancestry during World War IT.

The tragedy of the internsent of U.5. citirzens of
Japanese ancestry under Exgcutive Order 9066 during
World War II is well known, and is a dark chapter in the
history of American civil liberties., It is not well known
that a la numzber of ur constituents, the Aleut
[§] mi

The aAleut citizens of Unalaska, St. George, St. Paul,
Nikolski, and other villages were evacuated, in some cases
with less than 24 hours notice, from their homes to temsporary
camps in Southeastern Alaska. The record will show the
Aleuts were treated worse, at the hands of their government,
than were the people in the Japanese-American camps. The 4
Aleuts suffered almost unimaginable neglect. Their medical
supplies were diverted for the use of others without
replacement. They were confined to camps without access
to medical doctors, adeguate shelter or clothing.
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in the camps from mid-1942 until mid-1944, the Aleut
peopie suifered ravages of disease and deprivation. Most
young children and older citizens died from exposure, the
ravages of tuberculosis, pneumonia and measles. The able—
bodied men from 5t. George and St. Paul, in the largest
camps at Funter Bay, were transported in 1943 back to the
pribilofs to harvest for seals. The old people, women and
children who were left behind could not care for themselves;
they died from epidemic disease and from deprivation and
neglect.

When the sealers on the Pribilofs in the fall of 1943
learne: of the distress of their loved ones at Funter Bay,
they went on strike and demanded to be returned to their
families. They were told by officials of the U.5. Fish and
Wildlife Service, then in charge of the Pribilofs, that if
they did not work, they would not eat. They were, in effect,
threatened with starvation if they did not complete the
harvest of fur seals and associated duties before returning
to Funter Bay.

The attached report by Berneta Block, M.D., of the Alaska
Public Health Service, on her visit to the Funter Bay Camp
in October 1943 is most revealing. Even more revealing is
the attached letter from the Alaska Supervisor, im charge of
the Aleut Camps, to his Chief in the U.5. Fish and Wildlife
Service. It should be apparent, from these representative
documents, that conditions for the Aleuts, wvirtual prisoners
of their government during World War II, were unconscionable.

On behalf of the Aleut pecple, we urge you to offer
the attached amendments to 5. 1647, a bill to establish a
commission to investigate the suffering of the Japanese-
Americans during World War II. The amendments would expand
the bill and charge the commission to investigate, and ‘
make recommendations, with respect to the suffering of the
Aleuts during the same pericd, and under the same corditions.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.

With kindest personal regards, I remain

JCK:0m
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The Aleut Experience in World War II

The Aleut people number about 3,200. The large

) majority live today, as they have since earliest times,
in villages located on the lower Alaskan peninsula, the
Aleutian Island chain, and the Pribilof Ill;nd.: in the
Bé.tiru; Sea.

Along with other Native Americans in Alaska, their
aboriginal land nla}ms have been satisfactorily settled
under the Alaska Kative Claims Settlement Act. Other
claims, based upon the Aleuts' participation in the
Forth Pacific Fur Seal harvest, have been settled. In the
1970"'s, for the first time, the U.S5. government began to
recognize the legitimate rights'nf the Aleut people, and
to provide some restitution for losses sustained by the
Aleut communities.

Although progress has been made in recent years,
the most tragic chapter in the history of the U.S.-Aleut
relations has never been reviewed either in Congress or
in the courts. That chapter is the Aleut experience
during World War II.

After the Japanese attack on Dutch Barbor and the
fall of Attu and Kiska, the Aleut communities of
St. George, St. Paul, Unalaska, Atka, Akutan, Nikolski

and some smaller villages were evacuated by order of
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U.5. military authorities, after some comsultation-
with officials of the U.S. Department of the Interior.
Temporary camps were established for the Aleuts in
Southeastern Alaska, in such places as abandoned gold
mines and canneries.

Although the Fish and Wildlife Service in some
Ea-es, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs in other cases,
had direct responsibility for the adninistration and
support of the camps, about B00 Aleut pecple suffered
almost unimaginable neglect, hardship and deprivation
from June 1942 until mid-1944 when they were repatriated,
after a fashion, to their homes. During the intermment
of the Aleut people, in camps located at Funter Bay, Killisnoo,
Ward Cove and Burnett Inlet, literally scores of people
died from lack of adequate shelter, poor sanitary
conditions and inadequate medical care. Epidemics of
diseases ravaged the camps, includinqlinfluenta and
measles. Because of poor shelter in the damp climate
of Southeastern, dozens of people, of all ages,
succumbed to tuberculosis and died. Able bodied men
were removed from the camps to participate in the 1943
fur seal harvest, leaving the women and children in the
camps to be attended by elderly men and young boys who

were incapable of performing the work to be done.
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After the Aleuts were returned to their homes, they
found in many cases that their personal property,
including religious icons of great importance to them,
had been looted from their homes, apparently by military
personnel. Others were refused permission to resettle
their historic wvillages, and for administrative
convenience were merged into other, larger villages.

The Aluuti;nf?riﬁilpf Islands Association, the legally
recognized representative of the Aleut people, has over the
past year researched the Aleut experience in World war II.
APIA has obtained extensive documentation of the injustices,
losses of property and wrongful deaths suffered by the
Aleuts during the war. Much of this documentation has been
obtained from the U. §. archives in recently declassified
materials. Other primary materials have alsoc been obtained.

In the view of APIA, there is no existing remedy for
relief in this unique case. After a full review of the
documentation of the injustices suffered by the Aleuts
during World War II, APIA is confident that Congress will
conclude there is a moral obligation on the part of the
U. §. government to provide some measure of appropriate relief.

The provisions of S. 1647, if expanded to include the
Aleut experience, could provide the basis upon which appropriate

restitution could be based.

63-293 0 = 80 = 16
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ST OF TRIP TG AOmER Y
The Pridlef Dvacuatlon Cazp

Dclober 2 - 6, 1953

Cn Saturdey &Y., October 2nd, Dr, Lisdguist asked 3f I wuld 1ike to accomsany
Rim ts Timter Bey to cos what meedod to be done for the!sasy cases of ceasles recwmtly
Lmﬂdwﬂr. 221, Mm-em-hprtmt.-n?h—. Eyes of the ah apd
H1411fe Deparizent,

Te nrrived tomrd evering nt shat secsed fros the boat to be a group of fxirly
=sll painted emmnery bulldings located on a pl=nsmt killside, . ol us

no radls wmtuﬂww_ﬂ.
mack. Just sw we cteooed off the toaf tha nurse in chargs orrived froo meking roumids

at tks other comp mlte, located scross the bny. She had besn hoping desperately that
sazecns would send belp, tat bad no way of ealling for it °

1 had bteen informed that the poople resding in thess tw localitles wors the
Jleuts evecuated from the Pribilefs in 1942, The prowp from 98 i'oul Inlond, sbout
00, wers houssd on one side of the bay md those from 5t, Ocerpe lelond on the other,
I axnsoted %o find o group of peaplo interested in thelr om hendth end welfnro,
thrifty ord nlept ln monoxing thelr ewn affalre. I oo rorry to ony 1 wee o bt dis-
moointed. 1 -3 rure that much effort hne boen exsended in erfder to provide clequate
purrbers for these peosle tut 1t poess sithout eoying that there 13 otlll reoa for =much
icoroveomnt,

The rurse, ¥iss Porter, took us to the hospltol, which is confined to cne yoom

sbout 20 fool prunre crd at thet tloe housed one obstelrical patiemt with reacles; om
V14 stk o brokes les; 6 M_E;gﬁ:‘}'orm;h‘-ﬁm:_-- one

mesborn_baby aed 3 infonta unler caw year of ags cho hed bomn rxpoend to moadd T3 bot

Il cot cose fowm »IEE them A y=t /=3 ware In the bossital becwse all other cexbars

ef thelr Tazilies wece 111, Befers ihs nicht was over e had sdded J core wary cick

chiliren to the 1ist, mking 1t nscessary to et tw calldres

eote. )

—

Thks roce »as hented by & omall stowe vith a top curface o
g-uare fest, This 3tgwvs was the only meens of proviEicg hot w=ter @ =3

tisn of rey lesinents nesdsd, The only helpers chich the surse had ths night
care of thees patients ware a youur woeon the Ead bad wary 1ittle cxperiences wiith
mursicg evrs of the ncotely 111, but vhe =s doing her beat ared the night oon "Felor®
who bad been helpime the physiclen on the Fribllefs Defors they sars evacusted. s
k¥ a rpod undsratandieg of the mubline for taking tecperatures, forelng felids =i
tive geremal enro of patlemta. After msokisg our rouris in the hoanital snd mimgeating
eertaln renedinl procederss, ve sare escorted to the bunkhousss. Fles Morter secomo-

snled po nrd Peter necomponied Dr, Lindoulst. I !J_H_M_g_m_lr_:tmw;thn
oo 'y : the slipoery, wooden, rickety pasaase wmys betwoen T
mattnges nod the howm . TE vas not witll the noxt moming that I dlocovercd that
Lhafi WLar wire, I oany pliices, oovernl fost above ground and that ore missten

elght knve lsd to noerlewa necldent. Sines 1t wan relning very hard we were equlpped
vith slickers md ralnbate nt the roguset of 1dos Forter, for which 1 was very

gty

~n v mtered thes first hurkhoune the ofor of kusen szersta ned waste w3 oo
sunpent that I coudd herdly enke he rrofe. 5fter n tloe ve 444 not motlce 4% =p euch,
‘:h-_ bulldings vere in tptal darimess oxcept for o fsw condles hers rmd there shich 1




‘g-.naﬁilnue-. fire kacards sizce *he pirtd tlen teen FER e
oy haginss of soclen Hmbets, '!'h-nuu::lﬂ tn:u:tmnm 1::-111;1:%31
::::n::lndmnmﬂurnﬁn:mwnlthruwbn-::uu.ru-ﬂtnnium
m'm::.alf'ﬂ- stato uf‘-l;.‘vl;:ﬁ-u h:.ﬂ- e o
. o= o we pothared it depl ora’l

mﬁﬂw&mm‘“wm-ih h-taml;lnn-m nm-.—-m

» were found nsesl ond ootuslly coversd wlth excrsta, Thers
“mmmr-“"mﬂml m:mmamnmuyu-ﬂnﬁuthm

_— =S veary eor—end

- oy & to | ths woem on ibelr neatrezs cod

To €14 not fi=sieh osiding rounds 1s that locality w2il 1t was m=h too lats

to cross the bay tnd ses thoss from the 5t, Georpe growp. In fnct wars only
to wee the petients in the St. PO g thi wiks Raigeaabilty 121 o At ey Gt

The nexrt corning ve mde rounds spale in dsyli=ht md 1
the fact that wery 1ittle or no clvie pride was taken ﬂ?‘lhl i ?ﬂ?ﬁnﬂﬁ
bage, waste dlpsosal oF care of the privies. The pgarbage cans were ovorfle=ing
kumen excrota mns found next to the doors of the ceblms rad the drainaze boxas intq
ehlch (lshmater nnd kbtchen waste was to be ploced were filthy boyord deccristlen.
Thers wers numerous flles in nony of tho roems. The kltchon md the ccreensd ballding
in vhich fasd wns keat wors not na clesn ns they should have besn and n doh of fer-
sunting materinl of some kind gave off a very cbmoxious odor.

EHI:.I of the 11E or 3 n“llﬂlf‘“ﬂ shom o 1ittle is-rovenmt during the
pant twmby-four hours, necordlng te

ss forter, Wt powmy Tere sflll very 111 -md
cemnlications such os otitls osdia smd oneusoris sere thowlng up. 11 took s lha
entire ooming md rell into the aftermcon to reke munds =i write ordses. 1t @an
AL fficult to et anyone to carty oul simle murslog care slnco Dany familiae ==re
crtirely ciricksn, snd at firet the peosle sho wers wall cosséd pot too willing to
help others.

Iz ths ATtarnoca ws crossed over o the 5%, Ceomme crowp. Er, Zerriott
accemenisd Or. Lirf-sist and Wiss Porter catl=ed on with ce. s cliuction thers
sAs lwas olcexicus becwusse crosiine wes not o obwices =2 the grmeTil stala ef clem-
1iress i ths reoom was better, Eowever, severzl of the fmillies wee ia a state of
fllth. Ths washree=s eod dining reoa wers ln s bettar stats thas on ths opoosits
cide, i thare sti1l c=ald be rmch losrovessat In the esthody of grrbade rmad excTata
diapomal. Ts retzmed %o the 5t 3 is the late cftermege. Jr. Lind=mist ro-
turped to Juzesm end ] stozed thers three Diring that Yi=s tw expscionl
pethers sith reasles deliversd - th were soesvhat premsturs ls thelr arrival.
¥ourds were oxle exch day on beth sides of the bey e Hits of sdvics n3 to the core
of children md clesnliness in the home were rlven 1f the patimtas were =il cnough
te tse 1t. It ems & Bt 2170cdt te obtein the uae of lights for the dellivery. It
is hoped that mich a hrandicap enn be ressved. Then oxyren s needsd, ¥r. Eprarsom °
ens Able to loprovize by fixing up & trric of oolfar's oxypen ehich n:tf_v‘-_i_r-_n.

Miss Portor foond 1t wery diffimult to get halpsrs to earry oub the noces-
eary lrundry vork end to help #Ath the enre of individunls in the hemos, 1 f=ol
that such n resmon=ibillt should not have been nlaced on har mtiraly, Wt sheald
hrrs beem arranged thrugh the porson romponalble for the ovsp, posalily in conlene-
tion with n repressntntive from tho notlyes who rhould be intereated In the welfnro
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f e coxalty as a Zols,  Thers wny oeethisy lad-iny

iz the =y or ergrml=ation
order tp m=eset this resl esarpescy, [ renlise thet during :::ﬂ

st teo =
maw the cooommity nt itm worst, 1 Inow that thers ware vary nalts vho ==re wsll,
Tut even so thers ms no concerted effori being sads to carry out the slmsle procsdures
for petting drirkicg witer md other 1iquil nourlalnet to the belsides of those pesple
*ai for weelrz that the leond=y mas &one to the best sdwestags in cpite of lack of
facilitiss for d=yisr md goiting bot wnter, !

o besin with, ecrditisns cuch na thess chould not Inve exisisd at ths begin-
ef this opidedic. I wns surpriesd to fird mch & low sorale oo the part of the
shich I thoughi ms capakle of greater thrift, I kaws bam told tiat slteapis
tem ois througbout the year to got tulldicg oaterinle, adequate facllities for
sewge dleposadl and water mupily, Wt that for several ressons they Tere not cbiained
el puk into use. Iwen 1f elnborate squipsent is lacking, it sesma that the huriad
of gpartage and the use of chloride of lioe in tho privies ond pelicing, Af necesanry,
to mewars the use of privy locnlities rother then the doer steop for the espiying of
human excretn contalmers could be put ints poactlice,

i

i

The vnter oupply is discolored, contazinated and unattractive, It has o bted
taste, henco 1t wne hard to got peoples te force flulds, Foelllties for belling end

cooling the water are not rendily nvallable.

In adéition te theso vialble phyalenl degraling conditionn, I notlced some
1eck of thoe teaching of basle public haslth fu-drsmentals. “ork with much o rmll mroup
of neople who have Lsen wnrds of the povemnmmont for a leng period of time chould have
brousht bBeiter results. It seems that I thers bad been nlesquate pudlic health instrue-

"llur-l in the ochools e the g-msunity this could mot have hapnenet. It i str—gze
that they could hove revertsd frem a einte of thrift sond clemliness on ths islanda te
the pressnt cinte of M1lth, despalr, r=d cosplete Inck of civie pride. 1 rexlize, too,
that st the tise 1 s thes the commmnlty was largdy sade up of wopon smd children
wlope luabanis zere not with them Sith proper facilitles for loadership, puld-nce
exl piisadl-tion of matusl sesard for slcple pedlic ba=lth 1aws by a tradned publile
haalth sorker ths citetion could have bees cuite 217 fore=t, rmd 1 hope that the pare.
ices of A ubilic heslth nures for heslth efcaticos servicea, 1f only on &n Atlicerast
basis, #i11 be conaidered.

iz Poctar kes bed the hardship of gping through two enldenlcs sith thees
peonle snd should met Inwve to face rere coses under ths eme clrcuset=sces, 1 feol
thal the oen whp have Just come back from the Pribdilofs w11l be rxposed to meaales
r=d thars lo o possiHlity that mony of thes w1l locoos 111,19 Brdsr to aweld the
hardships sufforsd by the natients w0 have Just pobten ovar the dissase ~=d provide for
rds-uate heas ears, It wmld sseem that a croup of willing workers with mecific dutiay
assigned to ench should izmedintaly be recrulted. .

1 =8 veory £lnd to be nble to eater into the prohlems prossnted by this oni-
doale and I =ould certxinly 1ike %o be nble to contimue to be of help 1f 1t 1a doslred,
1 hvwve seen poverty md filth oo hond in herd in other lecalities in ths world. Mers
1 214 mot eew sizne of dire porverty, thoush thore was much waste of food, mlsuse of
matarlals vuch ne patiresses ord blonkete, et the thing that improssed oe cost as
the fret thnt filth did oxlet and there cecmed to be very 11ttls excuse for it,




I bave every reamon to bellsve that if thses poople are to recaln sk

Funter Bay durlng this winter evsry offort "1l bo used 4o help them improve thelr
boos situstion, If it is lepoesible to £ot 8 doctor to plwe full-tisme service te
thass pecple it would bs well to have a tw-way ralio eystes so that hel could be
obiaized shen necessary. 1t bas best sigted thei Dr. Gpbrislsen, Nr, 1

those responalble locally for these pmple wish for Permission end materisls teo cais
the oecessary changss to better the health ma wlfars of the »ards unler thelr
Jurisdiction., 1 sincerdly bope that all wha ars Tesponsible will l=sedistely work
together to changs the picture,

E. Berneta Block, U.D,, Directer
Divisles of Maternd esd Child Health
el Crippled Children's Services |
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ALR MALL Box 1091, Junesu, Alosko "
Qetober 28, 1943,

#r. ward T. Bower, Chisf,
Division of Alusks Fisherles,
Fish wnd Fildlife Service,
Lerchandiss Uart,
Cileago, Ill.

Tho Funter Bey situnticn ls prowing more and moro tonse end Yr. Clson,
Yias 0*%eill ond myself heve concluded that you should have & conprebensive
picture of the ontire problem, es we view 1t, in the hope that 1t will nid
¥ou in taking tho necessary steps to rectlfy it nud put the evecustloa canps
o2 & workeble basis bafors snother winter sets in. Siuce Lr. vlson is now on
pn oxtendsd Inspection tour of the Southeasteorm alaske disgtricts end will oot
return to the Junesu office fur severnl duys ho bes instructed pDe to pruoseat
gar cbazrvativns wod sugesstlens for your cooslderetlon.

wa had hoped wiil recantly thut ropstiristios of the I'ribilef natives
wieuld pa secowplished eftsr the closo of Ssaling operwtions, but 1t pow vesns
most unlikely thet they «ill retwrs to thelr hosos thls year and possibly wot
patil mrter the wer is over, 50 thero 16 no lougoer any point in weiting ond
hopimg Tor the end of o bod situation; the facts must bo faced nnd overy ef for:
rade to correct comditions bofore i€ im too .'i.nt-n-

It i3 not our deslre to criticlze elither Jr. Johnsion or Yr. Yortoo cs
we reallze thut thoy hove been confrected by many Jifficult ond unusuwl prob-
lema =iees the gvacusatlen of the iribllofs sl estublishoent of the funter
bay cmyps. In foet we have shared the resporalivility end worked slong with
them, making coffery effort to sid in tbhe reintsnones of the pioject.

It hes long been cpparont thut the cempa were not operatlng sucoeanfally,
even s temporary refugea, aod-we wre convinced that ualess adegquets mensuros
ure tekon to insrowe condlticns bofere the afducus winier months bagin thers
in note then o poosibility ilmt the desth Toll fron tuberculosis, prousScnis,
influenzs widl other diaeoses will oo docimute the renks of tho nubives that few
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Before the Senate Government
_ March 18, 1980 Affairs Comnictee

Re: S. 1647, The Commission on Wart loca
and Int;rum:nt u{_ﬂ;vilianl Ant?m. - Flon

Mr, Chairman and Members of the Committee:

My name is Hiroko Kamikeswa Omata. I live in Kensingtonm,
" Maryland and have lived in the State of Maryland for the past
31 years. I come before you today to present to you my story
about the experiences my family and I had with respect to the
‘'mass evacuation and why we are affected by Executive ﬂrdef
9066 .

My father, Masuiichi Kamikawa, was 15 years old when
he came to the United States from Hiroshima, Japan. He and
his three brothers ianded in San Francisco, California in -
the late 1800's. They established general merchandise stureé
and banks in San Francisco, Fresno and Selma, California.
They were the early Asian picneers in developing the State
of California by feeding, clothing, boarding and giving
credit to the laborers who worked on the Santa Fe Railway
and the Great Southern Pacific Railway System. They also
helped indirectly in the development of the agricultural
gystems of the San Joaguin Valley by extending credit to
the farmers who needed the essentials to raise their
families and their crops. Because of the then prevailing
mood of the United States Government, my father and other
Asians were unable to become American citizens. My mother

immigrated from Hiroshima when she was 19 years old in
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1910. Both my father and mother were, therefore, aliens
not by choice but-by the denial of the United States
" Government to allow them citizenship.

1 was born in Fresno, California on July 11, 1920,
which makes me a citizen of the United States. I was a
student at Fresno State College finishing my third year
when Pearl Harbor shattered my future aspirations for a
college degree. ﬁhen many restrictions were imposed on -
our lives because of our ancestry, I ﬁueitinned the validity
of being a citizen of the United States, My family and
I committed no crime nor did we commlt any treasonable acts.
I withdrew from college and waited for the formal order to
evacuate. During the interim period, my mother, younger
brother and I started to weed out the articles that were
being confiscated by the United States Govermment. We
broke all of the Japanese records, burned the Japanese books,
smashed the cameras and any other item that-was on the
wanted list of the government. There was panic and fear.
All kinds of rumors were spreading fast and with fury. We
had to get rid of our car and see to it that our furniture
and personal belongings were stored in a safe place.

With very short notice we were ordered to enter the
Fresno Assembly Center fbetter known as the Fresno Race
Tracks). We were never given an opportunity to have a

hearing or to question the legality of the mass evacuation.-
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We were told to take only one suit case for each person
entering the center. Thus, we went like meek sheep
" obediently thinking that our government knew the best.

Life was primitive in the Assembly Center. For
instance, the latrine was a community toilet. It had one
tank that filled with water and it flushed six toilets
at one simultanecus flushing. It is humiliating for me
to tell you this li'.nry but it must told in order for all -
Americans to know what went on in this country.

My mother, father, brother and 1 shared one room--
there were no partitions, just four army cots with
mattresses filled with straw. The first few days were
uncomfortable to sleep since we had to mat down the hay
to sult the contour of our bodies., The food was fattening
because the emphasis was on carbnhydlrltu. Dust particles
were ever present in our lives.

After six months we were herded into a train. Coaches
were for the majority and the pullman cars were for the
sick, the aged and the lirtle infants. The train was
guarded by M.P.'s with their guns ready to shoot anyone
who tried to escape. Our destination was Jerome Eelocation
center, Jerome, Arkansas. I was the last persom to board
the train and officially leave the State of California. The
trip was long, tiring and also humiliating since we could

not take care of ourselves in the way of personal hygiene.
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Washington, D.C.

In the meantime, my father and mother continued to
" stay in the camp. My two brothers joined the army: one
went to the Pacific with the Military Intelligence Service
ndmﬂhnm:mhnp-uthﬂufmdmln!m:q
Division. In 1945, after three years of incarceration, my
parents moved to S_Fal:-rmk, Hew Jersey where they started
life anew. In the early 1950's, my parents became citizens
of the United States since a nmew law had been passed per-
mitting them to become citizens. In 1967, just prior to
my father's death, the Japanese Government awarded him
an Imperial Award, Fifth Order of the Sacred Treasure.
Among the achievements cited was his work in merchandising
and banking in Fresno.

From 1946 to 1948,. I went to Japan with the Department
of the Army and found out to my great disappointment that
the Japanese people considered me a foreigner. I realized
then that I was truly an American, in spite of the treatment
I had received by the United States Government. It fortified
my belief that the United States Government had to make
a formal statement, admitti.n% its error in incarcerating
its citizens and aliens.

America still talks asbout human rights. We Japanese-
Americans were hostages of our own government. Unless a

wrong is corrected, America can never preach to anyone OT
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to any other country about hostages or prisoners of war in
concentration campis. In all these situations, life behind
barbed wire is the same--where men with guns are prepared to
shoot to kill if anyone attempts to escape. It is recorded
history that eight Japanese-Americans were shot and killed
trying to escape from the interrment camps.

The leaders nf America who made the decision to relocate
us committed a rape of the soul of the United States Com-
stitution. They viclated the single most preciocus document
of the United States of America. We were all deprived of
our rights to due process and equal protection of the laws.
No legal scholar can successfully argue that a particular
race should be incarcerated purely because of race alone.

I want to tell you that the Office of Historical
Preservation of the State of California has recently selected
the former Kamikawa Brothers business operations as a

historical site. It is now standing there as a shell without

a soul, I htlieva that if you should consider correcting
a wrong that has been perpetrated against 120,000 Japanese-
Americans, both citizens and aliens, I am sure my 89- year
old mother, all of her children, grandchildren and great
grandchildren will rejoice in knowing that Grandpa's soul.

will live. eternally in that building.
In conclusion, it will be 38 years since I was

incarcerated in an internment camp. My experiences are not
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equal to the holocaust of the Hitler regime but there will
always be a shadow over the history pages of the United
States of American unless immediate steps are taken to remedy
this great injustice. I will be 60 years old in July but
I hope to continue my night classes at the University of
Maryland, where I am taking Para Legal Studies. One of
these days 1 hope to get = B.S. degree in Business
Administration. In the meantime, I shall continue to
challenge the United States Government regarding the
unconstitutionality of my wartime incarceration. In
order for me to leave my children and their children an
enduring legacy and a great faith in this country, I must
appeal to you to pass Senator Inouye's bill.

My husband, Robert Omata, who spent a year at the
Gila River, Arizona camp agrees with me that time is of
the essence, and only the legislative branch of the
government is capable of helping us and the others so

affected.
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RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, on February 19, igaz, President Roosevelt signed
Executive Order 9066 which resulred in the mass evacuation and
incarceration of Japanese Americans in Concentration camps; and

WHEREAS, 1942 marked the beginning of a period of American
history in which the ideals of democracy and individual freedom
guaranteed under the Constitution of this Nation were denied to
these citizens solely on the basis of ancestry; and

WHEREAS, apart from its economic and psychological impact
on the victims, the Evacuation placed a stigma of guilt upon all
Japanese Americans and, in the minds of most Americans, has led
to the erronecus belief that the government's actions were
complecely justified in the name of national security; and

WHEREAS, after many, many years of continued effort by the
Japanese American community and their legion of friends to bring =
before the United States Congress and the American public the
events of this "sad episode in our histery"”: the unprecedented
abridgement of the rights of American citizens; and

WHEREAS, with the courageous leadership of our esteemed
comrades in arms, The Honorable Daniel Inouye and Spark Matsunaga,
together with the co-sponsorship of Senators S. I. Hayakawa and
Alan Cranston of California, and Frank Church and James McClure
of Idaho, Senate Bill 1647 was introduced in the United States
Senate on August 2, 197%; and

WHEREAS, on September 28, 1979, HRE 5499 was introduced in
the House of Representarives with 114 co-sponsors; and

WHEREAS, both measures seek to establish a Presiden-
tial study commission whose purpose will be te inquire
into theevents of 1942 through a series of public
hearings and to determine whether rhe government's
actions were justified, and if not, to recommend
appropriate remedies; and
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WHEREAS, the members of the 442nd Veterans Club of Honolulu,
Hawaii, comprised of the original mesbers of the &42nd imental
Cosbat Team, and widely recognized as one of the most highly
decorated combat units during World War II, firsly believe in

the principle of "Redress™ as proposed in HE 5499 and SBLE4AT:
now therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED by the 4LL42nd Veterans Club of Honolulu, H.nii.
that irs entire mechership wholeheartedly endorse the
passage of the bill to establish the Coemission on Hartime hlol:-l
tion and Interrment of Civilians Act and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED chat ies of rthis resolution be
transmitted to: The Honorable Abr Ribicoff, Chairpan of the
Senate Covernmental Affairs Committee, The Honorable Daniel Inmouye,
United States Senator; The Honorable Spark Matsunaga, United States
Senator, The Honorable 5. 1. Hayakawa, United States Senator; The™
Honorable Alan Cranston, United Staces Senator; The Honorable
Frank Church, United States Senator; and The Honorable James
McClure, United States Senator.

Respectfully submitted,

THE 442

w - .
Robert M. Sasaki
Executive Secretary

S CLUB
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306 House Amex
Hnshington, B.C. 20515

P . D, Gl Vo Erienan 202 — 225-1691

5- @ongressional Black Canrns

Foedggiur 4y Mareh 17, 1980

sags "lchny” Lwrsd. Ta
Bt 4 B, B

Senator Abraham A. Ribicoff
Chairman

Governmental Affairs Committee
3308 Dirksen Senate Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The Congressional Black Caucus strongly supports establishment of 2 national
commission to Study the internment of Japanese-fmericans during World War
1I.

Thizs Commission iz needed to find answers and recommendations regarding a
fundamental violation of ecivil rights which remains unresclved.

We are encouraged that the Senate Governmental Affairs committee is hold-
ing hearings on 5. 1647 and H.R. 5499, and hope that similar action will
soon be initiated by the Fouse Judiciary committee., Executive Order 5066
allowed for the evacuation and intermment of 120,000 persons of Japanese
ancestry, two-thirds of whom were United States citizens.

It is important that we not ignore this gross abridgement of civil rights,
and that this necessary mechanism be established to study the origing, rami-
fications, and remedies related to Executive Order 9066.

In bringing this tragic chapter of our nation's history into clear focus,
we believe important lessons can be learned. Hever again should such a
governmental-initiated violation of civil and human rights happen.

We hope that your committee will act promptly on this legielation.
Bin 1y,

AL Y/

Y RONALD V. DELLUMS
Vice=Chair

XD 2 A Gom—

Treagurer Secretary
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LUMITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, DLC. 20415

P

o bk a

n STAFF DIRECTOR

FI]

HBonorable Abraham Ribicoff

Chairman

Senate Committee on Governmental

Affairs

3308 Dirksen Senate Office Bldg. L
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Ribicoff:

In response to & letter from Senator Inouye concerning S. 1647, the U.S.
Cormmission on Civil Rights eand its advisory committees have recently
considered the proposed 'Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment
of Civilians Act'.

1 have enclesed for your informetion a resclution, adopted by the
Chairs of the Commission's 51 State Advisory Committeee, concerning
5. 1647 end H.R. 549%, the House companicn bill. Subseguently,

the Commissicners, at & regulerly scheduled meeting of the Commission,
formally adopted the resclution.

At you are aware, the U.5. Commissien on Civil Rights is an agency
established by Congress to study and collect information on discrimination
and egual protection of the laws, to appraise the laws and policies

of the Pederal government, to serve as & national clearinghouse

for information on civil rights; and to report to the President

and Congress. The Commission's jurisdiction covers race, color,

religion, sex, ege, handicep, netional originm and the administration

of justice.
If you have any guestions concerning these develcpments with

respect to 5. 1647 and E.R. 5499, do not hesitate to contact

me of Lecy Edwards, Director of our Congressional Liaision Divieion
at 254-BE26.

Sincerely,

/s/

LOULIS WUWEER

co:  Governmental Affaire Committee Members

Enclosure
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WHEREAS, the Congress of the United States is now considering
S. 1647 and H.R. 5499, which would establish a
Comaission to study the evacuation of 120,000 persons
of Jepanese ancestry fros n-ﬁfr.nuu Coast in 1542,
twe-thirds of whom were Dnited States citizens, against
whoe no charges were ever filed, and concerning whom
no imputation of Zisloyclty was ever lodged; and
KEERFAS, such Co==ission would be charced with the responsibility
of studying the legal and constitutional aspects
of such unprecedented action by the United States Governcent
agairst its own citizens, to determine whether wrong
was committed and if so, to recommend redress in
such manner as to be determined by the Congress of
the United States, to the end that such an aberration
ef justice will never again occur; and
WEEREAS, the United States Commission on Civil Rights is concerned
with such complete denial of civil rights, and with
the possibilities of recurrence of such governmental
action based upon the precedent of the Japanese Amer ican

evacuations of 1942, &nc therefore, believes that

the present bills in Congress should be supported,



258

MOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESCLVED by the Chairs of the 51 State
pdviscry Coemittees of the U. S. Cos=mission on Civil
Rights, that they not only support passage of 5.
1£47 and B.R. 5455, but ll:n\uzgl that the U. 5.
- Coomission on Civil Rights similarly support suoch
legislation, &nd that copies of this resolution be

transmitted to members of the United States Congress.

UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED this 22nd day of October, 1975, in the

City of Washirgton, D. C.




TR T T BESICENEE VLG
575-2621 -
MINORU YASLI
ATTORMEY AT LW
1150 So. Williams St.,
DENVER, COLD. Bo210.
Harch 18, 19580
T0: The Honorable Abraham Riblcoff, Chairman

In re:

written

U.5. Senate Governmental Affalrs Committes
Rm £3308, Dirksen Senate Office Bui lding
Mashington, BD.C. 20510.

Bearings on U.5. Senate Bill MNGAT

i, MINDRU YASU| of Berver, Colorado, respectfully reguest leawe to file

testimomy concerning Semate Bil) MEAT, as follows:

I. IDENTIFICATION:

I am Minoru Yasul, an attorney at law, admitted to practice In the State of
Oregon In 1939, and further admitted to practice In the State of Colorade in
1946. | wes engaged in the active practice of law for 25 years until 1967,
cont inuous |y except during 1543-1546.

Since 1967, | have served, and am continuing to serve as the executive direc-
tor of the Commission on Commamity Relations for the City and County of Denver,
in the State of Colorado.

At the present tiee, oy active participation and mecbership on & muber of
boards, commissions and committess, include, among others: ithe Mational JALL
Redress commlittes; chalirman of the Colorado State Advisory Committes to the
U.5. Civil Rights Commission; the International Comsultation of Human Rights:
acting chalrman of the Denver Anti-Crime Councl) (formerly chairman for five
years) ; member of the national advisory board of Joint Action in Cosmunity Ser-
wvices [JACS); regional board of the Institute for Intermational Education; and
local boards of the YMCA, Boy Scouts of America, Mile-High chapter of American
Red Cross, the South Denver Chamber of Commerce, the Superintendent's Executive
Advisory Councl] for Denver Public Schools, amd numerous other local boards and
commissions,

buring the past 36 years In Denver, after having had @ normal 1ife completely
disrupted by the evacuation of persons of Japanese sncestry from the West Coast
in 1942, | believe | have attained some degree of acceptance In the Denver comr
mmnity, by dint of extensive community service over a long period of time.

2. EWACUATION EXPERIEMCES:

Commencing on March 28, 1542, | initiated a test case Involving the Ul ted
States governsent, testing whether or not military orders (swrfe) could be
selectively enforced against United States citizems of Japaneis ancestry and
no other U.5. citizens, in the absence of martial lTaw.
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On Mov. 16, 1942, the U.S. District Cowrt for Oregom
held that swch =l litary orders, in absence of martial
law, could mot be enforced agaimat United States citi-
pens, but ruled that | was not a citizen of the Uniged
States. (Dwitad Stotes pe. Mimorw Yomudi, 48 Feb, Supp.
20, Cos. #16056) | was found guilty of viclating Public
Law 503, snd sentenced to one year in jall snd $5,000
fine.

The case was appealed to the U.5. Supreme Court, and in June, 1943, the
U.5. Supreme Court ruled that mllltary orders agaimt persons of Japa-
nese ancestry, regardless of United States citizenship, were walid.
(Gordom Kiyoski Firchbayashi ve. United Stotes, 1945, 320 U.5. 81,

63 5. Ct. 1375) My case |s noted as a companion case to the Firg-
bayashi case, and was remanded noting that the government did not

clalm that | was not a citizen of the United States,

| served sentence In solltary confinement In the Hult-
nomah County Jall, In Portland, Oregon, for slightly
more than 9 months, from Now. 16, 1942 unti] Aug. 19,
1943.

Although | was engaged In the private practice of law from January, 1942
untl] May, 1942, in Portland, Oregon, | was forced to leave my home in

Hood River, Oregon, by a squad of armed millitary police led by a 2nd Lt.

of the United States Army, durfng May, 1942, and taken to the Wartime
Civilian Control Center in the livestock pavilion of Morth Portland, Oregon,
and there confined with some §,000 other persons of Japanese ancestry.

After four months im the WCCA center im North Portland, Oregom, during
September, 1542, we were trarsported by outmoded troop trains to a yet
uncompleted desert camp at the Minidoka WRA, just north of Twin Falls,
ldahe, to join a total of abowt 9,500 other evecuees, primarily from the
Seattle, Washington, and Portland, Dregon, areas.

| w3 an imote of the Minidoka VA camp from Sept. 1942 wntil June, 1544,
except for the peried of from Mov. 1942 wntil Awg. 1943, and except for a
month's furlowgh during October, 1943, at which time | joined Joe Gramt
Mazacka of the Rocky Mowntain JACL office, in touring the WRA camps at
Granada, Colorado, and the Clla River and Poston, Arizona, wrging Japanese
Arerican males over the age of 18 1o wlunteer for the Wdnd Infantry Cos
bat team to desonstrate unguestionably our loyalty to the United States.

I had held & commizsion a3 a 2nd Lieutenant In the

U.5. Officers Reserve Corps, as of Jan. 19, 1942,

but was rejected for active service. Thereafter,

I did volunteer as a buck private both for the infan=
try as well as for military Intelligence at Camp Savage
in Hinnesota, but desplte some B efforts to velunteer,
was rejected sach time.

In June, 194k, | relocated from the Minidoka WRA camp in ldaho, to Chicago
INlTnols. After a sunmer In Chicago, working in an fce plant, | took up
permanent residence in Derver, Colo., during Sept. 1944, | have been &
resident of Denver, Colorado, during the past 36 years, or since Sept. 194k,
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Hon. Abrahasm Ribicoff . i
4 d L]
In sum, | was an Inmate of elther the WCCA coniter: o Nor
1 th Portland, Oregon
:'I-t::: ttr:’::“ 'I"l:'“:dﬂ:w. Idaho, for a total period of 16 months. In ad-
. ent nine months § == i
during the evacuation period. n jail in solitary confinement

During the evacustion period when the canps were still popu peryom
of Japanese ancestry, iurin_g‘ﬂuul October, 1943, H g

I did wisit and spend some
time in three VRA casps, wiz., Gramada, Colo.. Gila River and Foston, Ariz.

Subsequent to the closing of the camps in 1946 over the =
. years, | have wisitn
ed the sites of all WRA casps in the United States, to get a visceral feel

for the localities where Amerlcans of
bl of Japanese ancestry were Incarcerated

During the period of from Jan. 1942 until May 1942, as a private attorn

| handled many legal cases for persons of Japanese mt:\f in Parlhnd..rh
Oregon, relative Lo the then up-coming evacuation process. During the peri-
od | was confined in the WCCA/VRA casps, | further handled innumerable legal
matters for and on behalf of evacuees. Subsequent to the eractment of the
Evecuation Claim Act of 1945, | handled several hundred evacuation claims,
a% & private attorney both In Portland, Oregon, and Denver, Colorado, as well
as many other satters related to evacwation, for 2 pericd extending well over
Syears. | am thus familiar on a First hand basis with meny of the probless

and losses incurred by evacuees from the Portland, Oregon, area, as well as
relocatees to Denver, Colorado.

3. SUPPORT FOR 5. 1647:

Based upon all of the experiences hereinabove set forth, it Is my considered
Judgment that the Congress of the United States should emact 5. 1647 and HR
5459, which would suthorize and sandate an in-depth and definitive Imestiga-
tlon of all the events which took place after Dec. 7, 194), through the en
tire evecuation period, unti] the fimal closing of the camps im 1546.

We can rote the enorrows financial losses incurred by persoms of Japanese an-
cestry on the West Coast in I942. The Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco,
through its TFR-300 and TFBE-1 reports, tabulated assets Im excess of $h00O.-
000,000 during the spring of 1942, We know that the eventual recovery under
the Evacuatlon Claiss Act of 1949 amounted to about §38,000,000 or sbout Bie
on the dollar.

But, more than the financial losses incurred, were the shattering disruptions
of homes and lives of individuals. Entire social and family structures were
shattered. Individusls were subjected to bltterness, fﬂnlml?ﬁ, Incarcer
stion, disngption of careers, and personal rulnation on the basis of ancestry
only. We know that tens of thousands of individuals, out of the total 120,000
who were evacualed, were conpletely Imnocent individuals == but who were made
to suffer without smy charges Initiated against them and without any comvic=
tion for any crime committed.

We k the rulings of the U.5. Supreme Court in the Firaboyaski case, and
In lhtmx.nrm:lu ::lB+ We do not believe that judiclal review of those cases
are possible now, 38 years after the event. However, this matter too should
be Investigated and studied by the Congress, for possible legislative relief
or nullifcation.
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I believe that those decisions of the United States Supreme Court were wrong;
| do mot suggest that it is feasible or possible to over-turn such decisions

at this late date.

My concern Is that our nation, the United States of America, should never
again perpetrate such &n outragecus violation of human rights against amy
Individual in the future, and that we restroe our nation to fts rightful
place as the leader in the world in defending human rights, dignity and
freedom.

| believe we owe this cbligation, as true Americans, to curselves and ocur
posterity, to make a permanent record of what transpired so that those errors
will never again be repeated in the future == war or no war.

| ama firm believer In the saying of George Santayana who said "Thoge who
forget the mistakes of the past are doomed te repeat them. ™

| strongly wrge that the Congress of the Unlted States enact Senate bill
FIELT and HR #5499, so that the melancholy years of 1942-1966 now besmirched
by a racist and official violatlon ef the human rights of a tiny minority of
Americans of Japanese ancestry == from which group came men who gave of their
lives, their blood, and their dedication and loyalty in the armed forces of
United States, some 40,000 strong == can be properly documented in history to
the end that it shall not be repeated against any group or individuals in
America henceforth.

- Fespectfully submitted,
- LS, &Iu-_.:'__

Minoru Yasui ) 575-2621
1150 So. Willlams 5t.,
berver, Colorado BO210.
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United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20001

B Rl =+
The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff I (jﬁ‘r/

Dear Senator Ribleoff:

I arite to you In support of 5. 1687, “Commission on Wartime
Relocation ard Interrment of Civilians Act” and Introduced by
Senators Inauyo, Matsunaga, Hayakawa, Cramston and Melure.

It is my understanding that the Senate Covernmental Affairs

Committee which you chalr will hold a hearing on this bill on
March 16, 1980,

Az one of the "Internees” of the evacuation process from
192 to 195, ] belleve it Is Important and necessary for a fed-
eral review of the process and the impact of evacuation, not only
for those of us who were 30 "interned™ but also becsuse our Amer-
ican society has mot yet had an opportunity to come to grips with
the fact of evacuation. W have yit to drae the lessons learned
from that experience ror have we-addressed the evacuatlion as part
of our rational agenda. 1 believe that the passage of the bill
and the cstabl istewnt of the commission will assure that it w=ill be
on the naticnal agenda.

I have been a resident of Rhode Island rew for some 30 years
and have served as Executive Assistant to Gowernor Philip W. Moel
from 1973 to 1977 and bave served as Executive Director for the
Coalition of Mortheast Coverrors' Policy Research Center and have
followed your distinguished career as Goverror, Secretary of HEW
and as & U.5. Serator.

Your experlence, wisdom and above all, your semse of Justice
and integrity will be missed in the next session of the Senate. I
express my deep appreciation to you for your long and distinguished
public service to the State of Connecticut and to our natlen.

Sincerely,

Associate Professor of
Community Planning
Special Assistant to the
Vice President for Academic Affairs
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LOB ANGELES, CALIFORMIA BODIZ OFFICE OF THE HAYOR TOmM BRADLEY

IS R - Ll
March 12, 1980

A
Honorable Abraham A. Ribicoff, Chairman fr-u?;”’f
Senate Governmental Affairs Committee |
Dirksen Senate Buildin L
lashirgron, ©. C. EGE%D

Dear Senator Ribicoff: s

I understand that the Governmental Affeirs Cormittee will
hold a hearing on 5.1647 on March 18.

Enclosed is information I would like to share with you and
pecbers of your committee on the action taken by the City of
Los Angeles in support of 5.1647 and House of Represemtative

Bill E.R. 5499.
Sincerely,
}Zmﬁ

TOM BRADLEY
Mayor

TB: jet

Enclosure
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I Laparrom - CALIFORNIA A B
- R
CITY L
—— Y
=0 e L ERLE BSEAE
aan mroa

79-4100 5-1) TOW BRADLEY EQD KR i .;.:i ii: OO

Jancary 4, 1%60

Honorable Tom Bradley, Mayor
Chief legislative Analyst
Euman Relations Commission

H.R. 5499 - INTERNMENT OF AMERICAN CITIIENS OF JAFAMESE DESCENT
DURING WORLD WAR II

1 HEREBY CERTIFY that the attached report of the INTERGOVERNMENTAI

RELATIONS COMMITTEE was adopted by the Los Angeles City Council at
its meeting held January 4, 1980.

REX E. LAYTOH, CITY CLERK

A %‘l‘-ﬂ-‘m— ]

By

Deputy
am
Attachment

rmi'-t-'-“-‘(";'*f“ g.',lx;_'i-ym s

AN COUAL THPLOTEENT SPROETUSITT —AFFIRMATIVE A0 Tibn EmPLoTie



st L T -.
- . % s ; -~
- . . File No. 79-4100 5-13

TO THE COUNCIL OF THE
*  CITY OF LOS ANGELES

Your INTERGOVERNMENTRL RELATIONS : Committes
reports a5 follows:

Your Committee RECOMMENDS that the City SUPPORT S-1647
and H.R. 5499, relating to the internment of American Citizens
of Japanese descent during World War II, pursuant to a communi-
cation from the Mayor relative to a resolution of the Board of
Human Relations Commissioners of the City of Los Angeles.

This proposed legislation would establish a fact-finding
commissicon to determine whether any wrong was committed against
the 120,000 American citizens and permanent residents of
Japanese descent who were interned pursuant to Executive Order
Humber 5066 issued February 19, 1542, and other asscciated
acts of the Federal Government, and to recommend appropriate
remedies.

This resclution was adopted unanimously by the Human

Relations Commission at its meeting on November 5, 1579, upon
request of the Japanese American Citizens League.

Respectfully submitted,

e . e e e — . THTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE
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N |  MAYOR TOM BRADLEY
Z mi Contact: Tom Sullivan  485-5182

Date:

Brenda Banks

Wednesday, Wovember 21, 1979

Release: 1mmediately

znu.uhdnﬂm-nQnu.nﬂ.._..bm._.ﬁu.n.ﬂ.nﬂuhnuﬂwuhw:nngﬁunnnwnsuwunﬂnun
World wWwar IT Internment

™

Mayor Tom Bradley today sent a letter to the Los Angeles City Council
urging it s support of federal legislation to establish a fact=finding
committee on the internment of Japanese-Americans during world War II.

Bradley said the proposed legislaticon would establish a fact-
finding commission to determine whether any wrong was committed ageinst
the 120,000 American citirens and permanent residents of Japanese
descent who were interned during World War II. The legislation also
would instruct the commission to recommend appropriste remedies.

"The relocation and interrment of these people constituted an
unprecedented violation of rights granted to every human being under
the United States Constitution,” Bradley said. "The uprocting and
punishment of an entire community, rgainst whom no criminal cherges
were ever lodged, is & shameful chapter in our naticnal history which
must not be forgotten lest it be repeated.”

Bradley forwarded to Councilmembers copies of a resolution [see
attached) drafted by the city's Board of Human Felations Commissioners,
urging that the Council support 1.5, Senate Bill 5. 1647 and Houee of
Representatives Bill H.R. 5499, both of which relate to the internment
question.

FEEE&EE



EITY HELL OFFICE OF THE MAYDR TOM BRADLEY
b ARGLLLE CaLWFOD®R|& #0001 F MAY DR
I ammaan November 21, IB79

Council of the City of Los Angeles

Honoreble Members:

I hereby transmit for your consideration a resolution of the
Board of Human Relations Commissioners of the City of Los Angeles,
urging that the City, by formal Council actiom, support U.S. Senate
Bill 5. 1647 end Housing of Representative Bill H.R. 5499, both

relating to the internment of American citizens of Japanese descent
during World War II.

This proposed legislation would establish a fact-finding
commission to determine whether any wrong was committed against
the 120,000 American citizens &nd permanent residents of Japanese
descent who were interned pursuant to Executive Order MNumbered 9066
issued February 19, 1942, and other associated acts of the Federal
Government, and to recommend appropriate remedies.

The relocation and intermment of these people constituted an
unprecedented vicolation of rights granted to every human being under
the United States Constitution. The uprooting and punishment of an
entire community, against whom no criminal charges were ever lodged,

is a shameful chapter in our national history which must not be
forgotten lest it be repeated.

Thank you for your prompt favorsble action on this matter.

Yours truly, .7

EIJM“MMWJux\ﬂWMMM\ﬁnaRMmmﬁ

TCM BRADLEY \
Mayor
TB:1lg
cc: Board of Human Relations Commissioners
Enclosures




; CITY OF Los- ANGELES
BOARD OF MUMAN RELATHISE CALIFORMIA
CO MRS Ny ADMIMIBTRATIVE OFFiCE
Sl AT BOCH 111, CITY MALL
TORHIES B YOEHIDA Nl ] LOE AMGELES. Ca BDOIE
FREBIBENT - E. = ARBdANE
MAUDIE D, CussIMGE T“I”I| - —
VICE FEERLHT r-_- L] DONIE W COALY
RICHARE & AMNOTICD " ] T mCAETaAT
FRED M BALL e
JIBEIL MAL BEAVERE il
JEEE T WOJCMIULT
ALFRID MENDOTA, JR ToOM BERADLEY
WARRKEN L ETEINBERG MATO®
BONIA B BUx

Bovember 9, 1979

Honorable Tom Bradley
Mayor

y
Room 305, City Hall

JAFPANESE AMERICAN REDRESS BILLS
Dear Mayor Bradley:

Upen request of the Japanese American Citizens League, and
deliberation by the Commission at its regular meeting on
Hovember 9, the Commission unanimously went on record in
support of Senate Bill 1647 and Hotse of Representatives
Bill H.R, 5499; introduced in C ass to investipate the
internment of Japanese American Citizens during World War II.

We urge that and the Los Angeles City Couneil lupf:n:t
these two bills; and that coples of the attached Resolution
be transmitted to members of the United States Congress and
the President of the United Statee.

Sincerely,

HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION
OF THE CITY OF LOS ANMGELES

—— .
Tkt S
Commissioner To o 5. Yoshida
President

TSY:dc
Encl = Resolution

€3-293 0 - BO - 18
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T CITY OF LOS ANGELES

: CALIFORMIA ADMIMNISTRATIVE OFFICE
OARD D HUEAN FELATISNE mooK 111, EITY MaLL

LOB AMGELES. & BBEI3

TOSHIND & TOEHIDA ARR.AANT
[t —
HAUDIE O CuNsiNGE DORIE M COLLY
WIEE SAERIDERT BEmETARY

MICHARD & ANNOTICS
FRED M BALL

JEESIT MAT REAVERE

JEEE T BOSORGUET TOM BRADLEY

ALFRED MENWDDTA . J§

WARREN L BTEENBERD MAYOR
BOMIA B Biar

RESO

-

LIXIOR

WHEREAS, the Congress of the United States ls now
considering 5. 1647 and H.R. 5499, which would establish a
Commission to study the evacuation of 120,000 persons of
Japanese ancestry from the West Coast in 1942, two-thirds
of whon were United States citizens, against whom no charges
were ever filed and concerning whom nmo imputation of disloyalty
was ever lodged; and

WHEREAS, such Commission would be charged with the
responsibility of studying the legal and constitutiomal
aspects of such unprecedented action by the United States
government against its own citizens, to determine whether
wrong was committed and if so, to recommend redress in such
manner as to be determined by the Congress of the United States,
to the Eng that such an aberration of justice will never again
pocur; an

WHEREAS, the Human Relations Commission of the City of Los
eles iz concerned with such complete denial of eivil rights,
and with the possibilities of recurrence of such goverrmental
action based the precedent of the Japanese American
evecuation of 1942, and therefore believes that the present
bills in Congress should be supported,

KOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Human Relations
Commission of the City of Los Angeles supports passage of 5. 1647
and H.R, 5499, and urge that the Mayor and City Council support
such legislation, and that coples of this resclution be
transmitted to membere of the United States Congress, and the
President of the United States.

Resclution adopted this lst of November, 1979.

:Z:::’giﬂAgf-'-.jr :

TeElident

s o o

Haudie D. Cummings, Vice Freg.dent
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On February 19, 1942, shortly after America's entry inte
World War II, President Franklin D. Roosevelt signed
Executive Order 9066 which empowered military commanders
to prescribe certain "military areas"” from which they
could exclude any and all persons., The order did not
mention any specific group of persons. Yet, during the
following four years, this authority was used by officials
of the United States govermnment to remove and incarcerate
some 77,000 American citizens of Japanese ancestry, and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent
U.5. residents.

Many people believe the attack on Pearl Harbor was the
justification for this relocation of Japanese Americans.

In fact, military necessity.was the reason given by the
government for this action. But, if national security

was the rationale, why were Japanese Americans in Hawaii
not similarly interned, and why were German and Italian
aliens not subjected to similar restrictions? Why were
Japanese Americans subjected to wholesale internment when
no person of Japanese ancestry living in the United States,
or the then-territories of Alaska and Hawaii, had ever been
charged with any act of espionage or sabotage prior to the
issuance of the Executive Order nor, indeed, at any time
thereafter? Wwhy, therefore, was this group of civilians
singled out and deprived of liberty and property without
criminal charges or a trial of any kind?

What motivated this removal and internment of unprecedented
numbers of Japanese Americans and permanent resident aliens

of Japanese ancestry? Was it necessary to insulate Japanese
Americans from the possible effects of a wartime hysteria?

Was it the conseguence of prejudice and discrimination against
persons of Japanese ancestry which was built up over a leng
pericd of time? These are some of the guestions which still
rfmain'unanswered some forty years after these events toock
place,

As President Ford said when he rescinded Executive Order 9066,
exactly 34 years after its issuance, "An honest reckoning, how-
ever, must include a recognition of cur national mistakes as
well as our national achievements. Learning from our mistakes
is not pleasant, but as a great philosopher once admonished,

we must do so if we want to avoid repeating them."
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Committed as we are by our charter adopted in 1913, *
secure justice and fai

I treatment for all citizens alike, "
the Anti-Defamation League believes it is time for our
government to look into and focus its attention on the
events surrounding this mass incarceration. Therefore,

the Anti-Defamation League urges early passage of S5.1647.

Sincerely,

e (St

Hathan Perlmutter
Kational Director

KP:dlc g
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AN EGUAL EMFLOYMENT OFFORTUMITY — AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMFLOTER
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| Board of Church and Society
The United Methodist Church
Eﬂ@ﬂﬂf =B PH Q;SE
May 6, 1980 GUUTRISENTAL Py giRs o

The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff
Chalrperson

Senate Governmental Affairs Committee
United States Senate

Washington, D. €. 20510

Dear Senator Ribicoffs

We have just beaen informed that your Governmental Affairs Committes
will mark up Senate Bill 1647 (Wartime Relocation and Internment
of Civiliane Aot) on Wedneeday, May Tth. We wouold like to register
our concern regarding this legislation and share with you and with
each member of your Committee a copy of a resclution which was
overwhelmingly adopted by the General Conference of The United
Methodist Church, at its meeting in Indisnapolis, Indiana on April
15-25, 1%80.

The General Conference is the highest authoritative and legislative
body of The United Methodist Church. It is the only body that can
speak for the whole denomination. It consises of 1000 delegates
with egual number of clergy and laypersons, coming from United
Methodist Churches from across the United States and around the
world.

"The General Conference acknowleges the flagrant violatione of human
rights® of the nearly 120,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry who
were evacuated and incarcerated without trial or due process of law
during World War II; it calls upon the United States Congress to
enact appropriate legislation to recognize and rectify this past
mistake of our eountry.

We trust that this resclution will be a part of your record and pf
Your deliberations as you develop thism partipulax legislation,
L

Yours sincerely,

by ¥, b, R

General Secretary

Enclosure:
GHO: aa
63-293 343 . i
seggibd gbg
Commitied to Chrim — Called to Changs ey L
Ths Liskinel hothsion Buildieg B 100 Marpind Avescs, N5 B Weskington, DLC. 30001 W (i ass-0000 =~ ° z
ot ol Db o [— Cibvinben o i Olay I ;
Dl B rry Dt i Wiy, Forngn Mmoo W P Emerging Susisl o  Constinmney Bovipm - F '
203} S5i-8a28 1201) 448-8882 30 8-St DO ARS-BAM < (307) ANS-SNTE oy dddgazi oo
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hdopted by the General Conference of The ‘United Methodist Church’
¢ Indianapolis, Indiana Meeting' ;.- i
April 15-25, 1980 - . . .

. L
Whareas, ] during World War II, the United States of Mmerica
did forcibly remove and incarcerate, without charges,
trial, or any due process of law, 120,000 persons of
Japanese ancestry, both citizens and residents aliens
+ ©of American and citizens from Latin America; and

Whareas, this action was initiated by a presidential order,

: enabled by Congressional legislation, and supported
by the Supreme Court, thereby implicating the total
government; and ; ; :

Wnereas, - despite the government's claim of military necessity,
this action proved to be made solely on the basis of
race, ' there having 'been not a’'single case of sabotage
or esplonage committed by such persons and there having
been no such sweeping action taken against Americans of
German or Italian ancestry; and 3

Whereas, the American Conventiocn on Human Rights, to which this
country is signatory, states; -

. "Every parson has the right to be compansatad
in accordance with the law in the event he has
been sentenced by a final judgement through a
miscarriage of justice,” ‘

Therefore, Be It :Resolved:

- 11 we urge &8 study of the facts surrounding
: :h]- eﬂit::utm:g and inaﬁrnarninn without trial
*"*" pr doe process of law of nearly 120,000 Americans:
| “of Japanese ancestry; = u .
"7 (2) that this Conference’ acknowledges ' -ké
+he flagrant violations of human rights, and
»affirns the need for the United States of America

A o

2 .  forredress legislation; : i o Jb;
- {3) that we call mpon Congress to support - f-_{hﬁ.i:_
. legislation that would determine pppropristas B :“E-'
remedies ard; : 2. ;!.
{4) that the General Board of Church and Sociaty :

be instructed to communicate this resolve to all - A,
members of Congress, and to adopt support for - oL
redress as part of its program for this guadren— e ;
nium. i : [ St SRR W

* P |
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YALE UNIVERSITY
LAW SLEOL
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Moserakls Abrahas A. Ribdcsdf

Chad rmas

ferate Commities oo Covermmpntal Affairs
Eirksen Semate 0ffice Building
Usakington, BC 20510

Bear fr. Chairnan:

I streesly scppert the passape of 5. 1647, and should be grateful if chis
letter snd its enclosure could be included the record of the Hearings
on the Bill. .

A fresh and thoroosh review of wvhat we 2id during World War 11 To our
fallov cicicens of lapenese descent vho lived on the Yest Cosst could make
sany contributions te the health of our public life. It should belp te
obtain the witimsve reversal of three dangerous precedents im our consti-
tutional law, those of Hirahoyashi v, United Scates, 320 U.5., Bl (1543),
Esremsts. v. Unived Scaves, 323 U.5., «lé (1944), and Exparte Endo, 373
U.5., 283 (1944), which Justice Jackson vightly charscterised as “a loaded
pun”. Fecalling this bleak chaprer of our affairs should help also to
keep our government from acting so irrationally en cognate lssues during
future snergencies. And above all, a stromg Roport from & distingulshed
connigeion should serve the highes® ca of all, that of doing full justice
o many who have suffered injuscice, and have not yet received wvhar is due
them.

1 enclese for the record a copy of my articla, ’jﬁlﬁjl#;ﬁy&w:
", which appeared first in 54 Yale L.J. 1943) . This paper
# bown published in & variety of forms. The wersion enclosed is reproduced
fron my bock, The Soversipn Provogative (1962), and includes an aftervord on
the ceremony organized and sponscred by Attorney General William P, Rogers
in 1938,

Lecking back at the Japanese-A=erican iatermment and relocation program

afeer so many years is a chastening exparience. 1o & time of fear ond panic,
some ol the fisest people cur civilization has produced =— Framklim D.
Moessvelr, Henry L. Stimson, Earl Warres, Wuge L. Black, Francis Ciddls, and
many others -— sepported end sceepted the progras a8 a ressonable wvay to decl
with the probles of serurity after Pearl darbor. Asd the Seprese Cowrt failed
in this instance to meer ivs respossibilities.
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The conclusion 1 draw from these ovents is that vhile every human being,
including the best we know, is capeble of deing wrong, it is meet — gnd
indeed it 15 ocur responsibility --

to do vhat ve cam in cur turs to cerrect
such errors and injustices, sves g gemeration lazer.

1 hope the Congress and the Fresident will approve 5. 1647, T beliewe it
could strengthen the quality of American life, and reaffirm, in this im-

portant instance our cormitment to the ideal of justice. It is never too
late to do the right thingp,

Yours simcerely,

EVE/kr

Enclosure
ce: Senator Daniel R. Imuy-/

Dictated wut not sipned
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. He [the King of Great Britain] has affected to render the Mili-
tary independent of and superior to the Ciwal Power.
—THE DECLARATION OF INDEFENDENCE

War is too serious a business to be left to generals.
—CLEMENCEAU

OUR WARTIME treatment of Japanese aliens and citit
zens of Japanese descent on the West Coast was hasty, un-
necessary, and mistaken. The course of action which we
undertook was in no way required or justified by the circum-
stances of the war. It was calculated to produce both indi-

The following short-fonn citations will be uscid: Tolan Commitice Hear-
ings: Heavings before House Select Commiliee Investigaling Nahonal De-
fense Migration pursuant o H. Res. 5113, 37th Cong., 2d Scss. (1g42); Tolan
Comnmittee Ieports (Prelimivary) and (Fourth Interim): 1. R. Rep. No.
v (Preliminary Report and Hecommendations) and H. R, Rep. No, 2124
(Fourth Interim Report), 771k Cong., 2d Scss. (1942); DeWVitt Final Report:
U. 5. Anay, Western Defense Comunand, Final Report, Jupanese Evacuation
Jrom the West Coast, 1gqz (1049, released 1gyq).

First published in 54 Yale Law Journal 489 (194s5); a shortened version
appreared in Herper's Maganine in 1945 um.lc: the title, “"Our Worst War-
e Mistake™

193
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vidual injustice and decp-seated social maladjustments of a
cumulative and sinister kind,?

Allin all, the internment of the West Coast Japanese is
the worst blow our libertics havé sustained in“many years.
Over 100,000 men, women, and children were imprisoned,
somc 70,000 of them citizens of the United States, without
indicument or the proffer of charges, pending inquiry into
their “loyalty.” They were taken into custody as a military
measure on the ground that espionage and sabotage were es-
pecially to be feared [rom persons of Japancse blood. They
were removed from the West Coast area because the military
thought it would take too long to conduct individual loyalty
investigations on the ground. They were arrested in an area
where the courts were open and [reely functioning. They
were held under prison conditions in uncomfortable camps,
far from their homes, and for lemgthy periods—several

b Scc Mesage lrom the President of the United States, Scgregation of
Loyal and Disloyal Japanese in Relocation Centers, Report on 5. Ros. 166,
78th Cong., 18t Scss, S, Dec. No. Gy (1941): Tolan Commitice Reporis (Pre-
timinary and Fourth Interim): McWilliams, Prejudice (1934): McWilliams,
What About Our Japanese dwmevicans (1944): Loghton, The Governing of
Alen (1915): An lmclligence Ollicer, “The Japancse in America: The Prob-
lem amd the Solution,” 185 Harper's Mag. 489 (1g42): AMiyamoto, ~lmmi-
grants and Citieens of Japanese Origin,” 22y Awnals wy (1g4=): Fisher,
“What Race Baiting Costs Amcrica,” 6o Christian Century 100y (1943);
Heath, "What About Hugh Kiino#™ 187 Harper's Mag. g5u (1943); “lssei,
Nisci, Ribei,” 2q Fortune 8 (Apsil sggq): Bellquist, “Report on the Question
of Transforing the Japanese from the Pacilic Coast,” 2y Tolan Comumnilce
Hearmngs vizgo (1gy2); La Violewe, e American-Born Japancse and the
World Urisis,” 9 Can. J. Econ. & Pol. Sci. 507 (ig41); Redlichd, “The Jap-
ancse-Amcricans,” in Awmerican Society in Wartime 143 (Ogbum «l. 1949);
Stoncquist, “The Restricied Citizen,” 23y dAwnals 149 (1942).

The War Relocation Authority compiled an admirable bibliography on
Japanese and Japancse Americans in the United States: Pars | :ud.l.l were
published Nov. 7, wgq2, and Pare HL Aug. 14, 1945 The Pacific Citizen, a
newspaper published in Salt Lake City by the Japanese American (:ilut:n:
League is an indispensable source of material o events and attitudes with
respect to the process of evacuation, internment, and relocation.
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years in many cascs. I found “disloyal” in administrative
proceedings they were confined indelinitely, although no
statute makes “disloyalty” a crime; it would be dillicult in-
deed for a statute 1o do so under a Constitution which has
been interpreted to minimize imprisonment for political
opinions, both by defining the crime ol treason in extremely
rigid and explicit terms, and by limiung convictions for
sedition and like offenses.? In the course of relocation citi-
zens sulleved sebere property losses, despite some custodial
assistance by the government.® Perhaps seventy thousand
persons were still in camps, “loyal” and “disloyal” citizens
and aliens alike, more than three years alter the programs
were instituted. 4 ]

By the time the question reached the Supreme Court, the
crisis which was supposed to justily the action had passed.
The Court faced two issues: should it automatically accept
the judgment of the militiry as o the need for the reloca-
tion program, or should it require a judicial invesdgation of
the question? Was there factual suppore for the military

2. See Cramer vo United States, 325 US. 0 (iggs) (neason). For the evi-
dence requirted to justily imprisonment for attacking the loyalty of the
anmed foices, see Harteel v. United States, 322 US. GHa {1ggq)- It is notable
that persons—citizens or alicns—wha actively propagandizcd in Lavor of the
Axis cause could not be convicted of sedition nor placed e protective
custeddy, although loyal citizens of Japanese descent could be anestod amd
held i preventive custody for periods of more than thice yprars. S alsu
Keegan v. United Siates, 325 US. 478 (1995). which resersed the conviction
of active members of the German-American Bund, a Nazi wiganization, fo
consparacy 1o chstruct the drafe. Appascutly the defodants included per-
s ol Cerman nativnality as well as of German descent, il 3t 1z12. As for
the difficulty of obtaining individual cxclusion orders against persons—
usually naturalized citizens—with sirung German political affiliations, sce
caws cited infra note 1y,

§- On the handling of cvacuces’ propenty sce War Relocation Authority,
A Statement on Handling of Evacuer Property (May 1943): DeWitt Final
feport, c. xi; Tolan Committee ieports (Fourth Interim) 178-97.

4 Scc Myer, “The WRA Says Thirty,' ™ 112 New Republic B67 (1945).
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judgment that the course of the war required the exclusion
and confincment of the Japanese American population of
the West Coast? Clearly, if such steps were not necessary to -
the prosecution of the war, they invaded rights protected
by the third article of the Consutution, and the Fiflth and
Sixth Amendments.

If the Court had stepped [onﬂrd in Lold heart o vindi-
cate the law and declare the entire program illegal, the epi-
sode would have been passed over as 3 national scandal, but
a temporary one altogether capable of reparation. But the
Court, after timid and evasive delays, upheld the main fea-
tures of the program.5 That step converted a picce of war-
time folly into political doctrine and a permanenc part of
the law. Moreover, it allected a peculiarly important and
sensitive part of the law. The relationship of civil to mili-
tary auchority is not ofteh litigated. It'is nonctheless one of
the two or three most essential elements in the legal struc-
ture ol a democratic socicty. The Court's [ew declarations
on the subject govern the handling of vast affairs. They de-
termine the essential organization of the military establish-
ment, state and federal, in time of cmergency or of war, as
well as of peace. What the Supreme Court did in these cases,
and especially in Korematsu v. United Slates, was to in-

5. Hirabayashi v. United States, 320 US. 81 (1941): Kuviemaisu v. United
Statcs, 323 US. 214 (1944); Ex parte Mitsuye Ewmdo, 323 US. 28y (1944). See
Fairman, The Law of Martial Rule 35561 (2d cd. 194%); Dembitz, “Racial
Discrimination amd the Military Judgment,” 45 Colum. I. Nev. 175 (1945):
Fainnan, “The Law of Manial Rule and the National Emcrgency.” s5
Haru, L. Kev. 1259 (1942); Frecnan, “Genesis, Exodus and Levilicus: Gene-
alogy. Evacuation and the Law,” =8 Comnell I.. Q. 414 (1943): Craham, “Mar-
tial Law in California,” 31 Calif. L. Rev. 6 {v942); Loermer, “Frecdom: Image
and Reality,” in Sefegwarding Civil Liberty Toduy (1945); Watson, “The
Japanese Evacuation and Litigation Arising Thercfrom,” 22 Ore. L. Rev. 40
(1942): Wollson, “Legal Doctrine, War Power and Japancse Evacuation,™
32 Ky. L. J. 338 (1944); Commicnt, 51 Yale L. J. 136 (1g42); Note, 11 Geo.
Wash. L. Rev. 482 (1933)-
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creasc the strength of the military in relation to civil gov-
ernment. It upheld an act of military power without a
factual record in which the justification for the act was
analyzed. Thus it created doubt as to the standards of
responsibility to which the military power will be held.
For the first time in American legal history, the Court
seriously weakened the protection of our basic civil right,
the writ of habeas corpus. It established a precedent which
may well lbe used to encourage autacks on the civil rights
of citizens and aliens, and may make it possible for some
ol those auacks to succeed. 1t will give aid o reactionary
political programs’ which use social division and racial
prejudice as tools for conquering power. As Mr. Justice
Jackson pointed out, the principle of these cases “lics
about like a loaded weapon ready for the hand ol any au-
thority that can bring forward a plausible claim of an urgent
need."o

The opinions of the Supreme Court in the Japancse
American cases do not belong in the same political or intel-
lectual universe with Ex parte Milligan,” DeJonge v. Ore-
gon,5 Hague v. CI0,* or Mr. Justice Brandeis' opinion in
the Whitney casc.!® They threaten even more than the trial
tradition of the common law and the status of individuals in
relation to the state. By their acceptance of ethnic differ-
ences as a criterion for discrimination, these cases will make
it more difficult to resolve one of the central problems in

- Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214, 226 (1944).
- 4 Wall, = (1.5, 18G7).
200 U.S. 353 (1957).
- 307 U.S. 496 (1y39).

to. Whitney v. Califurnia, 274 U.S. 357, 372-Bo (1927). Sce Prof. Riesman’s
thoughtful essay, "Civil Liberties in a Period of Transition,” in 3 Public
Policy 33 (1942); Chafce, Free Speech in the United States {1941) passim,
especially pp. 44o0-go; Lusky, “Minority Rights and the Public Interest,” g2
Yale L. [, 1 {1943).
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Amcrican life—the problem of minoritics. They are a
breach, potentially a major breach, in the principle of egual-
ity. Unless repudiated, they may encourage devastating and
unforeseen social and political conflicts.

11

What General DeWit did in the name of military pre-
caution within his Western Defense Command was quite
different from the security measures taken in Hawaii or on
the East Coast—although both pht:t.s were more active
theaters of war in 192 than the states of Washington, Ore-
gon, California, and Arizona, which comprised the Western
Delense Command.

On the East Coast, and in the United States generally,
enemy aliens were controlled witholit mass arrests or evac-
uations, despite a considerable public agitation in Favor of
violent action. A registration of aliens had been accom-
plished under the Alien Registration Act of 1940, and the
police authorities had compiled information about Fascist
sympathizers among the alien population, as well as about
those who were citizens. “On the night of December 7,
1941,"” the Auorney General reported, “the most dangerous
of the persons in this group were taken into custody; in the
following wecks a number ol others were apprehended.
Each arrest was made on the basis of information concern-
ing the specific alien taken into custody. We have used no
dragnet techniques and have conducted no indiscriminate,
large-scale raids."11 Immediately after Pearl Harbor restric-

31, Aunual Report of the Attorney General for Fiscal Year Ended Jume
Jo, 1942 at 14 (3943)- In the first fow wocks of war, 2471 encmy aliens were
taken into custody, 1.4f4 Japancse, 1250 Cormans and 230 lulians. See
N.Y. Times, Jan. 4. 1942, § 1V, p. 6, col. 3. The basic Presideutial proclama-
tions oo the iresiment of cnewy alicns appear in § Fed. Meg. G321, G323
m{.m;;nqmmummummmm“mnm
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tions were imposed upon the conduct of all enemy aliens
over fourteen years of age. They were forbidden the Canal
Zone and certain restricted military areas thercalter to be
specilied. They were not to leave the country, travel in a
plane, change their pla&c of abode, or travel about outside’
their own communities without special permission. They
were forbidden o own or use lirearms, cameras, short-wave
radio sets, codes, ciphers, or invisible ink. The district at-
.torneys were given broad discretion to allow aliens of encmy
nauonnhlr 1o carry on their usual vccupations, under scru-
tiny, but without other restriction. A new registration of
aliens of enemy nationality was conducted. The basic object
of the control plan was to keep security officers informed,
but otherwise to allow the aliens almost their normal share
in the work and life ol the communiuy.

Aliens under suspicion, and thuse who violated the regu-
lations, were subject 1o stummary arrest on Presidenual war-
rant. “"The law,” the Auorney General sid, “does not re-
quire any hearing before the internment of an enemy alien.
1 believed that nevertheless, we should give each enemy
alien who had been taken into custody an opportunity for
a hearing on the guestion whether he should be interned.” '
Those arrested were thercfore prompily examined by vol-
untary Alicn Enemy Ilcaring Boards, consisting of citizens
appointed for the task by the Auorncy General. These
Boards could recommend that individuals be interned,

Aunorney Cencral. Sec, e.g., 7 Fed. Reg. 844 (1042). Sec Tolan Committce Re-
poris (Fourth Interim) 25 Biddle, “Taking Ne Chances,” Collicr’s,
March 23, 1942, p. 21 Lasker, “Fricnds or Encmiest” 51 Survey Graphic 257
(r942); Rowe, “The Alien Evemy Program—So Far,” 2 Common Ground
19 (Summer 1942); Bentwich, “Alien Encmics in the United States,” 163
Contemp. Nev. 335 (1943); Comment, 51 Yale L. J. 1316 (1942).

iz, Annual Report of the Aitorney General for Fiscal Year Ended June
3o, 1943 0t 14 (1923).
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paroled, or rcleased unconditionally. This operation was
smoothly conducied, with a minimal interference with the
standards of justice in the community. Of the 1,100,000 en-
cmy alicns in the United Statcs, g,080 had Leen examined
by the end of the fiscal year 1944; 4,119 were then interned,
3,705 paroled, 1,250 released, and 9,341 were still in custody.
On June 30, 1944, the number in custody had been reduced
to 6,298. The number of those interned was then 2,525,
those paroled, 4,840, and those released, 1,926.13

In Hawaii a somewhat different procedure was followed,
but one less drastic than the evacuation program pursued
on the West Coast. Immediately after Pearl Harbor martial
law was declared in Hawaii, and the commanding general
assumed the role ol military governor. Courts were re-
opened for some purposes shortly after the bomnbing raid,
but the return of civil law 1y Hawaii was a slow, controver-
sial process. During the period of three and a half years after
Pearl Iarbor, military power was installed in Hawaii, con-

19. The nmuinber in custody was greater than the number intevned by
reason of the inclusion of members of internees’ families who requested
intermment, as well as cortain alien enciny scamen and alien encmics hild
for Central and South American countrics. Sce Aunucl Report of the At-
torney Genernl for Fiscal Yeur Ended June jo, 1944 at 8 (1945).

A small number of citizens and encmy alicns suspecicd of 3 propensity
for cspionage or sabutage by 1eason of their political opinions were orderod
removed from designated sccurity arcas both on the East and West Coasts
under the statute of March 21, 1942, cted infra nole 23, This proccss met
with notable judicial resistance. Schucller v. Drum, 51 F. Supp. 383 (E. D.
Pa. 1y43); Ebscl v. Drum, 5z F. Supp. 18g (D. Mass. 1943) Scherzbeng v. Ma-
deria, 57 F. Supp. 42 (E- D. Pa. 1944). CL Labedr v. Rramor, 55 F. Supp. 25
(D. Ore. 1944); Ochikubo v. Bonestecl, 57 F. Supp. 513 (5. D. Calil. 1944). Scc
also United States v. Meyer, 140 F zd G52 (2nd Gir, 1944): ﬂll.'!-ll.l'ldln‘ v.
DeWiit, gy F. 2d 573 (9th Cir, 1944). The starwlands developed in these
cases 1o justify the exclusion of persons from military ascas as d:mlrtuu:
now closely correspond to those applied in scdition cascs. Euluiinn_mll be
sustained, lhllhmlrma:hnﬂugni':hrllﬂputﬂldiw. of aid
1o the encmy, somecthing more than opinlons alone.
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stitutionally or not, and the normal contiols against arrest
on suspicion were not available.!* The population of Ha-
waii was then soo,000, ol whom some t6o,000, or g2 per
cent, were of Japanese descent. Despite the confusions of
the moment in Hawaii, only 700 to Boo Japanesc aliens were
arrested and sent to the mainland for internment. In addi-
tion, fewer than 1,100 persons of Japanese ancestry were
translerred to the mainland to relocation centers. These
Japanese werelﬂrresmd on the basis of individual suspicion,
resting on previous examination or observed behavior, or
they were families of interned aliens, transferred voluntari-
ly. Of those transferred from IMawaii to the mainland, g12
were citizens, the rest aliens.'® Even under a regime of mar-
tial law, men were arrested as individuals, and salety was
assured without mass arrests.

These procedures compare favorably in their essential
character with the precautions taken in Britain and France.
The British procedure was the model [or our general prac-
tice in dealing with enemy alicns. The British governinent
began in 1939 by interning only those enemy aliens who
were on a “security list.” Others were subjected to minor
police restrictions, pending their individual examination by
especially established tribunals. One hundred and twelve

14, Sce Fairman, The Law of Martial Rule z39-55 (2d ed. 1933); Lind,
The Japanese in Hawaii under War Conditions {1942); Anthony, "Marual
Law in Hawaii,” go Calif. L. Rev. 371 (1942), 51 Calif. L. Rev. 477 (1943):
Frank, "Ex parte Milligan v. The Five Companics: Martial Law in Hawaii,”
44 Colum. L. Rev. G3g {1944); Coggins, “The Japancse-Amcricans in Ifa-
waii,” 187 Harper's Mag. 75 (1943): Fisher, “Our Two Japanese Amcrican
Policies,” Go Christian Century g1 {1g943); Henderson, “Japan in Hawaii,”
31 Survey Graphic 328 (1942); Horne, “Are the Japs Hopeless?” Sat. Eve.
Post 16 (Sept. g, 1944); Lind, Economic Succession and Racial Invasion in
Hawaii (1936); Lind, An Island Community (1gs8); Smith, “Minerity Groups
in Hawaii,” 223 Annals 36 (1943).

15. Communication from the Hon. Abe Fortas, Under Secretary of the
Interlor, June %8, 10945.
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such tribunals were set up, under citizens with legal ex peri-
ence, Lo cxa!‘uinc all encmy aliens in Britain. There was an
Elppr‘als advisory committce to advise the Home Secretary
in disputed cases. Aliens were divided into three classer:
Ehosc judged dangerous were interned: if judged doulutul
in their loyalty, they were subjected to certain continuing
restrictions, especially as to travel, and the ownership of
guns, cameras, and radios; those deemed entirely loyal o
the Allied cause were freed without further restraing. Ar
first 2,000 enemy aliens on a blacklist were interned. B
the entive group was then examined individually, and Ly
March 1940 only 569 of approximately 75,000 alicns were
ordered interned. During the panic period of 1940, a new
screening was undertaken, o intern all those of doubiful
loyalty, and other imeasures of mass internment were undey-
taken. Beginning as early as July 1940, however, the policy
ol wholesale internment was modified, and releases were
granted, either generally or on certain conditions-—the
proved politics of the internce, his joining the Auxiliary
Pioneer Corps, his emigration, and so on.'¢ The maximum
number interned during July 1940 was about 29,000 of a
total enemny alien population (German, Austrian, and Tal-
ian) of about gy,000. By September 1941, the number of
internees dropped to about 8,500. At the same time, the
British undertook wo arrest certain British subjects on s

picion alone, under the Emergency Powers Act of 1939. A
constitutional storm was arouscd by this procedure, which

16. “Report, The Pusition of Aliens in Great Britain During the War,
41 Tolan Commilice Ilearings 11861 (1942): Kocsler, “Encmy Alicu lncrn
ment: With Special Reference to Great Britain and France,” 53 Pol. Sei. @
98 (1942); Kempner, “The Encmy Alien Problem in the Presont War™ 34
Am. J. Int’l I.. 443 (1949); Cobn, ~Legal Aspeas of Internment,” § Modein
I.. Rev. 300 (1941); Feist, “The Status of Refugees,” 5 Modern L. Hev. 33

(1g41)-
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was finally resolved in [avor of the government.'” The gen-
eral pattern of British security practice was thus to treat
encmy aliens on an individual basis and to arrest British
subjects of Fascist tendencies in a limited number, and then
only on strong personal suspicion. .

In France all men enemy aliens between the ages of 17
and i were interned in 1939. After a good deal of confusion
and complaint, and a vigorous parliamentary protest, many
were screened out, either upon joining the Foreign Legion
or, for older men, upon examination and sponsorship by
French citizens. Further parliamentary criticism in Decem-
ber 1939 led to relief for the internees, but the crisis of
May and June 1940 produced mass internment. In France,
though less effectively than in Britain, the principle of in-
ternment on an individual basis was the objective ol policy,
il not always its norm.1#

But on the West Coast the security program was some-
thing ¢lse again. A policy emerged piccemeal, apparently
without sponsors or forethought. By May 1, 1942, it had
become a policy of evacuating all persons of Japanese an-
_cesiry from the West Coast and confining them indefinitely
m camps located away [rom the coastal area. Alter some
hesitation, General DeWitt proposed evacuation. Quite
clearly, a conflict ok place between the military authori-
ties on the West Cuast and some of the representatives of

the Department ol Justice over the justification for such

17- Liversidge v. Anderson [1g42] A. C. 206; Greene v. Secretary of State
[1ag2] A. C. 284; Keeton, "Liversidge v. Anderson,” 5 Modern L. Rev. 162
{('542); Allen, “"Regulation 18B and Reasonable Cause,” 58 L. Q. Rew. 232
(*953). Goodhart, Notes, 58 L. Q. Rev. 3. g (1942), and “A Short Replication,”
3% L. Q. Nev. 243 (1g42); Holdsworth, Nowe, 58 L. Q. Rew. 1 (1942); Carr, "A
Kegulate § Liberty,” g2 Colum. L. Rev. 339 (1942), and “Crisis Legislation in
Britain,” qo Colum. I.. Rev. 1309 (1940).

'8, See Koessler, supra note 16, ot 114 el seq.
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action.'® But no one in the government would take the re.
sponsibility for overruling General DeWitt and the Way
Deparument, which backed him up.

The dominant factor in the development of this policy
was not a military estimate of a military problem, but fami).
iar West Coast attitudes of race prejudice. The program of
excluding all persons of Japanese ancestry from the coasta)
area was conceived and put through by the organized mi-
nority whose business it has been for forty-five years 1o
increase and exploit racial tensions on the West Coast. The
Native Sons and Daughters of the Golden West and their
sympathizers were lucky in their general, for General De.
Witt amply proved himself to be one of them in opinion
and values. As events happened, he became the chief policy-
maker in the situation, and he caused more damage even
than General Burnside, whose blunderings with Vallandig-
ham, the Ohio Copperhead, in 1863, were the previous high
in American military officiousness.2¢

In the period immediately after Pearl Harbor there was
no special security program on the West Coast for persons
of Japanese extraction, and no general conviction that a
special program was needed.?! Known enemy sympathizers

1g. See DeWitt Final Report at g, 7, 19. Mr. Justice Clark (then in the Jus.
tice Department) stated that mass evacuation was not contemplated as neces-
sary on Feb. 28, 1942. 29 Tolan Committee Hearings 11164,

20. Sec @ Sandburg, Abreham Lincoln, The War Years 160-65 (1930).
President Lincoln wrote to General Bumnside, “All the Cabinet regretted
the necessity of arresting for instance Vallandigham—some perhaps doubt-
ing that there was a real necessity for it, but being done all were for sceing
you through with it.” Lincoln arranged to have Vallandigham passed
through the Confederate lines and banished. Randall, Constitutional Prob-
lems under Lincoln 156-79 (1926). The text of Lincoln’s remarks is given
somewhat differently by Sandburg and Randall. See also Klaus, The Milli-
gan Case, 13-16 (1929).

21. See Rowell, “Clash of Two Worlds,” 31 Survey Graphic g, 12 (1943);
McWilliams, Prejudice 10814 (1944): Tolen Commitiee Reports (Fourth
Interim) 154-56; An Intellipence Officer, “The Japanese in America: The
Problem and the Solution.” 185 Haroexy Mag. 489 (1942).
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among the Japanese, like white traitors and enciny agents,
were arrested. There was no sabotage on the part ol persons
of Japanese ancestry, either in Hawaii or on the West Coast.
There was no reason to suppose that the 112,000 persons
of Japanese descent on the West Coast, 1.2 per cent of the
population, constituted a greater menace to salety than
such persons in Hawaii, g2 per cent of the Territory's pop-
ulation. Their access to military installations was not sub-
stantially different in the jtwo areas; their status in society
was quite similar; their proved record of loyalty in the war
was the same. Although many white persons were arrested
and convicted as Japanese agents, no resident Japanese
American was convicted of sabotage or espionage as an agent
of Japan 22 ;

Alter a month’s silence, the professional anti-Oriental
agitators of the West Coast began a comprehensive cam-
‘paign. There had been no sabotage in the area, although
there was evidence of radio signaling from unknown persons
within the area to enemy ships at sea. The West Coast Con-
gressional delegation, led by Senator Hiram Johnson, me-
morialized the Administration in favor ol excluding all
persons of Japanese lineage [rom the coastal area. Anti-
Oriental spokesmen appeared as witnesses before the Tolan
Committee,?* and later the Dies Committee,?? and they ex-

. plained the sitwation as they conceived of it to General De-

Wit 28 Some of the coast newspapers, and particularly those
owned by William Randolph Hearst, took up the cry. Poli-
ticians, fearful of an unknown public opinion, spoke out
[or white supremacy. Tension was intensified, and doubters,

#1. See McWilliams, Prejudice 111 (1944)-

13. 29 Tolan Committee Hearings 10973, 11061, 11068, 11087, 11111; 3o id.
at j1303-0h, tigig-21, 1ages: 31 ad at nlys.

34. Hearings before Special Commitiee on Un-American Activities on H.
Res. 383, 78th Cong., 18t Scss. (1048), vola. 15, 16.

5. 31 Tolan Commitice Hearings 1164y; Hearings before Special Com-
mitlee on Un-American Activilies, supra note 24, vol. 15, p- g107.
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worricd about the risks of another Pearl Harbor, remained
silent, preferring wo much caution to oo little. An opinion
crystallized in favor of evacuating the Japanese. Such action
was at least action, promising greater reliel. from tension
than the slow, patient work of military preparation [or the
delense and counterattack. German and Italian aliens were
too numerons to be arrested or severely conflined, and they
were closely connected with powerful blocs of voters. There
were oo many Japanese Americans in Hawaii to be moved.
The 100,000 persons of Japanese descent on the West Coast
thus became the chiel available target for the release of frus-
tration and aggression.

Despite the nature of the emergency, the military refused
to act without fuller legal authority. Executive Order No.
quhh was issued on February 19, g2, authorizing the Sec-
retary of War, and military commanders he might designaee,
to prescribe “military areas” in their discretion, and either
to exclude any or all persons from such areas or to establish
the conditions on which any or all such persons might enter,
remain in, or leave such areas.?¢ Lieutenant General J. L.
DeWitt, head of the Western Delense Command, was or-
dered on February 20, 1942, o carry out the policy of the
Exccutive Order. During the first two weceks of March, more
than three months alwer Pearl Harbor, General DeWin
issued orders in which he announced that he would subse-
quently exclude “such persons or classes of persons as the
situation may require” from the arca.

But the Army's lawyers wanted more authority than the
Execurive Order. With inevitable further delays, a statute
was therelore obtained prescribing that

whoever shall enter, remain in, lcave, or commit any
act in any military area or military zone prescribed,

8. 7 Fed. Neg. 1407 (1047).
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under the authority of an Executive order of the Pres-
ident, by the Secretary ol War, or by any military com-
mander designated by the Secretary of War, contrary to
the restrictions applicable to any such area or zone or
contrary to the order ol the Scevetary of War or any
such military commander, shall, if it appears that he
knew or should have known of the existence and extent
of the restrictions or order and that his act was in vio-
-lation thereof, be guilty of a misdemcanor and upon
conviction shall Le liable 1o a fine ol not w exceed
$5,,000 or to imprisonment for not more than one year,
or both, for each oflense.?7

The statute thus authorized the exclusion of people from
the military areas. It said nothing about their subscquent
conlincment in camps. This omission was scized upon in £x
parte Endo as a crucial fact liniting the power of the govern-
ment to hold persons shifted under military orders to relo-
cation centers.28

Surting on March 27, 1942, almost four months after
Pearl Harbor, the first actual restrictions were imposed. A
policy of encouraging the Japanese to move away on a vol-
untary and individual basis had shown signs of producing
confusion and irritation.?? It was decided to have a unilorm
and comprchensive program of governmentally controlled
migration. At lirst Japanese aliens and citizens ol Japanese
ancestry were subjected to the same controls applied to
German and ITtalian aliens. Citizens of German and Italian
descent were left free. Early in April, the first of a series of
civilian exclusion orders were issued. They applied only to
Japanese aliens and citizens of Japanese descent, who were

27. 50 Stat. 175 (1g42), 18 US.C. § g7a (Supp. 1943). -

28. Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 323 US. 283, so0-01 (1044)-

2g. See DeWilt Final Report, c. ix. But sce Fisher, “Japanese Colony:
Success Story,” 32 Survey Graphic 41 (1945).
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to be excluded altogether froimn West Coast areas, ordered to
report to control stations, and then conlined in camps con-
ducted by the newly organized War Relocation Authority,
which became an agency of the Deparunent of the Interior
on February 16, 1944.30 '

The rules and policies of these camps were perhaps the
most striking part of the entire program. Despite the hu-
manitarian character of the WRA, which was from the be-
ginning intrusted to high-minded and well-meaning men, a
policy for discharging Japanese was developed which en-
couraged lawlessness and refused support to the simplest
constitutional rights of citizens and aliens. It was originally
thought that the camps would give temporary haven to some
Japanese refugees from the West Coast who could not easily
arrange new homes, jobs, and lives for themselves. Then it
was decided to make a stay in the camps compulsory, so as
to facilitate the loyalty examinations which were supposed
to have been oo diflicult and prolonged to conduct on the
Woest Coast. Further, it was wisely decided that a loyalty
“screening” would facilitate relocation and combat anti-
Japanese agitation. The fact that all relcased evacuees had
been approved, as far as loyalty was concerned, gave practi-
cal support to their position in new communitics. [apanese
aliens and citizens of Japanecse origin found by this adminis-
trative process to be disloyal were confined indefinitely in
a special camp. Persons of Japanese descent found to be
loyal were to be released from the camps upon the satisfac-

0. Public Proclamations No. 1, 7 Fed. Reg. 2320 (1942). No. 2, 7 ¥ed Rey.
2405 (1942), No. §, 7 Fed. Reg. 2543 (1942), and other public proclunations
established restrictions on travel, residence, and activities for enemy aliens
and citizens of Japanese extraction. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 1, March
24, 1042, 7 Fed. Reg. 2581 (1942), and subsequent exclusion orders estab-
lished the basis of cvacuation. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 34, 7 Fed. Reg.
3967 (1943). was the basis of Korematsu’s case. The War Relocation Author-
ity was established by Exccutive Order gro, 7 Fed. Reg. 1165 (1942).
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tion of certain conditions. As applied to citizens especially,
those conditions upon the right to live and travel in the
United States are so extraordinary as to require [ull state-

ment:

A

In the case of each application for indefinite leave,
the Director, upon receipt of such file from the Project
Director, will secure from the Federal Bureau of Inves-
tigatipn such information as may be obtainable, and
will tike such steps as may be necessary to satisly him-
self concerning the applicant’'s means of support, his
willingness to make the reports required of him under
the provisions ol this part, the conditions and [actors
affecting the applicant’s opportunity [or employment
and residence at the proposed destination, the probable
effect of the issuance ol the leave upon the war program
and upon the public peace and security, and such other
conditions and factors as may be relevant. The Director
will thereupon send instructions to the Project Direc-
tor to issue or deny such leave in each case, and will in-
form the Regional Director of the instructions so is-
sued. The Project Director shall issue indefinite leaves
pursuant to such instructions.

([) A leave shall issue to an applicant in accordance
with his application in each case, subject to the pro-
visions of this Part and under the procedures herein
provided, as a matter of right, where the applicant has
made arrangements for employment or other means of
support, where he agrees to make the reports required
of him under thc provisions of this Part and to comply
with all other applicable provisions hereof, and where
there is no reasonable cause to believe that applicant
cannot successfully maintin employment and resi-
dence at the proposed destination, and no reasonable

209
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ground to believe that the issuance of a leave in the
particular case will interfere with the war program or
otherwise endanger the public peace and securiy.
(g) The Direcior, the Regional, Director, and the
Project Director may auach such special conditions to
the leave to be issued in a particular case as may be
*  mecessary in the public interest. ™!

In other words, loyal citizens were required to have of-
ficial approval of their homes, jobs, and [riends before they
were allowed 0o move. They had o report subsequent
changes of address and remain under scrutiny almose
amounting to parole. Olfficials were required to ascertain
that community sentiment was not unlavorable to the pres-
ence of such citizens before they were permitted o enter
the community. The briels in bclm!lj' ol the United States

§1. War KHelocation Authority, “lssuance of Leave lor Departure from a
Relocation Area,” g Fed Neg. 7656, 7657 (1942). These regulations were re-
viscd in detail from time Lo Lime, but their basic policy was not substantialy
aliercd. See War Helocation Authority, Administrative Notice No, 54 (Sum-
mary of Leave Clearance Frocedures), March 28, agqq. The basic security
data on an evacuee was provided by the FOI and other intelligence agencics,
not by independent investigation, This data was supplemented by his an-
swers to questionnaiies, particularly as wo his loyalty 1o the United States,
and by fickl investigations in doubtful cases. These ficld investigations
included interviews with the cvacuee. An appeal was provided 1o 2 Board
of Appeals for leave clearance, consisting of citizens not employed by the
War Relocation Authurity. This Board had the power o advise the Director.
Actually, leave was granted pending inguiry in cases where the applicant
did not have an adverse FBI rocond; had answered the Joyalty questions
affirmatively; was not a Shinto pricst; and had not spent the larger parnt of
his lifc in Japan. Thus in [act Japancse Amncricans werc given pormission
to leave the camps and, after the decision in the Endo case, 10 return 1o their
homes, on the basis of very little information beyond their answers (o ques-
tionnaires, which was not available on the West Coast in 1942 Administra-
tive Notice No. 54, supra. Scc discussion of issucs in the report of the House
Special Committee on Un-American Activities, H. R. Rep. No. 717, 78th
Cong.. st Scis 13716, 35 (1943)-

10
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belore the Supreme Court in the Korematsu and Endo
cases explain the kind of evidence reganded as sullicient wo
uphold a finding of unfavorable community sentiment and

‘a suspension of the relocation process: the introduction of
anti- Japanese bills in the local legislature, the occurrence of
riots or other lawless episodes, and similar expressions of
minority opinion.3*

This policy played a part in encouraging the growth and
violent expression of race antagonisms in American society.
"I'he forces of the national government were not devoted to
protecting and vindicating what Edwards v. Galifornia had
recently upheld as the privilege of a United States citizen,
or indeed of any resident, 1o move [reely from state to siate
without interference.?? Local lynch spirit was not controlled
and punished by the agencies of law enforcement. On the
contrary, it was encouraged 1o manilest itsell in words and
unpunished deeds. The threat of lawlessness was allowed
to frustrate the legal rights of colored minorities unpopular
with small and articulate minorities of white citizens. In
March 1943, a small number of Japanese returned to their
homes in Arizona, which had been removed [rom the mili-
tary zone, without substantial incident.34 In the spring of
1945, however, the Ku Klux Klan spirit in California had
been manifested in au least twenty major episodes of arson

g%. Dricl for United States, pp. §5-36, Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 325 US.
e84 (1944); Driel for United States, p. 13, Korematsu v, United States, s23
LS. 214 (1944)-

33 Edwards v. Calilornia, gig US. 160 (1041). Justices Douglas, Black,
Muiphy, and Jackson concurred specially on the ground that California’s
Lan on indigent migrants from the Southwest was not only an unconstitu-
tional imerferenee with commeree, but 2 violation of privileges and immu-
nitics of national citizenship. Sec Myers, “Federal Privileges and Immuni-
ties: Applicaton to Ingress and Egress,” 29 Cornell L. Q. 489 (1v944)-

84 See Encyclopaedia Britannica Book of the Year: 1544 At 47,
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or intimidation.*® The War Relocation Authority was con-
sistently and effectively on the side of facilitating resettle-
ment and combauting race prejudice. Yet. the terms of s
leave regulations constituted an exyraordinary invasion ol
citizens' rights, as the Supreme Court later held. They were

35. "Are Japs Wanted?” Newsweck, May 28, 1945, p. 33. Including minor
episodes, there were 59 such incidents by the end of April 1945. See N.Y.
Times, May G, 1945. § IV, p. 5. col. 4. Sume ol the cpisodes were teroristic
shooting by night riders; others were arson, the desecration of cemeterics,
posting of opprobious handbills, ctc.; still others were conunercial Loycotts,
like the refusal ol Ponland, Ore, vepetable merchants (largely of ltalian
descent) wo buy farm produce from a Japanese American fanncr. Sec Pacific
Citszen, May 5. 1945. p- 5. col. 4. See also N.Y. Tumes, Jan. 11, 1945, p. 4. col.
7i id., Jan. 21, 1945, p- 4. col. 3; id, Feb. 17, 1945, p. 2, col. 5; id., Feb. 25,
1915, p. 26, col. 4; il March 18, 1945, p. 17, col. 5. Both West Coast judges
and juries tended to acquit persons charged with violence directed against
the Japanese, vlien alter confessions by defendants and inflammaiory ap-
prals by defense counsel. See Pacific Citizend April 28, 145, p. 1, col. 4; p. 4.
col, 1 ("This is a white man’s country”); 160 The Nation 551, 598 (1945).

*Labor leaders, historically one of the strungest anti-Japancse groups in West
Coast life, were in the forefront of resistance 1w the return of the Japanese
tw their humes, See, ¢ g., the position of Dave Beck, reportad in the Pacific
Citizen, April 21, 1045, p. 4. col. 2 p. 5, col. 4.

Strong reactions ol opinivn and of citizens groups in favor of protecting
the rights of Japanese Americans were manifested, Jed by Scerctary of War
Stimson, Secictary of the Interior Tekes, and the stall of the War Relocation
Authority. Sce Pacific Citizen, April 7, 1945, p. 1, col. 1, quoting Sccrctary
Ickes' lorceful sarcment of April 4. 1945 Pacific Cititen, April 14, 1945,
P 2, cul. o (Secretary Stimson’s remarks at press conference of Apil 5). Many
West Coast groups were eiganirad to oppuse the Klan wovement in ilw
Far West. Sce Pacific Citizen, Apnil 28, 1945, p. 7. col. 1: i, April 21, 1945, p.
3. cul. 1. Sce execllem speech of Antorney General Robert W. Kouny of Cali-
foruia, delivered] e a comvention of Califvrnia shenills, calling on law en-
forcement officers 1o protect the kegal nights of returning Japancse Amcri-
cans N.¥. Times, March 18, 1945, p. 17, col. 1; Pacific Citizen, March 24,
1945 p- 1, col. g: id., March 31, 1945, p. 5. cul. 1 (parial text of Mr. Kenny's
speech); Beshoar, "When Good Will Is Organired,” 5 Common Ground 19
(3pring 1g45); Pacific Citizen, Mawch 3. 1945, p. 6, col. 1 (speech by Joe E.
Brown before Commonwealth Club of San Francisco in behalf of fair play
lor Japancse Amecricans); Time, May 28, 1945, p- 13 (Quakers 2id returncd
evacuees in Oregun). '
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a practical compromise, under the circumstances, but a
compromise nonctheless, with social forces which might
better have been opposed head-on.

Studies have appeared about conditions within the camps.
They make it plain that the cainps were in fact concentra-
tion camps, where the humiliation of evacuation was com-
pounded by a regime which ignored citizens’ rights and the
amenities which might have made the relocation process
more palatable.3¢

Thus there developed a system for the indcfinite confine-
ment and detention of Japancse aliens and citizens of Jap-
anese descent, without charges or trial, without term, and
without visible promise of relief. By May 1942, it was com-
pulsory and sell-contained. On pain of punishinent under
the Act of March 21, 1942, all had to Icave the West Coast
through Assembly Centers and the Relocation Centers.
Counsel in the Hirabayashi case called it slavery; Mr. Jus-
tice Jackson said it was attainder of blood.3" The Japanese
radio discassed it at length, finding in the system ample
propaganda material for its thesis that Amnerican society was
incapable of dealing justly with colored peoples.

I1I

Attempts were made at once to test the legality of the pro-
gram. The district courts and the circuit courts of appeals
had a good deal of difficulty with the issues. Although
troubled, they generally uplicld both the exclusion of Jap-
ancse aliens and citizens from the West Coast, and at least
their temporary confinement in WRA camps.®®

36. Sce Leighton, op. cit. supra note 1.

7. Brict for Novthern California Branch of the American Civil Libertics
Union, p. g3: Korcmatsu v. United States, 3y US. 214, 143 (1944)

38. Sce, eg.. United States v. Yasui, 48 F. Supp. 4o (D. Ore. 1gys); Kore-
matsu v. United States, 1qo F. vd 289 (gth Gir., 1943).
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The question of how and on what grounds the Supreme
Court should disposc ol the cases was one of broad political
policy. Would a repudiation of the Congress, the President,
and the military in onc aspect of their conduct of the war
aflect the people’s will 1o fight? Would it create a campaign
issue for 19447 Would it alfect the power, status, and pres-
tige of the Supreme Court as a political institution? How
would a decision upholding the government influence civil
liberties and the conditon of minorities? A bench of seden-
tary civilians was reluctant o overrule the military decision
of thuse charged with carrying on the war. Conflicting loyal-
tics, ambitions, and conceptions of the Court’s duty un-
doubuedly had their part in the positions the Justices wok.

‘The issuc first came belore the Supreme Court in May |
1948, and the first cases, Hivabayashi v. United States and
Yasui v. United States, were decided on June 21, 1943.** No
Japanese submarines had been detected ol the West Coast
for many months. Midway was won; Libya, Tripolitania,
and Tunisia had been conquered. Guadalcanal and a good
deal of New Guinea were in Allied hands. The posture of
the war had changed profoundly in a year. We had sulfered
no defeats since the fall of Tobruk in July 1942, and we had
won a long scries of preliminary victories. Our [orces were
poised for the offensive. The phase of aggressive deploy-
ment was over.

The problem presented to the Supreme Court was thus
completely different from that which confronted worried
legislators and officials in the bleak winter and spring ol
1942. Invalidation of the exclusion and conlinement pro-
grams would do no pussible harm to the prosecution of the
war. The Court could afford o view the issues in full per-
spective. The war powers of the legislature and executive

39. 330 US, B and 115 (1945)-
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chose to assume that the main issue of the cases—the scope
and method of judicial review of military decisions—did
not exist. In the political process ol American lile, these de-
cisions were a negative and reactionary act. The Court
avoided the risks of overruling the govermment on an issue
of war policy. But it weakened society's control over mili-
tary authority—one of the polarizing forces on which the
organization of our society depends. And it solemnly ac-
cepted and gave the prestige of its support to dangerous
racial myths about a minority group, in arguments which
can be applied casily to any other minority in our society.

The cases are worth separate statement, [or they are by
no means alike. In Hirabayashi v. United States the Court
considered a conviction based on the Act of March 21, 1942,
for violating two orders issued by General DeWitt under
authority of the Executive Ouder of February 19, 1942
Gordon Hirabayashi, a citizen of the United States and a
senior in the University of Washington, was sentenced 1o
threc months in prison on each ol two counts, the sentences
running concurrently. The fivst count was that Hirabayashi
failed o report o a control station on May 11 or May 12,
1942, for exclusion from the duly designated military area
including Seattle, his home. The first count thus raised the
legality of the compulsory transportation ol an American
citizen from one of the military arcas 10 a WRA camnp, and
of his indcfinite incarceration there. The second count was
that on May 4, 1942, he had violated a curfew order by fail-
ing to remain at home after 8 p.a, within a designated mili-
tary area, in contravention of a regulation promulgated by
the military authority. The Court considered the violation
of the sccond count first, upheld the curfew order and the
sentence imposed for violating it. Since the two sentences
were concurrent, it said, there was no need to consider the
conviction on the first count.

216
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In [act, of course, the Court was entirely [ree 1o consider
the first count il it wanted 1o, 1t would have been normal
practice to do so. Its refusal to pass on the more serious con-
troversy cannot be put down to wise and forbearing judicial
statesmanship. This was not the oceasion for prudent with-
drawal on the part of the Supreme Court, but for aflivima-
tive leadership in causes peculiarly within its sphere of pri-
mary responsibility. The social problems created by the

rexclusion and confinement of the Japanese Americans of
‘the West Coast states increased in seriousness with every
day of their continued exclusion, The rabble-rousers of
Calilornia now were demanding the permanent exclusion
of all persons ol Japanese ancestry from the West Coast area.
They were living at peace, altogether [ree ol the threat of
Japanese invasion. Yet they were sull successful in their
efforts 1o keep the Japanese out. The business and proles-
sional capital of the Japancse was being profitably used by
others. Intelligent and resourcelul competitors had been
reincwved from many markets. At the expense of the Japa-
nese, vested interests were being created, entrenched, and
endowed with political power. All these interests would
resist the return of the Japanese by law if possible, if not, by
terror. The refusal of the Supreme Court to face the prob-
lem was itself a positive decision on the merits. It gave
strength to the anti-Oriental forces on the West Coast and
made a diflicult social situation more tense. A full assertion
of the ordinary rights of citizenship would have shamed and
weakened the lynch spirit. It would have fortified the party
of law and order. Instead, that party was confused and weak-
encd by the vacillation of the Court.#!

The reasoning of the Court itself contributed to the in-
tensification of social pressure.

41. See materials cited supra note §4.
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In the Hirabayashi case the Court held that its problem
was the scope of the war power of the national government.
The extent of Presidential discretion was not presented as
a separatce issue, because the statute of March 21, 1942, and
appropriation acts under it, were passed with [ull knowl-
cdge of the action taken and proposed by General DeWitt,
and thus {ully authorized the curfew. Both Congress and
the executive were held to have approved the curfew as a
war measure, required in their judgment because espionage
and sabotage were especially to be feared from persons of
Japanese origin or descent vn the West Coast during the
spring of 1942.

The premise from which the Court’s argument proceeded
was the incontestable proposition that the war power is the .
power Lo wage war successfully. The state must have every
[acility and the widest latigade in defending itsell against
destruction. The issue for the Court, the Chiel Justice said,
was whether at the time "there was any substantial basis for
the conclusion™ that the curfew as applied to a citizen of
Japanese ancestry was “a protective measure necessary to
mect the threat of sabotage and espionage which would
substantially aflect the war eflort and which might reason-
ably be expected to aid a threatened enemy invasion,42
The formulation of the test [ollowed the lines of the Court’s
familiar doctrine in passing on the action of administrative
bodies: was there “reasonable ground” for those charged
with the responsibility of national defense to believe that
the threat was real and the remedy uselul? The orders of
the commander, the Court held, were based on lindings of
fact which supported action within the contemplation of
the statute: The findings were based on an informed ap-
praisal of the relevant facts in the light of the statutory

42. 3z0 UK 8:, g5 (1948).
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standard, and published as proclamations. The circum-
stances, the Court said, afforded a sulliciently rational basis
for the decision made. ;

T'he "lacts” which were thus held to “afford a rational
basis for decision™ were that in time of war “residents hav-
ing cthnic affiliations with an invading enemy may be a
greater source ol danger than those of different ancestry,”
and that in time ol war such persons could not readily be
isolated and, dealt with individually.#¥ This is the basic
[actual hypothesis on which all three cases rest.

The first part of this double-headed proposition of Fact
is contrary to the experience of American society, in war
and peace.*® Imagine applying an ethnic presumption of
disloyalty in the circumstances of the Revolution or the
Civil War! In World War I and in World War 11, soldiers
who had ethnic alliliations with the enemy—German, Aus-
trian, Hungarian, Finnish, Romanian, Bulgarian, Japa-
nese, and Ialian—lought uniformly as Americans in our
armed forces, without any suggestion of group disloyaly.
As a generalization about the consequences ol inheritance,
as comnpared with experience, in determining political opin-
tons, the Supreme Court’s doctrine of ethnic disloyalty be-
longs with [olk proverbs—"blood is thicker than water”—
and the pseudo-genetics of the Nazis. It is flatly contradicted
by the evidence of the biological sciences, of cultural an-
thropology, sociology, and every other branch of systematic
social study, both in general and with specific reference 10
the position of Japanese groups on the West Coast. The
most important driving urge of such minority groups is to
conform, not to rebel. This is true even for the American
minorities which are partially isolated from the rest of so-

45. Id. at wo1—oz2.
44. Compare the opinion of Mr, Justice Black, for a unanimous Court, in
Ex parte Kumezo Kawalo, 517 U.S. Gy, 75 (1g42).
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ciety by the bar of color.#% The desire to conform is stronger
than resentments and counter-reactions to prejudice and
discrimination. Insecure and conscious of the environment
as a threat, such minoritics scek to estaljlish their status by
proving themsclves to be good Americans. The younger
generation rejects the language, customs, and attitudes of
the older. The exemplary combat records of the Japanese
American regiments in Italy and in France are a normal
symbol of their quest for security within the environment.
It is an expected part of the process of social adjustment, re-
peated again and again in our experience with minorities
within American socicty. By and large, men and women
who grow up in the Amgrican cultural community are
Amenicans in outlook, values, and basic social attitudes.
T'his is the conclusion of the scientific literature on the sub-
ject. It has been the first tenct of American law, the ideal if
not always the practice of American life. .

To support its contrary opinion, the Supreme Court
undertook a review of its own intuitions, without a judicial
record before it and without serious recourse to available
scicntific studies of the problem. Kiplingesque folklore
abour East and West is close to the heart of the opinions.

in. CI infra, pp;. 244-40 and materials cited supra notes 1 and 14; Wirth,

1h= Pioblem of Minority Croups,” in The Science of Man in the World
eroned g7 (Linton ed. agqn): Myrdal, An American Dilemnn cc. §, 33-30.
app e (1) Sherman, Nasie Problems of Dehavior 28g-g1 (1941); Mead,
And Keep Your Powder Dry ec. 4, 46 (1942): Warner and Srole, The Socinl
yutrems of American Ethnic Groufis 283-84 (1945): Nenedict, Pallerns of
t.alture especially oc. 1-3, 7. B (1034): Benedict, Hoce: Science and Politics
{vswy: IVhen Peoples Mert cc. =12 (Locke and Swern ed. 1942); Miyamolo,
S il Aohdarity among the Japanese in Seattle (1939): Dollard, Caste and
i1 in & Southerm Toum cc. 12-16 (1937): heare Relations end the Roce
Moblem (Thompson ol 1939); Stonequist, The Marginel Alan, & Study in
Peisomality and Culture Canflict cc. 3-4, particularly pp. 101-06 (1937); Cox.
‘Race anvl Casic: A Distinetion,” 5o Am. J. Soc. s6o, 305-66 (1945); Group
Helations and Group Aniagowisms pu. 1 (Maclver ed. 1944)-
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The Japanese, the Court said, had been imperfectly assimi-
lated; they constituted an isolated group in the community;
their Japanese language schools might be sources of Japa-
nese propaganda. Morcover, the discriminatory way in
which the Japanese on the West Coast were treated may
have been regarded as contributing to Japancese solidariy,
preventing their assimilation and increasing in many in-
stances their attachments to Japan and its institutions. 6

There was no testimony or other evidence in the record
as to the facts which governed the judgment of the military
in entering the orders in question. "T'hey were not required
to support the action they had taken by producing evidence,
as to the need for it. Nor were they exposed to cross-exami-
nation. By way of judicial research and notice the Court
wrote four short paragraphs to explain “some of the many
considerations” which in its view might have been consid-
ercd by the military in making their decision to institute a
discriminatory curfew 47

The second part of the Court’s basic premise of fact was
that it was impossible to investigate the question of loyalry
individually. As to the validity of this proposition there was
neither evidence in the record nor even discussion by the
Court to indicate a basis for the conclusion which might ap-
peal to a reasonable man or even to a choleric and harassed
general faced with the danger of invasion and the specter of
his own court-martial. The issue was dismissed in a sentence.
"We cannot say that the war-making branches of the Gov-
ernment did not have ground [or believing that in a critical
hour such persons could not readily be isolated and sepa-
rately dealt with, and constituted a menace to the national
defense and safety, which demanded that prompt and ade-

46. s20 US. B, of (1943). Sce infra, pp. 242—-44. Such fears arising from
scntiments of guilt are of special interest to the student of social psychology.
47- 1d. at gg.
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quate measures be taken to guard against it." 48 In view of
the history of security measures during the war, it would
not have been easy to establish strong grounds for such a
belief. There were about 110,000 persons subject -to the
exclusion orders, 43 per cent of them being over 50 or un-
der 15.49 At the time of the exclusion orders, they had lived
in California without committing sabotage for five months
after Pearl Harbor. The number of persons to be examined
was not beyond the capacitics of individual examination
processes, in the light of experience with such security
measures both in the United States and abroad.3¢ The fact
was that the loyalty examinations finally undertaken in the
Relocation Authority camps consisted in large part of filling
out a questionnaire, and little more, except in cases of se-
rious doubt as to loyalty. Most of those released [rom the
camps were given their freedom on the basis of litde infor-
mation which was not availablon the West Coast in 1g42.51

Actually, the exclusion program was undertaken not be-
cause the Japanese were too numerous to be examined indi-
vidually, but because they were a small enough group to be
punished by confinement. It would have been physically
impossible to confine the Japanese and Japanese Americans
in Hawaii, and it would have been both physically and po-
litically impossible to undertake comparable measures
agamnst the 69o,000 Italians or the §14,000 Germans living
in the United States. The Japanese were being attacked be-
cause for some they provided the only possible outler and
expression for sentiments of group hostility. Others were
unable or unwilling to accept the burden of urging the re-

48. Ibid.

49- DelVitt Final Report, at 4o3-04.
LO. Scc supra, pp. 103-04.

5i. Sce nolc 31 supra.
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pudiation of a general's judgment which he placed on
grounds of military need.

The Hirabayashi case states a rule which permits some
judicial control over action purporting to be taken under
mil‘tary authority. It proposes that such action be treated
in the courts like that of administrative agencies generally,
and upheld if supported by “lacts" which afford “a rational
basis” for the decision. For all practical purposes, it is true,
the Hirabayashi casc ignores the rule; but the Court did go
to great lengths to assert the principle of protecting socicty
against unwarranted and diciaorvial military action. Kore-
malsu v. United States scems sharply to relax even the for-
mal requirement of judicial review over military conduct.
Korematsu, an American citizen of Japanese descent, was
convicted under the Act of March 21, 1942, for violating an
order requiring his exclusion [rom the coastal area. The
Court held the problem of exclusion to be identical with
the issue of discriminatory curfew presented in the Hiraba- -
yasai case. There, it said, the Court had decided that it was
not unreasonable for the military to impose a curfew in
order to guard against the special dangers of sabotage and
espionage anticipated from the Japanese group. The mili-
tary had found, and the Court refused to reject the finding,
that it was impossible to bring about an immediate scgre-
gation ol the disloyal [rom the loyal, According to Mr. Jus-
tice Black, the exclusion orders merely applied these two
findings—that the Japanese were a dangerous lot and that
there was no time to screen them individually. Actually,
there was a new “finding” of fact in this case, going [ar be-
yond the situation considered in the Hirabayashi case. The
military had “found” that the curfew provided inadequate
protection against the danger of sabotage and espionage.
Therelore the exclusion of all Japanese, citizens and aliens
alike, was thought to be a reasonable way to protect the
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- coast against sabotage and cspionage. Mr. Justice Black does
not pretend to review even the possible foundations ol such
a judgment. There is no auempt in the Korematsu case 1o
show a reasonable connection between the factual situation
and the program adopted to deal with it.

The Court refused to regard the validity of the deten-
tion feawures of the relocation policy as raised by the case.
Koremausu had not yet been taken to a camp, and the Court
would not pass on the issues presented by such imprison-
ment. Those issues, the Court said, are “momentous gues-
tions not contained within the framework of the pleadings
or the evidence in this case. It will be time enough to decide
the scrious constitutional issues which petitioner secks to
raise when an assembly or relocation order is applied or is
certain to be applied to him, and we have its terms before
us."52 T'his is a good deal like spying in an ordinary criminal
case that the appeal raises the validity of the trial and ver-
dict, but not the sentence, since the defendant may be out
on probation or bail. It is dillicult to understand in any
event why this consideration did not apply equally to the
evidence before the Court on the issue which the Court
conceded was raised by the pleadings, i.c., the decision of the
" General 1o exclude all Japanese from the Defense Area. On
this problem there was literally no trial record or other form
of evidence in the case.

There were four other opinions in Korematsu v. United
States. Mr. Justice Roberts and Mr. Justice Murphy dis-
sented on the merits, in separate opinions. Mr. Justice Rob-
erts said that while he might agree that a temporary or
emergency exclusion of the Japanese was a legitimate ex-
ercise of military power, this case presented a plan for im-
prisoning the Japanese in concentration camps sulely be-

52. 323 US. 214, 222 (1544)-

224



310

The Japanese dmerican Cases

cause ol their ancestry and “without evidence or inquiry”
as to their “loyalty and good disposition towards the Unit-
ed Stawes."®3 Such action, he said, was clearly unconsttu-
tional.

Mr. Justice Murphy's substantial opinion did not join
issue with the opinion of the Court on the cenwral problem
ol how to review military decisions, but it did contend that
the military decisions involved in this case were unjustificd
in-fact. The mthmry power, he agreed, inust have wide and
appropriate discretion in carrying out military dutices. But,

like other claims conllicting with the asserted constitu-
tional rights of the individual, the military claim must
subject itself to the judicial process of having its rea-
sonableness determined and its conllicts with other
interests reconciled. . . .

The judicial test of whether the Government, on a
plea of military necessity, can validly deprive an indi-
vidual of any of his constitutional rights is whether the

* deprivation is reasonably related to a public danger
that is so “lmmediate, imminent, and impending™ as
not to admit of delay and not tu perinit the intervention
of ordinary constitutional processes o alleviate the
danger. . .. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 34. banishing
from a prescribed area ol the Pacilic Coast “all persons
of Japanese ancestry, both alien and non-alien,” clearly
does not meet that test. Being an obvious racial discrim-
ination, the order deprives all those within its scope of
the equal protection of the laws as guarantced by the
Fifth Amendment. It further deprives these individuals
of their constitutional rights to live and work where
they will, to establish a home where they choose and to
move about freely. In excommunicating them without

5%. Id. at 236,
‘225
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benehit of hearings, this order also deprives them of all
their constitutional rights to procedural due process.
Yeu no reasonable relation to.an “immediate, immi-
nent, and impending” public danger is evident to
support this racial restriction which is one of the most
sweeping and complete deprivations ol constitutional
rights in the history of this nation in the absence of
martial law.54

Theaction taken did not meet such a'test, Justice Murphy
argued, because there was no reasonable ground for sup-
posing that all persons of Japanese blood have a tendency
to comnmit sabotage or espionage, nor was there any ground
for supposing that their loyalty could not have been tested
- individually where they lived. A review of statements made
by General DeWin belure, Congressional committees and
in his Final Report to the Sceretary of War clearly reveals
that the basis of his action was “an accumulation of much
of the misinformation, hall-truths and insinuauons that lor
years have been directed against Japanese Americans by
people with racial and cconomic prejudices.”3® These are
compared with the independent studies of experts and
shown to be nonsensical. The supposed basis [or the exercise
of military discretion disappears, and the case [or the order
falls.

Mr. Justice Jackson wrote a [ascinating and [antastic
essay in nihilism. Nothing in the record of the case, he said
very properly, permitted the Court to judge the military
reasonableness of the order. But even if the orders were
permissible and reasonable as iilitary measurcs, he said, “1
deny that it follows that they are constitutional.”s¢

54. Id. at z34-35.
55. Il at 25y, Sce discussion infri, pp. 242-47.
g6, Id. at 245.
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1 should hold that a civil court cannot be made to
enforce an order which violates constitutional Timita-
tions even if it is a reasonable exercise of military
authority. The courts can exercise only the judicial
power, can apply only Luw, and must abide by the
Constitution, or they cease to be civil courts and be-
come instruments of military policy.

Ol course the existence of a military power resting
on [orce, so vagrant, su centralized, so necessarily heed-
less of the individual, is an inherent threat to liberty.
But I would not leid people o rely un this Court tor
a review that scems to me wholly delusive. The military |
.reasonablencss of these orders can only be determined
by military superiors. If the people ever let command
of the war power [all into irresponsible and unscrupu-
lous hands, the courts wield no power equal o us
restraint. The chief restraint upon those who commiind
the physical forces of the country, in the future as in
the past, must be their responsibility o the politica)
judgments ol their contemporaries and to the moral

judgments of history.

My duties as a justice as I see them do not require
me to make a military judgment as to whether General
DeWitt's evacuation and detention program was a rea-
sonable military necessity. I do not suggest thac the
courts should have attempted to interfere with the
Army in carrying out its task. But I do not think that
they may be asked to execute a military expedient that
has no place in law under the Constitution. 1 would
reverse the judgment and discharge the prisoner.37

Thus the Justice proposcs to reluse enforcement of the
statute of March 21, 1942. Apparently, in this regard at

57. 1d. at 247-48.
227
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least, the statute would be treated as unconstitutional. The
prisoner would then be taken to the camp and kept there
by the military, and all judicial relief would be denied him.

It is hard to imagine what courts are for if not to protect
people against unconstitutional arrest. If the Supreme
Court washed its hands of such problems, for what purposes
would it sit? The idea that military officers whose only
authority rests on that of the President and the Congress,
both creatures of the Constitution, can be considered to be
acting “unconstitutionally” when they carry out concededly
legitimate military policies is Pickwickian, to say the least.
For judges to pass by on the other side, when men are im-
prisoned without charge or trial, suggests a less appealing
analogy. The action of Chief Justice Taney in Ex parte
Merryman is in a more heroic tradition of thc judge’s re-
sponsibility.58

What Justice Jackson is saying seems (o bc this: Courts
should refuse to decide hard cases, for in the hands of foolish
judges they make bad law. The ark of the law must be pro-
tected against contamination. Therefore law should not be
allowed to grow through its application to the serious and
intensely difficult problems of modern life, such as the pun-
ishment of war criminals or the imprisonment of Japanese
Americans. It should be kept in orderly seclusion and con-
fined 1o problems like the logical adumbration of the full
faith and credit clause and other lawyers' issues.5® The
problems which deeply concern us should be decided out-

s8. Ex parte Merryman, 17 Fed. Cas. 144, No. g4f7 (D. Md. 1861). See .
Swisher, Roger B. Taney, c. 26 (19335).

50. See Jackson, “Full Faith and Credit—The Lawyer's Clause of The
Constitution,” 45 Colum. . Rev. 1 (1945). See also Northwestern Bands of
Shoshone Indians v. United States, 65 Sup. C1. 690, 700-02 (US. 1945): Jack-
son, “The Rule of Law among Nations,” 51 4. B. 4. J. =90, 292-93 (1945)-
Compare his report to the President on trials for war criminals, N.¥. Times,
June B, 1945, p. 4-
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side the courts, even when they arise as the principal and
inescapable issues of law suits. Judges are thus to be relieved
of the political responsibilities of their citizenship and their
office. They will be allowed to pretend that the judicial
function is to “interpret” the law, and that law itself is
a technical and antiquarian hobby, not the central institu-
tion of a changing society.

Mr. Justice Frankfurter concurred specially, answering
Mr. Justice Jackson's dissent. “To talk about a military
order that expresses an allowable judgment of war needs by
those entrusted with the duty of conducting war as ‘an un-
constitutional order’ is to suffuse a part of the Constitution
with an atmosphere of unconstitutionality,” he said.®® But
one of the first issues of the case was whether or not the
military order irfqucstic-n did express an “allowable judg-
ment of war needs.” That was the question which the Court
was compelled to decide and did decide, without benefit of
the testimony of witnesses or a factual record and without
substantial independent study on its own motion.

Ex parte Endo was the next stage in the judicial elucida-
tion of the problem.®! In Ex parte Endo, decided on De-
cember 18, 1044, an adjudication was finally obtained on
about one half the question of the validity of confining
Japanese aliens and citizens in camps. The case was a habeas
corpus proceeding in which an American citizen of Japanese
ancestry sought freedom from a War Relocation Center
where she was detained, after having been found loyal,
until the Authority could place her in an area of the country
where local disorder would not be anticipated as a result
of !}er arrival. The Court held that the statute, as rather
strenuously construed, did not authorize the detention of
persons in the petitioner’s situation, although temporary

Go. 323 US. 314, 224-25 (1044).
61, g5 US. 285 (10944). ) o
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“detention for the purpose of investigating loyalty was as-
sumed o be valid as an incident wo the program ol “orderly™
cvacuation approved in the Korematsu casc.

The purpose of the statuie under which exclusion and
detention were accomplished; the Court said, was 1w help
prevent sabotage and espionage. The act alkal only of
excluding persons from defense areas. 1t did not mention
the possibility of their detention. While the Court assumed
that an implied power of temporary detention could be ac-
cepted as an incident in the program of exclusion, for the
purpuse of [cilitating loyalty examinations, such an -
plied power should have been narrowly confined o the
precise purpose of the statute in order o minimize the ime-
pact of the stawute on the liberties of the individual citizen.
The audhority o detain a citizen as a measure ol protection
against sabotage and espionage was exhausted when las loy-
alty was established. "T'he persigtence of community hostilivy
Lo citizens of Japanese descent was not, under the sutute,
a ground for holding them in camp, "The disclosure ol the
full scope ol the detention program (o various commitees
of the Congress, including appropriation committees, was
held not 1o support a ratification by the Congress ol what
was done. The basis of this conclusion was the exiraordi-
narily technical proposition that the appropriation acts
which might have been considered o ranly the entre pro-
gram were lump-sum appropriations, and were nut broken
down by items to earmark a specilic sum for the specilic cost
of detaining citizens found o be loyal pending their reloca-
uon in Iniendly communities. In this respect the reasoming
of the Court was contrary to that in the Hivabayushi casc,
where congressional ratification of the plans of the execu-
tive branch was established in a broad and common-sense
way. Justices Roberts and Murphy concurred specially, urg-
ing that the decision be based on the constitutional grounds
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stated in their opinions in the Korematsu case, rather than
on the statutory interpretation underlying Justice Douglas’
opinion. :

VvV

The many opinions of the three Japanese cases did not
consider the primary constitutional issues raised by the
‘West Coast anu-Japanese program as o whole. This was a
program which included (a) a discviminatory curfew against
Japanese persons; (b) their exclusion fvom the West Coase;
(¢) their conlinement pending investigations of loyalty; and
(d) the indelinite conlinement of those persons lound o be
disloyal. These measures were proposed and accepted as
military necessities. Their validity as military measures was
an issuc in litgation. By what standards are couris to pass
on the justification for such military action? Were those
standprds satislied herve? ,

The conception of the war power under the American
Counstitution rests on the experience of the Revolution and
the Civil War. It rests on basic political principles which
men who endured those times of trouble fully discussed
and carefully articulated. The chief architects of the con-
ception were men of allaivs who participated in war and had
dehnite and sophisticated ideas about the role of the proles-
sional military mind in the conduct of war.

The first and dominating proposition about the war
power under the Constitution is that the Commmander in:
Chiel of the armed forces is a civilian and must be a civilian,
elected and not promoted o his office. The subordination
of the military to the civil power is thus primarily assured.
In every demoeracy the relationship between civil and mili-
tary power is the crucial social and political issue on which
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its capacity to survive a crisis ultimately depends. Inade-
quate analysis of this problem, and inadeguate measures
deal with it, led 0 the downfall of the Spanish Republic
and gravely weakened the, Third French Republic. British’
_experience, especially during the First Woirld War, puts the
problem in dramatic perspective.? In its own proper sphere
of tactics, the professional military judgment is decisive. In
waging war the larger decisions—the choice ol generals, the
organization of command, the allocation of forces, the polit-
ical, economic, and olen strategic aspects ol war—-these
have 1o be made by responsible civilian ministers % Clem-
encean's famous remark, quoted at the head ol dhas mdicle,
1s not a witticisin, but the livst principle of organizing de-
mocracy for war. It reflects™a balanced view of the proper
relation in policy-making between the expent and the prac-
ucal man. It expresses o keen sense of the supremacy ol
civil power in a republic. The image ol Napolcon is never
[ar from the surface of French political consciousness.
France's experience with PPétain has once more underscored
the danger. In our own nanonal life recurring waste and in-
competence in the haudling of war problems—in the Mexi-
can War, the Civil War, and the Spanish-American War—
led o important refonns in the organizaton ol the War

L]

Ga. See War Memeirs of Dol Lluyd George (1g95-47), ¢ 10 (“Some Re-
Hections on the Functivos of Governments and Sablicrs Respectively in a
Wair): sal v, el g, G, g, 0o, 1, 05 volo 2, ccc Beao, igeagl voll y, oo 30, g=a;
vol, g, oo g1, 1y volo g, e O, B Choschill, The Wkl Conds o g, 1y, g8,
P 733=46 (g3e); Wilkinson, War aed Policy 2og-qo0 (igio); Waghe, 0
the Supweme War Council (1y2i1); Rogeos, “Civilian Contol of Milicoy
Pulicy,” 18 Forcign Aflairs 280 (1gqu).

Gy. Sce Palmer, Washington, Lincoln, Wilsau, Thiee War Malcsmen
73§-37. abe-By (1gyu): Palmes, Awericu in Arms agn—46 (1gg1); e Weerd,
“Civilian and Military Elcmocuts in Modern War,” in Clatkson sl Coclian,
War a3 @ Soerial Instilution g, (1g41). Sce alse McKinley, Democrary and
Milisary Power (3d cd. 1941); Vagis, A Histery of Malitavivm (1g57).
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Department under Elihu Root, and further developiments
wider Luer Secrctaries ol War®? “T'he process ol achicving
adequate organization and control is by no incans complete.,

The second political principle governing the exercise of
the war power in a demwocracy is that of responsibility. Like -
every other ollicer of government, soldiers must answer lor
their decisions to the system of law, and not o the Chicel of
Stall alone. Where, as in the Japanese exclusion prograum,
military decisions lead 1o conflicts between individuals and
authority, the courts must adjudicate them. Even il Mr.
Justice Jackson's doctrine of the judicial funcuon is accept-
ed, the courts will adjudicate nonetheless, by refusing reliel,
and thus decide cases in Favor of the military power. The
problem is the scope of the military power and means for
assuring its vesponsible exercise, Lo is not a problem which
can be avoided by any verbal formula.

Most oceasions for the exercise of authority in the name
of military need will not present justiciable controversy.
MWhen a general actacks or retreats in tae hicld, sends hiy
troops to the right or to the lefy, he may have wo jusiily his
decision to a court-martial, but not often o a court. On the
other hand some steps deemed o be required in war do
raise the Kind of conllict over property or personal rights
which can be presented to the courts. A lactory or business
may be taken into custody, prices and wages may be estab-
lished, whole classes ol activity, like horse-racing, temporar-
ily forbidden. Without stopping [or an over-nice definition
of the terms, these are justiciable occasions—situations in
which courts have customarily decided controversies and
determined tie legality ol oflicial action when such prob-

G4. Sce 1 Jessup, Elihu Root 240-64 (1938): Rouvt, The Military and Co-
lonial Folicy of the United States (1916); Rogers, vp. cit. supra sie Gx, at
268-qu,
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lems were implicit in the conllicts presented 1o them %9 Iy
is essential o every democratic value in society thi oflicial
action taken in the name of the war power be held o stand-
ards ol responsibility under such circumstances. "The courts
have not in the past, and should not now, declare the whole
category ol problems o be political questions beyond the
reach of judicial review.-The present Supremme Court s
dominated by the conviction that in the past judicial review
has unduly limited the [reedom of administrative action.
But surcly the permissible response to bad law is good law,
not no law at all. The Court must review the exercise ol
military power in o way which permits ample [recdom o the
exccutive, yet assures society as a whole thau appropriate
standards ol responsibility have been met.

The issue for judicial decision in these cases is not less-
ened or changed by saying 1]:;} the war power includes any
steps required to win the war. ‘The problem is still one of
judgment as o what helps win a war. Who is w0 decide
whether there was a sensible veason for doing what was
done? Is it enough for the General w say thae at the time
he acted he honestly thought ic was a good idea o do what
he did? Is this an example ol “expertise,” to which the
courts must give blind deference?d Or must there be “ob-
jective” evidence, beyond the General's siate of mind,
show “the reasonable ground for belief™ which the Hivaba-
yashi case says is necessary?0? Should such evidence be avail-

G5. Sev, e, Mock v. Hirsh, 256 US. 145 (1g2a); Bowles vo Willingham, g2
US. sus (1yg4): Home Building & Loan Ass'n v, Blaisdell, 2o US. yy8 (1g34):
Yakus v. United Sutates, g2 US, goyg (wggg)s Montgomery Wand & Co. v,
United Seanes, sqo Foozd gy, vacated [ov sovtness, g20 US, Gyo (1g45).

GG, Railroad Comnnission of Texas v. Rowan & Nichols Gil Co., yi10 US,
574 (1gqu), mod., 300 US, Gug (agga): Wailooasd Ehnnluiuiu_ll. v. Rowan K
Nichols Qil Co., 310 US. gy (igq1). €f. Thompson v. Conselidated Gas
Corp., you US. 55 (1937): Note, 50 Yale L. J. 680 (1942).

7. See note 17 supra, For recent beaunents of administrative amd exec-
utive findings by various Justices of the Supreme Court in cognate, if not
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- able before the action is taken? Should the rule be a pro-
cedural one that a general has 1o consider evidence and then
come o a decision, or should it be only that at the subse-
quent trial suitable evidence must be available o justily
the resuli? As the Chief Justice remarked, the Constitution
“does not demand the impossible or the impiacucal.”" o8
The inquiry should be addressed to the ratonality of the
general's exercise of his judgment as a general, not as a
master in chancery. Tt should give [ull and sympathetic
weight o the confusion and dinger which arve inevitable
clements in any problem presented for military decision.

Uunless the courts require a showing, in cases like these,

ol an intelligible relationship between means and ends, so-
ciety has lost its basic protection against the abuse of mih-
tary power. The gencral’s good intentions must be irrele-
vant. There should be evidence in court tae his milicary
judgment had a suitable basis in fact. As Coloncel Fairman,
a strong proponent of widened military discretion, points
oui: “When the execnuve lails or is unable to sauisly the
court of the evident necessity for the extraordinary meas-
ures it has taken, it ean hardly expect the court 1o assume

it on fanth. e

divectly comparable situations, sce Schociderman v. United States, 320 US.
il (esgyy): 1ICC v Inland Watcrways, 19 US. Gy (vgygh; FI'C v, Hope
Matwral Gas Co, 320 US. g0 (vggq): Connecticut Light & Yower Co. v,
FIFC, 24 LS. gi5 (0ggs)i Bridges v. Wixon, 26 US, 185 (1045).

GH. Ilicabayashi v, United States, gzo US. B, 1oy (1043).

Gy. Fairman, The Low of Martial Hule x19-18 (2d cd. 19)9). See alsu il
al 47-49, 1wy-07; Fairman, “The Law of Martial Rule and the Nativnal
Emergency,” 55 Hamv. L. Hew. 1255, 1259-61, 1272 (3gy2). The et is put by
Wicner, A Practical Manwal of Mariial Low £6-23 (1940), lor “the hapless
Guandsman who commands the troops,” as "What Ga you jusiify alecr-
wards?”, Sce Comment, 45 Yale L. J. B3y (1936). The statuic of March 2.,
1949, should be interpreied 10 pose the :ame inuc, deipite its broad Jan-

Euage.
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The Hivabayashi case proposes one test lor the validity
of an exercise of military power. Even though that test is
not applicd in the Hirabayashi case, and is voughly handled
in the Koremalsu case, it is not hopelessly lost. As the Court)
said in Sterling v. Constantin, the necessity under all the cir-
cumstances for a use of manial power “is necessarily one for
* judicial inquiry in an appropriate proceeding directed
against the individuals charged with the transgiession.”

Perhaps the closest judicial precedent and analogy lor

the Jupanese American cases is Mitchell v. Havmowy, which
arose out ol the Doniphan vaud during the Mexican War,
The plainalf was a wader, whose wagons, mules, and goods
were seized by the defendant, a licutenant colonel of the
United States Army, during the course of the expedition.
‘The plaindll, who wanwed 1o leave the Army column and
trade with the Mexicans,#was forced (o accompany the
troops. All his property was lost on the march and in baule,
The action was ol wespass, fur the value of the property
taken, and for damages. "The delenses were that the control
of the trader and the destruction of his property were a mili-
tary necessity, justified by the civeumstances of the situation.
After a full wrial, featured by depositions ol the conmand-
ing ollicers, the jury found [or the plamull

I'he defence has been placed . . . on rumors which
reached the commanding oflicer and suspicions which
he appears 1o have entertained of a secret design in the
plaintill w leave the American forces and carry on an
illicit trade with the encmy, injurious w the interests

Fu. =87 US. 378, 398 (1932). Jd. at goi: “What aie the allowable limits of
military disretion, 2l whether or not they have beon oversicppad in a
panticular case, are judicial questivus.” Centain cascs, thaugh techaically
distinguishable, scens 1o proceed frum different hypotheses. Matin v. Mot
12 Wheat. 19 (US. 1827); The Prize Cases, 3 Black Gy (U S. 186z); Moyer v.
Peabody, 21z U.S. 78 (1gog).
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ol the United States. And il such a design had been
shown, and that he was preparing o leave the Ameri-
can wroops for that purpose, the scizure and detention
of his property, Lo prevent its execution, would have
Leen fully justified, Bud there is no evidence in the
record tending to show that these rumors and suspi-
cions had any foundation. And certainly mere suspi-
cions of an illegal intention will not authorize a mili-
tary ollicer o seize and detain the property of an
American citizen, The fact that such an intention ex-
isted must be shown; and of that there is no evidence.

The 2d and gd objections will be considered togeth-
»er, as they depend on the sine principles. Upon these
two grounds of defence the Circuit Court instrucied
the jury, that the defendant might lawlully take pos-
session ol the goods of the plaindll, 10 prevent them
from lalling into the hands of the public enemy; buy
in order to justily the seizare the danger must be imme-
diate and impending, and not remote or conungent.
And that he might also wake them for pubhe use and
impress them into the public service, in case of an
immediate and pressing danger or urgent nccessity
existing at the time, but not otherwise.,

In the argument ol these two poins, the circum-
stances under which the goods of the plainull were
taken have been much discussed, and the evidence
examined for the purpose of showing the nature and
character of the danger which actually existed at the
time or was apprehended by the commander of -the
American forces. But this question is not belore us. It
.is a question of fact upon which the jury have passed,
and their verdict has decided thata danger or necessity,
. such as the court described, did not exist when the
- property of the plaindif was taken by the defendant.
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And the only subject for inguiry in this court is wheth-
- er the law was correctly stated in the instruction of the
court; and whether any thing short of an immediie
and impending danger [rom the public enciny, or an
urgent necessity for the public service, can jusuly the
taking of private property by a military commander 1o
prevent it from falling into the hands of the cncmy or
for the purpose of converting it 1o the use of the public.

The instruction is objected 1o on the ground, tha it
restricts the power of the oflicer within narrower limits
than the aw will jusuly. And that when the toops are
employed in an expedition inwo the encmy’s counry,
where the dangers that meet them cannot always be
forescen, and where they are cut off from aid from their
own govermmnent, the commanding oflicer must neces-
sarily be intrusted with somealiscretionary power is to
the measures he should adopt; and if he acts honestly,
and o the bese of his judgment, the law will protect
him. But it must be remembered thae the question
here, is not as o the discredion he may exercise in his
military operations or in relation o those who are un-
der his command, s distance [rom home, and the
duties in which he is engaged, cannot enlinge his power
over the propenty of a cinizen® nor give 1o him, in that
respect, any authority which he would not, under sim-
ilar circumstances, possess at home. And where the
owner has done nothing to forfeit his righas, every pub-
lic ollicer is bound o respect them, whether he nds
the property in a foreign or hostile country, or in his
ownn.

There are, without doubt, occasions in which pri-
vate property may lawlully be taken possession of or
destroyed to prevent it frowm [alling into the hands of
the public enemy; and also where a military oflicer,
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- charged with a pardcular duty, may impress privawe
property into the public service or take it for public
use, Unquestionably, in such cases, the government is
Lound to make [ull compensation to the owner; but
the ullicer is not a trespasser,

But we are clearly of upiniuu, that in all of these
cases the danger must be inuncdiate and impending;
or the necessity urgent for the pablic service, such as
will not admnjt of delay, and where the action of the
clvil authority would be wo late in providing the
means which the occasion calls Tor, 1t is impossible o
define the parcicular circumstances of danger or neces-
'.~;i|.y in- which this power miay be lawlully excercised.
Every case must depend on its own circuinstances. It is
the emergency that gives the right, and the emergency
must be shown 1o exist before the taking can be
justified.

In deciding upon this necessity, however, the state
o® the facts, as they appeared to the oflicer ad the time
he acted, must govern the decision] for he must neces-
sarily act upon the information of others as well as his
own observation. And if, with such infornnacion as he
had o right o rely upon, there is reasonable ground
[or believing that the peril is immediate and menacing,
or the necessity urgent, he is justified in acting upon

i and the discovery alterwards that iv was false or er-

roneous, will not make himn a trespasser. Buc it is not

sullicient to show that he exercised an honest judgment,
and ook the property 10 promote the public service;
he must show by proofl the nature and characier of the
emergency, such as he had reasonable grounds 1o be-

lieve it to be, and itis then for a jury o say, whether i
was so pressing as not (o admit of delay; and the occa-

sion such, according to the information upon which he
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acted, that private rights must for the time give way to
the common and public guod.

But it is not alleged that Colonel Doniplian was de-
ceived by false intclligence as 1o the movements or
strength of the enciny a the time the property was
taken. His canp at San Elisario was not threatenad. e
was well informed upon the state of alfairs in has rear,
as well as of the dangers before him. And the property
was scized, not o defend his position, nor o place his
troops in a saler one, nor to anticipaie the atack ol an
approaching enemy, but to insure the success of a dis-
tant and hazardous expedition, upon which he was
about to march.

The movement upon Chihuahua was undoubiedly
undertaken from high and patriotic mouves. Tt was
boldly planned and galldntly exccuted, and contrib-

“uted o the successful issue of the war. But it is not for
the court to say what protection or indemnity is due
[rom the public to an officer who, in his zeal for the
honor and interest of his country, and in the excite-
ment of military operations, has trespassed on private
rights. That question belongs o the political depart-
ment of the government. Our duty is to determine
under what circmmnstances private property may be
taken [rom the owner by a military ollicer in a tine of
war. And the question here is, whether the kaw permits
it to be taken to insure the success of any cuterprise
against a public enemy which the commanding olficer
may deem it advisable 10 undertake. And we think 1
very clear that the law docs not permin ™!

Applicd to the circumsiances of the Japanese exclusion
cases, these precedents require that there be a showing to

g1. Miichell v. Harmony, i1y How. 15, 1593-15 (US. 18g).
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‘the wrial court ol the evidenee upon which General DeWin
acted, or evidence which justilies his action under the stat-
ute andd the Constitntion. Nor will it do 1w say thac there
need be only enough evidenee o prove his good Faith or w
provide a possible basis for the decision. This was the con-
tention expressly overraled in Mitchell v. Harmony .7 "The
varying formulas about presumptions, and the gquantum of
proof requived in different classes of cases, merely conceal
the court’s problem. There must be evidence enough o
satisfy the court as to the need for the grave and disagree-
able action taken—arrest on vague suspicion, dental of wrial,
and permanent incarceration for opinions alone. T'he stand-
ard ol reasonableness, here as elsewhere, 1s one reguiring a
full evaluadion of all circumstances. But the law s not new-
tral. It has a positive preference for protecting aivil rights
where possible, and a long-standing suspicion of the nihi-
tary mind when acting outside its own sphere. In protecting
important social values against frivolous or unnecessary
interference by generals, the court’s obligations cannot be
satisficd by a scintilla of evidence or any other mechanical
rule supposed 1o explain the process ol proof. Therve must
be a convincing and substandal factual case, in Colonel
Fairman’s phrase, to satisly the court of “the evident neces-
sity” for the measures taken.

No matter how narrowly the rule of proof is formulated,
it could not have been saisfied in either the Hivabayashi or
the Korematsu cases. Not only was there insullicient evi-
dence in those cases to satisly a reasonably prudent judge
or a reasonably prudent general: there was no evidence
whatever by which a court might test the responsibility of
General DeWitt's action, either under the statute of March
21, 1942, or on more general considerations. True, in the

7. M, at 11g-eo.
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!
Hirvabayashi case the Court carclully identified certain of
Cencral DeWitd's proclamations as "flindings,” which es-
tablished the conformity of his actions to the standard of
the statute—the protection of wmiliary resources against
the risk of subotage and espionage. But the military proc-
lamations record conclusions, not evidence. And in both
cases the record is bare of testimony on either side about
the policy of the curfew or the exclusion orders. There was
every reason w have regavded this omission as a [l delect,
and o have remanded in each case Tor a il on the justi-
ficauon of the discrimimatory curfew and of the exclusion
orders.

Such an inquiry would have been illuminating. General
DelWitt's Final Report and his testimony belore commiitecs
of the Congress clearly indicated that his motivation was
ignorant race prejudice, not facts 1o support the hypothesis
that there was a greater risk of sabotlage among the Japanese
than among residents of German, Ialian, or any other eth-
nic aliliation. The most significant comment on the quality
of the General’s repore is contained in the govermnent’s
brief in Korematsu v, United States. Theve the Solicior
General said that the report was relied upon “lor siatistics
and other details concerning the actual evacuadion and the
cvents that wok place subsequent thereto. We have specil-
ically recited in this briefl the [acts relating o the jusulica-
tion for the evacuation, of which we ask the Court to ake
- judicial notice, and we rely upon the Final Report only w
the extent that ic relates such acts.” 7 Yet the Final Repont

79. Brief fur United Soaces, p. 11, n. 2, Korematsu v, Uniced Swaies, 325
U.S. =g (1ygq). See Briel for Uniwed Staes, p. 29, Ex farte Mitsaye Endo,
gzz U5, 285 {1944). 1t was peculiarly inappropuinte w decide ghiese cases
o the basis of judicial notice alone. Bosden's Farm Products Co, Inc v,
Baldwin, =gy U.S. 19g (sg34); United States v. Carolene Piadues Co., o4
LS. 1gq (19y8); Polk Co. v, Closer, qus US. 5 (1yg8). Sce Comment, 4y
Harv, L. Hev. 631 (1940).
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embuodied the basic decision under review and stated the
reasons why it was actually undertaken. General DeWind's
Final Recommendation 10 the Secretary ol War, dated
February 14, 1942, included in the Final Report, was the
closest approximation we have in these cases to an author-
iative determination of fact. In that Recommendation,
General DeWin said:

In the war in which we are now engaged racial allin-
o jties are novsevered by migration. The Japanese race
is an enemy race and while many second and third
generation Japanese born on United States soil, pos-
sessed of United Stares citizenship, have become
“Americanized,” the racial strains are undiluted. To
conclude otherwise is 1o expect that children born of
white parents on Japanese soil sever all racial aflinity
and become loyal Japanese subjects, ready to hght and,
il necessary, to die for Japan in a war against the na-
tion of their parents. That Japan is allicd with Ger-
many and Lealy in this struggle is no ground for assum-
mg that any Japancese, barved from assimnladon by
convention as he is, though born and raised in the
United States, will not turn againse this nation when
the final test of loyalty comes. Ir, therelore, follows that
along the vial Pacilic Coast over 112,000 potential
enemiecs, ol Japanese extraction, arve at large today.
There are indications that these are organized and
ready for concerted acuion at a [avorable opportunity.
The very fact that no sabotage has taken place 1o date
is a disturbing and confirming indication that such
action will be taken.74
74- Del¥Fin Final fteport at 34. Sce also id, at vii, 7-24. Some of the rea-
soning used o justily the discriminatory treaiment of the Japanese Ameri-

cans can only be described as astounding in its terms and in its refusal 10
cunelder or to evalunie avallable soclological data, Sec, e.g.. Faliman, The
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In his Final Report 10 the Seoretary of War Ceneral De-
Wit adduced somewhat more evidence than the absence of
sabotage 1o prove its speaial danger. His report, and the
briefs for the United Suites injlHivabayashi v. United Stales
ind Korematsu v, Unitgd Staies emphasized these points as
well: The Japanese lived togedher, olen concentraed
around harbors and other serategic areas. "They had been
discriminated against, and it was suggested thin their re-
sentment at such treaunent might give rise w disloyahy.
Japanese clubs and religious institntions played an impor-
tant pare in their social life. Japanese language schools were
maintained o preserve for the Amenican-born cluldren
somcthing ol the culwral heriage of Japan. The Japancse
government, like that of haly, France, and many other.
countrics, asserted a docurine of nationality which was
thought to resule in claims ol dual civizenship, and thus o
cast doubt on the loyalty of American citizens ol Japanese
descent. There were sume 10,000 Kibei among the popula:
tion ol the West Coast—Japancese Americans who had re-
turned to Japan for an imporiane part of their education
and who were thought o be more strongly alliliaied with
Japan in their political outlook than the others. 7%

Much of the suspicion inferentially based on these state-
ments disappears when they-are more closely oxamined. In
many mstances the concenwrtion of Japanese homes around
stratcgic arcas had come abowut years belore and for entnely
innocent reasons. Japanese fishing and cannery workers,

Law of Meartial Kule 366 (2d ed. aggy) ("Fundamental dillerences in mores
have madle them inscrutabile o us”y; Wanson, "The Japanese Evacuation and
Litigation Arvising Therelrom,” 22 Ove. L, Hew. 40, 47 (194 z) (“Their mental
and emotional sesponses ae understond by but few of vur people aod in
general the Japancse presents an inscrutable personality™).

95. Scc Tolan Commitice Neports (Preliminary) 16, Such persons wee of
course individually known, through travel records and elierwise,
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lor example, were trnmjn-llctl Ly the canneries w live on the
waterfront, in order 1o be near the plans in which they
worked. Japanese truck gardeners rented land in the indus-
wial outskirts of large cities in order to be as close as pos-
sible to their markets. They rented land lor agriculwural
purposes under high wension lines—regarded as a very sus-
picivus circumstance—Dbecause the company could not use
the land lor other purposes. The initiative in starting the
praciice cane from the utility companics, not from the Jap-
anese.7s !hspnu‘ discrimmination against the Japancese, many
had done well in Americi, They were substantial property
owners, Their children pacticipated normally and acuvely
in the schools and universites of the West Coast, “heir
unions and social organizations had passed resolutions ol
loyalty in grear number, before and alier the Pearl Harbor
chisaster.?T I is dillicule to lind real evidenee dha eicher re-
ligious or social institutions mmnong the Japanese had suc-
cessfully fostered Japanese milicarisin, or other dangerous
sentipents, among the Japanese American population. The
Japanese language schools, which the Japanese Americans
themselves had long sought to put under state control, seem
to have represented litde more than the Gamiliar desire of
many unmigrant groups o keep alive the Language and
tradivion of the “old counury”™; in the case of Japanese
Americans, knowledge of the Japanese linguage was of par-
ticular economic nnporiance, since so much of their work-
ing lile was spent with other Japanese on the West Coast. T8

0. Sce McWilliams, Prejudice vig—2 (1944); 29 Toelan Conmnitlee Hear-
ings nixzg.

77. See Tolun Conunittee Reports (Preliminary) 15 ("We cannot deubt,
and everyone is agiced, thar the majority of Japancse citizens and alicns
arc loyal to this counury™); An Intelligence Officer, "The Japancse in Amer-
lca: The Problem and the Solution,” 185 Harper's Mag. 489 (1943).

78. Sce McWilliama, Prejudice 1a1-22 (1944).
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There were of course suspicious elements among the
Japancese. They were known o the authovities, which had
for several years been checking the security of the Japancse
American population. Many had been individually arresied -
immediately alter Pearl Harbor, and the others were under
constant surveillance. We had many incelligence ollicers
who knew both the language and the people well, As Lur as
the pulicé were concerned, there was no subsiance w the
man-in-the-swreed's beliel thae all Orienals “look alike 79
On the contrary, the Japanese were a snidl and conspicuous
minority on the West Coust, both individually and as a
group. They would have been an unlikely source of sabo-
tage agents for an intelligent enemy in any case.

Apart from the members of the group known 10 be under
suspicion, there was no evidence beyond the vaguest fear
to conucct the Japanese pn the West Coast with the un-
[avorable miluary events ol 1941 and 1942, Boih ac Pearl
Harbor and in sporadic attacks on the West Coast the en-
cmy had shown that he had knowledge ol vur dispositions.
There was some signaling 1o enemy ships at sea, both by

79. See, eg. 31 Tolan Committes Hearings 130630; Demmnan, J., dissenting,
Kosemaisu v. United Siates, wyo F. 2d z8g, juz-og (guh Cir, agyy). As
fur he knowledge of the siwation posscssed by scounity othocrs, sce g
Tolan Commitice Hearings nibyj=oz; An Imellipence Odles, loc. cit.
supra note 77. A considerable ponccmage—perhaps 1g4=-ol the evaruees
gave negative answers (o the loyalyy guestions in their questionaines,
Many ol those answers expressly relenied wothe treatment the Japanese bad
received in being uprooted aod wmprisoned. Deis estimated thar many muore
wl the answers were divealy or indoeedy veferable wothe shock ol evacua-
tion and conlivcment. Sce Heanngy before Comumitice an bmnigration and
Naturalization on M. R 2301, yuiz, 3489, 3446, and gaoy, 38ih Cong., st
Scss. 36-43 (1914). Basically, ol cuurse, the issue is w a consderable extem
innclevant, Disloyalty is not a ciime, even in the agpravared loim ol cwtlu-
siastic propaganda for the Axis cause. Sco mwotc = supia. Al most, il is a
posable givund for inicrning cncmy alicns, sce N.Y. Times, June 27, 1945,
p- 15, col. 9, but hagdly a sullticnt ground fur excluiding individuals [rom
BUTAlcgic arcas. Scc note 1y sujaa.
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radio and by lighus, along the West Coasi. It was said to be
dilhicule 10 trace such signals beciuse of lnnictions on the
power of search without warrant. There had been several
cpisodes of shelling the coast by subnmrine, although wwo
of the three such episodes mentioned by General DelWint
as tending o create suspicion of the Japancse Americans
had taken place alier their removal hrom the Coast. "These
were the only such items in the Final Report which were
not identified by date.8 And it was positively known that

y no suspiciolis attached o the Jupanese residents lor sabotage
at Pearl Harbor before, during, or alter the raid &' Those
subsequently arrested as Japanese agents were all white
men. ““To focus attention on local residemts ol Japancese
descent, acwually diverted avention from those who were
busily engaged in espionage activity.”s?

It is possible chat the absence of a wrial on the facts may
permit the Court in the [uure o distinguish or 1o extin-
cuish the Japanese American cases; for in these cases the de-
lendants did not bring forth evidence, nor require the
government 1o produce evidence, on the factual justificavion
of the mulitary action. Whoever had the burden of guing
[orward, or of proof, government or defendant, the burden
was not met.¥¥ Not even the Korematsu case would justify

Hu, DelVitt Final Report at 18; N.¥. Times, June 2y, 142, p.oo, col g
I 4 cule 45 i, Sepuoas, g, P, col g3 P, col, s,

Hio See McoWilliams, Prejudice 14 (1944).

e, bel. at wra.

Hy. In applyiog the doctrine of Mitchell v. Harmaony, the buden of prool
i Iacy falls o ihe government, claiming the privileges ol the cmegency.
Whatever is said about the presumption of constitutivealiny ol statutes, or
the intevest of the court in pot substituting is judgment on the faas for
that of the yualificd excoutive or legislative authority, where the justification
fur extravrdinary behavior reuts on a showing of extracsdinary circum-
stances, it will Goally be the govermuent’s bunlen 1o bung in the evidenoe
ol emergency or take the sisk of not persuading the court. See, eg.. cases
cited supra notes 1y, 32, and 93,
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the exclusion of such evidence, nor the denial of a defend-
. ant's request w call the General as a witness, A Tuture case
may thereflore create a better record for establishing ap-
propriate criteria of judicial coptrol over military conduct,
and [or applying such criteria wo better purpose.

A trial on the factual justihicavion of the curlew and ex-
clusion orders would require the Court to conlront f2x parte
Milligan 54 which it sought 1o avoid in all three of the Jap-
anese cases. Fx parte Milligan represents an application o
a large and common class of semi-military situations of what
Chicl Justice Stone articulated in the Hirabayashi case as a
“rule of reason” governing the scope of military power. ‘The
milutary power, the Chicl Justice said, mcluded any sieps
needed o wage war successfully. The Justices in the major-
ity in Ex parte Milligan declared in effect that it would be
difliculy, if not impossible, I.Uf{ul\‘il'lt.‘l._‘ them that there was
or could be a military necessity for allowing the military o
hold, try, or punish civilians while the civil courts were
open and functioning. And they held furdher thae i is for
the judges, nou the generals, to say when it is proper under
the Constitution to shut the courts or to deny access to them.

Lx parte Milligan is & monument in the democrade wi-
dition and should be the animating force of this branch of
our law. At a time when national emergency, mobilization,
and war are more frequent occurrences than aciny previous
period of our history, it would be dillicult 1o nmmne a single
decision of more fundamental importance w socicty. Yet
there is a tendency o weat Ex parte Milligan as ouunoded,
as il new medhods of “total” winfare made the case an anach-

8. 4 Wall. 2 (US. 186y). See Frank, "Ex parte Milligan v. The Five Com-
panies: Martial Law in Hawail,” 44 Colum. L. Rev. 63y (1944} Klaus, The
Milligan Case (192y); Fairman, Mr. Justice Miller and the Supreme Court

€ 4 (1939)-
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ronism.%% Those who tike this view have (orgonen the
circumsiances of the Civil War, Fifth colummns, propaganda,
sabotage, and espionage were more gencrally used than in
any war since the siege ol Troy, and certninly more widely
usced than in the Second Waorld War. '

Ex parte Milligan illustrates the point. Milligan was con-
vincingly charged with active participation in a fifth colunmn
plot worthy of Hitler or Allved Hitchcock. A group of
armed and determined men were to scize [ederal arsenals
at Columbus, Indianapolis, and ac three points in Hlinois,
and then o release Conlederawe prisoners of war held in
those siates. Thus they would create a Conlederate army
"behind the Union lines in TUennessee. Milligan and his
alleged co-conspirators acted 1 Indiana, Missouri, Hlinos,
and in other borvder siates. Their strategy had a political
arm. The Union was o be sphit politically, and a Nordh-
west Confederation was to be declared, [riendly 1o the
South, and embracing Illinois, Wisconsin, lowa, Kansas,
Indiana, and Minnesowa. This Plan was not an idle dream.
It was sponsored by a well-inanced society, the Sons ol Lib-
crty, thought o have goo,000 members, many of then rich
and respectable; the planned uprising would coincide with
the Chicago Convention of the Democratic Party, which
wis sympathetic 1o abandoning the war and recognizing
the Conlederacy.8¢

The unanimous Court which freed Milligan for civil trial
was a court of hire-eating Unionists. Mr. Justice Davis, who
wrote for the najority, was one of President Lincoln's
closest friends, supporters, and admirers. The Chicef Justice,

5. Bricl for Respondent, pp. 45-48, Ex frarte Quirin, 319 US. 1 (1942);
Ex parte Ventura, gq F. Supp. 520, 52z-23 (W. D, Wash. 1942). For a mud-
erate view scc Schucller v. Drum, g1 F, Supp. 383, 387 (E. D. Pa. 1g43). CL.
Frank, supra note B4, at Ggq.

BG. See Klaus, The Milligan Case 37-33 (1920).
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who wrote the opinion for the concurring minority, was a
valiant and resolute supporter of the war, whatever his
shortcomings in other respects. The Court had no difliculyy
in freeing Milligan and [acing down the outery of radical
Republicans which was provoked by the decision. The issue
dividing the Court in the Milligan case was parallel in some
ways 1o the problem presented by the Japanese exclusion
program under the statute of March 21, 1942. Congress had

- passed a statute in 1863 permitting the President o suspend

the privilege of habeas corpus in a limited way whenever,
i his judgment, the public salery required it, holding pris-
oners without trial for a short period. If the nex siting of
the grand jury did not indict chose held in s diswricr, tluy
were entitled 1o release under the stawute. :

The statute was in fact a dead letter, although the Count
did not consider that aspect of the situation in deciding
Milligan's case.87 Milligan had been arresied by the mili-
tary. The grand jury had not returned an indictunent

sagainst him at its next sicting. e had nonetheless been wried

by a military coinmission, and sentenced to death. The mi-
nority of the Court urged his velease according to the terms

“of the statute, because no indicunent had bLeen presented

against him. The Court, however, [reed him [or normal
criminal trial on broader grounds. The controlling question
of the case, the Court said, was whether the military com-
mission had jurisdiction o ry Milligan. This question was
considered without CX[ITess reference to the statute of 186y,
as such, but on the evidence which mighu justily the exercise
of marual law powers either under the statute or otherwise.
The only constitutional reason, the Court said, (or denying
Milligan the trial provided for in the third aricle of the
Constitution, and in the Fifth and Sixth Amendments, is

By. Sce Randall, Constitutional Froblems under Lincaln 167 {1920).
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be restrained, except by his superior ollicer or the Presi-
dent of the United Staes.

I thiis position is sound w0 the extent claimed, then
when war exists, foreian or dowestic, and the country
is subdivided into miliary depariments for mere con-
venicnce, the commander of onc of them can, il he
chooses, within his limits, on the plea ol necessity, with
the approval of the Executive, substituie milivary lowce
for and 1o the exclusion of the laws, and punish all
persons, as he thinks nigla and proper, withou hxed
or ceriun rules.

The statement of this proposition shows its impor-
tance; for, il true, republican sovernmend is a Linluee,
and there is an end of liberty veeulaged by law. Martial
law, established on suchi a basis, destroys every guaran-
tee of the Constitudion, and ellectually venders the
“iilivoy independent of and superior to the civil pow-
h{:r"—lllu atlempt o do which by the King of Great
Britain was deemed by our fathers such an cilence,
that they assigned it o the world as one of the causes
which impelled them 1o declne theiv independence.
Civil iberey and this kind ol macaal o canno endure
wogether; the antagonism is iveconcilable; and, in the
conllict, one or the vther must perish 88

The Courd's dismissal of £x parte Milligan in Ex parte

Endo requires sone analysis. The Court sid, "It should be
noted at the outset that we do not have here a quesuon
such as was presented in Ex parte Alilligan, 4 Wall. 2, o1 in
Ex parte Quirin, 317 US. 1, where the jurisdiction of wili-
tary ribunals to try persons according to the law ol war
was challenged in habeas corpus proceedings. Mitsuye Endo

8. 4 Wall. 5, 137, 1a4-25 (U.S. 18Gg).
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is detained by a civilian agency, the War Relocimion Au-
thority, not by the military. Morcover, the evacuation pro-
gram was not lelt exclusively 1o the military; the Authority
was given a large measure ol responsibilivy for its exceution
and Congress made its enforcement subject to civil penalries
by the Acc of March 21, 1gq2, Accordingly, no questions ol
military law are involved.”80

I'he proposition is exuraordinary. Under penalty ol im-
prisonment, the orders belore the Court i Lx parte Endo
required that enemy aliens-and citizens of Japanese blood
be removed from their homes and confined in caomps. Tt
found 1o be "disloyal,” they were kept in the camps indeli-
nitely. I found 1o be “loyal,” they werve kept in the coanps
as long as was necessary for the Authority to place them in
[riendly communitics.

T'he problems of £x parte Milligan ave avoided by he
simplest of expedients. In Lix parte Milligan the Count said
thae the military could not constitutionally arrest, nor could
a militagy oribunal constitucionally wry, civilians charged
with treason and conspiracy o destroy the state by loree,
at a e when the civil conrts were open and funcuoning,
Under the plan considered in the Japanese American cases,
people not charged with crime wre imprisoned for several
years without even a military wrial, on the ground thac they
have the ting of Japanese blood. Why does the Milligan
casc not apply a fortiori? 1 it is illegal to invest and confine
people after an unwarranted military wrial, it is surely even
more illegal to arvest and confine them without any trial
at all. The Supreme Court said thae the issues of the Milli-
pan case were not involved because the evacuees were com-
mitted o camps by military orders, not by military tribu-
nals, and because their jailers did not wear uniforms. It is

8g. g23 U.S. 28, 2g7-¢8 (1944)-
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hard to see any sequence in the sentences. The Japanese
Amcricans were ordered detined by a general, purporting
1o act on military grounds. "Uhe military ovder was enforce-
able on I).'Iiﬂ_ﬂ[ imprisonment, While i United Suaes m%’u‘-
shal, racher than a milicary !mliccumn, assured obedience 1o
the order, the ultimate sanction behind the marshal’s writ is
the same as that of the military police: the bayoneis ol
United States wroops. It is hardly a ground for distincuion
that the general’s command was backed by the penaly of
civil imprisonment, or that he obtained civilian aid in run-
mng the relocation camps. The starting ponn for the pro-
graum was a military ovder, which had 10 be obeyed. It ve-
quired enemy aliens and citizens ol Japanese blood 10 be
removed [rom their homes and confined in camps. As events
developed, the general's command inposed conlinement lor
three years on most of the people who were evacuated under
it.

There are then two basic constitutional problems cou-
cealed in the Court’s casy dismissal ol Ex parie Milligan:
the arrest, removal, and confinement of persons without
trial, pending examination of their loyalty; and the indeh-
nite confinement of persons found to be disloyal. On bodh
counts, at least as 1o ciuzens, the morval of £x parie Milligan
is plain. The Alilligan case says littde about the propriety of
a curlew, or perhaps even of the exclusion orders as such.
The military necessity of such steps is 10 be tested inde-
pendently in the lighe of all the relevant circamsunces. 1The
Milligan case doces say, however, that arvest ad conhinement
are forms of action which cannot be taken as nilnary neces-
sities while courts are open. For such puniuve measures it
proposes a clear and fovceful rule of thumb: the protecuon
of the individual by normal wrial does not under such cir-
cumstances interfere with the conduct of war.

Much was made in the Japanese American cases of the
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analogy of temporary preventive arrest or other restriction
approved for material winesses, the protection ol the public
at fires, the detention of typhoid carriers, wmentally il per-
sons, and so on.%9 I'he analogy has little or no apphication
1o the problems prcscmt:tl in these cases, except perhaps
for the curfew or conceivably the abstract issuce of exclusion,
as distinguished [vom detention. The restrictions involved
here were not temporary emergency measures, justilicd by
the brepkdown of more orderly facilities for protecting so-
ciety against espionage and sabotage. As interferences with
the liberty of the individual, they went well beyond the
minimal forms of preciationary arrest without warrant
which were permitted by the statute of 186y, discussed in
the Milhgan case; they were closely comparable w the
forms ol arbitrary action which were actually presented by
the lacts of the Milligan case and strongly disapproved by
the Court.

As lor Japanese aliens, it is orthodox, though not very
accurale, 1o say that as persons of encmy nationality they
are subject only 1 the government's will in time of war.¥!

go. For lemporary resivictions on access to localities see Warner, “The
hModel Sabotage Prevention Act,” 5y Harv, L. Rew, Goz, Gri=il (1gq1); 1 ress-
man, Leider, and Cammer, “Sabotage and National Defense,” g Harw, L.
ftev. Ggz, 61 (1941). The confinement of alcoholics, psychutic persons, and
the hike raises dilfererst problems. "Uhe issue in such cases is not whether
persuns can be confined in the social inteiest withowt trial, but withow
trial by jury. Ample individual investigadion, hearings, and other saleguards
are required by way of “due” process of law. Minnesoa ex rel, Peazon v,
Probate Cowrt, gog US, 230 (1ggo); see Hall, “Drunkenness as a Criminal
Oifense,” y2 J. Crisn. L. & Crim. 297 (1942); Rosiow, “The Commitment of
Alcoholics 10 Medical Institutions,” 1 . J. of Studies on dlcohol 3732 (1940).
Morcover, the limits w such interferences with individual frcedom in the
name of prowecting socicty are jealowsly guarded. Skinuer v. Oklahoma, 316
U 5. 585 (1942); sce Nuie, 3 . ). of Studirs on Alevhol 668 (1gy3).
_g1. See Comment, 51 Yale L. J. 1316, 1317 (1942). CL. g Hyde, [nternational
Luw Chicfly as Interpreted and Applied in the United S1ates §§ Gi1G-19 (2d
cd. 1gqs); De Lacey v. United States, 249 Fed. Geg (grh Cir. agi8). )
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Bur the protection of the Filth and Sixih Amcndments ex-
tendds generally wo aliens.?? Should arbitcary distinctions be
permitted in our policy for enemy alicus, distinctions with-
out reasonable basis? Is ic permissible to intern all the Jap-
anese who live on the West Coast, but o allow Cenman and
Ialian aliens, and Japanese who live clsewhere, general
freedom? Lower courts have said they would refuse 10 re-
view excoutive action divected at the control of enemy
alicus. ¥ Such a view is far [rom necessary. The courts go 1o
graat lengths o assure reasonable protection o the property
rights of encmy aliens, their privilege of pursuing litigation,
and the like. It requires no extension of doctrine o prupose
that their control and custody in time of war be reasonably
equal and even-handed. As dar as accepred notions of inter-
national law are concerned, the “single aim™ ol specialized
enemy alien controls is 1o prevent enemy aliens from aiding
the enemy.¥ The present pattern of discriminatory controls
bears no relation 1o the end of salety,

Vv

These cases represent deep-seated and largely inarticulate
responses (o the problems they raise. In part they express the

yr. Scc Alexandes, Hights of Aliens wnder the Federal Constitulion
123-24 (1931). Gibson, Alicns amd the Law sgi-52, ¢. 7 (1yju); Oppeabeimen,
“The Constitutional Rights of Alicus.™ 1 Hill of Mights Kev. 1ou, 1l (1941).

43- £x parte Graber, 247 Fed. Bdz (N, D. Ala. aqal); Ex parte Gilioy, 253
Fedo wie (5. 1. N Y. agag). Huwever, the promise of those cases is handly
compatilibe with that of Sicsling ». Constantin, but rather depeds on the
propositien that the excortise of cxotutive disciction in gy aod gpuasi-
pailitary matters is not seviewable, cxoept lor raml, pusiahon ilenunty, ac
Sce abw ases cited supra notc 13 The satute and repulation involved in
those cascs applics tu any persous, oot only 10 Citizens wr licondly alicus.

M- See Hyde, loc. it supra vute ga. As lor the status ol cncmy alicns in
courl, scc Ex parie Kawato, 305 U S. Gg (1g43) 33 10 1he propery of coemy
aliens sce Symposivm, “Encmy Fiopeniy,”™ 11 Law & Contcmp. Prob. 1-3u

{+945)-
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Justices' reluctance to interfere iin any way with the prose-
cution of the war. In parc they stem from widely sharved Tears
and uncertainties about the welmical possibilities of new
means of warfare. Such fears were strongly [ele everywhere
on the Allied side alier the German victorics ol 190 and
194 1. It was conmmon then, and still is common, o believe
in a vague bur positive way that dhe restoration of mobility
in warlare, and the appearance of new weapouns, have soie-
how madg all older thought on the subject of war obsolere.
We expected fifth columns and paratroops o dvop near
San Francisco at any moment. In the panic of the tme, it
scemed almost rational o lock up Japanese Americans as
potential enciny agents.

But the airplane, the wank, and the rocket have not made
it necessary 1o abandon the principles of Ex parvte Milligan.
Whatever the ellect ol such developments may be on Inlan-
try Field Regulations and the Manual of Arms, they do not
compel us o deny suspects the right of wrial, w hold people
for years in preventive custody, or to substiwute military
commissions for the civil courts. The need for democratic
control of the management of war has now been reduced by
advances in the techaique of lighting. "The accelerated vate
ol technical advance emphasizes anew the importnce of
civil control o guard against vesistance 1o novely and the
other occupational diseases of the igher swalls of all armics.
And as warlare becomes more dangerous, and as it embraces
more and more of the lile of the community, the problem
of assuring a sensible choice of war policies, and of preserv-
ing democratic social values under conditions of general
mobilization, becomes steadily more urgent.

What lies behind £x parte Milligan, Alitchell v, Huymo-
ny, and Sterling v. Constantin is the principle of responsi-
bility. The war power is the power to wage war successfully,
as Chiel Justice Hughes once remarked. But it is the power
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to wage war, not a license 1o do unnecessary and diciatorial
things in the name of the war power. The decision as 10
where the boundaries of military discretion lic in particular
cases has o be made differepily in different civcumstances.
Somctimes the issuc will arise in law suits, wore olten in
courtsamartial, congressional investigations, reports of the
Inspector General, or other law enforcement procedures.
When a count confronts the problem of detcrmining the
permissible limit of military discretion, it must test the
question by the same methods of judicial inquiry it uses in
other cases. There is no special reason why witnesses, deposi-
tions, cross-examination and other Buniliar technigues of
investigation are less available in these cases than in others.
As Mitchell v. Harmony and many other cases indicate, Mr.
Justice Jackson is plainly wruug' in asserung that judicial
control of military discretion is impossible. Mr. Justice
Jackson said:

The limitation under which courts always will labor
in examining the necessity for a military order are
illustrated by this case. How does the Court know that
these orders have a reasonable basis in necessity? No
evidence whatever on that subject has been tken by
this or any other court. There is sharp controvessy as
to the credibility of the DeWitt report. So the Counrt,
having no real evidence before it, has no choice but to
accept General DeWitt's own unsworn, scll-scrving
statement, untested by any crossexamination, that
what he did was reasonable. And thus it will always be
when courts iy w look into the reasonableness of a
military order.#?

95- Kurcmatsy v. United States, 3=3 US. xiq, 245 (1944). Scc procaduse in

Ex parte Duncan as described in Frank, supra note 84, 31 6yy; Ceneral Wil-
bur was a witness in the individual cxclusion procecdings sgainst vne Ochi-

kubo. Sce Pacific Citizens, March 17, 1945, p. =, col. 4.
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The Supreme Court had a real aliernative in the Korematsu
case: it could have remanded lor wrial on the necessity of the
orders. The courts have [ound no special dilliculuy in inves-
tigating such questions, and there is no reason why they
should.

The first and greatest anowmaly of the Hivabayashi, Kore-
malsu, and Fudo cases is that they seem o abandon the re-
quirement of a judicial inquiry into the factual justification
[or Generyk DeWitt's decisions, Despite the caretul lwguage
of the Chiel Justice, these cases wreat the decisions ol mili-
tary oflicials, unlike those ol other government ollicers, as
almost innmune from ordinary rules ol public responsibility.
T'he judgcs were convinced by the ipse dixit ol a gencral,
not the factual record of a court proceeding. On this ground
alone, the Japanese American cases should be most strenu-
ously reconsidered.

An appropriate procedure for reviewing decisions taken
in the name of the war power is an indispensable step -
wird assuring a sensible result. But the ulumate problem
lefe by these cases is not one of ])I'l‘.l-l:{!l[hlrt_'. In these eases
the Supreme Court of the United States upheld a decision
Lo incarcerate 100,000 people for a term of several years.
The reason for this action was the extraordinary proposition
thad all persons ol Japanese ancestry were enemices, that the
war was not dirccted at the Japanese state, but at the Jap-
anese “race.” General DeWild's views on this subject were
formally presented in his Final Recommendations and his
Final Report to the War Deparoment.® They were reit-
erated in his later testimony toa subcommittee of the Naval
Allairs Committee. After testilying about soldier delin-
quency and other problems involving thé wellare of his
troops, General DeWitt was asked whedher he had any

ﬁ\.'ﬂl:l." supra, pp. 848-44.
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suggestions he wanted 1o leave with the Congressmen. Te
responded:

I haven't any exceptjone—ithat is the development
of a false sentiment on the part ol certain mdividuals
and some organizations o get the Japanese back on the
cwest coast. ] don’t want any of them here. They are a
dangerous element. There is no way 1o deternmine their
loyalty. The west coast contains too many vital insualla-
tions essential to the defense of the country w allow any
Japanese on this coast. T here is a feeling developing,
I thunk, i certamn sections of the country that the Jap-
aucse should be allowed o rcturn. 1 am opposing it
with every proper means atmy disposal. !

M. BaTes: was going 1o ask—would you base your
deternumed stind on expenience as a result ol sabotage
or racial history or wha is w?

GexErAL DEWITT: 1 lirst of all base it on my respon-
sibiliy. 1 have the mission of defending this coast and
sccuring vital installations. The danger of the Japanese
was, and 1s now-—il they are permiued 1o come back—
espionage s sabotage. lomakes no dilleyence whethier
he 15 an Amenican cinzen, he is sull a Japanese. Ancer-
iwcan civizenshup does not necessarily determine loyaley.

AMlr. BaTeES: You diaw a disuncuon then between
Japanese and Tadians and Germans? We bave a great
number of Lahans and Germans and we think they
are fine citizens. There may be exceptions.

GENErAL DEWIrr: You necdn’t worry abow the
Lealians an all excepe in certan cases. Abso, the same for
the Germans except in individual cases. But we must
worry about the Japancse all the time unatl he is wiped
oll the map. Sabotage and espionage will make prob-

2lio
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lems as long as he is allowed in this area—proLlems
which I don't want o havg to worry about %7

The Japanese exclusion program thus rested on five propo-
sitions of the utmost potential menace: (1) protective cus-
tody, extending over three or four years, is a pernntied
form of imprisonment in the United Stawes; (2) poliucal
opinions, not criminal acts, may contain cnough clear and
present dimger to justily soch imprisonment; (3) men,
WOoInen, and children of a given cthuic group, both Ameri-
cans and resident aliens, can be presumed (o possess the
kinds of dungerous ideas which require their imprisomment;
(1) in time of war or emcirgeney the military, pevhaps with-
out even the concurrence ol the legislure, can decide what
pulitical opinions require imprisomment ad which edhoie
groups are infected with them; and (5) the decision ol the
military can be corvied onmt without mdicument, trial, ex-
amination, jury, the conflrontation of witnesses, counsel for
the delense, the privilege against sell-incrimination, or any
of the other safeguards ol the Bill of Righus.

The idea of punishment only fur individual behavior s
Lasic o all systemns of civilized law. A pread principle was;
never lost so casually. Mr. Justice Black’s comment was weak
to the point of impotence: “Hardships are a pare of war, and
war is an aggregation ol hardships.” %% It was an answer in
the spirit of cliché: "Don’t you know there's a war going
on?” It is hard w reconcile with che purposes of his dissent
in Williamms v. North Carolina, where he said that a convic-
tion for bigamy in North Carolina of two people who had
been validly divorced and remarried in Nevada “makes of

. yj. Hearings before Subcommitiee of House Commitiee on Naval A ffairs
on H. R. jo, 38ih Cong., st Sess, 73040 {.l.g”]. The st of the westimony
is given somewhat dilfeiently from contemporary newspaper repornts in Mc-
Wilkiams, Prejudice 1106 {1944).

o8, Koremstsu v, United States, 328 U.S. u1g, 119 (1944).
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human hberny a very cheap thing—too cheap o be con-
sistent with the principles of free government,”99

That the Supreine Court has -upheld imprisonment on
such-a basis constitutes anexpansion of military discretion’
beyond the limit of wlerance in democratic sociery. I ig-
nores the righes of citizenship and the saleguads of rial
practice which have been the historical attiibutes ol liberty.
Beyond tha, it is an injustice, and therelore, like the wrials
of Sacco, Vanzewi, and Dreylus, a threat o society and o
all men. We believe thac the German people bear a ¢connaon
political responsibility for outrages secredly committed by
the Gestapo and the S5, What are we w think of our own
part in a program which violated every democrane social
value, yet was approved by the Congress, the Presudent, and
the Supreme Court? '

Three forms of reparation are available, and should be
pursucd. The flivst is the mescapable obligation ol the [ed-
eral government o protect the cvil rights of Japanese
Americans against organized and unorganized hooliganism.
Il local law enforcement Luils, prosecutions under the Civil
Rights Act should be undertaken.’@® Sccondly, gencrous
hunancial indemnity should be sought, for the Japanese
Amenicans have sullered and will suller heavy property
losses as a conscequence ol their evacuation. Finally, the
basic issues should be presented 1o the Supreme Court
again, in an elfort o obuain a veversal of these wartime cases.
In the history of the Suprcame Court there have been impor-
tant occasions when the Court itseld correcied a decision
occasioned by the excitement of a tense and patriotic mo-

99 Williams v. North Carclina, g25 US. 2206, =30 (1915)-

. 18 US.C §§ 51, 52 (Criminal Code §§ 19, 20) (1gu); Hague v, CIO,
su7 US. 400 (19309): United States v, Classic, g1y U.S, wyy (1g41). CL Screwa
v. Undted Suaes, ges US, g1 (1945).
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ment. After the end of the Civil War, Ex parte Vallundig-
ham 0t was lollowed by fix parte Milligan. Uhe Gobitis case
was overruled by West Virginia v. Barnette.'9? Similar pub-
lic expiation in the case of the internment ol Japanese
Americans [rom the West Coast would be pood for the
Court and for the country.

| ADDENDUM
In the intervening years since this article was written,
steps have been taken o atone for the wrongs done to the
Japanese Americans in the name of national security. 104
On May 2o, 1959, the Auorney General of the United
states, the Honorable William P, Rogers, convened a cere-
mony at the Department of Justice o take note of the suc-
cessful end of the program of restoring citizenship w all
but a few ol the p.you persons ol Japanese descent who
renounced their citizenship during World War I1. The
speakers on that occasion were the Auorney General; the
Honorable George Cochran Doub, the Assistant Attorney
General who had vigorously speeded up both the settdement
of property claims' and the restoration of citizenship;
Edward J. Ennis, Usq., of New York, who had helped 1o
institute the program as an oflicial of the Deparunenc of
Justice 10 19q2; and mysell, as representative of those who

wos. 1 Wall, 249 (U5, 18Gy).

toe, Mineesville Schoul District v, Cobitis, 10 U5, 586 (1gqo); West Vir-
ginia State Board of Education v. Barneue, 319 US. G2 (1043).

1§, The history of the cpisode is reviewed in Morion Grodrins, Americans
detrayed: Politics and the Japanese Evacuation (1g4g), and Durothy Swaine
Thumas, The Salvage (1y52).

lug. Congress passed the American-Japancse Evacuation Claims A of
vy, P.L. 88G, July 2, 1948, G2 Star, 1281, . By, so US.C. App. 1981-B5,
under which almost $37.000,000 was paid 1o over 26,000 claimants o
property lusses susiained as a reault of their evacuation.

2(ig
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had written about the constitwtional problems of evacua-

tion.

My remarks were as [ollows: ,

i . i e

This is a day of pride for Amnerican law. We are met
to celebrate the correcuion of an injustce. The law has
no higher duty than o acknowledge its own errors. It

-is one of the vital ways in which law draws strengih
from the conscience of the community, and helps by
its example o furcher the moril development of our
people.

The long, diflicul, and devoted labors which we
honor here express the linest qualities in American
lite. The government’s programs of restitution towind
Americans ol Japanese ancestry who were removed
[rom the West Coast during the war vest on a pranise
bluntly put in a committee report of the House of
Representatives in 1947: “to redress these loyal Amer-
icans in some measure for the wrones inflicied upon
them . .. would be simple justice.” Today we conlront
the fact that as a nation we are capable of wrong, but
capable also of conlessing our wrongs and secking 1o
expiate them.

It is not hard to understand the program which was
undertaken o remove persons of Japanese blood Trom
the West Coast during the bleak winter of 1gq2. Pearl
I Larbor, Corregidor, the Bactle of the Coral Seas, and
Malaya were heavy on our heanes. Submuirines prowled
oll Norfolk, Tobruk was still w fadl Midway, Swalin-
giad, and Tunis were Tar ahead, 1owas o time of deleay
and of fear. Sometimes men act irratioually when they
are alfraid. While we did not succumb w panic in Ha-
wail or on the East Coast, we did so in Calilornia, Ore-
gon, and Washingion. Our sense of panic was institu-
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tionalized. Over 100,000 men, women, and children,
some 70,000 ol them citizens of the United States, were
removed from their humes and aken into preventive
custody, without indicunent or the profler of charges,
on the theory that sabotage and espionage were espe-
cially to be [earved [rom those of Japanese blood.

From the beginning, however, the conscience ol the
nation was engaged. Men were troubled by a persistent
sense, that the relocation policy was wrong. Our moral
concern was soon wranshued o characienisuc pro-
grinns of action. The Gunous Nisei regiments which
fought so well in Europe symbolized one aspect ol that
- ellort. Proposals for change in the relocation program
isell soon followed. Despite the weakness, and as 1
should say, the crvor of the Supreme Court’s disposi-
tion ol the problem, the people were nou satishied. They
srealized thae acts can be wrong even though they e
constitutionally permissible. No great voting gioups
ur blocs entered the hght, No greac political leaders
made this cause their own, Nonetheless carnest men
and women from all parts of the nation, in Congress
and in the executive branch, continued their quict
cllorts. The problem has been treated, throughoud
these sixteen years, without reference to party politics,
as aomatter of decency, and of decency alone.

I know 1 speak today for all who respect saud revere
the Law, in congrawlatng the Atorneys General who
have carried the programs ol [inancial vestitution
through to success, and, even more unporant, have
speeded up and completed the program lor restoring
¢itizenship 1o those who renounced it in the heat of a
troubled moment. 1 especially congratulate the As-
sistant Aworney General, George Cochran Doub, and
his excellent stall, "They have made this bactle their
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own, with a fervor which bespeaks their dedication to
the highese value of our culture—the conviction that
the most exalted oflice of the state is to do Justice o the
individual, however small his cause.

I hope that those who have sullered [rom the actions
we took against them during the war have the charity
to forgive their government, and the generosity, in-
deed the grace to find that what has been done o right
these wrongs deepens their faith in our common citi-
zenship and in our common democracy.

2Ll
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Harch 14, 1980

The Houorable Abrahas Ribicoff

Chairman, Committee on Governmental Affairs
Inited States Senate

Washingron, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for your imvitarionm to appear before your Committee to cestify
on §. 1647, the "Commissicn on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians
Act," which would establish & commigsion to determine whether a wrong was
comnitted against American citizens and permanent resident aliens who were
subjecred o releocarion and internment ag & result of Executive Order Mo. 9066,
dated February 9, 1942 and recommend appropriaste remedies.

Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, we have no official position with respect
te the legislation in question and, therefore, would interpose no objection
to passage chereof.

As background, our 79th Hational Conventiom held in Dallas, Texas
August 18-25, 1978, passed Resclution No. 697 supporting legislation which
became Public Law 95-382, an act to amend Title 5, USC to provide that
Japanese-Americans shall be allowed civil service rerirement credit for cime
spend in World War II internment camps.

Again, thank you for your courcesy and with best wishes and kind regards,

1 am
Sincerely,
%//A/ e hud
DOMALD H. SCHWAE, Director
Karienal Legislative Service
DHE fket
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Americon Friends Service Commitiee Inc.

1500 Cherry Street. Philadelphia. Pennsyhoamio 19107 « Phone (215) 2417000

March 27, 1980

Marilyn Harris

Senate Governmental Affairs Committes
3308 Dirksen Benate QOffice Building
Washingten, D.C. 20510

Dear Marilyn Harriss

Enclosed are 25 copies of the comments from the American

Friends Service Committee (AFSC), a organization based on
the principles of the Society of Priends and Founded in
AFSC's pational office functions with 10 regional

15817.

=

offices and a national office here in Fhiladelphia. We
would ask that the testimony be part of the written record
and would appreciate receiving a copy of the full record
of the hearings when it is printed.

I appreciate your helpfulness in all of this.

EN:bph

Sincerely,

2 Hphvazin

Ed Nakawatage
Community Relations Division

Enclosures
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COMMENTS OF AFSC ON 5.1647

March 28, 1980

We of the American Friends Service Committee (AFSC) welcome this
opportunity to make some comments on 5.1647, the "Commission on
Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act.™ We make
these comments based on our experience during and after the forced
evacuation of Japanese in the United States in 1942. AFSC was
involved during the evacuation and internment pericd in minister-
ing to the emergency needs of people of Japanese ancestry and,

in cooperation with other agencies, AFSC assisted students of
Japanese ancestry who were enrolled in ecollege. In so doing,
however, AFSC felt compelled to say in 1942 that, "we do not
accept this evacuation as a matter of course, nor approve it in
principle. The events of the past few months have cause us deep
humiliation and profound concern." The ensuing years have not
changed our position about the evacuation and internment. They
have confirmed it. The action of the United States Government
was wrong in all respects. It viclated due process of law, it
was an act of officially sanacticned racism and it did serious
vielence ot the notion that the United States of America was a

nation based on democratic precepts.

Recently our Seattle Regional Office cosponsored a series of for-
ums on the internment with the purpose of highlighting that ex-
perience as an important public issue for all Americans. AFSC has
not yet taken a formal position on 5.1647 or any other related

legislation.
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We commend the potential of 5.1647 in beginning a Congressionally
mandated and long overdue examination of the Internment, with

particualr emphasis on the effects upon those who were interned.

We support the breoad purpose of this legislation. We do not see
£.1647 as preemptive of or in cpposition to remedial legislation
currently proposed or that may develop for financial and other re-

dress to the victime of the Evacuation and internment.

We make the following recommendations about the implementation
of the bill to insure the most searching and far reaching examina-
tion of this particular experience and its implications for this

nation. The recommendations would include the following:

1) The membership of the proposed Commission must be as broad
sensitive and prominent as possible. We would hope that Commission
be broadly representative by race, sex and gecography. We see the

need for informed analyses from a broad spectrum of disciplines,

including law, economic, political science, race relations, medicine,

sociology, and history with the understanding that the Internment

touched on all these aspects of American life and a good deal more;

2) We believe it important that the Commission, as part of its
mandate, examine critically the potential uses of current law that
continue to pose the threat of forced evacuation and incarceration

of American residents and citizens. The recent furor over Iranian
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students has raised the specter once again of internment of an un-
popular pecple in a climate of fear and hysteria. One of the bast
results of a broad examination of the Internment experience would
be safeguards to prevent such an outrage from ever happening again
under the color of law and with official sanction. We see the
internment as representing future possibilities not only as a

historic problem;

3) The lessons of the Internment are so basic that it is important
the hearings of the Commission be widely publicized with the broad-
est participation by victims of the Intermnment. There should be
an adeguate level of rescurces to do this task. We are aware that
the Internment is a subject of searching discussion within the
Japanese community in this country. We believe that the Commission
can assist in making that discussion broader to include octhers

in this country.
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MARIORI L. SLTBAICK Senate Chamber ap—
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gt -Lf}' o
The Homnorable Malter F. Mondale s T |
Vice-President of the United States - [APAe— e
Executive Office Building o - It
Washington, 0.C. 20501 mr:ll'lsm .
Dear Vice-President Mondale; Ll A !

The Senate of the Fifty-second General Assembly, meeting in
Second Regular Sessfon, has adopted the enclosed Senate
Resclution Mo. 15, and regquestsd that a copy be forwarded
to you for your information.

Sincerely yours,

Plaspuie 3

Marjdrie L. Rutembeck
MLR :mcw

Enclosure

RECEIVED IN THE OFFICE OF
T4 PRESIDENT OF THE SENATE

e 1,3‘ ————
ieeam 1380
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SENATE RESOLUTION Hﬁ. 15.

BY SENATORS P. SANDOVAL, ALLSHOUSE,  ANDERSON,
BACA-BARRAGAN, BEND, L. FOWLER, GROFF, HARDING, HATCHER,
MEIKLEJOHN, PHELPS, PCWERS, D. SANDOVAL, STOCKTON, STRICKLAND,
WHAM, YOST, AND ZAKHEM.

WHEREAS, The Congress of the United States is considering
Senate Bill No. 1647 and House Bill HNo. 5499, which are
cosponsored * by some sixteen United States Senators and more than
one hundred twenty-five United States Representatives, and which
would create. and establish "A Commission to gather facts to
determine whether any wrong was committed against those American.

citizens and permanent resident aliens affected by Executive
Order 9066, and for other purposes"; and : -

WHEREAS, During World War II, from about 1542 until 1546,
there  were some one hundred twenty thousand persons of Japanese
ancestry uprooted from the West Coast of the United 5tates and
incarcerated in desert camps, behind barbed wire fences patrolled
by armed guards of the United States Army, replete with
" watchtowers, machine gun posi, and searchlights, and more than
four hundred million dollars in property losses, according to the
United States Faderal Reserve Bank of 5an Francisco, were
incurred by such individuals, of which only approximately .
thirty-eight mi1lion dollars were recovered by such evacuees
under the "Evacuation Claims Act of 1949", et seq., (at the rate
of about eight and one-half cents on the dollar); and

WHEREAS, Some ten thousand persons of Japanese ancestry,
three-fourths of whom were American citizens, were evacuated to
and  incarcerated and subsequently relocated in the State of
Colorado, during 1942-1546, and have .since reestablished their

lives, and have contributed s1gn1f1cant1y to the economy and
welfare of the State of Colorado; and

WHEREAS, During the period of hnstilities by the United
States against the Axis powers of Germany, Italy, and Japan, and
during subsequent periods of armed warfare, more than two
thousand Americans of Japanese ancestry, both men and women, have
served loyally and heroically in the defense of our country, with
eighty-sever Nisei from Colorado having givan their lives while

in the sarvice oF <% zrned forces of the United States, as
i L]
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commemorated and listed on the monument maintained in the
Fairmount Cemetery of Denver, Colorado; and

WHEREAS, In recognition of the unguestioned loyalty of
-Americans of Japanese ancestry in the State of Colorado, and in
recognition of the forced migration by the military from the West
Coast to the State pf Colorade of this group of present-day
Colorado residents, who were subjected to unconscionable
disruption of their lives and fortunes, the members of the Senate
of this Fifty-second General Assembly of the 5tate of Colorade
support the proposed study of all facts and circumstances
involved in such evacuation and incarceration during 1942-194% of
loyal American citizens and of peaceful, law-abiding permanent
residents of the United States, to the end that such grievous

injustices shall. never again recur against any other group in the
United States; now, therefore,

Be 1t Resolved by the Senate of the Fifty-second "Eennra'l
Assembly of -the State.of Colorado:

_ That we, the members of the Senate of this Fifty-second
| General Assembly of the State of Colorado do support and endorse

Senate Bill No. 1647 and Heuse Bill No. 5299, now pending before -
the Congress of the United States, and that we, the members of
the Senate of this Fifty-second General Assembly of the State of
Colorado do urge the Congress of the United States to enact such
legislation as speedily as possible to prevent the recurrence of
such events again in the United States.

Be It Further Resolved, That copies of this Resolution be
transmitted to the President of the United States, the Vice
president of the United States, the Speaker of the House of
Representatives of the Congress of the United States, and each

mecher of the Congress of the United States from the State of
Colorado. -

-#-Z : r 5 ;
ireg é Anderson ) ? ﬁir;arh ; Eutentmci

PRESIDENT OF SECRETARY OF
THE SENATE THE SENATE

PAGE 2-SENATE RESOLUTION NO. 15
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WHEREAS; In the epring of 1942, ,over 120,000 individuals,,the vast
majority of whom were American Citizens were abruptly evicted from
their humes in the weot coast states and relocated into inland

detention Camps, and,

WHEFEAS: This action was trken sclely on the basis of Rgce, Constituting
s Vielation of the Bill of Rights of the United States Constituiion,, and

VMEREAS: The Sona of these Citlizens, Volknteered to sorve in the
Armed Forces of the United Sates, and did so wiih honor, in the military
Intelligence and the 442 nd. Combat Regiment, Fsth Division, and

VHEREAS) Americans bf Japanese ancestry seck remedial Leglslatiom,
as 2 meanc of promoting Fuman Rights, thus bpholding the Comstitution
of the United States.

THERFORE EE IT RESOLVED » That the American Leglon endorse <passage of
Senate BE111 1647 and House Bi1ll 5499 ., and cncowrage Congress io establish
a Comnission on Wartime Aelocation a.nd Internment nf Civilians Act.

and Therefore Be It Further

FESOLVED That this Resolviicn be properly presented before the Delepates
of the First Divislon Cook Countfy Council for favorable actlon and 1f

so approved ,he sent to the Department of Illincis for consideration at

the 1986+ Annual Departmett Contmntion.

The above Resolirtion was usanimousley adopé>d by the 6th District Council
the American Legion, Department of Illincis, in Reghlar meeting held
this 2Z7th day nrf_htnnrg « 1980, at the Wayne-¥right post Heedquarters..

s/, Yersbrtin annd fﬁéﬂmﬁl
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WHERFAS]

Wi EREAS)

WHEREAS;
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SARSOFUTIO

IN 1942, PRESI DENTIAL CRD™R #9006 CAUSED APPROXIMATFLY
120,000 PERSOES OF JAPANESE ANCESTRY, THE MAJOHITY OF
WHOM WERE UMITED STATES CQJTIZENS, 30D BS MORIELY EVICTED
FAM THE VEST (DAST STATES, AND
WITHOUT TRIALS OR ESAHIRGS 1K TOTAL VIOLATION OF THE
PRITECTION GUARANTT®ED EY THE EITL OF RIGHTS AND THE
CONSTITUTION OF THE UNITED STATES, WERE IKCARCERATED
IK CONCENTEATION CMYFS WITH ARMFD CUARDS, AND
WHEN THRSE JAFANPSE AM <A1 CANS WFRS EVICTED FROM THER
BOWES AND PIACED IN CONCENTRATION CAMPS, SEVEN OF THE
THi ARTICLES OF THE EILL OF EIGHTS WERF AREITRARILY
SUSPENDED AND AS A CORSEUENCE, AN ENTI RE GROUP OF
LOYAL AMERICANS WENE DEFEIVFED OF THFI R CONSTITUTIONMAL
FIGHTS, AND
IK ATEXTION TO THE 2500 WMILIIOA IR FAOPSATY 108SES ESTINATED
BEY THE FFDERAL RESEAVE BAKK OF SAN FRANCISCD IN 1942, THERE
VERE OTHFR IMM "ASURARLE DIWMAGES TO BE CONSI DERED SUCH AS THE
LOSS OF INIIVI IUAL FRFEM®, LOSS OF 1NCOME AND I SRUPTION OF
CAREFRS, THY DESTRUCTION OF HUMAN TEGHITY AND THE PSY(HO-
LOGI CAL TRAUMA -OF HAVIHG BESN INEOCEWT VICTINS IMPHISOKED
FOR THEEE AND ONE HALP YEARS, AKD :
WHILE THE ISk (PARTNTC OR 1t CTNERATION) WESZ INCARCEEATER
1N TAESE CONCEZNTRATION CAMPE, THE MISEF (244 GFNEAATIOR)
:n.;u:rmﬂ;mm SEAVE IN THE ARIED FORCFS IN NUR WAR WITH

AN, .
IT NMAS BEN ACKMOYLEIGED BY THE TCF MILITARY OFFICIALS THAT
THE NI SEF SFRVING IN THE YILITA™ INTFLLIGENCE SERVICE HELFED
TO SHORTEN THR WAR BFTUEEN T¥E UMITED STATES AND JAPAN AND
THUS SAVED THOUSANDS DF LIVES OF A'| BRI CAN COMBAT TADOPS, AND
THF, NI SCE, SERVING TN TUE 100th BATTALION AWD THE bLZnd RECON
TAOFS, CONTHIBUTED TO THE SUCCESS OF GFN. MARK CLARKS LANIINGS
ON THE RIFOPTAN PRONT AND IK 50 TNING, BrOAME THE HIGHEST
DECORATED UNITS IK THE MISTOAY OF TIE UNITED STATES ARVED
FORCES, AND
TOTAY, AMFRI CANS OF JAPANESE ANCESTHY SFFK REVEDIAL LECISLATION
AS MPANS OF PROMOTING HUMAN FIGHTS AND UFMOLIENG THE ONSTI-
TUTION OF THE UNITED STATES, THEREFURE

BE IT RWSOLVED; THAT THE MM ER CAN LPFGION SUPFORT TIIF SEHATORS AND

MBBENS OF CONGR=SS SEFXING THE ENACT™ ENT OF S1647 AND

HR 499 WIICi SE7ES THF =STABLISITFRT OF A CONGRESSIONAL
FACT FINOLUG COMMISIIOR TO INVFSTIGATS THE FVFNTS THAT
BRWUGHT ABOUT THE EVANTS OF 1942, AND TO DETZHINE WHETHER
AT ET FS SNOULD BE BADE, AND

BE IT PURTHFER RESOLVED; TIAT THIS RESOLUTION BE CONSI DFRED BY ALL -

ECHELONGE OF THE AMERICAN LECION INCUE NG THE NATIONAL

CONVFNTION OF THE AMSFI CAN L CION, BFING HELD IN THE
CTY OF BOSTON, AIGUST 25-26, 1980, AND IF FAVORABLY
ORIl DYRED, THAT OWIES OF TVIS RESOTUTION BE PO RWARDFD
TO AIL " ™MB¥RS OF TNT UKITED STAT=S SENATE AND ROUSE OF
R¥F RES ENTAT] VES.
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SHEET #2 BESOLUTIOXN

THE POREGOING H!mlﬂ'ﬂﬂll WAS CONSI DERTD AND ADOPTED BY THE
MFPMBERS OF ARIOUR POST #266, THE AMETICAN LEGCION AT ITS' REGULAR
MEFTING HELD ON PFBRUATY 86,3980 AT TMAINBOW GARDENS, 1425 W, S51st.

STREFT, OWICAGO, ILLINOIS.
i DATEs i
ME?EEP :f o TR i ; ] . 6y
i . oW, e f ! i J iR ,.r
COMiT ANDER (f' 8 R s
Hormel - o . _ADJUTANT
Al Bwideraki
" f’l’-’
Ll
rd R CT CONMANDER 3rd W STRICT ADJUT.

Passed




365

CONP_COIMTY COUMCIL, THF AIFRTCAN LFGION, Thn.

DEPARTHENT OF ILLTMOIE
MARCH STH, 1980 -

RESOLUTIONS

RESOLUTION N0, T

HI'FRFAS: Membership is vital te the prowth and well being of the American Le—

{on, and

s WHEREAS: The menhership in the First Divisfon and in the Department of Illinois
has been eroding fpr a rumber of years, end

VHFREAS! The menbership probhlem, in part, is directly rolated to the fact that
many posts have lost their post homes for one reason or another, and

YPERFAS: The lack of a poat home makes it extremely difficult teo recruit new
members to such posts, and

HIEMFAS: A possible solutiom to this problem has heen reported in the "Frairie
Stater” artfcle by the First Ndvision Commander as being the establishment of Ameri-
can Legion Community Centers, and .

WHERE#S: The concept of American Legion Community Centers would offer posts
without post homes an opportunity to have a home in the Centeor and thue help the
poste in thelr memberghip probles,

WOV THEREFNRE BE IT RFSOLVFDI: That the Department of Tllinois establish a study
eommittee to studv the feasihility of the estahlistment of American Legion Crmmunity
Centers in the Firet Division and in any other area of the Department of Illinois
vhere the Centers would prove useffil, and -

BE IT ¥URTVER RESOLVED: Thet this cemmittee he instructed to prepare all neces-
sory resolutions to dmplement the concept of American Legion Cosmupity Center 1f itam
findings =0 indicate, and

EF IT FUPTI"P RFS0LVED: That this resolution vaesed at the regular meeting of
the Meriug-Girenas Post Ma. 271, The American Lesion, Depertment of I1linois, on Mon=
day, Fobruary 1lth, 1980, he ferwarded te the Fourth THstricr Council For ite approval
ard then to the Tirst Nivision, Cook County Council for its aporoval; then to the De-
partment of Illinodm Convention, Palmer Bousc, Chicago, July “th - 12th, 1%9A0, fer
ite favorable action and implemcntation.

ATTTSTED:

{5/ WAPRY GDMBARA, COMMANDER JS/ STANLEY VALTFRS, ADJUTANT

FESOLUTTON No. 8:

FRAEAS: In the spring of 1542, over 120,000 {pdividusls, the vest eajority of
vhom were Pmerican Cltircns were nbruptly evicted from thelr homes in the west coest
stotes and relocated into inlond detentieon Camps, nnd

VHEREAS: This mction wes tnken sclely on the basie of PFace, Constituting o Vie-
letion of the Eil1l of Rights of the United Stntes Constitution, and

WHFHEAR: The Sone of these Citieens, voluntecred to merve in the Armed Forces of
the United Rtetes, and 414 so with honor, in the military Intelligence and the LLZpd
Combat Remiment, 3%th Division, and .

WIEREAS: Americans of Japanese ancestry seek remedisl Legielation, ss o means of
proecting Human Righta, thus upholding the Constitution of the United Btates.

TIHEREFORE BE IT REROLVED: That The Amerdcan Legion endorse passage of Senate Rill
16UT and House B111 5459, and encourage Congrese to esteblish m Commissicn on Wartime
Relocntion nnd Internment of Civilisns Acot, J

MOW THEREFORE DE IT FURTHFR RERNLVED: That this resclution be properly presented
befare the Delegates of the First Ddvision Cook County Council for favorable action and
if so roproved, be Bent to the Department of Tllinois for considerstion at the 1580
Anmunl Departeent Convention.

The obove Fescluticn wun unnnimcusly edopted by the Gth District Council the
Amerienn Legion, Department of Illionde, in regulor meeting held thim 2Tth day of
February, 1900, at the Voyne-Wright Post headquarters.

fef FOOER PODIN, ADJUTANT fs/ JAMFS E. REMSLEY, COMMARDFR

DVhereupun, at 3:50 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
subject to the call of the chair.]







